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ELECTRONIC SURVEILLANCE-RELATIONSHIP OF 
FEDERAL AGENCIES TO LOCAL AND STATE POLICE 

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 9, 1975 

: HOUSE OF REPRESJ,;NTATIVES, 
SELECT CoinnTTEE ox INTELLIGENCE, 

lVashington, D.O. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 2118. 

Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Otis G. Pike [chairman], 
presiding. 

Present: Representatives Pike, Giaimo, Stanton, DeI1ums, Murphy, 
Hayes, Lehman, licClory, Treen, Johnson, and Kasten. 

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron n. Donner, 
general counsel; ,James B. F. Oliphant, counsel; Richard S. Vermcire, 
counsel; ,John l\f. Atkisson, counsel; Ellen S. Mi11er, investigator. 

Chairman PIKE. The committee will come to order. 
Today we are goin~ into a very different area: general consideration 

of tlw <'1PmC'nts of risk i1woln1d in our intelHgence-gathering opera
tions. This is the risk of average people having their personal com
munications intercepted by agencies of the Gowrnment or by private 
indivirlnals just for personal and private reasons. 

Our first witness will be l\fr. l\:lichael Hershman, who for 14 months 
served as the Chief Investi~ator of the National Wiretap Commission. 

Mr. Hershman .. please proceed. 
M_r. M:cCumY. "rould )'OU yield to me for this comment i 
Chairman PIKE. Certainly. 
:hfr. McCi.ORY. I certainly welcome the hearing this morning. Hn v

ing participated in t.he deve]opment of t-he Omnibus Crime bill of 
1968-inc]uding provisions regarding wiretapping and limiting the 
use of wiretapping and electronic surveillance to a very precise· and 
a very limited area under very tight restrictions-I nm going to look 
forward with interest to the testimony on this subject that we are abont 
to receive. 

Thank yon. llr. Chairman. 
Chairman Purn. )fr. Hershman, you may proceed. 

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL HERSHMAN, FORMER CHIEF 
INVESTIGATOR, NATIONAL WIRETAP C9MMISSI0N 

Mr. HERSHMAN. ~fr. Chnirman nnd membC'rs of thr rommittee: 
Thank you very much for the opportunity to appear before you t.his 
mornin,r. 

For a period of 14 months I served as the Chief Jnvesti~ntor for the 
National Commission for the RE'view of Federal and State Laws Rc-

,o~o) 
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lating to WiretapJ>ing and Electronic Surveillance. The National 
Wiretap Commission was established to conduct a comprehensive 
study and review of the operation and application of the electronio 
surveillance provisions of the Omnibus Crime bill enacted in 1968. 

I would like to direct my introductorI remarks to the J>roblem of 
illegal electronic surveillance. During my tenure at the National Wire
tap Commission the question most frequently asked of me concerned 
the frequency of illegal wiretapping and bugging in the United States. 
Although some individuals profess to have an answer to this question, 
no one can really know. The nature of illegal electronic surveillance is 
such that most individuals remain unaware of their victimization. 
Furthermore, many of those who do discover thnt they have been 
bug~e1 or tapped are reluctant to report i~, be~ause of embarrassment, 
pubhc1ty, and a fear of subsequent mvestlgations. These factors com
bine to make it virtually impossible to estimate how much wiretapping 
is taking place. 

However, ,ve do know that illegal electronic surveillance takes place, 
and there is evidence to indicate that it has not substantially declined 
since enactment of the Federal Wiretap Act in 1968. The motivations 
and incentives for illegal wiretapping have not si~ificantly changed ; 
illegal electronic surveillance remains an inexpensive and effective 
teclinique to gather information. In addition, it is a crime in which the 
rewards generally outwei,i;h the risks. . 

Before going further, I would like to put my remarks in perspective. 
,viretapping and bugging occurs, but certainly not to the degree 
claimed by many. We find that most of the individuals claiming mas
sive eavesdropping are in the business of debugging, or selling de
bugging cqui pment. 

Perhaps the most interesting point is that most of the il1egal wire
tapping and bugging t.hnt takes place in the United States.today occurs 
in the private sector, and that most of it has nothing to do with pre
venting crime. Eavesdropping devices are target~ on employee dis
honesty, on husbands and wives, political infonnation_ industrial es
pionage, courtship situations, and illegal police surveillance.-

The significant point is that there is apparentlv little attempt by 
the Federal Government to curb these invasions o~f our personal pri
yacy, or to curb t.~e multimillion dollar ~.rnffic in spy devices. The Ji~BI 
1s supposed to be m charge, but the stories of blatant abuse go on and 
on. 

A recent case illustrates the point. In 1974, a Florida man in the 
middle of a divorce proceeding secreted a tape recor<ler equipped with 
an automatic activator under a night table in the bedroom of his home 
nnd connectecl the device to the telephone wires. ,vhen asked about 
the purchase of the equipment, the husband sta~d that after having 
seen the equipment in a sales catalog he "walked into a retail store 
and bou~ht it." The automatic activator, a device which allows for 
self-starting and stopping, cost $25 and the instructions explained 
how it should be hooked across the telephone wires and plugged into 
the tape recorder. 

The tap, which was instituted in order to gain advantage in a child 
custody battle, was discovered by the wife who reported it to the tele
phone company. The husband was sentenced by a State court to 6 
months probation. 
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To give some idea of how easy and widespread illeg~l electroni.c 
surveillance is in the United States today, r would like to report 'thtl 
results of an investigative st~dy just completed by the Wiretap ·com
mission. The purpose· o, the survey was to .deterµi,1n~ the types of elec7 
tronic surveillance and countermeasures available to the ~neral public 
and to determine the number of private investigators willing to dis
cuss, even in the course of ·a simple telephone request, installing illegal 
eavesdropping devices. , 

One hundred and fifteen private investigating firms were contacted, 
in 7 cities; 42 either offered to ~rform illegal wiretapping and 
bugging themselves or referred the caller to another agency that would 
provide the illegal service. A pproximatel}: a dozen firms indicated 
they would be willing to discuss the subject 1f the caller would come in
to the office. The remaining firms indicated that they would only en
gage in debugging. The estimated costs of bugging or wiretapping 
~anged from $30 to $5,000, with suggested methods ranging from 
simple tape recorders to a closed circuit TV. 

Wlren we speak of electronic surveillance, we cannot consider the 
net without some mention of the tools. There is, and always has been, 
a proliferation of devices on the American market which are readily 
adaptable to eavesdropping. · -

Alarmingly, some of these devices are advertised, contrary to Fed
eral laws, in popular J?eriodicals. The manufacturers attempt to dis
guise their evesdroppmg potentials by claiming usages as "baby
sitters" and "burglar alarms." Advertisements read: 

WOBLD'S SMALLEST TRANSMITTER LISTEN-IN ON ANY STANDABD FM RADIO 

This miniature electronic marvel picks up the slightest sound and clearly trans•· 
mlts them to any standard FM radio up to 350 feet a way • • . 
or 

WALL HANGING THEBMOMETEB FM · TBANSll.UTTEB 

which features a transmitter built into a wall thermometer. Its sensitive micro
phone picks up all voices and sounds in· a room, transmitting by battery for more 
than one week. 

These advertised devices are aimed at relatively unsophistioated in
dividuals. Government agencies have no need for such simple trans-
mitters. l>ll 

When a State or local police department wishes to purchase elec
tronic surveillance equipment it can solicit the business of any one of 
a dozen manufacturers which build and sell surveillance equipment 
to Goverrunent agencies . 

l!any State and local police, however, are not authorized to engage 
in electronic surveillance. The Wiretap Commission discovered a 
number of police departments in States without authorization statutes, 
that is, without specific laws allowing for the use of court ordered. 
wiretapping or bugg-inp;, who were purchasing electronic surveillance 
equipment which could be of no lawful use to them. 
--. The Commission's review of the sales of 10 manufacturers of elec
tronic surveillance equipment showed that t.he manufacturers have 
left the determination of whether a particular department or official 
was authorized to purchase equipment lar,rely up to the department 
involved, with the result that a nmnber of sales of questionable legality 
have been made. 
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The reason given by.some officials for their possession of the equip
ment is not entirely satisfactory. In Dallas, for example, where wire
tapping without the consent of one party is not permitted, the chief 
of police was quoted as stating that his department used the bugging 
~uipment "to make sure our good debugging equipment is in work-
ing order." . 

The results of the Wiretap Commissi~n's studJ, which was con-
r,,,· ducted -by _only a few people, are cert,ainly interesting, but they are 
~ particularly revealing when contrasted with the results of a Depart

ment of J usti~e study which was released 2 days ago. That study noted 
that there were only 11 convictions last year in cases it prosecuted 
under the electronic su rveilJ ance statutes. · 

Privacy invasions, as typified by ille,zal eavesdropping, has a rhillinj? 
effect in oi1r society. Before speaking, many people weigh the costs of 
speaking freely against the risk of the possible word-for-word dis
closure of their conversations to unintended recipients. The comment, 
"I can't htlk over the telephone," has become the trademark of mis-
trustful individuals. · 

One step in restoring the confidence of Americans must be an n~
gressive and nffirmntive approarh to enfordn,r the· criminal stntntes 
against illegal wireta'J)ping. If any one factor hns led tot.he continu
ance of eavesdropping. it is the failure of law enforcement,-Federnl, 
State-, and local-to take the offensive. ngninst this type of crime. The 1 

authorities must take the initiative and pro,~e to the public thnt tht'Y 
are as interested in protecting the people's privacy as t~ey are their 
property. 

Thank you. 
Chairman PIKE. Thank you" irr. Hershman. 
,ve will go next to a man who hns bNm in the law enforcement busi

ness, ifr. Anthony J.P. Farris, former U.S. 1attorney, Houston, Tex. 

-· STATEMENT OF ANTHONY 1. P. FARRIS, FORMER U.S. ATTORNEY, 
HOUSTON, TEX. 

Mr. FARRIS. Mr. Chairman, my name is Anthony J. P. Farris, and 
I am an attornev with Farris" Pain & Horne in Houston. From Feb
ruary 14, 1969" t'o December ~O, 1974, I served as U.S. attorne~· for the 
southern district of Texas, with t.he prinr,ipal office. in Houston. The 
diAtrirt. is the eighth largest of the 94. 

I understand I am here to t,estify nbout alle~tions of ille!?a1 elec
tronic surveillance by 1oca11nw enforcPment aut·horities in Houston, 
Tex., about the ]aC'k of n!!greRsiYenC'~s by thp FBI in investigatinj? 
those allegations, about al1egaHons thnt the FBI and DEA had known 
about illel?'al electronic survei11ance bv Houston PoliC'e Dennrtment 
officers and neither investij?ated them nor reported them, nn<l abont 
alle~atfons that both FRI and DEA nrrents had eithPr participnted in 
i11011nl electr"nic surveillanC'e. or nt, 1ea8t witnessPd it. 

The.se matters first came to li1?ht whPn t.ht:'. IRS ('omrn~nce<l an in
vestigation of a biil"-t.ime heroin dealer in Houston in 1971. That in
vesti~at.ion Jed the IRS into an investi'?ation of illegal electronic 
snrvP.i11anre by rertain members of the Hou~ton Police ·Department .. 
The Jat.ter inve.st.i,ration "ommenced in Se.ptember of 1972 ancl resulted 
in indictments of nine d~C'ers in May of 1974. 
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lVhen the allegations of Houston Police Department illegal elec
tronic surveillance began to surface in the late summer and early fall 
of 1973, ~__y chief assistants and I commenced communication with the 
FBI in Houston about these possible violations and started to send 
material to the FBI. Allegations then commenced about participation 
in illegal electronic s~rveillance by the FBI and DEA. In _preliminary 
and pretrial hearings in the case of United States v. Dudley Oliff ()'!'a 
BeU, Jr. in November of 1973, counsel for defendant alleged that the 
FBI special agent in char1t9 knew about the Houston Police Depart
ment's illegal activities and did not investigate thero. He also alleged 
that electronic eavesdropping equipment liad been sold to a named 
FBI agent in Houston and that Federal funds had gone to the ~ur
chases of equipment for electronic surveillance purposes by local law 
enforcement entities. 

I sent a copy of that transcript to the FBI special agent in charge in 
Houston in the fall of 1973. In short, the FBI in Houston had informa
tion before them of probative value of allegations of illegal electronic 
surveillance by local and Federal authorities in the fall of 1973. 

The investigation being conducted by the IRS in the fall of 1973 
resulted in indictments of seven Houston police officers and two former 
police officers in early 19·74. From late 1973 until early 1974 I attempted 
to keep the same IRS agents on the investigation of the Houston police 
department with the idea in mind that it was really an ongoing investi
gation. Commissioner Alexander denied that request through his as
·sistance because the IRS is chartered to investigate only title 26 
mntt(lrs. 

Chairman PIKE. I want to interrupt you for a moment. I want the 
photographers sitting in front of the table to please move. These wit
nesses are doing the best they can, but I personally find the photog-
raphers sittinll rii?ht in that place offensive. · 

Go ahead, Mr. Farris. 
~fr. FARRIS. Thank you~ }fr. Chairman. 
Commissioner Alexander denied that request through his assistants 

because the IRS is chartered to investigate only title 26 matters. From 
late 1973 to April 1974, my chief assistants and I continued to com
municate with the FBI in Houston relative to the Houston Police De
partment electronic surveillance and we did so by telephone, in person 
and in writing. In April 1974, we· sent a lengthy letter with exhibits 
to the. FBI special a~ent in charge in Houston and asked him formally, 
firmlv, and in writing to commence his investigation if he had not 
already done so. A copy of this lengthy letter and copies of the exhibits 
were sent to the General Crime Section in the Department of Justice 
in Washington. The FBI only saw fit to assign one a~ent to this com
plex investigation of the country's fifth largest rolice department. This 
FBI agent ~ubmitted reports to our office which were notable only in 
thrir lark of subsbmce, depth~ nnd conr:dsted largely of Xeroxed news
paper articles. We continued to communicate in writing, by telephone 
and in person with the FBI in Houston urging them to give us some
thin!?' to work on and mv then assistant chief of criminal matters spoke 
in blunt English to the lone agent assiwied to this matter. In ,Tune 1974-
n new special ag-ent in eha.rgc had taken over in the Houston office of 
the FBI. Our letters, memos and phone calls to the FBI in Houston 
continued unabated, with copies to Washington, through December 
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1~7 4. There was no noticeable increase in quantity or quality of the 
FBI .~ports received by us. In the latter p~rt of 197 4, the new police 
chief, Carroll Lynn, ~ave us additional.information a~out alle~tions 
!of the· Houston Pohce Department's illegal electTomo surveillance, 
·about allegatiol\S that the FBI and DEA had participated in illegal 
electronic surveillance and that the FBI and !DEA had known about 
these illegal activities and had done nothing about them.· We passed 
these allegations on to an FBI inspector visiting in Houston m late 
October or early November 1974 ana to the General Crime Section of 
the Department of J usfice. · 

Finally, in December 1974, unable to get cooperation from the'FBI 
in J:Iouston, I wrote a lengthy letter to ..Atton!ey Ge~eral Saxbe with 
copies to the Deputy Attorney General, the Assistant Attorney General 
in charge of the Criminal Division, and to the General Crime Section 
recapitulating every point I could think of and sending as exhibit.s 
copies of all the correspondence with the FBI, copies of the transcripts 
of the Dudley Bell hearings and copies of the transcripts of the record
ings made by Chief Lynn of his own men. 

I know of my own knowledge -that the investigation of the Houston 
Police Department matters, as conducted by the FBI through 1974, 
would rate 1 on a scale of 10. I know of my own knowledge that when 
there were hijacking and kidnapping cases in Houston, the FBI had 
brought in many agents from other offices and I know of no FBI policy 
that would forbid bringing in agents from other FBI offices to help 
out in the Houston Police Department case. I know of no internal. 
investigation having been conducted by the FBI of either the type of 
investigation conducted by the FBI of the Houston Police Department 
or of allegations of illegal electronic surveillance by Federal officers. 
I do know personally that through December 30, 1974, the General 
Crime Section of the Criminal Division oft.he Department of Justice 
showed very little interest in the investigation of this country's fifth 
largest police department or of the allegations that Federal agents 
had actually witnessed illegal electronic surveillance activities and 
had done nothing about them. 

In closing, I would once ag'lin bring up a suggestion that the FBI 
bring: in agents from other offices to investigate allegut.ions of illegal 
activities oy local law enforcement officers. This was first su~.Erested by 
five U.S. attorneys, in Arizona in 1973, while meeting with BiJl Cleve
land of the FBI. Mr. Cleveland indicated to us that he interpre~d our 
suggestion as an affront to the integrity of the FBI. We repeated this 
sug~tion in a report to the Attorney General early in 1974, nnd two 
of us repeated it to Clarence Kelley in New Orleans in September 1974 
at the U.S. Attorneys' Conference. I personally repeated it to-,two com
mittees here in Washington this year and am repeating it once again 
now. 

Chairman P1KE. Thank you very much. 
Our next witness will be Anthony Za valn, a former officer of the 

narcotics division of the Houston Police Department, who has a unique 
and interesting tale to tell us. 

Go ahead, Mr. Zavala. 
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STATEMENT OF ANTHONY ZAVALA, FORMER OFFICER, HOUSTON 
·POLICE DEPARTIIEBT, ACCOMPANIED DY PHILIP S. GREEBE, 
ATTORNEY --

Mr. Z~VALA. lfr. Chairm~n iind members of the committee, my name 
is Tony Zavala. I ·want to thank the committee for giving me this 
chance to testify today, and I hope I can help in your investigation. I 
also hope that by telling you what I know, I can help other police 
officers from fallmg into the same trap that I did-learning to break 
laws, and winding up on my way to prison. 

I am a former police officer wit.h the Houston Police Department, 
narcotics division. I joined the der.artment in 1965. I started in nar
cotics in 1967, va1ere I stayed until 1973, when I was suspended pre
ceding my indictment in 197 4 on wireta.pping charges. In June of 
1975, I pled guilty to one count of wiretapping. Three weeks ago I was 
sentenced to 3 years m Federal prison. I begin my prison term 1 we·ek 
from next Tuesday. -

During my work with narcotics at the Houston Police Depart
ment I oecame more and more involved with wiretapping. The first 
time was in early 1968, when one of mr. supervisors ordered me to 
monitor a conversation from an empty building in dO\vntown Houston. 
The last time was in 1972, when I monitored conversations in a nar
cotics case, w·here because of the wiretapping involved, all charges 
against the suspect were dismissed. In bet, 1:een, from 1968 to 1972, I 
.was personally involved in about 35 illegal wiretaps. 

I might add, Mr. Chairman, that wiretapping was the most effec
tive law enforcement tool that we had. 
_ And there were other divisions using wiretaps: Intelligence, vice, 
homicide, burglary and theft. Again, I know this only through the 
casual talk of many fellow officers at headquarters. But we all talked, 
every day. We would talk about our cases-the names, who we were 
tapping, what we were hearing, how it was working out. 

And while we talked, members of other agencies-Federal agen
cies, like BNDD and the FBI-would walk in and walk out, ancl 
participate in the conversations. 

While I ca1mot point to any one specific conversation with any one 
particular FBI agent, for example, I know that it was all discussed 
freely, and thnt everyone knew what wns going on. "'iretapping, 
in fact, became second nature to us all. 

So that the committee may have some idea of the modus operandi 
of tapping in Houston, I will describe our procedl~res. ,vhen one of ,us 
wanted a tap, we would ask one of our supervisors-a sergeant, a 
lieutenant, or a captain. If the supervisor approved, and he always 
did, he would telephone someone I happen to know nt South western 
Be11 Telephone Co. for the particular "cable and pair information" we 
needed for the tnp. The individual at the phone company routinely 
supplied what we needed a short time later. He would call the super
visor usually; but sometimes he would call back directly to officers 
like me. 

The "cable and pair'' information would include a specific location 
where the tap was to be installed. That information would be given 
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to another officer who was assigned to actually install the tai>:-: 
usually on a telephone pole. Later, the field officer, like me, was told 
he could BO ahead and monitor, and that's what he did. 

Sometimes we w~,uld lose a tap. That is, telephone company workmen 
would discover a tapping device. They would call us, ask if we had 
lost the device, and return it without another word. 

The telephone company was involved in other ways, too. We used to 
attend narcotics training seminars. I did not thinli it was strange at 
the time, but there was always a. Southwestern Bell representative 
there. He would off er complete cooperation in our enforcement efforts. 
A1!Y information we needed, he said, we could have. 

The equipment for these taps was produced by our own police de
partment. It was manufactured, as a matter of fact, on the sixth 
floor of headquarters. That also was common knol\:.ledge among us all, 
and the Federal men who frequented our headquarters. 

I myself have been in that sixth floor facility many times. 
The guys who actually installed the taps were well trained, and 

the training was always bein~ updated. The supervisors wanted every
body to be able to install a tap, 1,1 1t that meant climbing poles, and 
some of us were afraid of heights. I remember a sergeant announcing 
that a pole-climbing school would be started in the department to 
take cnre of that. But it never got going. 

~:fr.· Chairman; I understand the committee is interested in Federal 
officers' direct participation in __ wiretaps. I heard about many cases 
from fellow police officers. Rut that is hearsay. I have more direct 
know ledge. · · 

On one occasion-in 1969-I was assii?ned by a captain to monitor 
a drug- case. It was a lengthy tap. My job wns to monitor on nights-
and wt1ekends. One night a fellO\v police officer introduced me to 
seveml narcotics agents, two of whom I got to-know pretty well, as 
t.hev kept comin~ and j!Oing, a11d listening with me to the conversa
tim\s of the target. Some weeks later tlie suspect in the case was 
arrested-by the Federal agents, incidentnll:v-and afterward the 
three of us were discussing- the wiretap at police headquarters. My 
two F<'dernl friends were disturbed h(lrause the entire conversation 
took place in front of a high-ranking BNDD super,risor. They said I 
shouldn't tnlk abont wiretapping in front of him that way. The super
vi~or wns smiling- the whole time. 

In- Hl7L I conducted a wiretap on n narcotics srnmeet, for nhout 2 
months. During the whole 2-month period I supplied the content 
of the tap to a U.S. Customs agent. 

In 1!)72 nnd 197:3, I workC'd ns n DALE tnsk force officer. chrring 
whirh time my pn:vcheck came from LEA.A. In one ens~ I reme·mbcr 
I ntt(\mptrd to obtnin ](lg-al wirC'tap nut.horizatiom;. throuj!h the 
Feclrrn 1 authorities I wns working with. After n while, I wns told 
in (lffC'<'t that th(\ "title III prorC'dnres we~ too much of a ha~le" 
nnd thnt I wonld hn,·e to "clo it. in another wnv." I d(\finitelv understood 
thC' word "it." to menn the wiretap I wantecl. I..1ater, I dtd conduct a 
wiretnp in thnt cn.se. without. rroing throu.f?h nny title III nror.Pdures. 

I would Hke to say also. while I was working with DALE's Federal 
men. there were many conversations about mv DALE cases. It was 
neYer snid in so many words. but I am sure it was understood that 
wirC'tnps were being conducted. 



947 --
As time went on, late in my work with the Department, the secrecr 

nnd the lying bec~me a real burden for me. I wanted out. I tried 
several times to get transferred. But it never worked out. The i.~e<ls 
started to get interested in the case, too . 
. Once, in 1072, the FBI apparen~ly started an inv~tigation. But 
m that cnse our clepartment·-convemently knew -about 1t m a<l\'ance. 
One of my superiors told us to "knock off the wiretaps for nwhile; 
I just got the word from the Feels; a task force is in town ready to 
arrest anybody it finds wiretapping-even police officers." Thnt hap
pened a coup]e of times. 

Mr. Chairman, I have just spoken about some illeA"al things in, .. oh"
ing some people I know. I know the nnmes. And I have ginm the 
names to your staff. I have also cooperated with the U.S. attorney 
in Houston as fully as I know how. He is cont.inning his investigntion 
of these matters. A]so, there is now sitting a Federal grancr jury, 
before which I have already testified. I have also been tolcl of the 
rules of this committee conce1·ning accusations of crime. That is why 
I have not mentioned the names I know in this public hearinp-. 

Thank yon, ~:fr. Chairman. I will try to answer any questions the 
committee may ha,·e. 

Chairman PIKE. Thank you, Mr. Zavala. 
The committee will stand in recess for approximately 15 minutes. 

1Ve have a vote going on on the floor of the House. 
r Brief recc.1SS.] 
Chairman PIKE. The committee will come to order. 
"rp move from the ein-ironment of Houston to thfl cm\'iron.:; of "rash

ington, D.C. Our next witness ,,~ill be Mr. Martin L. Kaise1r, th(} presi
dent and sole owner of Martin L. Kaiser, Inc. 

Go ahead, ~Ir. Kaiser. 

STATEMEB-T OF ld'.ARTI:R L. KAISER, PRESIDENT, MARTIN L. 
KAISER, INC. 

lfr. KAISER, Thank you. }fr. Chairman. 
lfy name is :\fartin 'L. Kaiser nncl I nm the pr()sident and Rol<1 owner 

of Martin L. Kaiser, Inc.~ a ~faryland corporation chartered in H)fl5, 
which specializes in the development and manufacture of eleeh'onic 
surveillance and countermeasure equipment. ,ve presently market over 
300 products and have serviced, and continue to SC'f\'icc,, fi Jnr,g-~ Vfll'iPty 
of Federal, State, and local la.w enforcemcmt ag-enciN,. Our list of cli
ents includes. but is not Jimited to, the CIA, DIA~ Army Int(llJig-ence, 
081, DEA, IRS, Treasury, the FBI, nnd numerous State and local Jnw 
enforcement agencies. 

I was recently hired as a consultant by President Sadat. of Eg·ypt to 
develop t.he electronic surveillance and countenneasure capabilities for 
an Egyptian equivalent. of our Secret Service. 

Recently I also received the Baltimore County Distinguished Citizen 
Award. __ 

In 1968, the Omn!bus Crime Act was passed by Congress and its 
passng-e had a great impact on the manufacture and sale of electronic 
surv.eillance equipment.. Pursuant to this act, the manufacture, assem
bly, possession, and sale of electronic surveillance equipment was se
verely restricted. Advertising of such equipment was absolutely for-
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hidden. I noticed that there were two types of firms who remained in 
the marketplnce-t.hose who were willing to live up to the dictates of 
the Omnibus Crime Act and those who flagrantly violated such acts 
and their mandates. 

I called numerous ancl glaring_violations dealing wit.h illegal manu
facture, sale, advertising, and stook[!iling to the attention of the FHI. 
These types of violations were clearly revealed by advertisements for 
electronic surveillance ~uipment which were occasionally very trans
parent and misleadingly disguised as novelty items and which prolif
erated in bot.It trade and popular magazines. I would like to call your 
atwntion to a variety of these items, copies of which are included in 
your briefing books. 

,ve have nn advertisement that appeared in Law Enforcement News 
about a device known as a "Telephone Watchman"-in t.he upper cor
ner-manufactured by a company known as TELCO. This 1s the in
famous infinity transmitter which is designed primarily for sur1-epti
tious listening through telephone lines. 

As far as wiretapping is concerned, in t.he latest issue of the Lafay
ette catalog on pnge 103, we have two wiretaps that are not hidden at 
all, shown -in that catalog. Here is a catalog that. shows a. body trans
ttlitter by Security Specialists, Inc. The reason it is called a body trans
mitter is because under some State laws you are permitted to wear a 
transmitter for security reasons. However, I would wager that. only 
1 percent are used for security and the rest wind up somewhere else. 

To the best of my knowledge, none of the many violations which I 
reported to the FBI ever resulted in pr~cutions. The ndrnrtisements 
have not abated. In fact, they have proliferated and the companies are 
flourishing. ,vhile I do not know exactly why the FRI refuses to en
force the regulations pertaining to electronic snr,,.ei1lance equipment 
and enacted by Congress, I can offer this theory: The FBI investi1,.rators 
do not seem to possess sufficient technical expertise in order to fee] con
fident in bringing cases against these violators. Therefore, as time 11oes 
by it becomes increasingly more difficult for them to prosecut.e acth-ities 
they have allowed to flourish over a period of years. This problem 
becomes more complex when we deal with technical advertisements. 
Again I call your attention to page 103 of the Lafayette catnlol!. De
vices described on this page can only be used in the furtherance of 
wiretapping. 

Devices on that page, by the way, have only one purpose and that 
is wiretapping. During one of my recent visits at the FBI labora .. 
tories, I noticed a very large staff-I would estimate about 20 people
very carefully examming blown up schematic designs of a. pinball 
machine. They were apparently trying to put together some sort of 
case regarding the in~p_Qrtation of pinball machines to 
Louisiana. Perhaps if a similar effort was expended to insure Bureau 
familiarization with the components of electronic surveillance equip
ment, the illegal traffic in these materials might be arrested. 

I began my relationship with the FBI around 1967 or 1968. All my 
correspondence was sent direcily to the FBI. However, I think it was 
on only one occasion that the Bureau ever contacted me personally~ 
All other purchases were made personally or verbally. Once they be· 
gan purchasing equipment I was diJOOted not to send this equipment 
to the FBI, but rather sell it to a. company lmown as U.S. 
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Recording, a private company operating on South -eapitol Street in 
lV ashington, D.C. I informed the Bureau, as if they needed that piece 
of information, that Federal law would not allow me to sell eqttlp
ment to anyone except bona fide governmental agencies. The FBI 
agents assured me my actions were proper and sub~uently supplied 
a stamp of U.S. Recording which purported to certify on the pur
chase orders that the transaction was in accordance with Federal law. 

I might point out at this time, 'by the way, that nearly all the ~uip
ment deliveries I made to the Equipment Bureau involving orders to 
U.S. Recording were handled by me and, billed to U.S. Recording. 
So the paperwork went th~~ugh that route. I discovered at one time 

· t.hat U.S. Recording was adding a 30-percent markup on the bills for 
the equipment. During my dealings with the Federal Bureau of In
vestigation I sold them approximately $100,000 worth of electronic 
eq11ipment. 

I was recently contacted by n. distributorship in New York which 
informed me that they had received a request for my equi:{>ment to 
be routed through U.S. Recording. I have provided you w1~ their 
brochure which shows that the specific item ordered is marked 
up 100 percent over my wholesale price. I have no idea what U.S. 
Recording is going to tack on, but I am sure it wi11 be considerable. 
I nm in the constant process of improving and adding -innovations 
t-0 my equipment. I do this in order to insure the high performance 
of my eqmpment. I will modify any equipment I have sold with 
my latest innovations absolutely free of charge. In 1975 I con
tacted the Federal Bureau of Investigation in order to have them 
return equipment purchased from me so that I could modernize and 
upgrade the quality of these electron~c devices. The FBI initiall1-
denied that they had any of my equipment. I consider this tJpe of 
action not only frustrating, but a foolish exercise of secrecy for its 
own sake. Eventually, the FBI did admit possession of my equip-
ment. However, it has not been returned to me. · 

In the course of my dealings with the other governmental agencies 
to which I have previously .alluded, I found myself in another com
plex 'business arrangement. Whenever I would orally contract to 
furnish a governmental agencr with electronic survelllance equip
ment, the written order for such eqµipment would always .be routed 
through Fort Holabird as a U.S. Army order. There was no indication 
on the order as to the real purchaser of the equipment. 

My association with Fort Holabird put me in a position· to· notice 
that many of my pieces of equipment were being inse~q in a null).ber 
of imaginative objects, including but not limited to mattresses, golf 
clubs, and electric toothbrushes. · · . · · 

In summation, it is clear to me, as an expert in the field of elec
tronic surveillance equipment, that the FBI demonstrates· virtually 
no interest in enforcing Federal laws dealing with electronic surveil
lance . equipment. This is discouraging to me, both morally . and 
financially. 

If the committee is interested, I would.be pleased to demonstrate.ex
amples of equipment which I have sold to the intelligenoo community. 

Thankyou •. 
[Mr. Kaiser's prepared statement foHows :] , 
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PBEP4BED STATEMENT OJ' MABTIN L. KAISER, PRESIDENT, MABTIN L. KAISER, INC. 

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee. My name ls Martin L. Kaiser 
and I am-the president and sole owner ot Martin L. Kaiser, Inc., a Maryland 
corporation chartered lo 1965, which specializes in the development and manu
facture ot electronic surveillance and counter-measure equipment. We presently 
market over 800 products and have serviced and continue to service a large 
variety of Federal, State and local law enforcement agencies. Our 11st of clients 
includes but ls not limited to the CIA, DIA, Army Intelllgence, OSI, DEA, U.S. 
Postal Service, Secret Service, ATF, IRS, Treasury, the FBI and numerous State 
and local law enforcement agencies. 

In 197ts I received the Baltimore County Distinguished Citizen Award. I ha,·e 
been hired as a consultant by law entorceJ)lent agencies throughout the United 
States and- was recently commissioned by President Sadat of Egypt to develop 
the electronic surveillance and counter-measure capabllitles for the Egyptian 
Secret Service. 

In 1968, the Omnibus Crime bill was passed by Congress and its passage had a 
great impact on the manufacture and sale of electronic surveillance equipment. 
Pur.suant to this act, the manufacture, assembly, possession, and sale ot elec-tron
lc surveillance equipment was severely restricted. Advertising of such equipment 
was absolutely forbidden. I noticed that there were two types of manufacturers. 
those who lived up to the dictates of the Omnibus Crime Act and those who fla
grantly violated its mandates. I called numerous and glaring violations dealing 
with lllegal manufacture, sale, advertising and stockplUng to the attention of 
the FBI. These types of violations were clearly revealed by advertisements for 
electronic surveillance equipment which were occasionally transparent and mis
leadingly disguised as novelty items and which proliferated in both trade and 
popular magazines. I would like to call your attention to a variety ot these items~ 
copies ot which are included In your briefing books. 

To the best ot my knowledge none ot the many violations which I reporte<l to 
the FBI ever resulted In prosecutions. The advertisements have not abated. In 
fact, they have proliferated and the companies are flonrlshinl?. While I do not 
know why the ).,BI refuses to enforce the regulations pertaining to electronic 
survelllance equipment and enacted by Congress, I can otter this theory. The 
FBI investigators do not seem to possess sufficient expertise in order to feel ron
fldent In bringing cases against these violators. Therefore, as time goes by it 
becomes increasingly more difficult for them to prosecute actt vlties they have 
allowed to flourish over a period of years. This problem becomes more complex 
when we deal with technical advertisements. I call your attention to page 103 
of the Lafayette catalog. Devices described on this page can only be used in the 
furtherance of wiretapping. · 

During one of my visits to the FBI, I noticed an entire staff of people Intently 
examining blown up schematic designs of a pinball machine. The;v were appar
ently trying to put together some sort of case regarding tl1e lnten:1tateo tram~
portatfon of pinball machines to Louisiana. It a similar effort war. expended 
to insure Bureau famlllari1:n.Uon with the components of electronic surveillance 
equipment, the lllegal traffic in these materials conld be arrested. 

I began my relationship with the FBI around 1967 or 1968. All my corresponct
ence was sent directly to the FBI. However,. the FBI would ne\"er correspond with 
me. Instead, they sent agents to my factory who selected equipment and mncle 
large orders. I was directed not to send equipment to the FBI. but instead to 
,.:ell it to the U.S. Recording Co., a private company located at 1347 South Capitol 
Street, Washington, D.C. J informed the Bureau that Federal law would not .nllow 
me to sell to anyone except bona fide governmental agencies. The FBI a~e-nts 
assured me my actions were proper and tmhsPquently ,mpplled a stamp to T'.K 
Recording which purported to certify on the purcha~e orders that the transaction 
was in accordance with Federal law. Subsequently, I di~covered tlrnt U.S. Record
Ing was charging the FBI a 30 percent mark-up on the produ<'t~ that I supplied 
to them. During my dealings with the Federal Bureau of lm·PRtigatlon, I soht 
a tota.1 of $ worth of electronic survelllance equipment to the FBI which 
waR routed through U.S. Recording. 

I was recently contacted by a distributorship In Massachusetts which Informed 
me that they had received a request for my equipment to be routed through U.S. · 
Recording. I have pro-rlded you with their brochure which shows that the specific 

_. Item ordered ls marked up 100 percent by the company lo Massachusetts and will 
undoubtedly receive a further mark-up at the hand ot U.S. Recording on the 
way to its ultimate consumer. 
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I am 1n the constant process of improving and adding Innovations to my 
equipment. In order to insure the high performance ot my equipment, I will 
modify any equipment I have sold with my latest innovations absolutely free of 
charge. In 197-, I contacted the Federal Bureau ot Investigation in order to have 
them return equlpm~nt purchased from me so that I could modernize and upgrade 
the quality ot these electronic devices. The FBI initially denied that they hnd 
any of my· equipment. I consider this action not only frustrating, but a f ooli~h 
exercise of secrecy for its own sake. Eventually, the ~"Bl did admit pns:-:e . ..:sion 
of my equipment. 

In the course of my dealings with the other governmental agencies to which I 
have previously alluded, I found myself in another complex business arrangement. 
'\Yhepever I would orally contract to furnish a governmental agency with t-h'c
tronlc survelllance equipment, the written order for such equipment would always 
be routed through Fort Holabird as a U.S. Arm~· order. There was no intlication 
on the order as to the real purchaser of the equipment. 

As an aside, while at Fort Holablrd, I noticed that my equipment wus being 
Inserted Into a numiber of Imaginative objects, including but. not limited to mat
tresses, golf clubs and electric toothbrushes. 

In _ _summatlon, It ls clear to me as an expert in the field of electronic surn~il
lancc, equipment, that the FBI demonstrates virtually no interest in enforcing 
Federal laws dealing with electronic surveillance equipment. This ls discouraging 
to me, both morally and financially. 

It the committee ls Interested, I would be pleased to demonstrate examples 
of equipment which I have sold to the intelligence community. 

Thank you. 

Chairman PIKE. Would the members like to soo some of this equip
m~nt, demonstrated at the present ti~e o~ would you rather do it 
privately later on i Go ahead, Mr. Kaiser, Just show us some of your 
little devices since you have them all here. 

Mr. KAISER. All right. I will come around the front of the table 
and talk loudly since I will be off mike. I have several pieces of 
electric surveillance equipment with me also which would show you 
how some of this eqmpment is being marketed. Here is a piece· of 
e~uipment from a. compani known as EDCOR which is a wireless 
microphone which is turned on and works then like any-other sur
veillance device. 

What you see in front of you is some equipment involved in 
detection of the devices. Again, 1t is the technology that is im~rtant, 
not the hardware. In this unit here we have some equipment which is 
designed primarily for detection of wireless and w1rea microphones. 
In this system here we have detection of modifications to tlie tele
phone which would render it useful for eavesdropping purposes 
when it is hung up. Part of the complexity of this proolem in the 
case of the telephone has been modified. There is no device involved 
at all. It is merely a. placing of one or two wires in a different location. 
So this thoroughly complexes the business of enforcement of the law 
itself. 1'here are many other examples aside from the telephone. That 
is basically the nature of this equipment. 

Chairµian PIKE. What items of eguipmem,_ are most avnilabl_e to 
tlte general public and are most, used privately for wiretapping~ 

Mr. KAISER. The general purpose wiretap that is sold by Lafayette 
_. for approximately $24.95. There are two onhem. One of the firms 

that sells it is an extremely large firm. It is sold by a company in 
New Yor~ as wiretap equipment. You can buy the entire syste,m for 
$69.95-wiretap ancl recorder. · 

So these are av~ilable to the general public, and there is no restric-
tion oh thelr use whatsoever. · 

As far as actual survei11ance equipme~t, I rece,ntlv saw a little bug, 
in t 1',, shape of a bug, with a bug inside of it, wliich ,was sold as a 
novelty item. Mr. Hershman pointed out the thermometer. 

63-165-76-2 
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~ have ovei: here a Dick Tra.cy. radio which makes fl, very good sur
veillance device for $4.95. T~is is _part of the question o~ where we 
:stop and what we do about 1t. Did I answer your questioni 

Chairman PIKE. Thank you very much. Mr. McClory W 

~ :\I~. McCLonY. Ho~ do you d~tect w~ether or not a wiretap is on i 
For mstance, that p1~~e of eqmpment ~s hooked.up someplace. How 
does anyone know that 1 -Is there some kmd of a signal or some varia
tion? 

lfr. KAISER. No; not really. Any one of the wiretaps I mentioned to 
_you earlier 1 as well as my wiretaps, wh~n properly- attached. to the 
telephone hne, are undetectable. If the wiretap 1s on the prenuse, you 
can find it physically, bu~ electri.cally it is v.ery difficult to clo. _ 

Mr. ~fcCLORY. There 1s no piece of eqmpment that you have, or 
that you know of, that would be able to detect a wiretap which was 
outside of the premises where the phone was being tapped i 

lfr. KAISER. There are devices, mine as well, that will detect certain 
types of wiretaps. Again, there is a whole rafter of technology that 
falls into wiretapping. If it is an electric switch such as mine or in 
the Lafayette catalog, there is no way you can detect it. This is some
thing I stress to my customers; I can't help them between their 
premises and the central office. There is no way to properly handle 
that. · · 

Chairman PIKE. I think the committee will now proceed under the 
5-minute rule. I would like, just for openers, to advise the members 
of the committee that I have asked the Capitol Hill Police to ·once 
ngain check all of the committee members' offices for possible bugging 
devices. That is being done today. . 

I want to ask just one question of Mr. Farris. Mr. Farris, have you 
talked with other U.S. attorneys around the country about this sub
ject 1 If you have, does there seem to be a general consensus that the 
FBI is not interested in prosecuting wiretap cases simply because they 
get the benefits of the wiretaps i 

Mr. FARRIS. I have discu~d the subj~ct with some of my former 
collea,nies. }Ir. Chairman. But I cannot say that that is the reason 
why the FBI might not investigate illegal electric surveillance. We 
are in aw-eement, however, that it is a very hard thing, apparently, 
for the FBI to investigate ·any violations of the law of police officers 
t.ha.t. they deal with on a clay-to-day basis. We arein agi:eement on that. 

Chairman PIKE. I yield the balance of i:ny time to Mr. Dellums. 
~fr. DELLUMS. Thank you, :Mr. Chairman. · 
:\fr. Kaiser, can the· telephone company open a phone with the 

receiver down i 
Mr. KAISER. Can the telephone company do it 9 
Mr. DELLUMS, Yes. 
Mr. KAISER. I don't know if they have that technology. I can do it 

for Y.ou. I don:t ~hink they have that technology riglit n!)w, or ~re 
they mterested m 1t. 

Mr. DELLUMS. Thank you, 
Mr. Zavala, prior to your com'ing to testify toda:y, were you visited 

by the Drug Enforcement Agency 9 If so, what did they want t 
.. Mr. ZAVALA •• I was ~isited 2 days ago by two m~l!lb:ers of t}:le D~A 

Internal Security Section. . 
'Mr. DELLu:us. What did they want from you9 
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l\fr. ZAVALA. ,vell, basically, they wanted to know about statements 
that I have made in the press about naming the names of people. 

:Mr. DELLU:MS. Is it your opinion that they were in any way attempt· 
'ing ~ control your testimony 1 . · 

Mr. ZAVALA, I don't believe so. They asked me if this committee 
was paying me to come up here and testify. They also asked me what 
the committee wanted to know. 

Mr. DELLUMS. '\Vhy in the hell didn't they come to the committee 
to find out what we wanted to know 1 

~fr. ZAVALA, I have no idea. 
l\fr. DELLUMS. Can you supply the names of the people who visited 

. you 2 days ago in private session 1 
l\Ir. ZAVALA, No, sir; but my attorney has their names. They con

. tncted us at the office. I don't remember their names. 
:Mr. DELLUMS. Your atton1ey can make them availa.ble to the com

mittee1 
l\fr. GREENE. Yes; I can. I have their names in my office in Houston. 

They came by my office to S})eak with anothl'r client. of mine, and acci
-dentally Tony dropped in, and when they saw him there, they indi
cated they wanted to speak with him, also. 

Mr. DELLUMS. l\lr. Zavala, do you know if the DEA has investigated 
the charges of DEA agents' cooperation in illegal wiretaps? 

Mr. ZAVALA, No, sir; I don't have that information. 
l\Ir. DELLUMS, As I understand it, they are starting nn investigation 

··today, which is rather interesting. 
Mr. ZAVALA, Yes, sir. 
Mr. ·DELLUMS. Mr. Farris, are you aware of any relationships be

. tween Southwestern Bell and the DEA and the FBI office in Houston, 
Tex., and if so, can you explain in as much detail as you can i 

:Mr. FARRIS. Congre~man, I am only aware that the chief of security 
of Southwestern Bell in Houston is a former FBI agent and is a close 
personal friend of many of the senior agents as well as the former 
SAC in Houston. -

l\lr. DELLUMS. Do you have any idea about the number of former 
FBI agents and former Houston: police officers who are on the payroll 

·· of the security personnel of the Southwestern Telephone Co. f 
}Ir. FARRIS. No, sir. I know that it is considerable. I know that 

the committee staff has a table with the names of all the Southwestern 
Bell security people and the number of years they spent as FBI agents. 
I also know that in the J?ast-, sometliin~ over 100 Houston Police 
Departme11t officers moonlighted as security people for Southwestern 
Bell. · · · 

l\lr. DELLUMS. · Thank you. · 
l\lr. Chairman, I would like to reserve the balance of my time but 

prior to doing that--· · · 
l\lr. GIAIMO ·[presiding]. You .were on the chairman's time, and it 

has e.xpired. Now you have your own time. · 
l\{r. DELLUMS. I reserve my own ,time. 
1\1 r. GIAIMO. l\fr. McClory i 
l\fr. MoCLORY. Mr. Zavala, the illegal wiretapping that you were

doing-was that because there were no court orders received liefore the 
· wiretaps were placed W 
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lfr. ZAVALA. '\Vell, Texas doesn't have any law regarding wiretaps 
as far as giving a legal tap. 

}fr. McCwRY. You were not involved in any Federal casei Was this 
narcotics? 

:\fr. ZAVALA. These were narcotics cases, :Mr. :lfcClory. 
~fr. McCLORY. ,v as organized crime involved'? 
:\fr. ZAVALA. No, sir; I don~t think so. 
:.\fr. McCr.oRY. Did you know what tho law was at the time you wel'e 

conducting these inv(.lstigations? 
lfr. ZAYAI,A. Yes, sir; I did. 
1\[r. l\foCLORY. Now, Mr. Kaiser, are you the largest manufacturer 

of this wiretap and electronic surveillance equipment! 
:\fr. KAISER. No, I would have to say no. I probably rank among 

the smallest. There are two ,·ery, very large firms in this business that 
result in probably the lnrgest percentage of the sales. 

Afr. ~foCr.oRY. You sell to the FBI and then you sell to public 
agencies, don't you~ 

:\fr. KAISER. J)o I sell to publications? 
Mr. lfoCr.oRY. Public law enfo1·rement agencies. 
~Ir. KAISER. Yes, they must be a bona fide law enforcement agency

not an agent but an a.gency. · 
~fr. 1fcCr.oRY. What reason do yon think there is for the FBI pnr

chasinp: through the U.S. R(lcording Co.? 
~fr. KAISER. I have never gott.en a satisfactorv answer to that. Tlwv 

told me this is the wr.y it was goin~ to he done
0

and if I wanted to <lo 
businesr. wit.h them iflmd to lw done this way. 

Mr. McCu:>RY. Do you service your own equipment? U.S. Recording 
is not, just a ser,·ice agenc.y; is it.? 

:\fr.'ICHs1m. I do service my own equipment. 
M~r. ~foCr .. ORY. Do t.he:v provide service j 
~fr. KAISER. They may also provide service. I don't know if the~· do. 
}fr. McCLORY. You don't. know if senice is included in their 30-per-

cent markupi 
Mi·. KAISER. No, I ha.Ye no way of knowing thnt. The important. 

P?in~ to make is that I will do it free forever as Jong as I am alive. ,rhy 
give 1t to somebody e]se i 

Mr. McCLORY. Do you or somebody else at the table have nn esti
mate as to how many il1egnl wiretaps are being carried on at the pre~
ent time 1 Do you have a ball park estimate? 

Mr. HERSHMAN. As I ment.ionPrl. sir. in m:v openin(!' statement, I 
think that is somewhat impossible to determine. It is like asking me 
how many people cheat on their income tax. It is a type of crime not 
readily observable and doesn't lend itself toward estimates of frequenc.Y 
of occurrence. I can, however, say that in the normal course of the1l' 
business the American Telephone & TelNtraph Co. comes across np
proximately 200 illegal devices nat.ionwide per year. 

Mr. i\foCLORY. ~fr. Fnrris. vou indicated thAt if the FBI WP.,.(\ to 
assign agents from· other areas· the~· would be able to handle the i11eµ-nl 
wiretap situation or at least make a substantial contribution in tht> 
Houston area. Do you know how many personnel the FBI would J'(l-

9uire, Or how much money Would be needed, in order to enfor<'C\ t}w 
law that we enacted in 1968 i 
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:M:r. FARRIS, Congressman, I witnessed during my 6 years as U.S. 
attorney in Houston many instances where t.he FBI 'brought in agents 
fr,)m 5 or 600·miles to help out in hijacking cases, et cetera. 

Mr. MoCLORY, Right. You told-us about that. How many would J'OU 
req1~ire to handle the wiretaR violations i 

Mr. FARRIS. I would say that half a. dozen experienced agents could 
do the job if this is the only assignment they had. 

lfr. MoCLORY, They could work in one community. How many do 
you think we would need in order to handle the problem nationwide i 

Mr. FARRIS. I can't answer that because I do not know what the 
problem is other than in Houston. 

~fr. )IcCwnY. It would probably be in the hundreds. 
Mr. FARRIS. Probably, yes. 
llr. l\foCwnY. Have they ever told you that the problem was a lack 

· of personnel and that the Cong-ress had not provided sufficient funds 
or sufficient personnel for handling the enforcement of the law that we 
enacted~ 

Mr. FARRIS. No, sir; they never gave me a reason why. 
l\lr. MoCLORY. That could be a reason i 
Mr. FARRIS. That could be but I don't think so. 
Mr. McCLORY. '\Vell, they can't do it without personnel. You don't 

want them to take personnel off hijacking or anything like that in 
order to handle this~ 

lfr. FARRIS, No. I think this is a matter of priority. If Congress 
e.nacts an act, and you did, and you sa.y in only those States where there 
is enabling legislation passed are they to have legal efectronic surveil
lance, then since the FBI is the only agency chartered to do it, obviously 
tlwv are the ones that have to. They have to find the priority. 

l'lr. l{oCLORY. My time has expired. 
lfr. GIAIMO. The gentleman's time has expired. 
The gentleman from California is recognized. 
Mr. DELLUMS. I would like to reserve my time. 
~Ir. GIAIMO. The gentleman from Illinois, M:r. ~Iurphy. 
Mr. MURPHY.. Mr. Hershman, you indicated there were some 200 

wiretaps that A.T. & T. would come across. 
:Mr. HERSHMAN, Yes. 
Mr. MURPHY. '\Vhat, if anything, did they do about them i 
Mr. HERSHMAN. According to the figures supplied to the National 

,viretnp Commission bv A.T. & T., for 8 years, ending in 1974, they 
discovered approximately 1,500 illegal devices. Out of those, approxi
mately 610 cases were turned over to the FBI. 

Mr:MURPHY. '\Vhnt happened to those cases? 
Mr. HERSHMAN. ,ve received figures from the FBI indicating that, 

No. 1~ they could onl)' establish approximate1y 473 of those having 
ever been turned over; and No. 2, of the approximately 473--

:Mr. M:unPHY, ,vhat. happened to the difference between the tele
phone company's estimate and the FBrs estimate as to what was 
reportedi 

lfr. HERSHMAN. ,ve have never been able to determine that. 
Mr. lfURPHY. Does A.T. & T. report these to the local district attor

ne)" or do they send them into Washington i 
lfr. HERSHMAN. Normally they report it to the local office of the 

FBI. 
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~Ir. l\funrnY. Could a proper assumption be made then that the
local district attorney, in cooperation with some Federal agency, 
knew of that tap and then did not report it or investigate furtheri 

l\fr. HERSHMAN. Certainly a.Jmost 100 percent of the devices found 
- were reported to some law enforcement agency. There is only one 

subsidiar:r of A.T. & T. which does not have a policy of reporting it to 
a law enforcement agency and that is Illinois B~ell. They will aot 
report any devices found to law enforcement. 

Mr. MURPHY. They will not report them i 
~fr. HERSHMAN. That is correct. 
:Mr. M: URPHY. I find that very interesting. 
Mr. HERSHMAN. This was brought up nt hearings by the National 

Wiretap Commission in June. I believe Illinois Bell has since changed 
their policy. 

~fr. MURPHY. I would iike to as~ the panel members if any of them 
are aware of the law which requjre~ the telephone company to report 
these findings. Is there such a law 1 

:Mr. HERSHMAN. I don't believe there is such a law, sir. 
Mr. MunPIIY. I would like to pursue this. The rest of the Bell sub· 

sidiaries are reporting and those in Chicago are not reporting. Do you 
have any personal knowledge of why they would not reporU 

Mr. HERSHMAN. It was a policy decision on the part of the execu
tives of Illinois Bell. 

Mr. l\fURPJIY. Did they restify to that ract before your Commission r 
Mr. HERSHMAN. Yes; we had executives of the mother company,. 

A.T. & T., testify directly to that. 
Mr. MURPHY. Wait a minute now. ,vas it the parent company or 

the subsidiary, Illinois Bell, that testified they would not provide that 
information'{ 

Mr. HERSHMAN. The parent company testified that Illinois Bell was 
the only subsidiary. 

Mr. MURPHY. Did you ask them why there was this difference i 
Mr. HERSHMAN. Yes, I did.-
:\fr. l\IunPIIY. ,vhat wns their response? 
Mr. HERSHMAN. They said it was a policy decision by executives of 

Illinois Bell and they did not agree with it. 
Mr. MURPHY. Did they say they were working with the Jocal dis

trict attorney or the local FBI or the local Drug Enforcement Agency 
in establishing that policy i 

Mr. HERSH_MAN. In all cases except for Illinois Bell they were doing 
that; yes. 

Mr. MURPHY. Then reallv what we have at. the bottom line is 
A.T. & T. ancl the Federal Government and its agencies, the FBI and 
DEA, engaging in wiretaps when they don't have a court order and it 
has nothing to do with national security, and they are in violation of 
the law. Is that not correct W 

Mr. HERSHMAN. I am sorry, sir, I am not quite sure I understand 
your question. -

Mr. MuRPIIY. If A.T. & T. knows about 1,500 taps throughout their· 
system in a year and they report them to the FBL how many convic
tions were there in connection with those 1,500 taps·9 

Mr. HERSHMAN. Of the 473 cases over an 8-year span that we could 
document having been received by the FBI, 27 cases resulted in arrest,. 
indictment, or prosecution. 
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Mr. lf URPHY. How many resulted in convictions~ 
Mr. HERSHMAN. From fiscal ·year 1969 to fiscal 1975 the.re were 114 

cases brought by the Justice Department with regard to violations of' 
the· electric surveillance laws. Of those, there were 61 cases that re· 
suited in conviction. 

l\fr. MURPHY. How many years' span is that i 
Mr. lbmsHMAN. Approximately a 7- to 8-year span. 
Mr. MURPHY. Were all those cases that the telephone company says 

they came across reported to the FBI 1 
Mr. HERSHMAN. The telephone company claims they reported 610 

of the 1,500 to the FBI. The majority of the remainder. were reported 
to local prosecutors. 

Mr. GIAuro. The time of the gentleman has expired. 
l\fr. Treen from Louisiana is recognized. 
Mr. TREEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Do I understand that Mr. Kraus from the FBI is going to testify 

later or ·not i 

lAMES KRAUS, UNIT CHIEF, ANTITRUST AND BANKRUPTCY UNIT, 
FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION 

Mr. KRAus. Yes, sir. . 
Mr. GIAIMO. As I understand it he is here to answer questions. Do 

you have direct testimony j 
:Mr. KRAus. No, sir. 
Mr. GIAIMO. But you are available for questions. 
Mr. TREEN. I have just one question first of ~Ir. Kaiser. You stated 

that there was a 30-percent markup on the equipment that you sold to 
U.S. Recording. How do you know that j 

l\lr. KAISER. I sat in the office, the Old Post Office Building, with the 
very gentleman that I lrnd been negotiating another contract with and 
I saw the paperwork come in through U.S. Recording on his desk. 
I ]ooked at the paperwork and compared the. prices Rhown there-as 
a matter of fact I wrote them down-and compared the prices shown 
on their invoices versus what they would have been from me. 

!Ir. TtmEx. You said you provided a lot of other agencies with equ~p
ment and these orders came through the U.S. Army. ,voulcl that m
clud.e all the agencies you were talking about that you referred to 
ear her-the U.S. Postal Service, IRS, Treasury, and others? Did they 
all order their equipment throul!h the Army? 

M~r. KAISER. No. They all used a different procedure. I refer to them 
ns cutouts. Occasionally, one agency would order through another. 

Mr. TREEN. Have you supplied the names of these other ngeneies to 
the committee staff? · 

Mr. KAISER. All the agencies you have there. Just mix them all 
~round. They all did the business of ordering for other agencies; not 
JUSt Fort Holabird, but others. 

Mr. TREEN. I am talking about where you had ostensibly a {)rivate 
company ordering, or where you had the Army ordering, eqmpment 
that you knew was destined lor someone other than the Army. IIn ve 
you supplied that information 9 

Mr. KAISER. Yes; I will supply the information to you. 
:Mr. TREEN. You will. OK. 
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Mr. Kraus, can you enlighten us a little bit, from the point of view 
of the FBI, about the method by which it acquires eqmpment Y I as
sume none of this equipment that l\lr. Kaiser manufactured here is 
illegal_ per se, is it Y 

Mr. KAISER. It is e]edronic surveillance. 
~Ir. TREEN. It is not il1egal to manufacture the equipment you have 

displayed today, is it 1 
Mr. KAISER. No. 
)Ir. TREEN. Under the Jaw? 
:\fr. KAISER. Under the lnw. 
~Ir. TREEN. And it is not. illegal for any of these Government agencies 

to posseJS it, per se-:i)ossession-is that correct 1 
:\Ir. KAISER. That 1s correct. 
:\Ir. TREEN. l\fr. Kraus, do you have any comments about the method 

by which the Federal Burf:\nu of Investij:!ation acquires this rquip
n1ent ? It has been alleged that the U.S. Recording Co. is an inoor
nwclin r~· through which this equipment is acquired. Is this true, and 
if so, why is that. done 1 

~Ir. KRA us. The acquisition of material, supplies, is handled by the 
Administrative Dh~ision of t]w FBI. I have ne,·er worked in the Ad
minis.trative Division of the FBI, and I don't know the answer to your 
question. 

:\fr. TREEN. You ha\'e no information on this subject at all? 
)Ir. KnAus. No. sir. 
~fr. TRJ-:1-~x. Hns that lwen suppHNl to the staff, Mr. Fiel<l-t lw FBI 

exp]nnation as to why, if true, these internwdinry ngenries or or;mniza
tions n re. used ~ 

Mr. F1Er.o. H has not. 
~fr. TREE~. Mr. Krnus. can that be supp1ied? Can you nrrnn~e to 

suppl~· that to the committee, n statement of the reasons whv. if tme. 
intermediary organizations nre used for the acquisition of this type 
of rqnipment 1 

)fr. KR.\US. I can't supply it. 
:\fr. TnEEX. Can the Fedrral Bureau of Inn 1stigation supply it? 
~fr. KnAus. 1Ve will look into it. sir. 
~fr. Tm~EN. I assume the committ(l(l will mnke n request. 
Xow. if I have som~ more time, :\Ir. Kaiser, you generallv alleged 

thnt many of these othC'.r Go,·ernment agencies order their equipment 
through the Army; that is, agencies that a.re not connected with the 
Army. Can you gn·e me~ specific example? You said the U.S. Postal 
~<1rdrr had ordeTI.'d sonrn of your equipmrnt.. "'hat kind of equipment 
did the Postal Service order, and how did J'OU transmit it to the Postal 
·SerdC'P? ~ 

:\fr. K.\ISF.R. The P~tnl Sen·ire bought in many cases direct.. I think 
most of their case.q were direct. The most significant example I can 
think of. of :m order that was rout<1d through ... \rm:r Intelligence. was 
one for the Bureau of Narcotics and Dangerous Di·ugs. That was the 
most sizable. It was roughlv $70,000 or $80,000 from t.he Bureau of 
Nnrrot.ics to Fort Holabird to me. Again I delivered directly to 
Bureau of Narcotics but billed t.hrou~h Fort Ho]nbird. 

~fr. TREEN. Yon were pa.id by the Army 1 
)Ir. KAISER. Yes. 
Chairman PIKE. Mr. Dellums, do you wont to use your time f 
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Mr. GIAIMO. Can I ask unanimous consent to yield my time to Mr. 
Dellumsi 

Chairman PIKE. Without objection, Mr. Dellums is recognized for 
10 minutes. . 
--Mr. DELLUMS. First of all, I would like to point out that I think the 

hearing today is extraordinarily important because it raises one of the 
most dangerous risks of uncontrolled intelligence-gathering capabilit.y. 
It may be that what we are listening to today is clear evidence that we 
have established an electronic horror story that renders the Bill of 
Rights null and void. In some ways I sit here and almost feel impotent 
us a :Member of Congress on a tmy committee that may nut even be 
backe.d up by the entire Congress. 1Ve are trying to go into nn area 
from where. we may not be able to come out. 

I would like to pursue. with Mr. Hershman nnd perhaps Mr. Farris 
this question. It spins off of the question raised by mJ' distinguished 
oolleague from Illinois. ,ve have heard testimony this morning that 
various telephone companies around the country have rarticipnted. or 
have been involved, implicitly or explicitly, in illegn wiretaps. The 
question I would like to ask you is: If thnt ·is tn1e aiid telephone com
panies have not. reported all of t.hese ille~al wiretaps to the appropri
ate Federat State, or local agencies. is it not a fact. that perhaps indict
ments can be brought against telephone companies a11 over this coun
try for criminal acts in ,;o]ation of the Constitution and in Yio1at ion 
of the. rights of human beinizs in this country? 

Mr. HERSHMA:S. I think if, in fnct, they ha\'e participated in i11(l!!al 
wiretapping, prosecutors could possibly obtain rondrtions. indict
ments, and so forth. 

~Ir. DEJ.,rxM~. Does vour information indicat<1 that. it. is rlenr]y true 
that. not all of the wnrrnnt less wiretaps that the telephone comp;rn~· is 
aware of, or perhaps even participated in, were reported to the appro
priate authorities i 

Mr. HERSHMAN. I think thnt the. most jrlarin~ evidenc<'. of thi~ is 
from the Illinois Rell S~·stem. where through their policy. the~· did not 
report. findings of illegal devices to law enfor<'ement.. 

I want to say that. during the course of the Xationnl 'W"iretap Com
mission's business. we, had many a1legnt.ions that t.he telephone f'Om
pnnv had cooperatC'd with law Pnforcement t hroug-hout. the countr~· in 
instituting illegal wiretaps or bu~¢ngs. It has heen t.he ca~e~ how<',·rt\ 
that we han, onl:y beC'n able to document indh,idnal tel<'phon<' com
pan~' repairmen or linemen having COOJ)()rnted. and. in most of thrS(l 
instanc('s thnt have come to li~ht, they have been the suhj()<"'f of 
prose>cution. 

I believe that the instance discusse<l }wre. to<lny with n.>gard to Hous
ton is st.ill under grand jury investigation. "~e will ha.Ye to wait nn<l 
S(le how that. turns out. 

irr. l>ELLUMS. Thank you. 
~fr. Chnirmnn and m<'ml)()1'S of tlw committN·. I wonl<l like to sl1n1·e 

with ron my own nersonn 1 expet"lC'JH'<' ... \ grnt l<'man who was on lPnve. 
from ~faryland Fnin•rsity nt Fnh·ersitv of CnJifornin nt RC\rkC'lev 
came tom)~ office nt the req11est of m~' sta ff-n ver~· sophisticated prr~oi1 
with extraordinary crC1nentinl~ in p]ectroni<' sun·eillance. Jfo put f:\<tnip
ment on the telephone lin<'s of my own congr<'ssionnl office, fomHl out 
and signed an affidavit ~fl,·in,r that hii:rh freuqency radio Plectronir sur-
veillance equipment was on my telephone. · 
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I nm n ~Iembcr of Congress, ostensibly capable of having some in
fluence, and I say this to point out how 'the average citizen hns to be 
'totally wiped out. in this process. 

The best I could do as a Member of Congress-I reported it to one of 
the leaders of the House and was told we will hold a hearing and give 
~·ou nn opportunity to blnst the fa.ct there is a wiretap on your phone 
nnd maybe you can get a little press out of it. 

I found that f(>pngnant and repulsiv·e. 
"TJiat. happens when thousands of American people nre harmed h:v 

these wiretaps? There has been laughter in the Chamber today, hut I 
don ·t find on~ damn thing funny about a nation, ostensibly demo-
·cmt.ic~ that hns crent()d so much irresponsibility with Federal agencies 
iiwokcd = and we sit here and think that is n joke. I think what we have 
done todn:r is open up Pandora's box, Mr. Chairman, and I hope this 
committee will go as far as it can go. I hope someday we get someone 
from the FBI hPre who can actually answer questions. 'fhis is the sec-
ond time, Mr. Chairman, we hnYe ·had some representative from the 
FBI who says. "I cnn~t answer the question," or "maybe we can get this 
info11nat.ion for yon." · 

I woulrl like fo know, because if we can ever open up this can of 
worms-the businClss that the FBI is involved in warrant.less wiretaps 
ancl harassment of American people-maybe it would make all these 
things about the CIA look like kindergarten school. 

I ,vould like to ask the gentleman from the FBI: You have respon
sibility for iiwrstigntions of violation of the criminal provisions of 
the 1008 Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act; that is cor
rect, ri1rht? 

~Ir. Knxrs. Yes. sir, we have responsibility O\'ertitle47-605, title 18-
2511 nnd 12. Tit.lo III is the law, as I understand it, that authorizes the 
legn l u~e of wiretaps. 

~Ir. DELLrJrs. That sClems like a great denl of responsibility. How 
.many staff people do yon have in order to carry out your function? 

)fr. KnAus. In my unit? 
:\Ir. DEU .. t7)[S. Yes. 
)fr. KRAVS. I have two other supe1Tisors and two clerks. 
)Ir. DELLUMS. 'l'o carry out all this business? 
)Ir. Knxes. To carry out the business that is carried on in the Bank

ruptl'y nnd .Ant-rfrust· Unit in the .Accounting and Fraud Section of 
the Gcn(\ral Investigative Division. 

""o ha,·e curr()ntly pending 104 interception cases. The whole unit 
}ins somewhere in the neighborhood of 2,000 cases. 

~fr. DELLUllS. Does that include l\Iigratory Bird Act violations 1 
)Ir. K1uus. Y cs, sir. 
:\fr. DELLUlIS. So that means thnt of those four staff people, half 

of them nre handling migratory bird violations and the other two are 
lrnndling nll of these important electronic surveillance cases i 

)fr. KRAUS. I don't believe there is a single l\Iigratory Bird Act·· 
case pending in the Bureau. But if there was such a case, it would 
be handled in the Bankruptcy and Antitrust Unit. 

~Ir. DELLUMS. l\Ir. Farris, what do you think about that~ _ 
~fr. FARRIS. I think that is pretty sad, Congres.sman. I agree that 

electronic surveillance is a necessary evil in certain types of investi~
tions-nat.ional security, the crimes enumerated in the act-but I thmk 
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that even with safeguards, electronic surveillance is a dirty business. 
To think that the only agency chartered by this Congress-and this 

is the only Congress we have-to investigate t11ose· violations has 
a small umt that has to worry about mi~ratory birds and antitrust, and 

-so forth, is pretty sad. That is what I thmk of it. 
~Ir. DELLUMS. Do you have a comment, M:r. Hershman i 
:Mr. HERSHMAN. I do. I think this is somewhat of a tragedy and 

probably goes a little bit further than the committee members are 
aware. 

\Ve had testimony from the gentleman responsible for title III 
Yiolation prosecutions in the Justice Department. That unit consists 
of 4 lawyers and they are nssigne.d to enforce violntians of 10 other 
statutes. 

I feel very strongly that there is a misplaced priority in the en
forcement of laws that have to do with invasion of privacy. I take 
issue with Mr. Kaiser, who said earlier that the FBI does not have 
the technical capability to investigate crimes of electronic surveil
lance. I am well aware of the technical capability the FBI has, and 
I respect them for it. Thev have helped us at the Commission to 
formulate a stndv of the state of the art of electronic surveillance 
technology and did a wonderful job. The lack of technical capability 
to investigate these crimes is not the problem. 

The problem is the motivation, the priority placement. 
Mr. DELLUMS. Thank you. 
~fr. Kraus, I have here an FBI memo from an FBI field office that 

dearly shows the FBI, in 1971, conducting an apparently warrantless 
electronic surveillance of a series of telephone calls. At the end of the 
memo, it puts one of the individuals monitored on a watch list for 
further_ surveillance. 

I have a 1970 memo which shows investigative data clearly obtained 
from Bell Telephone Co.~ and I have data, which shows: "American 
Telephone & Telegraph. Tota 1 American Telephone & Telegraph se
curit.y personnel, 056; total FBI experience~ 45; total local e-xperience, 
31 ; total State experience, 18 ~ percent of FBI agents in security per
-sonnel, 6.8. Southwestern Bell, total of 40 agents; total number of 
former FBI agents, 16; the percent in location, 40 percent."--· 

'\Vill you describe the full relationship between the FBI and the -
Bell Telephone Co. and I.T. & T.; the full relationship between the 
1'BI and the telephone company? -

[The data referred to above by ~Ir. Dellums arc printed on pp. 
112-1122 of the appendixes.] 

It seems to me that given this testimony, there has to be some kincl 
of relationship that is :more than casual between the FBI and the 
telephone company, and I would like to elicit that information. 

l\lr. KnAus. I ain not sure I underst.and what kind of relationship 
you are speaking of. 

lfr. DELLUMS. The re]ationship tha.t a11ows the FBI to t.ap tele. 
phones with the cooperation of the telephone company, to allow the 
FBI to use the services of the telephone company jn order to impose 
~lectronic surveillance on American citizens. 

Mr. KRAus. l\Ir. Dellums, I am not aware of any relationship be
tween the Bureau and ITT, ATT, or any of its subsidiaries to permit 
the FBI to install illegal wiretaps. 
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l\lr. DELLUMs. Is it your testimony--
Chairman PIKE. The time of the-gentleman has expired. 
We have a vote. I would suggest tliis would be an appropriate time 

for us to break for another HS minutes. 
It is the intention of the Chair to go through the members without -· 

breaking for lunch and then wrap up the hearing and not come back 
this afternoon. 

[Brief recess for voting.] 
Chairman PIKE. :Mr. Hayes, you may question. 
}Ir. HAYES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Kraus, good morning. 
Mr. KRAus. Good morning. 
Mr. HAYES.·Does the FBI have a stated or unstated policy not to 

enforce those Federal statutes which have to do with wiretapping and 
interception of communications, to your know ledge W 

Mr. KRAus. No, sir. 
l\fr. HAYES. Have there ever been policy discussions in your pres

ence--because of your jurisdictional authority with the FBI-about 
the efficacy of enforcement practices within the Bureau, of those snme 
lwwsi 

Mr. KRAUS. No, sir. 
l\fr. HAYES. Has any one of your superiors or peers within the 

Bureau ever discussed with you what is going on in terms of enforce
ment within your division of those statutes W 

l\fr. KnAus. We have joint discussions; yes, sir. 
Mr. llA YES. Now, about those joint discussions: Cnn you recall when 

the last one was conducted i 
Mr. KRA us. We discussed interception of communications yesterday. 

We discussed them this morning. 
Mr. HA YES. Now, in the discussion yesterday, did you get beyond 

what your role would be vis-a-vis this committee¥ 
~fr. KRA us. Beyond i _ 
Mr. HA YES. Yes; did you discuss the 18 convictions that you had in 

1974 ¥ Did you discuss, "for example, how effective your division has 
been in enforcing the statutes¥ Did you discuss anything of that 
nature¥ 

Mr. KRAus. Not of that nature. Yesterday our discussion concerned 
mv interview with two members of this committee staff on TueRdn:v, 
aiid I discussed with them what U1e quest.ions were that I could remN11-
ber ~ and I espllcially discussed with them the fnrt thatr--not especially, 
but included in it was the fact that thev asked me certain statistiral 
questions that I didn't have-the answers to, and I told the members 
that it would be possible to get this information by a review of the 
files concerned. They would have to identify them. 

Mr. HAYES. In law enforcement matters, would you characterize 
the FBl's ability to cooperate with the various telephone companies 
as good, bad, or indifferent i Would you characterize them in one of 
those three ways 9 

Mr. KRAUS. I would say ~ood. 
Mr. HAYES. Now in terms of that., how would yon characterize the 

FBl's capacity to cooperate in enforcing the Federal wiretap laws 
with those same companiesi Would you characterize those as good, 
bad, or indifferent. 

l\fr. KRAus. Our capacity to Pnforce the law¥ 
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l!r. HA YES. To cooperate :with the telephone company. You have 
18 convictions, but they reported, I believe the gentleman testified to, 
about 200 taps over the last year. - -

~Ir. KRAus. JVell, as you are aware, Mr. Hayes, the FBI doesn't 
prosecute. We investigate. 

Mr. HAYES. I am saying, you investigate--
- 1Ir. KRAus. And. the results of all our investi~ations are given to 

the appropriate U.S. attorney and also the Crimmal Division in the 
Department of Justice. 

lfr. HAYES. How .many local P<?lice. depar~ments did you inform 
U.S. attorneys about m terms of their w1retappmg W 

lfr. KRA us. I believe we furnished that information to this com
mittee this month, and while I--

Mr. HA YES. I will look it up. 
lfr. KRAUS [continuing]. I didn't prepare it, I believe there were 

about 50 cases during, I believe it was from the period from 1970 
or 1971 to 1975, but I am not sure of this. It was a period of 4 years, 
I believe, 5 years. 

)Ir. HA YES. ,Vhat actions have you had personal know ledge of in 
regnrd to the Law Enforcement Assistance Agency grants to local 
police deP.artmen.ts for ~he purchase of electromc surveillance equip
ment or w1retappmg eqmpment i 

)fr. KRAUS. I don't have any personal knowledge of it. I am aware 
from reading of it in the newspapers and in discussions that the LEAA 
dors give grants and these grants are used for the purchase of these 
devices 

~Ir. HAYES. ~Ir. Hershman, in regard to the same question that I 
nsked ~fr. Kraus, do you have a comment i 

:\Ir. HERSHMAN. Sir, at the National ,viretap Commission, we 
initiated a progra~ to exami~e the sa.les record~ of 10 manufacturers 
of PlC'ctromc surveillance eqmpment m the Umted States. Upon ex
amining the records we found that in virtuallv all States thero were 
~afos of electronic surveillance equipment to State and local law 
(lllfor~ement, including those States which do not have authorization 
sttttntes. . _. _ 

I believe there are currently 22 Stntes in the country which permit 
court-authorized wiretaps. Of the rest they had purchased equip

··ment which reasonably could be asst~med to be purposeful only m 
th() surreptitious interception of wire and all communications. • 

During testimony from a number of manfacturers we found that 
perhaps 60 to 75 percent of their sales are through funds provided 

-- bv LEAA or the various State funding agencies . 
.. :\Ir. HAYES. Sixty to 75 percent i 
lfr. HERSHMAN. ·That is correct, sir. 
Chairman PIKE. The time of the gentleman has expired. Mr. 

Knsten ¥ 
)fr. KASTEN. Thank you, llr. Chairman. 
'\Ve received information and evidence this morning about the ac

th·ities in Houston. In what other cities are the local police presently 
working with Government surveillance of dift'erent kinds i 

"rhat other situations do we have that would be like Houston, to 
your knowledge. 
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:Mr. HERSHMAN. The most notable situation outside of Houston 
is in New York, where a subsantial number of officers in the ltpecial 
investigations unit of the New York · City Police Department, nar
cotics division, have been convicted of crimes relating to wiretapping. 

The special investigations unit consisted of approximately 80 de
tectives, and I believe since its inception, a number oj years ago, 
more than half of those detectives have been convicted. 

M:r. KASTEN • .Are those in relationshi:p to local police doing tho 
wiretap or the Federal Government domg the wiretap1 

Mr. HERSHMAN. In relation to the local police doing 1t. 
~fr. KASTEN. What about other cities~ I would like a list. Would 

Richmond be an example 1 ,v ould ~foKeesport, Pa., be an example i 
~fr. HERSIDIAN. 1Ve may be talking about two different things. If 

the question has to do with FBI enforcem-ent of the electronics sur
veillance laws regarding illegal police wireta.pping, Richmond is a 
current investigation where I believe ]''BI agents on active duty are 
subject of a grand jury investigation stemming from charges of ob
struction of justice. 

Mr. KASTEN. In prior testimony before this committee in one of our 
initial hearings, we had Eugene '1V. ,valsh, the Assistant Director 
of the Administrative Division of the FBI. 

Are vou familiar with Mr. '\Va]sh and what he does1 
1\fr. i{RAus. Yes, sir; I do know Walsh. 
Mr. KASTEN. I nske-ff ~fr. Walsh a question: "Do you use State a11d 

Jocal police to collect intelligence specifically for wiretapping or sur
v·eillnnce i" On that day before this committee l\lr. Walsh answered, 
"No, sir, not to my knowledge." 

In another point going further on, talking about cooperation, I 
asked about work that takes place in State and local government-
coordinating with the FBI, in some cases wiretapping, et cetera: 
":Mr. Walsh: No, sir, we have no cooperative effort to get focal police 
to place wiretaps in our behalf." 

How do you explain Mr. Walsh's testimony, that statement., "No, 
sir, we have no cooperative effort to get local police to place wiretaps 
in our behalf." 

We have Houston and other examples right here. 
lfr. KRAus. Mr. Kasten, I can't explain the ans~~rs yo_u are talkin~ 

about, but may I explain this 1 I was interviewed by two members of 
your staff, and I explained to them what my position was-that I 
was in charge of a unit in the Accounting and Fraud Section and in 
that unit we also handled, in addition to some other 2,000 investiga
tions, the interception of communications statutes. 

I also explaine~ to them t~at I was not involved ~n policymaking. 
I do not make pohcy. And so m answer to your question, I don't know 
the answer. 

Mr. KASTEN. Is there another part. of the agency that is responsible 
for the intercep_tion of communications statutes i 

Mr. lC:RAus. No, sir. . 
Mr. KASTEN. There is no other person who should have this re

sponsibility 9 
Mr. KRAus. The overall responsibility would rest with our Assist

ant Director, who is in charge of the General Investi~tive Division, 
and he is in a position to be involved in the setting of policy. 



965 

Mr. KAsTEN. Neither you nor Mr. ,valsh, who is an Assistant Di
rector, would have the knowledge that the committee is addressing it
self to¥ 

Mr. KRAus. No, siT; I don't-have the answer to that question. 
We offered to make available to this committee this morning some

one else in the Bureau who would be at a policymaking level, and the 
committee requested that I show up. --

Mr. KAsTEN. Mr. Kaiser, in your testimony you said~ur list of 
clients is not limited to but includes, CIA, DIA, Army Intelligence,. 
et cetera. There were a number of domestic agencies other than the 
FBI in your list .. 

What specifically does the Treasury Department-the IRS-do with 
your equipment 1 

Mr. KAISER. My only requirement is that I receive a purchase order 
from the bona fide law en~orcement agency. That is the only require
ment I have, and once I ship the goods, I have absolutely no idea what 
they do with it-absolutely none. 

~fr. KASTEN. Thank you, l\fr. Chairman. 
Chairman PIKE. The time of the gentleman has expired. 
Before we broke for the recess, :M:r. A spin asked unanimous consent 

that he could yield his time to l\fr. Murphy. Is tJ1ere objection i 
1Vithout objection, :Mr. :Murphy is recognized for 10 minutes. 
Mr. ~{URPHY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
lfr. Zavala, in your experience as a police officer in Houston~ were 

you requested by· other Federal agencies, namely the DEA and the 
FBI, to cooperate in wiretapping operations~ 

Mr. ZAVALA. No, sir; I was never officially-there was never a .re· 
quest from anyone officially to instigate a wiretap. 

Mr. MURPHY. Did you ever turn over information i 
Mr. ZAVALA. Yes; I did. · 
Mr. MURP~Y. Did they objecU 
Mr. ZAVALA', No; they didn't. 
Mr. MURPHY. Did they stop you in any way from giving them that 

information¥ 
Mr. ZAVALA. No; they didn't stop me. It was encouraged because they 

knew it was correct information. 
Mr. MURPHY. How was it encouraged i 
Mr. ZAVALA. Well, by asking more questions, by hanging around 

the station asking if anybody _was working on so and so. '\Vhen we gave 
information-for example 1 a case that I gave a Customs man infor
mation in Brownsville--! believe they arrested the man-I was given 
a 3-day .subpena. to Brownsville, where I had no testimony at all t.o 
give in the case and the Federal Government was paying me up there 
to go have a little vacation for giving him the information, yo·u mig~t 
say.~It was sort of like a reward. · 

Mr. MURPHY. And you ~ve no tesUmony up there i 
Mr. ZAVALA. No, sir, I did not. Later on, the U.S. attorney, now as

sistant U.S. attome:r, in Houston, asked me why I had been sub
penaed, and I asked him, "Well, wh.Y, did you subpena me¥" And he 
said, "Well, I don't remember." I said it was because I ~ve the Cus
toms man the information that made the case down in Brownsville. 

Mr. MURPHY. Were you present at that trial in that case 9 
Mr. ZAVALA. Yes, sir; I was. 
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Mr. MURPHY. Did the prosecutor introduce evidence that was ob
taine.d from your wiretaps W 

l\fr. ZAVALA. No, sir. The prosecutor didn't know. There was no case. 
The man pled guilty. 

lfr. MURPHY. You said the prosooutor didn't lqiow. Did the FBI 
agents testify-on the information that you received from wiretaps i 

Mr. ZAVALA. No, sir; no one testified at the trial. ,vhen the trial was 
about to start, the man pied guilty. However, the customs ~eople knew 
that it was a wiretap because I had supplied the information to them. 
There was no actual testimony by anyone involved because the man 
pied guilty. 

Mr. MunPHY. Were you present at any pretrial conversations or 
hearings where the e,·idence you obtained illegally was presented to 
the attorney for the defendant and t.he defendant? 

~Ir. ZA v Ar.,A. No, sir; I was not present at that. 
~fr. M~URPHY. Mr. Farris, in your exveriences as the U.S. attorney, 

do von know that it is a common practice for the FBI or DE....\ to use 
loca.l law enforcement officers or their facilities to wiretap in juris
dict.ions i 

lfr. FARRIS. I do not know as a personal fact that it is, but certainly 
begiru1ing with 1973, late 1973 those were the rumors in Houston, nnd 
tlus is part of-the testimony ti1at I have given before two other com
mitteC's and this one. 

~fr. JluRPIIY. You know of no specific instance 1 
~Mr. FARRIS. Not specific instances; no, sir; only the allegations by 

dC'.fense counsel and the information Rnpplied tons hy the former rhief 
of police in Houston, Carroll Lynn. · 

~fr. MURPHY. As a practicaf practicing attorney and somebody who 
knows the town pretty well, _you know it to be the case that the FBI 
uses local law enforcement officials to obtain the information illegally 
and then they can say they never wiretap; isn't that correct? 

!fr. FARRIS. I can't say that as a fact--
Mr. MURPHY. ,vhere 1s all this equipment that this gentleman makes 

and sells i 'Where does it go 1 He was asked a question what do they 
do with it. ,vhat else can they do with it but use it for the purpose for 
which it was manufactured. 

Let's quit kidding ourselves and the American people. We know 
there is illegal wiretapping going on. There is one man here who is 
going to go to prison next wook for it. 

Mr. FARRIS. Your question was whether I personally knew and I do 
not personally know. I know the allegations were there. 

lfr. MURPHY. Have you ever heard it discussed around your office, 
as U.S. attorney, among the assist.ant attorneys or the agents working 
on t.he case i 

~fr. FARRIS. I heard the alJegations repeated; yes, sir. And J sup
plied--

Mr. MURPHY. You know of Federal cases that have been thrown 
out. because of tainted evidence; isn't that correct 1 

Mr. FARRIS. I know of no Federal cases in the southern district thut 
were thrown out when I was in office because of tainted evidence; 
no~ sir. 

Mr. MURPHY. How about you, Mr. Kraus? Do you know this to be 
a practice of the FBI in any jurisdiction throughout the country-
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they work with local enforcement agencies and have them do the 
wiretappingi · -· 

Mr. KBAus. N <!t sir. 
Mr. MtJBPHY, JJO you know of any instances where the FBI works 

closely with the American Telephone & Telegraph Co. or any of its 
subsidiaries to obtain illegal evidence¥ · 

Mr. KRAus. N<!t_ sir. 
Mr. MURPHY. 1JO you know anybody in the FBI who might know 

of that W Can you su:pply his name so we can call him 1 
Mr. KM.us. No, sir. No, I don't. 

· Mr. KASTEN. Would the gentleman yield j 
Mr. MURPHY. Yes. 
Mr. KABTEN. Who in the FBI would have that information I Who 

would answer that question¥ What is the ~rson's name who could 
answe1· the question that the gentleman from Illinois just addressed¥ 

Mr. KRAus. I don't know that the question is a question of fact. I 
think it is a presumption. I don't think that there 1s anybod:r in the 
FBI who has knowle<ige of illegal wiretapping on the part of the FBI 
or who works in conjunction with the telephone company or any police 
agency to insta.ll illegal wiretaps·or condones it. 

llr. KASTEN. So if it was going on, there would be no one in the FBI 
who would know f 

~Ir·. KRAus. No, sir. It is as mttch a violation of the Federal law for 
an FBI agent to engage in illegal wiretapping as any other citizens. 

1.lr. KASTEN. I thank the gentleman for yielding. 
. ~fr. :\f P1tP11Y. Hnv" they ever, in the history of the FBI, engaged in 
1t,toyourknowledgeW , 

Mr. KRA.us. Not .to my knowledge. 
Mr. MURPHY. Do you know of any Federal cases thrown out because 

of tainted evidence obtained through illegal wiretapping~ 
lfr. KRAus. No; I don't. 
}fr. MURPHY. I think my time iR up, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman PIKE. Mr. Lehman, do you have any questions. 
Mr. LEBHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I guess I will address mv questions to Mr. Kaiser. We have talked a 

lot about the ~buses and the illegalities of surveillance, wiretapping, 
law enforcement agents, FRI, or the telephone companies; but in title 
47, section 605, of the statutes on wire and radio communication. and 
in vour testimony, it seems like manv of your rom~titon; are in clireet 
YiO]fltion of thiR 

0

by just the Ra}e and dist.ribution of thif4 kind of (',OM• 
mnnica.tion equipmen·t-which, as yon say .. are advertised in cat.a.logs. 

,Yhat concerns me is this great proliferation in the prhrate sertor of 
t.his sophisticated equipment. I saw the movie .. "Conversation"-I 
guess some of vou misrht have seen that-and it shows jnRt how prev .. 
nlent and how sophist.icated and how dangerous this is, not. just in 
thP police area but. in the private sector. I think that if4 what. we are. 
jrointr to have. to do-make thP rank and file people C'Ol\rPrned nhout. it .. 

Tt. is il.le,ral .. in my way of t.hinking, to send and sell this equipment 
in thp private sector. 

Fr"m your infm,mation. ,lo vou know of situt1tions wl1e1ee tM~ P<mip
ment has been sold int.he private sert,orf A re there nPrFOllS lll tll(\ nri
vst~ busines.c; area who r.onrlnct elert.ronfo RUTYPillAn<'P on R <'om
pet.itor, emplovee .. or e,1en labor orQ'anizationR? Woulcl vou rn 1-P to 
comment on tlie prPvalence and availability of this equipment where 

88-185-T6-8 
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we have one private sector versus another private sector, or one pri-
vate citizen versus another private citizen i 

llr. KAISER. I view private sector as not only individuals, but also. 
companiestand organizations and that type. I don~t know. about abusest-
one against the other, and where the source is. . 

I, myself, do countermeasure wo1·k and have done work-not only 
for the Jaw enforcement agencies ancl various States' attorneys and 
Gover~ors in p~t1;,icular, 1:mt for corporations; and the ty~ of thing 
I am finding doesn't even involve·a device. It involves a modification of 
an already existing eavesdropping device. So the "whodunnit" there 
is almost impossib1e to fincl out. . 

Mr. LE1nrAN. The average citi1..en is not that concerned about the re
lationship ~etween the law enforcement agency and himself, because he
is a law-abiding citizen. n,,t, take a person t.hat is on a checkout . 
counter of a supermarket. ,vhat kind of devices can be planted there 
so that the mark~t manager wiJl see that relat.h·es aren't getting stuff 
through the checkout counter free 1 ,vhf\t is available for automobile
a~('llcies so t.liat, one automobile agency can find out what his competi-
tors discount~d 1976 models for l -

,vhat can be dcme in regard to a shipping clerk that some employee 
can bug to determine whether he is letting· stuff out the back side of 
the warehouse 1 

1Vhat. is available 1 How are these being used i What is this sort of 
civil war, where one segment of the private sector is against the oiher
throul!'h thE' use of e]~ctronic surveillance wea.po_ns? 

That, is what. J think I am most concerned about-as much as I nm 
ahout. the abuses in the law enforcement. area. 

Could you gh·e me any insight to the kind of legislation we need, or 
kiiid. ~f .inforcei,iept. of 'present lnw~ that will pre\'ent these kinds oi 
ahu~s nnd this kind of invasion of prh·ac.y 1 

:Mr. KAISER. That is a mightv big order. 
Mr. LE1nrAN. Is it an important problem? 
?\fr. KAISER. I thinkit is a very, very import.ant problem. 
Mr. L1mMAN. Equh·alent e,~en to the problem of the law enforce-- · 

ment. nitencies, perhaps? · · · 
llr. KAu~ER. Possibly even beyond t.hat. point. 
lfr. LEHMAN. That is whnt I wrts tryin~ to get to. 
Mr. KAISER. I hn\'e rea\ly enjoved this game I hn,·c been in for the

Inst 10 years, nnd ,ha,·e tried to define this mvself; nnd I find it com
ine: right clown to the basic things that we call morals nnd that we call 
()thi<'s, and I honestlv,don't·know how to legislate this. · 

1 have turned, of rourse, to the ·Justice Department for answers to. 
this. nhd they can't give me an nnswer: . 

llr. LE1nr.\N. Could I ask Mr. Farris to respond to tlus t 
!fr. FARRIS. Conjrres.~man, as you know, I testified before !Ir. Hersh

mnn's ,:rroup-the National ,vir('tap Commission-and I pointed out 
that a Federal imlge in Califdrnia·hns already held that a department 
store that conducted electronic snrveillanc.e 

0

of one of its employees 
without. his consent was not violating the law under the present~ act 
ns written hv Congress. 

You cnn ride in elevators in cerhin condominiums and certain of-. 
flee buildings where the elevator is wired sot.hat the people that run· 
th~:ele,·ntor can 11ent' what you ore saying-all under the· present act. 

:Mr. J.;nM.\N, In.t.hnt case, do you-. · 
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Chairman Piu.-The .time of the gentleman has-expired. 
,Mr. Johnson W , 
Mr. JOHNSON, Thank you, Mr, Chairman. ·. . 
Mr. Farris, what is the relationship between the U.S. attorney and 

the FBI, generally W 
.Mr. FARRIS. In any district i 
)Ir. JonNsoN. Yes; well, in your district-specifically the one you 

used to run. . 
Mr. FARRIS. Except for the agent in charge who retired in 1974, 

~;.JOHNSON.I wasn't asking the question that way. I phrased my 
questio11 poorly. · 

,vhen you, as the U.S. attorney, asked the FBI to investigate a mat
ter, for example, bank robbery or car theft-I guess that is their big 
thing-or hijacking, or something like that, what wasthe response you 
got 1 ,vhat kmd of cooperation did you get 1 

Mr. FARRIS. ExceJlent. 
Mr. ,Jo11NsoN. Isn~t that generally the way it is 1 
Mr. F AllRIS. That is correct. . -
Air. JonNEtON. I. was a district attorney in the State of Colorado for 

several :rears, and if I made a request, for investigative work, we also 
got good cooperation from wherever we were askmg it from the law 
enforcement agents. 

As a prosecuting ~ttorney, you expect that, don't you 1 · 
Mr. FARRIS. That 1s correct. · 
llr. JonNSON. You have been in practice since 1956. I nssume yeu 

have been a defense counsel in criminal matters and one of the things 
you always are irritated with is the prosecuting attorney has so much 
hell> from various law enforcement officials; right 1 

-Mr. FARRIS. Right. 
Mr. JouNsoN. Can you tell me why in this case, when you requested 

information with respect to investigation of other law enforcement 
agencies-in this case the Houston Police Department--you didn't 
get an! response from anybody who was of real significance j 

llr. FARRIS. Actually, there were two cases in which I got little or 
no response. The other one involved vote stealing-sam~ SAC. In 
all other cases they always responded: they always performed admir
ably; but in this case-the investi8ation of the allegations of illegal 
electronic . surveillance by the pohce department in Houston-there 
was not only reluctance but obvious foot dragging. · 

Mr. JOHNSON. You testified that during the course of over a.:year's 
period of time, you contacted the SAC mid his superiors and the Jus
tice Department, &nd it seems to mo very pointed in your testimony 
that it is all left hanging. __ · · · . 

What .was the result of your contacts with Saxbe and Kelley and 
the others 9 

llr. FARRIS. To quote myself in other hearings, zip; nothing. Saxbe 
didn't answer; the Deputy Attorney General of the United States 
didn't answer; the.Assistant Attorney General in charge Qf the divjsion 
didn't answer. The Chief of the General Crime Section didn't answer. 
No one answered. I don~t think they were listening. 

Mr. JOHNSON. Did you prosecute Mr. Za\'ala W 
llr. FARRIS. One of my assistants did. 
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Mr. JOHNSON. Without knowing any more about the case, i,t is very 
difficult to comment on it; but it seems to me unusual to hear that a 
man who had cooperated with the investigative authorities gets a 
sentence of 3 years out of a maximum possilile sentence of 5 wlien he 
is one of those who is h~}ping to break the case and helping the 
~i:osecutors' investigate. That is kind of unusual, I would say. 
Wouldn't you characterize it that way W . 

Mr. FARRIS. I don't know wh~t the policy is in the U.S. attorney's 
office in Houston now, but when I was there, and before me, the Fed
eral judges in the Southern District of Texas did not want a,nd would 
not accept recommendations on sentencing from the U.S. attorney's 
office. Tliat is the policy, and it was enunciated by Chief Judge Ben. C. 
Connallz in a case- a w1·itten opinion. 

I <lon ·t know what has happened since I left office in December 1974. 
I don~t know what the story was in Mr. Zavala's case. But when I was 
there for 6 years, and prior to that, we had no voice in sentencing. We 
had no voice in telling the juclge outright in open court that someone 
had coo_perated or had not. 

Mr. JOHNSON. Are you familiar with the allegations of Mr. Zavala 9 
You were familiar with them, as I unde.rstand it, during your period 
of time in office. 

Mr. FARRIS. Yes,sir. 
·Mr. J_oHNSON. It seems to me that this man is going to jail for what 

his superiors-if his testimony is correct-ordered, and his superiors 
have not been tried or prosecuted as far as I am a ware. 
· What is the nature of the facts? 
Mr. FARRIS. I can't comment because, as you know the Federal 

pand jucy in Houston is still investigating the matter of his superion1 
m the ~oliCP. department and ot'hers. 

?tlr. JOHNSON. Did they get any cooperation from the FBI, in terms 
o_~ the investigation of the· allegations, that FBI officials were aware 
of the violations 9 

Mr. FARRIS. Congres_sman Johnson, I don't know what has hap
~ned in that respect since December of 1974. I don't know whether 
th'.ey are getting cooperation or not. 
' )Ir. JOHNSON, But J·ou characterize the cooperat.ion t'hey received 

prior to that time as "z;p." · 
Mr. FARRIS. It is not worthy of the name investigation; yes, sir. 
·i1r. JOHNSON. Once again, this is inconsistent with their response 

to. other requests that you might make for other investigations 9 
Mr. FARRIS. That is correct. 
Mr. JoaNsoN. I see my time is up. · 

: Chairman PritE. The .. time of the gentleman has expired. l\lr. Field I 
, llr. FIELD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. · · 

Mr. Kraus, there-seems to have been some discussion as to why you 
o.re here, and I would like to perhaps address that with yon. I was 
t.he one who asked you to appear today. I expect if policy people had 
been.here, they would tell us things were going pretty well m your 
department, and I wanted to ask yon some questions about how they 
nct.ua.lly are going. 

Do yon know, approxirrlately, the total number of investi~ations the 
FRI does in the course oft.he yead 

llr. KRAt·s. ,ve have 53,000 cases pending right now. 
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Mr. FIELD. Our figures indicate there are some 200,000 cases that 
are investigated-not cases that are pending; 200,000 investigations 
undertaken by the FBI. 

Mr. KRAus. I didn't hear you. 
Mr. FIELD. We have figures there are some 200,000 investigations, 

not cases. But my point is on something e]se: In ronnertion ,Yith the 
many thousands of annual investigations by the FBL on i11egal enves
dr~pping or wiretapping~ how mnny does your unit. undertake? 

Mr. KRAus. Per year. In fiscal year 1974 we received 701-I hope 
you won't hold me to this--701 cases of illegal electronic surveillance 
cases, IOC cases, interception of communications cases. 

Mr. FIELD. You mean complaints? 
Mr. KRAus. Complaints and we opened cases on them; and in ac· 

cordance with our policy, when we get a case that is a well-rounded 
complaint, we take it to the u.s~ attorney~ . 

At that point, the U.S. attorney's office may request a preliminary 
investigation. He may request that no investigation be conducted~
c.ause he considers that it is not worthy of investigation or that it is 
-not a crime and there would be no purpose in going forward with it or 
in attempting litigation. 

If he requests a preliminary investigation, we conduct that inYesti· 
gation ai1d the results of it-- . 

Mr. FIELD. How many investigations are you conducting now? That 
is my point. ,ve have a figure of 194. 

Mr. KRAUS. We had pending, as of the end of August this year, 
194 TOC cnse.s. 

Mr. FIELD. I understand the FBI has about 16,000 convictions a vear 
oa cnses they investigate. How many interception of communira"tion 
convictions were there last year! 

Mr. KRAUS. In fiscal 1975 we had 25. 
Mr. Fn~LD. I have figures here that were two for illegal adve11ising 

in the last 6 months. Is t.hat correct 1 These are figures from the Just.ice 
Department. 

Mr. KRAus. We don't keep those statistics, but yesterday I caused 
a review of those files that had convictions to determine~ if I could, 
which of them were for which specific violation. '\Ve had one con
vict.ion for violation of section 2512. That would be the manufacture, 
advertising, possession-- . 

M'.r. FIELD. You had one conviction last year for illegal adv·ertisinr, 
of these products i . 

Mr. KRAus. For section 2512. 
Mr. FIELD. Mr. Kaiser, do you turn over complaints to the FBI Y 

Do you ever tell them about illegal advertising you come across, and 
if so, how frequently do you do that¥ 

Mr. KAISER. Naturally as a manufacturer and businessman I will 
turn in anything I ~onsider illegal competition. The answer is :ves. 

Mr. FIELD. How often have you done that¥ 
:\fr. KA1s1-:n. From the period of 1968 to 1073, roughly nbout 25 in 

total. · 
Mr. FIELD. So you have turned over to the FBI 25 examples of what 

you considered to be fairly clear illegal advertising. Now, llr. Kraus, 
you had one conviction last year¥ 

Mr. KRA us. Yes, sir. 
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· llr. FIELD. Have you seen the advertisements that l\lr. Kaiser 
brought with him and have you seen the advertisement entitled "FBI 
.Surveillance Outfit" 9 

l\Ir. KRAus. I don't know whether I have or not. 
}fr. FIELD. Can you take a quick look at t.he ty~ of advertisements 

he has there, and if he could find the ''FBI Surveillance Outfit" would 
you look at that. w· . 

l\lr. KRAus. ,ve have looked into cases nnd investigated cases con
cerning illewil ad,·ertising including advertising in the telephone 
directories. Those cases are also investigated in accordance wit.h our 
policy and in aceordance with our mandate to investigate these viola
tions. Thev are discu~d and the results are given to the U.S. attorney 
and to the

0

Department of.Justice. 
Mr. FIEr..D. Mr. Krnus, we have hundreds of pai:tes of these nd,·Ntise· 

ments and yet last year only two cases were filed for illegal advertising 
of wiretap and surveillnnc~ equipment. ,vh:v? Was it just thnt you 
did not invest.igate the others or that. ,·on could not find these nd, .. ertise
ments or couldn't trace them down~ ·My question to you is: Although 
you nre not at a policy level you had the responsibility for doing this; 
whv were not. more· of those advertisements investigated and the 
facts brou,iht forward which would brin1r a case? 

l\fr. KRAUS. The one case you nre speaking of is a convict.ion. 
Mr. FIELD. That is good. 
l\lr. KRAus. ,vhy was there only one conviction 1 Is that the Qnl'st.ion? 
~fr. FIELD. Out of the hundreds of companies advertising this yC'nr, 

why only one 1 
Mr. KRAUS. I don't think I know the answer to your qn~stion. 
Mr. FIELD. Have you seen these ads? 
1Ir. KRAUS. I havp, seen some; yes. We hn.ve investigf!ted some. We 

have sent the aclxertisements to our laboratory for analysis. The Jaw 
states that the device must be primarily usefui for surreptitious inter
cept.ion of communicntions. 

Now, this microphone is capable of interce.ptin,ir my communica
tions, but I don't think it is an illegal device. But if I nut this micro
phone _in my t.ie clip and conceal· it, then it would becoml1, in my 
estimation- an i11e.µ-nl device and it would be something we would b·e 
obJiged to investigate. · 

Chairman PIKE. Before the hearing ends~ I would ask--nll of the 
witnesses i~ _the.y. would respond to nny ndclitionnl questions whi<'h 
members might wish to submit. 

I just want to ~n:v in closin~ this part.i<'nlnr hf:laring thnt it is a 
rather unique situation to find on one end of the tnble n man nbout to 
f!O to jail for 3 years who hns been convicted of wiretapping nnd who 
did, as Mr. ,Johnson point<'d out., apparently cooperate with the offirinls 
in revealing rather widespread wiretappinj? in his area-or nt le'ast 
nllegations of widespread wireta ppin{!. And nt the other end of the 
table, we have a rC'presentnth"e of the FBI. 

I think that it does, if nothing else, show that there are risks inYolv<'d 
in our intclligence-gntherin~ operations-perhaps greatly underesti
mated in the past as far as the average citizen in the United States of 
America is concerned. · 

I want to advise the members of the committee that there hns b!'en 
an allegation of a leak of highly sensitive material from ·t.his com-
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mittee. We are ~oing to get n lot of a11egations of leaks from this · 
committee. I don't believe fhere are leaks from this committee. I simply 
say to you that after the recess we are going to go into some very 
sensitive matters and I ask you not to discu$S them during the recess. 

1Ir. Dellums 1 
1Ir. DELLUMS. One quick question, ~Ir. Chairman. I characterizecl 

the contact of the DEA agents with Mr. Zavala from my previous 
information as if they had very specifically moved to contact him. 
But I understand that it was a much more casual meeting than that. 

l!r. GREENE. I think I can explain that. I ha\"e another client who 
is another police officer nnd who knows a great deal about this. This 
is the third year of the investigation. They contacted not me but him 
nt. his home and wanted to come out nncl see him. He called me ancl I 
~nid "'Vell, we will not have anything of thnt kind at this late stage. 
You bring those guvs to my office." Yesterday-no, the day before 
yesterday-at noon they appeared a.t my office ·a!ld met Carlos Avila. 
I hnd Tony come in and we were kmd of surpr1st~d they were there. 

:\Ir. DELLUMS, I wnnted the report to reflect that. 
Chairman PIKE. The committee will stand in recess s1:bject to the 

call of the Chnir. It is my expectation that we will meet 1 week from 
Tuesday in executive sess10n. 

['Vhereupon, at 12 :40 p.m. the committee was recessed, to reconvene 
at the call of the Chair.] 
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THE DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION'S DO
MESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL INTELLIGENCE PRO
GRAMS 

THlJ'BSD.A. Y, NOVEltBEB 13, 197~ 

HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT ColDIITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE, 

Washington, D.O. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 :10 a.m., in room 2118, 

Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Otis G. Pike [ chair
man], presiding. 

Present: Representatives Pike, Giaimo, Stanton, Dellums, :Murphy, 
Aspin, Milford, Ha.yes, Lehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson, and 
Kasten. 

Also present: A. Searle Field~ staff director; .Anron B. Donner, 
~eneral counsel; James B. lt. Oliphant counsel; John M. Atkisson, 
COUnS(\}. 

Chairman PIKE. Our witnesses this morning will be }Ir. Jerry_ 
,Jenson, the Deputy Administrator of the Drug Enforcement Agency; ... ·-···--
Mr. Vernon Acree, the Commissioner of the U.S. Bureau of Customs; 
and Dr. Mark Moore, who was formerly Chief of DEA's Office of 
Planning and Evaluation and who regrettably is now at Harvard. 

It is my understanding thnt you all .have prepared statements, and 
what I am going to suggest to ·the members of the committee is that 
we let. a.11 of the ~entlemen finish their prepared statements before 
we have any questions. I would also suggest to the members of the 
committee that they look in their backup book at the report of the 
General Accounting Office on this general subject-particularly at 
those portions which have been classified and try to figure out why 
they have.been classified. 

STATEMENT OF lERRY N. lENSON, DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR, 
DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION, ACCOMPANIED BY 
lOHN WARNER, CHIEF, INTERNATIONAL INTELLIGENCE; PHIL 
SMITH, CHIEF, DOMESTIC INTELLIGENCE; DANIEL P. CASEY, 
ACTING ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR FOR INTELLIGEN.C:&; 
MARTIN PERA, CHIEF, DOMESTIC INVESTIGATIONS DIVISION; 
AND DONALD MILLER, CHIEF COUNSEL 

l\Ir. JENSON. Thank you, ~fr. Chairman. As you have indicated, I 
am Deputy Administrator of the Drug Enforcement Administration, 
a position I have held since April of this year. Prior to that time, my 
last assignment was as regional director of the Chicago regional office, 
! • ( 975) 
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and my expf. rience in drug law enforcement extends almost 18 yen rs 
to the former Bureau of Narcotics. 

Probably no other activity in the history of Federal d~tg en.force
ment has generated as much interest as our expanded drug mtelhgence 
capability. For this reason, l\tir. Chairman, I would like to outline for 

- you some important .milestones and characteristics of our intelligence 
within the Drug Enforcement Administration in an effort to provide 
vo1i and the committee a perspective of our problems and what we 
have done. . 

The Federal drug intelligence progi:am at DE.A began substantinlly 
before Reorganization P]nn No. 2 of 1973, which established DE.A 
and t.he incorporation into DEA of the Office of National Narcotics 
Intelligence. That plan formalized developments which really hegnn 
with the intelligence staff of its predecessor agency, specifically, the 
Bureau of Narcotics and Dangerous Drugs. That organization demon
strated the value of having a specific organizational unit to collect 
and disseminate intelligence by establishing the Strate¢c Intelligence 
Office of that organization. This Office produced meanmgful strnt~gic 
intelligence, but perhaps its greatest contribution was the heightened 
awareness .1t brought to the Federal enforcement community that a 
formalized intelligence capability with greater manpower and fiscal 
resources was needed before the benefits of systematic intelligence 
could be delivered to rank and file enforcement personnel. 

The. greatest gap to be fil1ed was in the area of operational intelli· 
gence analysis and production. This is aimed nt the discovery nnd 
neutralization of specific narcotic traffickers but its volume precluded 
meaningful ad hoc production. 

The application of the intel1igence process to law enforcement wns 
a relatively new technique which is just reaehing full potential in the_ 
area of dn1g control. 1Vhile drug intelligence was collected daily by 
many law enforcement agencies, the full concept of systematic intel
ligence collection, collation, analysis, and dissemination l1ad not been 
implemented until t:he creation of the DRA Office of Intellig('nce. 
Drug intelli~ence is information to support and complement drug 
enforcement by providing investigators with a full picture of the clrug 
tra(fio and the persons or groups involved. Drug intelligence, in nnd 
of itself, does not reach its full potential until it cnn be converted into 
positi\~o net.ion so as to inte,rdict the dntg traffic. Thus, dntg int<'l1i
gence must be tr~nslatecl ini:? ac~ionnble intelligence on a timely bnsis. 

In July 2f 19,3, Reorgnmzation Plan No. 2 established DEA nnd 
gnvo it the organizational resources m1d missions of the Office of Na
tional N arcot.ics Intelligence and of the Bureau of Narcotics ancl Dan
gerous Drugs as the raw material from which DEA was to strengthen 
a narcotics intelligence capability at the Federal lcw-el. 

However, the opporhuuty to strentzthen such a capabilif.y brought 
with it. n full measure of difficnlties. First of all, DEA had to expand 

· the entire con<'ept of the intelligence role within the drttl! 'Jaw enforce
ment effort. The roles of the Cabinet Committee on Internntionnl 
N arcot.ics Control .. CCINC, needed clarification. The previous charter 
of the Office of National Narcotic Intelligence was somewhat vague 
and required specific definition. The Central Intelligence Agency 
plays a vital role in the overseas collection of intelligence dealing with 
mternational narcotics trafficking. The work of that Agency also had 
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to be fully coordinated with our own expanded intelligence-gathering
capa.bility and activity, and that data. it furnished had to be adapted to 
our unique requirements, that is, t.l1e information may ultimately end 
up as n, pertinent evidentiary matter in a court of law. 

Probably the most fundamental accomplishments of the Office of 
Intelligence have been in ·t.he area of data base.design for intelligence 
purpo~es; analyst/age.nt training in intelligence processes and meth
odologies for production; netwq1:k analyses against major ?rug deal
ers; pr<>gmms desi~1ed to provide State surveys -and establishment of 
tho J.~l Paso Intelhgence Center,. commonly known as EPIC. 

As you know, EPIC is the focal point for all intelligence on illicit 
drug operations in the 1,000-mi~e United States~Iexican bo.rder .. Al
thonf!h not yet up to its authorized DEA/INS strength, this umque 
faciht.y is o·ff to a good st.art.. It is developing n, manual data base 
whil'h" is compatible with the p]nnned computerized system, called 
Pnt.hfindl\r. In 1 month alone, it added 2,800 names of individuals, air
craft, and boats directly involved in illegal drug traffic. It is respond
ing to about 350 requests for support each w-eek and is beeoming 
nntionnlJy known as evidenc(ld by queries from among other States: 
NC'W Jerse.y, Vermont, llichignn, Ohio, Kansas, ,vashington State, 
Louisiana, and Florida. · 

Our new automated syst<'ms include the air intelligence program, 
established in conjunction with the Fe.deral .Axiation Administration. 
This sy:,tcm includes data on pilots, aircraft owners, airports and air
po1·t. opemtors known or suspected of involvement in illicit drug traf
ficking. 'l'he first phase of our system will pro,·ide DEA with an all
sourc<', data base of illicit drug activity of specific interest to it. 

A good, serviceable data bnse has afways been a problem for drug 
Ntforcemt'nt. Existing drug agency files contain ov·er 40 years of infor
mation. Theso files were created and are used for crimmal investiga
tion nnd prosecution oncl are oriented toward individuals. The need 
to continue this type filing has been well established. There is, how
t'ver, n concurrent nl'ed for n dnta base with information of int('lligence 
value, such as topical or genc.>ral subject files. This tvpe duta. would 
thC'n pro·;ide the intelligence analyst, a base from wliich to work. 

Tims, t.he first and most essentiai part of the DEA intelligence pro-
1rrnm romes into focus-the data base. In order to be meaningful to the 
aj!ent in the field, as well as thtl. supervisor or henclquarters coordinator, 
the data base must be comp1tlte~ timely, and ac-cessihl<'. Our planning 
envisions nn online computer nnd dntn. bnse, directly accessible from 
all D}~A. field or headquarters offices, which will p1:ovidc a complete 
hack~rmmd on indiviclunl subjects or groups, inrludin~ the lntest infor
mntion on associates, methods of op.cration and vu]nernbi]ities. ,ve 
hnve now designed such a data base-the prncticalit.y of the system has 
nlrendy been establish<.'d. ~ 

:Froin its start, th<.'. Oflke of Intelligence has de,·eloped into one of 
!lw mnjor .contributors t<? C'arr~ving out the DE.A. inission. Intelligence 
1s now hemg meshed with law enforcement functions at nll levels. 

_ A greater mutual respect. is developing between intelligence and en
foreNnC'nt personnel which has lessened, if not eliminated, rivalry and 
instilled cooperation. Intelligence support nt regional and hcad

0

quar
tl'rs levels has provided authoritative nntionnl and international pro
jections on drug availability, price, and purity. 
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· ,v e realize that intelligence programs must be continually evaluated 
mid activities monitored by competent and objective J.l8rsonnel. In this 
regard, after Acting Administrator Henry S. :Qogm assumed com
mand of DEA last June, he caused to be initiated an indepth investi
gation and evaluation of certain key aspects of the DEA Office of 
Intelligence by the Department of Justice-this program is well under
way at present. Further, Mr. Dogin has a~igned a career drug enforce-
1nent manager with over 26 years' experience, Daniel P. Casey, to fill 
the posit.ion of Assistant Administrator of Intelligence. Mr. Casey has 
the specific mandate to evaluate DEA's intelli~ence program and to 
subnut. such proposals as may be necessary to improve the pro~m. 
:Mr. Do~in has assigned l!r. Casey to set up an effective interface with 
the llJH in ordl'r to make the best use of th·~ intelligmwc-gathcring 
resources of that Bureau . .Additionally, lir. Dogin has directed that 
the intelligence program be included in the audits conducted by DEA 
evahmtion units in ord<'r for us to make certain that adequate emphasis 
is being given to intelli~nce in all of our DEA's field offices. 

Acting Administrator Dogin and other senior staff members of DE.A 
regularly meet with their counterparts in Customs agency service to 
improYe~ our exchange of intellil,!'~'nce data; a teletype stressing this 
responsibility was sent to all DEA installations in .July 1975. ,ve have 
receind conipliment.ary letters from Commissioner Acree since that 
date on the overall improvement of informational exchange. Thel'e 
have been several such letters, and we are pleased to report t.hat our 
relations with Customs-is the best it has e\"er b,~en to date. 

During the last 4 months, as an example of our exchanaC' of informa
tion with the Customs agency service, we hM·e forwarded the following 
intelligence items to the U.S. Customs Service: 128 reports on suspected 
aircraft; 309 reports on suspected vehicles; 84 reports on suspected 
vessels; 1,011 reports on suspected persons; 28 reports on suspected 
businesses; 27 reports on suspected smuggling and concealment meth
ods; 22 special reports on studies of drug trafficking networks; 90 in
stances where we conducted file checks throu~h the EPIC system in 
El Pnso, and 31,851 checks through our NADDIS subject reports file. 

The offico has also initiated a series of periodic intelligence reports 
designed to support fi~ld units with strategic and operatfonal intelli
gence and to provide a broad view of iJlicit drug production and dis
tribution for U.S. policyiilakers. Among these is a quarterly publication 
of inte1Iigence trends which provides an overview of drug availability 
that is worldwide in scope. It is designed to provide a strategic analysis 
of national and international narcotics and dangerous drug produc
tion, distribution, and projections thnt will serve as a basis for sound 
national decisions on the targeting of drug enforcl'ment resources. It 
will a1so support diplomatic initiatives that may he applied t-0 reduce 
the flow of il1icit narcotics and dangerous drugs int:o the United States . 

. \t least 200 illicit dl'ltg- n()twork a.na lvses and at -ienst. 2,000 bio
graphic profiles on traffickers have been distributed. In addition, more 
than 10,000 illicit drug enforcement targets were referred to J.4"'edera1, 
State, and local authorities. 

Currently, the office of intelligence has an authorized force of 120 
employees, including 23 at EPIC, and is operating under a continuing 
resolution based on last year's operating budget of $152,000. Included 
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hi these employees are· 19 special agents, and 53 intelligence analysts. 
Addit.ionallv. all of-.DEA~s 10 regional offices have a regional intelli
~ce. unit. 1hese units are ~pon.~ible ~o_r t!te p~~c.tion of tact~cal 
mtelhgence m support of i:eg:ional.myestigatrye actlv1ties and support 
of the headquarters strategic mtelhgence report. -· 

~ I might add, Mr. Chairman, that the figures I just gave are not the 
....._ sum total of our inteUigence efforts. In _the day-to-day operations of 

.DEA's criminal investi~rs, great gnantities of intelli,:?enee. about 
dru~ violators are collected and put into our. f rogram. Therefore .. it 
is adllcult to place a. specific price tag on DEA s total activities which 
may be described as "intelligence." · 

A matter of major concern in DEA is our ability to bring to the 
criminal justice sxstem of the United States, or any other competent 
jurisdiction, those organizations, and principal members of or~nniza-
t.ions involved in the growing, manufacture, or distribution of con
trolled sub'stnnces appearin1r in or destined for the illicit traffic in the 
United States, that is, to make conspiracv cases against the. highest 
levels of the ilJicit drug t.raffic. To accomplish t.his, DEA strh"eS to 
create a narcotics intelligence system in cooperation with Federal, 
St.ate, locat and forei~n officials Jo collect, analyze, and di~eminate 
data and operate within the policy guidance of the Cabinet Commit
too on International Narcotic.~ Control in all its relations and programs 
associated with drug law enforcement ·officials of forei~ countries. 
Indeoth _ im·esti~ations. fullv sup~rted by a mpthoclie111, effieicant 
inte.lliµ-enee svste,n, will go fn.r in disrupt.ing- the illicit drug traffic. 
Also, w~ believe this offers th() best cost-effective approach. 

In summary, the DEA intelligence program has corrie a long way 
in 2 __ years. We have had some setbacks and made some false starts. ,ve 
have iaentffied some problem areas, and have arranged for further 
evnluations. We make no claim of being perfect. I do submit, howe,·er, 
Mr. Chairman, that the DEA intelligence program can and will be 
a model for effective dru,g ln.w enforcement. 

Acceptance of and reliance on DEA's intelligence is growing-not 
onlv within DEA but bv other agencies as well. Many Fede.rat State, 
local, and international a~ncies have received the benefits of our 
intellii?encc progra.m, and have expressed their gratitude. It· is an 
intelligence program unique in law enforcement, and holrls much 
promise for further de,·elopment and effective use. 

~ Thank ~·ou. I have· kept m:v remarks brief, since I know you neE'd 
sufficient. time for questions. I am accompanied hv several DEA offi-
cials, and I would like to introduce them. "' 
· Chairman PIKE. Certainly. 
Mr. JF.NSON. Mr. Daniel ·p. CaSPv, who I mentioned is the A('t.ing 

-Assist.ant. Administrator for Intelli~nre in DEA. And I also have 
back here, Mr. Phil Smit.h, who is the ChiPf of our Domest.ic Intelli
gence. I have Mr. :\lartin Pera .. who iR the Chief of our Domestic 
Invest.i,rations Division, and Mr. ,John ,varner, who is Chief of lnter
nat.ionnl Intelligence, and l[r. Don l\liller, who is chief counsel. · ,,re will be happy to answer any questions_at the appropriate time. 

Chairman PIKE. Thank you verv much, Mr. Jenson, and I want to 
thank YOU and your aEOOCiates for'being here. 

Onr"next. :witness wiJI be )Ir. Vernon Ac-rec. 
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BTATEDRT OF VElmO:R D. ACBD, U.S. COMIUSSIODR OF CUS. 
TOD; AOCOJIPABIBD BY G. :a. DICKEBS01', DEPUTY COIi· 
IIISSI01'EB; GEOBGE COBCOLU, ASSISTABT COIIJDSSI01'EB, 
IBVESTIGATIO:RS; AD ALFBED DeABGELUS, ASSISTABT co•
JIISSIOIOR, EIUOBOEJIDT SUPPOBT 

Mr. Aom~ Thank you, }Ir. Chairman; gentlemen. 
I am Vernon D. Aoree, U.S. Commissioner of Customs. I have served 

in this capacity since )fay of 1972. I am a career employee of 38 years' 
service with some credentials in the fields of administration, or~niza
tion, and management. I am accompanied by Deputy Commissioner 
G. R. Dickerson, Assistant Commi~ioner, Investiptions, George Cor
eoran, Assistant Commissioner, Enforcement Support, Alfred De 
A~lus, and other staff ~rsonnel. ,ve ure h«:'re at your invitation to 
:furnish testimony concerning narcotics int"lligence and its relation 
to the mission of the U.S. Customs Service. · 

The Customs Service has a long and honored 186-year history of 
l"eSponsiveness to changing national priorities. Over the decades as 
new challenges have arisen, the Customs Service, by its unique position 
· u the country's primary border enforcement agency, has res~nded 
in a timely and effective manner meeting such recent ... year challenges 
as liquor smuggling during prohibition, arms smuggling during the 
early sixties, and narcotics smuggling in the seventies. 

Prior to July 1, 1973, the Customs Service shared with the Bureau 
of Narcotics and Dan~rous Drugs the responsibility for the sup
pression of illicit traffickini in narcotics. In ~rforming our role, 
Customs acted on aU fronts m intelligence aatherin,r, border interdic
tion, and investigation of' narcotics srm~gling traffic.· Customs effec
tiveness was widely acknowledJ,:ed bot.Ii in t.he United States and 
abroad. In conjunction with BNDD._ significant. successes were achieved 
in reducing the narcotics flow into the United States. Customs, in per
forming its responsibilities, utilized border interdiction of nnrcot.ics 
as n, stepping stone to the building of major conspiracy cases nnd the 
immobilization of major narcotics traffickers on a worldwide bns.is. 
For it is·at the borders that narcotics and narcotics traftjcking org-nnizn
tions are most vulnerable. 

Narcotics seized at the border are in the most concentrated form 
with respect to purity, in their ~atest bulk" nnd at their highest Ynlue 
running into the millions of dollars with ·respect to the investment 
of the trafficking organization. Ten pounds of heroin int~rcent<1rl at. 
the border represents from 120 to 200 nounds of adulterated dosa~s 

· of heroin on the streets of the United 8tates. Ten pounds inter('epted 
.at. Hie border represents a minimum of a ~00,000 inve.stme.nt, by tho 
trafficking orQ'ftnizat.ion and nearly $4: million in street -value of the 
. sei,.~d narcot.ics. .. 

Information and intelligence is the kev to successful inter-dirt.ion 
rmd rmno,,.al of nnrcotiC's and to the mnkinjr of major cons~iracy cases. 
Pnwiously, customs officers .. workinp: o,·crseas .on .the full range of 
.intelli,renoo and liaison activities for all Customs matters" obtained and 
exchanaed sillJlificant narcotics intelli,rence which resulted in major 
seizures both in the United States and in foreign countries .. Addition
allv .. information derived from these seizures resulted in numerous 
narcotics conspiracy convict.ions. 
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In short., we had the three l's at our direct disposal : intelli~nce 
gathering abroad and .domestically on smuggling cases, interdiction 
at the ports of entry and the borders, and investi~tions of smuggling 
cases and conspiracies. The loop was closed and the utilization of in• 
telligence resulted in further interceptions at our borders, thus build .. 
ing the information base for successful conspiracy cases. The cycle de
veloped was a self-~nerated and continuing_one. 

Reorganization Plan No. 2 of 1973, which created DEA by the 
amalgamation of BNDD, ODALE-Oftice of Drug Administration 
and Law Enforcement-ONNI-016.ce of National Narcotics Intel· 
ligence--and parts of Customs charged these working systems and 
interfaces between a.gencies. Customs was removed from narcotics 
intellisence gathering and narcotics smuggling investigations, but was 
left. with the respon~ibility for all other contraband, fraud, firearms 
smuggling, intelligence gathering, and investigations-both foreign 
and domestic. 

'\\"e were also left wit.h the responsibilitv, reaffirmed by the plan, 
for the interdiction of nil conlrnband, inclu<ling narcotics, at t.he ports 
of entry ancl anywhere along the land and sea borders of the United 
States. Thus, we hecame instantlv dependent upon DEA for inte11i- -
irence to continue a hi,zh level of interdiction, and invest.igation by 
DEA to maintain a viable program for the continued development of 
international conspirncy cases. Unfortunately, neither happened, 
which is the subject of" ronside.rahle review and recommendation in 
the recently issued Domestic Coupcil ,vhite Paper on Drug Abuse. 
The white paper observes that: 

To date, DEA bas not provided lntelllgence to the Customs Service relating 
to the modus operandi of smuggl~rs, or regarding specific Individuals, In suftl· 
clent quantity. A greater exchange ls necessary. 

The white paper. further points out that the development of con
spiracy cases should be a maJor element of drug law enforcement and 
thnt: 

Interdiction of drugs at the border and ports of entrr Is an important com
ponent of the overall supply reduction strategy because of, one, the deterrent 
pffect; two, the potential tor penetration of trafficking organizations: and three, 
the possible removal of large quantltles ot. drugs. The Importance ot this func
tion ls enhanced by the unique search authority of. Customs. 

Prior inte11ige1lce is useful in the removal of drugs at the border; 
yet the vast ma1ority of Customs arrests and seizumc; have been accom
plished without RD)' prior informat.ion both before and increasin,rly 
after Reorganization Plan -No. 2. The si1?J1ifi<mnt difference is that 
Customs through its unique police function wns able to inve,gtigate 
and develop these. cold arrests and seizures into its own intelligence 
system ·to further feed the interdiction capability at the border~ ·un
fortunately, DE.A cloes not have this unique pofice structure to feecl 
the same interdiction forces, and their 'investi~ative techniques, 
methodology, and objectives. are substantially different from Uint of 
Customs. 

Current GAO studies on Federal drug enforcement. stntc that. DE.l's 
intelligence-gathering efforts hnYe been ~ared almost entirely to 
identifying JQajor traffickers and eliminatmg sources of supply," ancl 
little effort has been devoted to the gathering of int~lligence to inter
dict drugs at U.S. borders and po1ts of ~nt~y._ GAO :~lso ~~gniz~d 
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the efficiency and effectiveness of our former enforcement cycle in a 
report to Congress in which it commented upon the significant number 
of Customs heroin seizures resulting from information obtained from 
followup investigation of previous seizures. All of this capability 
accounted for about 80 percent of all heroin seizures in fiscal ve.ar 
1971 and about 50 ~I"cent of all hard narcotic seizures creclitecl to 
the Federal effort before July 1973. 

Due to its classified content, I cannot quote to you directly from 
anot.her t:ecent GAO study entitled "Problems in Slowing the }4~low 
of Cocaine and Heroin From and Through South America." ·· 

Chairman PIKE. )Ir. Acree, if I can interrupt you there, that is the 
document that we have in our possession, is 1t not, Mr. Fielcl t It. is 
found there under "background and stat.istics," and I referred to it 
earlier when I asked the members to see if they could figure out why 
it was that highly classified. 

Please proreed. 
· Mr. AcREE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. St>vernl points are made in 

that study, Mr. Chairman\ to which you refer, which I belie,·e are 
pertinent to our interest oft 1e morning. 

One, intelligence on the narcotics prohl<'m previously deve]opecl b~· 
Cust-0ms is no longer available. 

Two-and these are quotes from the reports-intelligence is not 
being gathered which targets Customs requirements. · 

Three, adequate intelligence on drug trafficking which will assist 
customs ·in its interdictocy role is not being made available. 

In short, Reorbranizution Pinn Xo. 2, wh'ich snught the dewlopmm:t 
of a unified and cohesil'e Federal narcotics strategy, has achieved only 
limited success in its obje~ti\'es to date because of the manner in which 
it has been implemented. Rather than ex11anding and de,·eloping a 
more comprehensive intelligence data base which serves the entire 
range of narcotics e.nforcement activities, DEA bas until- recent Iv 
sou,zht to approach its goals as being both proprietary and exchi-
sionary. , 

Now to our experience operating with these constraints in the past 
2 years: Since reorganization, two problemR nre identifiable with t.he 
current. arrangement under which Customs intelligence needs are met. 
First, the amount of available intelligence has fallen significantly from 
the level before 1-eorganization. Second, the kinds and quality of 
intelligence specificaUy geared to the needs of interdiction has~ nlso 
significantly faHen. That these problems would occur appears almost 
self-evident in light of the 2 years of hindsight now available to nil 
of us. 

I would like to Nlcord, Mr. Chairman .. nt this point. that these clif
ferences in objl'etives, methodology, and , .. iewpoint have been vari
ously described as "hostile," "bureaucratic infighHng," "petty squnb-
hltJ!g," et cetera. This is simply not the fact. · 

What we have here are two agencies with differing missions, mcth
odolofP1, and operational requirements, and each ngencv is attempting 
to do its job within t.he limitnt.ions of its charter. " ~ 

DEA ts the sole. Federal agency working with local ~lice depart.
ments, and alt.hough DEA accepts seizures and potential defendants 
from us, some 10,000 in fiscal year 1975, we have not received th~ 
"feedback" of information and intelligence to serve our operational 
requirements at the ports nnd borders. 
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:Much of DEA's foreign programs deal in eradication and coorcli
nation with host country police authorities with littfo· or no informa
tion or intelligence again back to us. 

I do knm!t however, that t.he o~rntional requirements of Cm;toms 
from both uEA's domestic and foreipi operations should also he 
oriented to provide tactical and strategic intelligencC' to identify sup
pliers, shippers 1 receivers, organizations, and any other activity in
dicatins methocts and routes used in thC' smuggling of narcotics w)1£lre 
timely mterdiction can be effectecl._at the border to prevent nnrcoti<~s 
from becoming f!n internal law enforcement. problem. 

Along with Mr._ Jenson .. I would also Jike to affirm thnt som(\ rer<'nt 
progress has been made. With the. advent on th<' scene of Deputy .\t- . 
torney General Harold Tyler and thC' nct-ing DEA Administrntor 
Henry Dogin, a series of meetings have been held and are continuinu. 
Our operational requirements have been made known to these offi,•inls. 
They have been understood ancl accepted and directives have h<'llll is
sued within DEA that are producing results. I would be plensccl to 
provide further details later. 

However, I do not believe t-hat any one system, procedure, pro~rnm, 
organization or st.r&tegy can bear the fu1l burden of meetinl? n II <'X
pectations in terms of riddin_g our Nation of the narcotics menace. 

This is why tho Treasury DeEartmcnt and t.he Customs Service filed 
an addendum to the Domestic Council white paper recently l'()lfnsed. 
It is our belief that the national strategy should be flexible' enou~h to 
insure utilization of all available U.S. resottr<'es, skiHs, and stat.ntorv 
mHl r<'gtt1ato1·y authority. "'e believe we cah make a far ereater c•mi
tribution, that we can cooperate and work with DEA, and that a joint 
effort, will be far more meaningful in the national interest thnn uni
lateral strategies and initiatives. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That concludes my statement .. 
Chairman PIKE. Thank you, Mr. Acree. 
Our final witness is Prof. Mark Moore. who is the former Chief 

Planning Officer of DEA and is currently assistant professor of public 
policy at the Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University. 

Please proceed. 

STATEIIElff OP XAJUC B. JIOOU, ASSISTAlfT PBOPESSOB OF PUB
LI~ POLICY, THE DDEDY SCHOOL OF GOVElUOIElff, HARVARD 
tnm'EBSITY; POBDBLY OHi.BF PLADillG OFPIOEB, DBUG 
ER!OB.OEKER'r ADJIIBISTRATI01' 
Mr. Moou. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be here. 

I have submitted written testimony for the- record. In the interest. of 
time, I will omit sections of that. written testimony in my oral 
presentation. 

Mr name is Mark Moore. I am currently assistant profe.~r of 
pubhc ~licy at the Kennedy School of Government at Harvard 
Univsrs1ty. From July 1974, to August 1975, I was the Chief Planning 
Officer of the Drug Enforcement Administration of the Department 
of Justice. . . 

As I understand it., the mandate of this committee is generally to 
review. the intelligence functions of the U.S. Govemment. You are 
c.oncemed that intelligence be conducted not only with due regard 

-.,.,,,.,.,. aa-165--7~, 
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for civil liberties, but a)so with efficie.nc.y ancl effectiveness. You have 
asked me to discuss the efficiency and effectiveness of the intelligence 
program in DEA. 

I will do so in the following steps. ( 1) I will describe the important 
role of intelligence in DEA's mission. In the oral presentation I will 
concentrrate exclusively on tactical and operational intelligence as 
<>pposed to strategic intelligence. (2) I will outline the general orga
nizational problems that arise when an effort is made to develop a 

I)l'ofessional intelligence capability in an enforcement or~nization 
ike DEA. (3) I will describe the sirategy that was adopted for DEA, 

initial limitations that made successful llevelopment of the program 
clifficu1t, and some problems that clel'e1oped. ( 4) I will indicate some 
shtnificant accomplishments of DEA's intelligence program, ancl 
identify some signs thnt are auspicious for the future development 
of the J>rogram. 

I should make it. rl~ar thnt my cliscnssion is neither the official 
posit.ion of DEA. nor the annlys"is of an intelligence expert. I am 
making these remarks as a reasonnbly knowledgeable Mel thoughtful 
]n.vmnn who hncl the opportunity to work closely with professionals 
inside DEA on the annlvsis ancl pJanninj? of the int~11igencc program. 
I am grateful to htwe Iiad the opportunity. I would still be workinJ? 
nt DEA but for the fnct that my len,·e of absence from Harvarcl 
£',mirecl this last September. • 

ThN-e is a tendencr to make the' inte1lil!l'nre prO<'ess mysterious. 
Howe.Yer., it is possih1A to ha\'ll! a very simple view of inte1lij?Cnee iil 
an Ol'llftnization Jikc DEA. The basic issues are what. decisions <lo DEA 
n~nts make in dev·elopinf? cases ancl what. information do they haYe 
nvn.ilnble to them when they make that decision? 

nasicnlly' DEA R~llnts make t.wo important. kinds of tnctical deri
sions. The.y deC'irle which cases nre wm1h developin~. And the'y make 
<focisions about. the direction of cle,·elopment by pushinir the case in 
one direction rather than another~ or seizing some opn011unities that 
nnpt1.nr during the cfovelopment, nn<l ij?l1oring othen;. "11i1e this sonncls 
nhstmct., it is renlJy quite concrete nncl simple. Agents debrief de
f<'ndnnts sncl other 'informants to Sfe who tlwv can "1zfre up." They 
must. ~age the credibilit.y of the informants, ·a.nd the importance of 
th('. trnffi<'ker who the informant. has ,·olunteere<l to surrender. In the 
rom"SP of undercm·er operations or sm·,·eillnnce ncth·ities, new indi
Yidnnls will be impliratNl and different n,·ennes of inn 1stiiration wi11 
optln up. Al?('nts must. then cle<'icle which a,·<'nU{llS to pursue in the 
Ji~ht. of U1e ·imo011nnce of the potential tnr~ets, and the chance that 
the.v wi11 be able to secure incriminating evicfoncc. 

These decisions nre some of the most important resource allocation 
rl<'ci~ions made within DEA. After n decision hn~ he<'n made about 
the ~eographicnl alloC'ntions of a,rents, nll the remninin1r important. 
nl10<'ntion decisions nre t.hm mncle hv individual &,i'ents deciding 
whirh sets of lends to pursue ancl which cases to follow up. 

The important quest.ion is what. inf01mation. do DEA a~ents ha , .. c 
available to them when making these ,·ital op<'rational decisionR. To 
answer this 9uestion, you have to know .a little hit about the basic 
structure of information processing in DEA ,ind how a~nts get ac· 
re.~ to that information. I besitate to hore you with great detail about 
this, but 'it is very important to unrlerstanti some of.the mechanics of 



G. 

985 
'· 

the systl'm because in some respects what we are talking about is a 
very mechanical procedure and mechanical prob]em. 

Information collected by DEA agents comes into headquarters 
in ~.veral different, forms. By far the most important source is tho 
"DEA-6: Report of Investigation." However, there are also uletypes, 
particularly from foreign areas, and telephone calls. The DEA-6's 
usually ar1:ive several weeks nfter the events have occurred. The tele
phone and teletype messages are much more.timely. The ~ritten doc!•· 
.ments, DEA-6's and teletype, a.re stored m chronolog1cal order m 
numbered case files. A case file will often include many different in
dividuals. Names mentioned in the documents will be cros.c; indexed 
to other case files in which the name appears. The pajles of the file are 
not numbered. In adrlition to these manual files, there is an auto
matrd system called NADDIS. Names, related case files. telephone 
mui1hers. and some narrntiv~ information nre entered into the 
NADDI8 system from th(\ DEA-6's and teletypes. Telephone mes
saws will enter the manunl or antomated clatn. bases only if someone 
writes clown their content on a DEA-6. Thus, the date. base consists 
primarily· of DEA-6's organized in numbered case files, cross indexecl 
on the basis of namPS. The automated system cnlled N ADDIS is 
primarily an automated cross-indexing system. It contains only R 
small portion of the total information available on the DEA-6. That 
is t.he stn1cture of the data hnse within DEA. 

To gain access to the ()Xistina; information~ DEA n(!ents in the field 
can do several thinj?A. First... the nirents haYe imm<'diate acce&c; to the 
<'.Me file,.q stored in their office. If they are o~ratin~ out. of a regional 
offir~, this will includ<' all th() rases mnde in the rei?ion. If t.hev are in 
a district office, onlv cases mndP in that district will he available. Sec
ond. about two-thirds of the domestic DEA oflir(.lA. including about 
80 J)('i·rent oft.he domestic personnel~ have access to NADDIS thronJ?h 
a N'ADDI8 terminal. If X.ADDI8 is operatin~~ and if someone in the 
office knows how to n~e the 'XADDIS terminal. thfl n~ent can obtain 
the limited hut importnnt info1matfon about individuals contained in 
NADDHt nnrl identify th(\ rase numbers of othei· cn~es in which n 
ST>e('ific inrlividnal is mentionecl. lie can gain ftCC'(\S..; to these other case 
file~ hy asking- 80JJ1e01!e nt henrlqnnrters to look throu,zh the flies. 

The n('xt. question lf; how cloes the ogent Jret nrress to those ot.h(\r 
ph:vsirnl files thnt nr<'n ~t storecl th('re~ to whirh he is referred by 
NADDIS? The answer is he ran call someone at. hl'aclc1ttnrters nn<l 2et 
~hem to look throul!h the fifo or requ£'st. a c~py of that file. The problem 
JR that. the rentrnl files nre verv Yolummous and difficult to ]ook 
t.hroul!h, so that. mostl~,. nirc-nts clon't. do t.hat .. "·hat they do im;f(\ad 
is nn nlt<'rnntfre pror(\clnre whirh is less tidy but. miirht be effertive. 
Namelv, thev know from th(\ rnse file in which offire the rnse was 
made. Therefore, they cnn rnll that office, mdnll the FTR system. nnd 
s~ak directly to the1 Rj?Pnt who mnde the other ease that. the inquirin~ 
agent, is ronremecl about. Thnt rom•ersation over the telPphone is likely 
to produce both more romprehensive ·and more timel.v informatioi\ 
than the ~a.reh t.hron~h tl1e files at headquarters. Thus. it is likely 
t.hat. the field n~nt's mninfitnys are t.he files stored phvsica lly in his 
offlre. N ADDIS ancl the FTS ·s}'St~m. ,VI1ile this systl'm may not look 
Jike a formal intelligence syste'm, it may be very effecth·e. · 
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The basic idea of the operational and tactical intelligence program 
inside DEA is to improve on this basic system-not replace it. The 
specific improvement is simply to ere~te a specialized group o! people 
who can master the case file and momtor a flow of paper relatmg to a 
given geographical aren. -· · 

To do this job welt you m~ed people who have the minds of agents 
.,,,,,,,, and the temperoment of scholars. They need the minds of agents to 
~, identify when p:eces of information are related to one another ancl 

t-0 distinguish facts from rumors and credible allegations from rumors. 
They need the temperament of a seholar to be willing to spend Jon,r 
hours pouring throuJ?h essent.ia!ly written documents and recordin~ 
whnt. they observed IR t.hose written documents and they have to be 
satisfiecl with t.hat as their contribution to the overall -enforcem('nt 
mission of DEA. Those people are rare. One of the major objecth-es 
of the tactical and operational intelligence program is to increase the 
supply of those people within DEA. 

In making this investment, we are betting on a fairly simple propo
sition: If a man has access to a data base that covers a longer span of 
t.ime and a larger geojlraphical area than agents currently have avail
able, the chances of discovering significant rel_ationships that can be 
exploited in the investigatio~ incr~ase significantly. 

Let me emphasize the benefits that would accrue if yon had a 1wo
gram like that inside DEA. First, a given agent would be able to bring 
more information to b('Rr on the d<><'isions about which cases to dPvC'lon, 
anrl the direction in which to den 1lop them. On aYeraire, if his deri
sion got. slightly better ( that is, he changed from a .200 hitter to n 
.850 hitter), DEA's overall production would inerease significantly. 

Second,. relationships between cases being developed simultaneously 
would be noted, and the tactics in the case adjusted to insure the effec
tive development of what is now seen to be a single case involving 
se\"eral different agents from different regions. 

Third, a review of historical files might reveal significant invllsti
gative opportunities in relationships among cases thaf were not noticed 
at the time. These opportunities would become available as additional 
leads for agents to consider in deciding how to allocate their time. 

There is an additional point about this process. As the intelligence 
analysts worked with t.he existing ease files to support ongoinB itwes
t.igations, they would oo effective·ly rearrnnginf? t.he information rur
rently n,·ailable within DEA. Pieces of information preYiously stored =: in disparaw case files would begin to be organized in coherent. pictures 
of trafficking networks. ImpJicit lv ove.r t.ime a new da.tn base orgcinizNl 
on a much different and m01-e useful basis than t.he existing files would 
hegin to grow. This is an aspert. of the intelligence program to whieh 
lfr. Jenson also referred. 

--' 

Thus, there is some potentinl benefit of nn operntionnl and tactical 
intelli~nce. program inside DEA. Its exact benefits are somewhat 
uncertain. 

Now, it should be apparent from the discussion abov<' that there wi11 
be some general problems in seeking to develop intelligence programs 
in <'nforcement organizations. Nearly every police organization seek
ing to de\'elop a.n intelligence program will encounter tl1e same kind of 
problems. I would like to describe the problems. 
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First, there is the problem of information processing. The systems 
that exist in police organizations before they get an intelligence system 
trre. iµililc('Jy to be 1,1seful for intelligence v.urposes. The des_ign of new 
filing· and indexin~ s1.stems and the shift from manual systems to 
automated systems 1s hkely to require more resources and greater tech
nical expertise than enforcement or~nizat.ions are likely to have 
available to them. Thus, you have to understand that you are going to 
pay a very high entry cost whenever rou decide to set up an intelligence 
system inside an enforcement orgamzat.ion. 

Second, there is the. problem of capturing wha.t agents and police 
officers know for the intelligence system. Agents do not write every
thing down that is important. This is tme pa1tl:v because it is simply 
i neon \·enient. nnd expensive to clo so. In fort, I once argued the greatest 
contribution to the New York City Police Department intelligence pro
gram was simply to spend more money for secretaries on the principle 
that the reason lots of infonnation wasn't getting there is that it 
wasn~t being written down. A second reason that information doesn't 
get into the system is that agents are conce111ed that other agents will 
use that information and make the case before the original agent gets 
nround to using it. A third reason is that it is very important to keep 
tho case files clean of irrelevant information because they are going to 
be used for evidentiary purposes. All three of those factors hmd to 
make. it difficult to get information that. agents know captured int.he 
existing intelligence. system. 

The third problem 1s there is a basic hostility toward intelligence 
functions in enforcement organizations. I am not entirely clear about 
the e.xact reasons for these hostilities, but I have a couple of suspicions. 
I think the mal· or problem is the functions of an inte lliflence analyst 
are almost who Iv included within the functions of an investigator. No 
inn~stigator wo11ld be happy to admit that he had not mined the files 
of his organization for e,,ery nugget of relevant information. Conse
qnent 1v, investi~ators think t-hey should be doing whnt the intelligence 
analysts are domg, and also belie,·e that they performed this function 
better at lower cost than the analysts currently do . 

.A corollary of this contempt" is the fenr thnt the analysts may do 
the job better than the agents. There is a fear that the analysts will 
discO\rer things t.he agent did not notice, or sug-gest things t.he agent 
would never take seriously, or steal credit for cases that agents helped 
to make. The possibility that intelligence analysts could embarrass, 
propose to gi1ide, or steal credit from agents is particularly galling to 
n,g-ents because the intelligence analysts are desk workers who face no 
risks. 

Thus, whenever one proposes to establish nn inte11igence program 
in an enforcement organization, one faces serious tech1iical, financial, 
and organizational problems. It is a very expensive and time-consuming 
effort. 

These general problems were known to the architects of DEA. In
deed,. these problems guided their calculations. They were concerned 
about. t.wo things: 

First, they were concen1cd about gettingo a major, sustained invest
ment in the basic systems that would support an intelligence profession 
inside the organization. This argued for the creation of & separate 
Office of Intelligence headed by an Assistant Administrator who could 
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take responsibility for the development of the profession, ·and com-
pete Sl1Cce$ft1l1y with other programs for resources. . 

On the other~hand, they had to be~worried about insuring effe('tive 
coordination between operational intelligence a.na.lysts a.ncl enforce
ment age.nts. Coordination was important partly to secure the benefits 
of operational intelligence and partly to win ncce.pt.n.nC:~ for the in-

. te11igence function among the en forcenwnt side of t.he or~anization. <: Effe~tive coorclinntion argued for close liaison and intC'~rration of in
telligence analysts in t~~ operational chain of command, namely, no 
separate Office of Intelhgence. 

In the end~ thev decided that insnrini:r the deYelopment of the pro
fession was the hnmediate problem. ThCly woul<l worry nhout eft'()c.tive 
coordination later. Consequently, the.y decided to establish a se.parate 
Office of Intelligence. MoreoYel\ in choosing-the mnn to head this of
fice, t.hey nearlv pulled off a brillinnt rompromise. 'fhcv found n man 
who combined. three importnnt. chnrcterii;;tic:-;: 1-fo was probnbl~ .. the 
strongest program mann.ger in DEA, he wns hi!d1l:v respected h~ .. e.n
forceme.nt, types~ and he, set'med to hnn~ t'(IRpc.>et for intelligence. Thus, 
t.hev could put him in charge of intelli~ence. n{r on his ma1utg-Nncnt 
skill nn<l interest. in inte11igence to C'stablish the profC'ssion, nncl reb· on 
his credibility with enforcement n,zents to ~olye the. long-run problem 
of int~grat.ing intelligence into DR.A's o\'ernll program. 

Tlus wns a ver:v µ-ood calc.u1ntion. Howe,·C'r, there were'! severnl pn.r
ticmlar problems in DEA that spoiled theRc rensonnbte hope's. 

First~ DEA had to deal with th(• trnuma of a general reorganization. 
_.'rhe instn.bility created by the 1'(.)0l'Wl,nizntion m(•ant. thnt. therl' were 
lmndreds of problems to be resoln_>o: man~· 1wop1e to be. renssurNL and 
many new programs that. had to be funded. A program that neNled a 
very"' large investment of new resources niHl C'nrl'fnl attention to pro
ce<lures nnd personnel woulcl han~ n. hnrd tinw. 

Second~ the bnsic foundations for nn intl'lligN1ee progrnm in DEA 
we.re fairly Wl\nk. BNDD"s small r4rntC'gic-intellig-enr(} ~tnff wns com
bined with the larger OXNJ. Xeither organization hncl n pnrtirularly 
distinguished record in the area of opE:1rntionnl intl'llim1nre. Indeed 
to some extent. one had to re!!'n.rcl thesP transfers ns liahilities rather 
thnn assets. They absorbed a inrg~ fraction of the' nn1ifablc resources, 
nncl would complicate efforts to rNlesign n new program. 

Third. supervhmry positions inJhe int<>llige1we. pro~rnm were used 
to absorh high grade n1tcnt. personnrl who were'. di:.;;plnced in the rc

t__. organization. :Many of these peopfo. hncl Httfo commitnwnt, and less 
i':t"li!t knowled~e about. how to establish Rn inteJ1igenCC1 prO!!l'f\lll. 

Fourth, the ADP prog-rnm in DEA wns (.):Xtrenwh-hnrd pressP<l. It 
was st.ntl!'gling under the bur<len of three mnjor ADP $YStemR which 
were coming hito operation-for C'Xnmpl(_). NADDTS, C8\. ARCOS
and two other svstems which were supJ)O~Nl to lw rendv hut. were la.g
gine very be.hin"cl schedule-for examph\ STRIDE nncl DEA-AS. 

Fifth, after failing to ~t the rl'sourre8 nnd ntte'ntion he fC'lt, he de
serv·oo and needed, the Assistant A.dministrntor for Intellig<'.nCC' turned 
instead to operational programs in which he was v·ery intei~ested. These 
prop:rams exaggerated the potential conflict between enforcement and 
mtelligence. · 

Thus, within a year or two afte.r DEA wns established, it became 
clear that we had the worst of all worlds. In establishing a separate 
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Office of Intelligence we had paid the price of poor coordination. Jn-
deed, we. had active competition, not just poor coordination. And 
there was little evidence of a developing intelligence profession. · 

First that statement I made in January last year approximately. 
· Despite these problems, the intelligence pro~ram within DEA did 

ha.Ye some significant accomplishments during this period. 
Significant accomplishments included- t.he development and routine· 

use of the heroin signature program which allows DEA to make more· 
precise estimates about the sources of drugs; the development of nn 
interagency intelligence fac.ility on the Southwest border which will 
insure that large amounts of information available within DEA are
brought to bear on operation decisions in the vital area of the South
west border; and third, significant and increasing contributions by 
operational and tactical intelligence to take care of major conspiracy 
cases made by CENT AC units. 

These accomplishments signal a significant potential within the ctfr
rent intelligence program. 

Hopeful signs indicating that the program is now mo\"ing in the-
correct direction include the following: _ 

Gradual replacement of 1,811 supervisors in the. intelligence area. 
The development of filing procedures to facilitate and organize in

telligence product.ion. 
Closer liaison between int(_)lligence analysts and enforcement people 

to insure relevant intelligence. 
Thus, we- are be~inning to see the best of all worlds-a world in 

which intelligence 1s flourishing and effectively cooperating with en
forcement operations. 

Howeve-r, it is important to keep in mind that the development of· 
this program is by nature a long-run process. Since I have retumed 
to Harvard, I have discu~d this organizational problem with several 
collea.gues--including some from the Harvard Business School. They 
Jloint out that even in a private firm where they have significant dis
cretion over hiring and firing, we would be U1inking in terms of a 
5-year development program. In a Government n~ency, with less dis
cretion about person~eJ and less measurable ontJ?uts tlie proce~ would 
probably be substantially lontzer. I hope that tlus committee will lend 
its weight to assist DE-A in this development process. It is the duty of 
all of us to do so. 

Thank you. 
[Professor :Moore's prepared statement follows:] 

PREPARED STATElfENT OF llARK II. lJOORE, .AssIST.\!'\T PROFESSOI\ OF PPBLIC ror.ICY. 
THE KENNEDY SCHOOL OF GOVER~ME~T, HARVARD U:H\'ERSITY, FOR~IERLY l'IUEl-' 
PLANNING OFFICER, DRUG E::"iFORCElIENT Ao~n~ISTRATIOX 

IXTRODUCTIO~ 

)ly name ls Mark Moore. I am currPntly nn As:-:istnnt. Profe~sor of Puhll<' 
Policy at the Kennedy School of Government nt Harvard rnh·ersity. ~.,rom Jul~·. 
1074 to A~gust, 1975, I wns the Chief Planning Officer of the Drug Enforcement 
Administration of the Department of Justice. 

As I understand it, the mandate of this Committee ls generally to re,·iew the 
intelligence functions of the U.S. Government.. You are concerned that intelli• 

- gence be conducted not only with clue regarcl for civil liberties, IJut also with 
efficiency and effectiveness. You have asked me to discuss the efficiency and etfec• 
tlveness of the intelllgence program in DEA. 
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I will do so in the following steps. First, I will describe the important role 
of Intelligence in DEA's mission. Second, I wlll outline the general organlzatlonal 
prolJlems that arise when an effort ls made to develop a professional intelllgence 
capablllty In an enforcement organization like DEA. Third. I will describe the 
strategy that was adopted tor DEA, lnltlal limitation& that· made a,icceesful 
development of the program difficult, and some problems that developed. Fourth, 
I will indicate some stgnlftcant accomplishments of DEA's lntell1gence program, 
and identify some signs that are auspicious tor the future clevelopment of the 
program. 

I slicmld make it clear that my discussion Is neither the official position of 
DEA, nor the analysis of an Intelligence expert. I am making these remarks as a 
reasonably knowledgeable and thoughtful layman who bad the opportunity to 
work closely with professionals inside DEA on the analysis and planning of the -
intelligence program. I am grateful to have had the opportunity. I would stlll be 
working at DEA but for the fact that my lea,·e of absence from Harvard expired 
on September 1, 1975. 

TBII BOLB 01' INTELLIGENCE IN DEA 

There ls a tendency to make the lntelllgence proces~ mysterious. In somP orga
nizations, at some levels ot analysis, I am certain that the proceHs ls cllfflcult 
and mysterious. However, it ls possible to have a very Hlmple view of lntelllgenee 
ln nn organization like DEA. 

We need a basic distinction. 8trateglo intelllgence wlll be defined as Intelligence 
which contributes to eraluatlons of DEA's performance or affe<'ts basic allocation 
decisions within DEA. It hns no effect on the de,·elopment ot individual Ct'Se& 
Operatinnal and tactical intelligence will be treated together nnd defined as intel
ligence that affects the. development of lndl\'ldual cases. I wlll discuss Rtrateglc 
fntelllgence first-because it can be bandl~ fairly quickly, and then give more 
~oncentrated attention to operational and tactical Intelligence. 

The Administrator of DEA ls responsible for monitoring the performance of hi~ 
organization, and for knowing what shifts of resources from one geograJ>hl<' nrea 
to n 1wther, or from one program to another, are likely to Improve the 1wrtorm
ance. ~trateglc Intelligence should ~uppl)· him with thfR Information. R11eclft<'nlly. 
strn tegf c lntelllgence should Inform him on the following Issues: 

Trends In the abuse of different kinds of dn1gs. 
Levels of price and avallablllty of drugs in Illicit markets. 
The major sources of drugs to llllclt markets. 
The capabllltles of dn1g control agencies of other•governments that nre 

potentially able to assi~t DEA in overall drug control etrorts. 
The stnicture of illicit distribution systems. 

If he knows these things, he can make reasonable policy decisions about the 
allocation and use of his resources, and can reliably report on the external envi
ronment. he faces, and what he has been able to accomplish. 

Two things are worth noting about the strategic intelllgence program. }'irst, 
strategic intelligence requires information and analytic capabilities thnt are 
significantly ditferent from the Information and analysis that are required to 
mnke en~es. For example, it ls Important to collect Information about the ca1mblll
tie.s of other drug control agencies so that DEA wlll know how much of the Job 
they enn depend on these other agenices to do. and how DEA can best complement 
their efforts. In the course of their regular efforts, DEA ngents will pick up some 
tnformntion of this kind. Howe\'er, to have systematic lntormatlon a,·allable, ~pe
cial eollectlon efforts must be organized. Another example: strategic lntelltgence 
annl>'f-:ts must. he able to diRrern general trends in a welter of detail. For Rome 
requirements Involving quantltath·e data, this simply requires that the analysts 
be competent statisticians. However. for other requirements the analysts must be 
able to develop general models and descriptions on the basis of fragments of 
informntlon. In an agency that ls oriented to producl.ng e\'idence to be m~ed In 
<'011rt. t,) con'\'kt lndh·ldnal~. this ~pecnlntlve Pffort to estah'IRh gC1neral trencli,c 
~l'l'illS ~u~plcluus. Tims, the Ntrateglc lntelllge1we function dm·~ not flt nently Into 
the ordinary operators ot an enforcement agency. Second, despite these problems, 
DEA has made some substantial progress In the strategic Intelligence area
partlcula rly with re~pect to the first three requirements. Indeed, DEA Is now ln 
an exeellent position to monitor trends In the use, availability, and sout~es ot 
heroin. These issues can be resolved with some confidence and precision. 

The hasfc purpose of the operational and tactical lntelllgence program Is to 
Insure that the full weight of DEA's international data base be brought to bear 
on the operational decisions made by Individual DF.,A agents. To understand the 
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Importance of this function, lt ls necessary to underRtand a little ahont the
Important declstons In making cases, and the information that ls currently and 
potentially avallable to DEA agents who make those decislom~. 

DEA agents make two Important kinds of tactical decisions. They decide which 
cases are worth developing. And they make decisions about the direction o! 
development by pushing the case In one direction rather than another, or seizing
some opportunltles that appear during the development and ignoring others. 
While this sounds abstract, It ts really quite concrete and simple. Agenti.; de-hrlet 
defendants and other informants to see who they can ''gh·e up:' They must gnge 
the credibtltty of the Informants, and the importance of the trafficker who the
informant has volunteered to surrender. In the course of undercO\·er OJlerations. 
or survelllance actlvltles, new individuals will be implicated and different a\'enues 
of investigation will open up. Agents must then decide which avenues to 1mrsue
ln the Ught of the importance· of the potential targets, and the chance that they 
wlll be able to secure Incriminating evidence. In effect, ngents are constantly 
evaluating uieads." Their individual decisions about which lends to follow wilt 
determine the aggregate production and ultimate impact of DEA. 

Now, the lmportnnt que~tion iii what informntlou do IHJA agents hn,·l· n mil
able to them when making these ,·ital operational decisions. 'l'o answer this 
question, one must know about the basic structure of information JmK'essing. 
within DEA. One must know how the national data hn~e ts created and organized,. 
and how DEA agents in the field can gain access to this information. 

Information collected by DEA agents comes into headquarters in sen•ral <llf· 
ferent forms. By far the m<,st important source is the .. DEA-0: Report of In
vestigation." However, there are also teletypes (particularly from foreign nrMs), 
and telephone calls. The DEA-6·s usually arrh·e se,·eral weeks aftPr tlua en•nts. 
have occurred. The telephone and teletype meAAage4" are much more tinwly. The 
written documents (DEA-6's and teletype). are stored in chronologic-al or(h"'r in 
numhered case files. A cage file will often in<'lnde many different indh·idnals. 
:Sttmes m(lntloned in the documents will be cross-indexed to other l'a~e fill'~ in 
which the name appears. The page.41; of the tile are not numhered. In addition to 
tlu· ·,, mnnnnl flier.-:. there is an automated syRtem <'Riled NADDIS. Name~. re
luted case files, telel}hone numbers, and some narrative information are entered 
into the NADDIS system from t.he DEA-6's and teletypes. Telephone mes:-1nges 
will enter the manual or automated data bases only if someone writes down 
their C'ontent on a DEA-6. Thus, the data base consists primarily of DEA-6's 
or~anlzed fn numbered case flies, cross-indexed on the basts of names. The a nto
mated systPm called NADDIS is primarily au automated cross-indPxiug ~.n-.tem. 
H <'ontulns only a small portion of the total information a,·uiJalJle on the Df~A-0. 

'.ro galn access to the existing information, DEA agents in the field c·an tlo 
several things. Flrfit, the agents have immediate access to the case flies stored· 
fn thPir office. It they are operating out of a regionnl office. this will inC'lmltl nil 
the cases made In the region. It tlwy are in u rtistri<.·t offiC'e. onl~· C',Hws m:HlP in 
that dlstric>t will be al'allable. Second, about two-thirds of the domestic• DI-a 
offices (Including about 80% ot the domestic per~onnel) ha,·e acces~ to X.\IHHS 
through a NADDIS terminal. It NADDIS is operating. and if someone in thP otlire 
knows hnw to use the NADDIS terminal, the agent <'an ohtaln thP limit-Pd. hnt 
Important information about individuals contained by NADDIS, and Identify the
<'8Re numbers of other cases in whic-h a specific inclh·ldnal ii,; mentioned. Ht.• Mn 
gain access to these other case files by asking someone at headquarters to look 
through the files. Howe,·Pr. because the pages of the file~ nre not numherP<l nml 
the flies are often very thick, sifting through,Jhe related case flies is a time
consuming chore. Probably a more valuable source of information ls the rrs. 
telephone system. From NADDIS. the agent wm know whteh offices made dift'er
ent caseR. A tele1)bone call to that offl<'e will often enable the inquiring ai:Pnt to 
talk to the agent who made the related ca~e. Their conver~ation Is likely to pro
dn~ more romprehenslve lnformRtlon more quickly than <'hecklng the flip-:.:, Tims, 
It le likely that the field agent's mainstays are the files stored physically In hts
offlce. NADDIS and the FTC syste-m. While this system may not look likP a 
formal intelllgence system, lt may be very effective. 

The basic Idea of the operational and tnctiral intelllgence program fn-.:ide 
DEA IR to Improve on this basic system-not replace lt. The speclflc Improvement 
~111 _slmply to create a speciallzed group of people who can master the <'ftse flip :rnd 
monitor a flow of paper relating to a given geographical area. Ba~ic11Jy, this 
capability represents a large inve~tment In operatlonnl lntelllgence ana1ylri.'I. The 
analysts should steep them~eh·eR In the historical record of investigatlonl'.I, Mme· 
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·to know the traffickers and their organizations, and monitor on-going cases In the 
·-context or that historical record. In making this investment, we are bettJng on n. 
fairly simple proposition : it a man has access to a data base that covers a longer 
,spnn of tlme nnd a larger geographlcal area, the chance of discovering slgnltlcant 
·relationships that· can be exploited in the investigation increase slgnlftcantly. 

Jt this capabillty existed, several slgnifl.cant benefits would accrue. Jf,irst, a 
glven ngent would be able to bring more lnformatlon to bear on the decision~ 
about which roses to develop, and the direction in which to develop them. On 
average. if his decision got slightly better (i.e., he changed from a .200 hitter to a 
.350 hitter), DEA's o,·erall production would increase slgnlftcantly. Secondly, re
latlonshl11s between cases l>elug developed Hlmultaneously would be noted, and 
tho ta('tics In the case adjusted to insure the effective development of what is 
now seen to be a single case Involving several different agents from different. 
regions. Third, a re\iew of hlritorieal files might reveal significant lnvestlgath·e 
op1mrtnnitles in relationshi}ls nmong cases that were not noticed at. the time. 
These 011porhmitie~ woultl become available as additional leads for agents to 
com;;hler in de-cldlng-how to allocate their time. If clone well, this woul<l hnve a 
profound impact on the kinds of cases developed within DEA. One would expect 
to ~ee more cases involving high le,·el traffickers, more cases ~rosslng regional 
houndnries, and more caRes invoh·iug conspiracy chargeR for historical offenses 
which had not yet passed the statute of llmltatlons. DEA's aggregate produc
tion w,lnld lncrea~e. 

There is nn nddltlonal point nhout this process. As the lntelUg£-nC"e annlysb:J 
worked with the existing case files to support on-going investigations, they 
would be etfectlvely re.arranging the information currently nvallable within 
DEA. Pieces of information in disparate case files would be organized Into co· 

·herent pictures of trafficking networks. Impltclty, then, a new tlata base, or· 
ganized on n much <lifferent and more useful basis than the existing C'nse would 
begin to grow. The growth of this clata base would mean that retrie,·al from man
uni flies would be en~ier in the future. :uoreover, there would be a new possi
bility for automation of the files. In effect, the analysts' work hns an inl'estment 
component as well as an Immediate, operational component. 

There nre several things worth noting about this process. Fir~t, in order to do 
this job well, one needs people who have the minds of agents and the tempera
ments of scholars. They need the minds of agents to insure: ( 1) that the analysts 

· can distinguish facts from credible allegations; and credible allegations from 
rumours; and (2) that they are able to see when two pieces of Information are 
related in a way that explains a whole set of relationships or a whole pattern 
of aetil'ity. They need the temperaments of scholars to insure that they are 

· Mtisfled with and absorbed by the process of sifting through pieces of paper 
to dlscol'er facts. Such people are rare, and somewhat difficult to train. 

8eeond. what ts callecl operational and tactical intelligence in DEA ls really 
only a piece of the total intelligence process. Intelligence in DEA means analy8i8 
and production. And then it means onb· a portion of the analysis and production 
that is actually done within DEA. People called Agenta do the vast majority of 
the intelllgence collection, and no small portion of the total analysiy and produc

. tion. In effect, agents performing what would be called intelligence functions 
· in an intelligence organization. surround the Uny piece of the overall fntelll
gence 1»rocess that is glYen to the program called Intelligence in DEA. Intelll

. gence in DEA Is really only nn increased expenditure on the process of analysis 
nnd production. 

'11lird. it is clear that the basic structure of information processing in DEA 
Is likely to be a problem. There ls some problem with timeliness tor written docu
ments-but this is not Jikely to be a major problem. Six months to several years 
mny Le a reasonable planning horizon for most conspiracy cases. l\Iore serious 
·1lroblems exist in capturing, organizing, and retrieving the information. The case 
flies are Incomplete in terms of information available to agents and very difficult 
to work with in doing analysis. There ls a long design process ahead In terms of 
filing Ilrocedures and automntlon. 

Fourth, the 1iet contribution of the operational and tactical intelligence pro
gram depends a great deal on how well agents are doing with the combination 
of NADDIS and FTS. Some portion of the potential that exists to be captured 
by the Improved operational intelligence program ls already being captured by 
this other ad hoc Rystem. It is unC'lear what fraction this ls, but it it ls sub-
8tnntlal, then the potential net contributlon ot existing intelligence system will 
be fairly small. 
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Thus, there are potentially slgnl~cant contributions to be made to DEA'a 
-enforcement program by an effective strategic intelligence program and an et• 
fectlve operational tntelllgence program.. One would expect to see the results 
of improved strategic lntelllgence tn the form of mqre accurate eharactertstlcs 
()t the drug abuse problem, more rational allocation decision, and increased pro• 
ducttvity. -One would expect to see the results ot an improved operational lntelll• 
gence program in the form of cases that Involved higher quality defendants, 
crossed reglonaJ boundaries, and charged people with conspiracy for historical 
-offenses. Both would contribute to DEA's ablllty to control the drug problem. 

GENERAL PROBLEMS OF INTEtLIGElfCE PBOGBAMS IN ENPOBCEKENT ORGANIZATIONS 

It should be apparent from the discussion above that there wlll be some gen. 
er~, problems in seeking to develop intelligence programs in enforcement or· 
ganizations. These problems will show up in any enforcement organization 

-~ embarking on-an intemgence program. There are three problems worth noting. 
First, there Is the problem of information processing. Existing systems, both 

manual and automated, are unlikfly to be useful. _The development of new 
1Uing and indexing systems is likely to be very difficult. Shifting from manual 
systems to automated systems ls likely to require more resources and greater 
technk•al expertise than enforcement organizations are likely to have available 
to them. Thus, one must pay a very blgh entry cost to have an Intelligence orl· 
~:pted _(}ata base. 

Second, there is the problem of capturing what agents know for the lntelll· 
gence system. Agents do not write everything down that is Important. This ls 
true partly because it ls simply inconvenient and expensi\'e to do so (I once 
nrgued that the greatest contribution to the intelligence system ot the NYCPD 
would be simply to provide more secretaries); partly because they are concerned 
that other agents will use the information to make a case before they get around 
to it ; .nud_partly becimse it ls important to keep the case files clean of irrelevant 
information tor evidentlary purJ)Oses. 

Third, there ls a basic hostility toward IG functions In enforcement organlza· 
tlons. The exact reasons for this hostll1ty are not clear. Howe¥er, I think it is 
related 'to the following factors. The functions of an intelligence analyst are 
almost wholly included in the functions of an investigator. No in¥estlgator would 
he happy to admit that he had not mined the flies of his organization for every 
nugget of relevant information. Consequently, investigators think they should be 
doing what-the intelligence analysts are doing, an<l also believe that they per ... 
formed this function better at lower cost than the analysts currently do. A 
corollary of this contempt is the tear that the analysts may do the job better than 
the agents. There is a fear that the analysts will discover things the agent did 
not·notlce, or suggest things the agent would never take seriously. or steal credit 
for cases that agents helped to make. The possibility that Intelligence analysts 
coul<l embarrass, J>ropose to guide, or steal credit from agents is particularly 
galling to agents hecause the intelligence analysts are dilletantes who face no 
rit!iks. They do not know bow hard it is to de·brlef a defendant nor crash a 
door,r-~ure in their offices to embarrass and guide street agents who 
risk their neck and work long and irregular hours. Whatever the reasons, tt 
seems clear that agents are hostile towards intelligence analysts and take every 
opportunity to degrade them and limit their program. 

Thus, whenever one pro1>0ses to establish an lntelUgence program in an en .. 
_ _ _ forcement organization, one faces se,rious technical, financial, nnd organizational 
----problems. It is an expensl¥e etrort. 

PROBLEMS OP DEVELOPMENT WITHIN DEA 

These general problems were known to the architects of DE..\. Indeed, these 
problems guided their calculations. They had to be concerned about two con• 
flicttng objectives. On the one hnnd, they were concerned about getting a major, 
sustained in¥estment in the basic systems that would support an lnte1liJlence 
profession (e.g., personnel systems and information systems). This argued for 
the C'reatlon ot a t-eparate Office of Intelligence headed by an Assistant Admln• 

- istrator who could take respon~lblllty for the development of the profession, and 
compete successfully with other programs for resources. On the other band, they 
bad to be worried about insuring effective coordination between operational ln· 
teutgence analysts and enforcement agents. Coordination wns important i>artly 
to secure the benefits of operational intelllgenre and partly to win acceptance tor 
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the Intelligence function among the enforcement side of "the organization. Effec
t1ve coordination argued for close liaison and integration of Intelligence analysts 
In the operational chain of command. 

In the end, they decided that lnsurlng the development of the profession was 
the Immediate problem. They would worry about effective coordination later. 
Consequently, they decided to establish a separate Office of Intelligence. More
over, in choosing the man to head this office, they nearly pulled otl a brilliant 
compromise. They found a man who combined three Important characteristics : 
he was probably the strongest program manager In DEA ; he was highly respected 
by enforcement types ; and h'e seemed to have respect for intelligence. Thus, they 
could put him In charge of lntelllgence, rely on his management sklll and Interest 
In Intelligence to establish the profession, and rely on his credibility with enforee-

. ment agents to solve the long-run problem of Integrating intelligence Into DEA's 
overall program. 

This was a reasonable calculation. I can easily manage myself making it. 
Moreover, In many situations it might have been successful. However, there 
W()re several particular problems In DEA that spotled these reasonable hopes. 

First, DEA had to deal with the trauma of a yneral reorganization. 1.'he 
lnstablllty created by the reorganization meant that there were hundreds Qf 
problems to be resolved, many people to be reassured, and many new programs 
that bad to be funded. Moreover, most of these Issues had to be resolved at fairly 
high levels because an Important consequence of any reorganization Is to conftt$e 
the dPlegatlon of authority. The result was that the central management and 
ftnanclal resources of the organization users were very hard pre~sed. A program 
that needed a very large lm•estment of new resources and careful attention to 
procedures and personnel would have a bard time. 

Hecond, the basic foundations for an lntelllgence program In DEA were falrlv 
weak. BNDD's small strategic lnte1UgenC'e stafl was combined with ONNI. Neither 
organization had a particularly distinguished rfl<!ord. Indeed to some extent, 
one hnd to regard these transfers as llabtlltles rather than assets. They absorhell 
a large fraction of the available resources, and would complicate efforts to 
de~lgn a wholly new program. 

11hlrd. supervisory positions In the lntelUgenC'e program were used to a h~m·h 
high grade 1811 personnel who were displaced In· the reorganization. l\fany ot 
thE-se J>eople had Uttle commitment, and less knowledge about how to establish 
an Intelligence program. 

Fourth, the ADP program In DEA was extremely bard pressed. It waR strng
gllng, under the hnrden of three major ADP syt11tems which were coming into 
operation (e.g., NADDIS, CSA, ARCOS), and two other systems which were 
supposed to be ready but were lagging very behind schedule (e.g., STRIDE aml 
DEA-AS).· -

Fifth, after falling to get the resources and attention he felt he deserved Emel ·
needed, the Assistant Administrator for Intelligence lost some of his interest 
In developing the profession of lnte1ligence. He turned, instead, to operational 
programs. These programs exaggerated the potential conflict between enforcement 
and intelllgene<!. 

Thus, within a year or two after DEA was eRtabllshed, It became clear that we 
had the worst of all worlds. We had paid the price of poor coordination. ( Indeed, 
we had paid it in spades. There was active competition between enforcement and 
lntelUgence, not just poor coordination.) And there was llttle evidence of a devel
oping Intelligence profession. 

SOME HOPEFUL SIGNS 

DeRplte these prob1ennr,1'1le Intelligence Program within DEA <lid have Roine 
significant accomplishments during thbc period. Moreover, current signs about 
the development of the program are auspicious. 

Slgnlftcant accomplishments Include : 
The development and routine use of the Heroin Signature Program which 

allows DEA to make more prech;e estimates about the sources of dnigs. 
The development of nn interagency lntPJllgenrP farllfty on the ~nnthwP~t 

Border which will insure that large amounts of information available within 
DEA are brought to bear on operational decisions In this vital area. 

Significant and Increasing contributions by operational and tactical Intel
ligence to major conspiracy cases made by CENTAC units. 

TheRe accomplishments signal a slgnlftcant potential within the current Intel· 
llgence program. 
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Hopetol algne lndlcattng that the program ls now moving In the correct 
direction Include the following: 

Gradual replacement of 1811 supervtao17 personnel In the IO program 
wl th lntelllgtmce proft'rslona ls. 

The development of consistent manual filing procedures, prototype analyses 
and quallty procedures to facilitate and organize lntellfgence production. 

Closer llaloon between lntelllgence analysts and enforcement desks to 
Insure timely and relevant lntelllgence products. 

Thus, we are beginning to see the best of all worlds-a world In which the 
lntelllgence profession Is flourishing and effectively co-operating with enforce
ment operations. 

However, It ts Important to keep In mind that the development of this program 
1~·. by nature a lontt-run process. Since I bave retumed to Harvard, I have dis
cussed this oi,ranl~tlon~l problem with several colleagues-Including some from 
the-Harvard B.uslneSR School. They point out that even In a private firm with 
the advantages of easily 1ileasurable outputs and significant discretion over hiring 
and firing, we would be thinking In terms of a five-year development program. 
In a government agency, with leM discretion about personnel and less measurable 
outputs the process would probably be subE1tantlal17 longer. I ho1>e that this com
mittee will lend its weight to assist DEA In this development process. It Is the 
rluty ot all of us to do so. · 

Chairman PtKE. Thank you verv much, Professor Moore. 
The committee wi11 now proceed under the 5-minute rule. '\Ve may 

find it necessary to go into executiYe session. We may decide this can 
be done at the. staff }eye]. I will rely on the judgment of the committee. 

· I would like to ask you first, Mr. ,Jenson: Is our intelligence such, 
today, that we know where the hard narcotics on the streets of America 
come from! . 

Mr. JENf'ON. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. Through the signature program 
that-Dr. lfoore referred to, we were able to determine withm area
sonable percentage of accuracy the actual source country of the heroin. 

· Chairman PIKE. You refer to heroin. Is the same also -true for 
cocainet 

. Afr. JENSON. Cocaine, yes, sir. Cocaine originates in South America. 
All cocaine coming into the United States, for that matter, around the 
world, is from South America I 

: C.hairman Pm&.. South America is a fairly large area. Can we pin-
point it any better than South America. ~ 

.Mr. ,JE?'f~f.)N. Principally, sir, the producing country is Peru, in tl1e 
And~ Mountain Range in South America. 

Chairman PIKE. }fr. Acree. would you agree that, today, we know 
p~tty well where the hard drug.c; coming mto. America come from Y 

Mr. ACREE. I would~ certainlyt Mr. Chairman, that we know 
the origin count~se of the hard ctrugs coming into the United 
States, but I do not know, sir, as to how they get ·here . 

. Chairman PIKE. So there is a pro'blem not so much as to pinpointing 
where ther are basically grown and perhaps produced, but tlie routes 
by which they ~ into America¥ 

Mr. AcREE. -The routes, the modes, t.he means, the manner by which 
th~y are smuggled into the United Stat~. 

Chairman -PIKE. I would ask y-ou. }fr. Jenson, what proportion 
of the drugs illicitly enteri~ the United States of America., m your 
j~~gment, are detected and seized today¥ 

Mr. ·JENSON. That would be simply an estimate on our part and it 
would baye.to be broken down by the different types of drugs. 

Chairman PmE. For my purpose skip marihuana. 
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Mr" JENSON. In.the case of heroin, som.etl)ing like.19 percent or 18$$ 
of_ the total. required for the estima~d addict population of th~ United . 
States are confiscated. ··· · · · · · - . . · . 

Chairman PIKE. How about the other hard drugs 9 -
)Ir. JENSON. Cocaine, that is a little harder to get a handle 611. The 

use of cocaine. is much wid~r spread and we do not really have· as 
much of an estimnb, figure on t.he actual consumption of cocaine and, <.: therefore, we don't know really how much is entering the United 
States. . 

In the oose of the addict _population, we do have a rough estimate 
of the number of addicts. We can then compute the ave~ daily 
consumption of an individual addict and make a determination. 

· Chairman P1KE. Do you come up with a figure of better than 10, 
percent or worse than 10 percent¥ 

llr. JENSON. Again, I would say it probably would range in the· 
same area. Sometlun_g aroW1d 10 ~rcent. . · 

'Chairman P1KE. So, rwith all of your efforts in this regard during· 
the last few years-and Congress lias devoted some time to this-we 
are still intercepting roughly only about 10 percent of the drugs that 
are flowing into the country t 

Mr. JENSON. That is correct., ~ir, but there is another ftJ._ctor, here. 
In the last couple of years we have expanded our international opera
tions. The DEA is now located in 61 posts in 42 foreign countries, and 
a great deal of activity is occurring there in t:he eradication area and 
in the destruction and seizure of laboratories, which prevents produc
tion or reduces the amount that would be available to be smuggled 
into t.he United States. 

Chairman Pio. In your judgment., is the intelligence input into· 
the process better or worse, today, than it was before the creation of' 
the DEA¥ 

}Ir. JE~SoN. In my opinion, it is considerably better today than 
ever before. We, today, know more about the produci}!g areas of the 
world, the quantities .they are capable of producing. We don't. ha\·e· 
all of that mformation, but we are working toward tha,t end,· and 
we do have a good starting point to develop that type of information. 
What ty~ of dru~ are available or could be available, and also from 
the dttmestic side of it, what dntgs are a·bused, or those that have the· 
greatest potential for abuse, so we can take necessary action here to. 
control or to make efforts to reAuce the availability of those substances. 

Chairman PIK.E. Mr. Acree, mo.y (We have your views 9 -t: :Mr . .AcnEE. I would have to say, insofar ns the Customs, Servi('e is 
concerned, that we find ourselves, as I indicated in my opening state
ment, disadvanta~d b:t: the kind, bot.h kind and volume of information 
that fits our operational requirements. 

We need to know not really where it is gro'fll-· · and. some of t.he 
areas my associate, Mr. Jenson, referred tO--:.but we need to ki1ow 
how i~ is getting into our country. Wed~ not know, sir. · . 

Chairman ·PIKE. Mr. Treen. · 
Mr. TREEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. · · · 
I want to fol~ow:_u_p on_ that. How many names do you have in this 

personal data l>ase, Mr. J enso~ in DEA¥ · , · 
Mr. JENSON. We have more than one ~ystem, sir, I11: qur-. -... . 
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Mr. ThnN. You have several s~tems. One is, filing system based 
upon the· Jl,ames of·individuals, and I assume in that system you have 
nll available information on that particular individual. Is that correct! 

Mr. JENSON. Yes. 
Mr. TREEN. How many names do vou have in there l 
llr. ,JENSON. Approximately halfa million, sir. 
Mr. TREEN. Half a mil1ion names 1 -

-
Mr. ,TF.NSON. Yes, sir . 

.. llr. TnEEN. On which vou have, I would assume, Ynrying ,legrees of 
information. That is, from hard informntion down to just rumor or 
hearsa!; isthnt. correct 9 

Mr. ,JENSON. That is correet. 
Mr. TREEN. Now, how do you disseminnte. intelligence information 

to the Customs Ser,·ice W ~r. Acree has just indicated that, as I gather, 
he is not getting information· that he: formerly would have, which 
would arou~ _the suspicion that someone is coming into the country 
in some manner with narcoti<.'8. . 

When you get information which would be useful to Customs .for 
interdiction purposes, how do you disseminate this 1 . 

Mr. ,JENSON. It would depend on the nature of the activitv. If it is 
something concerning an ~J>erational matter that develops ln one of 
our field ofticesi the field office would inform the Customs eounterpart 
in that particu ar location, and we would work jointly, where appro
priate, with them, in the pursuit of this information. 

Also, we now have established here in headquarters in Washington 
a unit that provides day-to-day information to the Customs Service. 

Mr. TREEN. D~y-to-day operational information 1 
Mr. JENSON. Plus not only operational information but that of the 

more or less strateg!c type that will identify-som·ce countries. . _ 
Mr. TREEN. I understand that. I am tcymg to get to the ·kind of in

formation that Mr. Acree apparently thinks-he used to get r~rding 
the entry of narcotics into the country. Lefs narrow it down to that. 

You send out all information that you get that would arouse sus
picion that someone is going to come into the country with drugs. Do 
you send that daily to the Customs Service 1 

Mr. JENSON. Tliat is correct, we do, including whatever information 
"'e have such as license plates, if it is an automobile that is suspected 
of being involved. If we nave any information as to the ty~ of smu,z
gling, whether it is a secret compartment in a suitcase or in a hollowed
out {>Ortion of the drive shaft of an automobile, this type of' informa-
1 ion 1s furnished to the Customs a~ncy. 

Mr. TREEN. Mr. Acree, wh~t ~md of information is it that you used 
to get. when you had thttt w1thm your agency that vou are not get
ting now! You have indicated, I think prett.y strongly, that you arc 
not able to accomplish the interdict.ions at the border that you used 
to be able to-is that your bottom-line statement 'I · 

Mr. AcmtE. Yes. I also indicated sin('e June there has been marked 
improveme.nt .• I think it is in that context that Mr. Jenson is s~k
ing, and I would certainly have to agree that since June there. has been 
marked imprO\"ement.· 

In fact., I ha Ye brought with me some of the letters I have written to 
:Air. Dogin in_ this ~rd. One·dftted September 22, 1975: · 
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As a ~ollowup to our discussions Se1>tember 15, I am pleased to let you know 
-our etrorta are beginning to bear fruit. Upon m1 return to Washlngtoa I was In• 
torme/J that on September 12, we received a slgnlftcant number ol DEA arrest 
repor(s. 

)fr. TREEN. I do appreciate that-that it is improving. 
~'rlr . .ACREE. It is improving, sir. 
J[r. TREEN. Is it up to the level that you want it to be or the level 

ll'e had before the 1~r~!lization? 
Mr. ACREE. No, sir: it 1s not to that. level. 
lfr. TREEN. You have indicated that. vou used to be able to makE' 

I.I lot of "cold" arrest& I assume you mean by that anesta not based 
-on hnrd infonnation; is that correct 1 

Mr . .ACREE. That is correct .. sir. 
Mr. TREEN. Why ean't you still make these eold arrests! You seem 

to indicate that since reorpllization you can't make them. 
llr . .\cR•:E. We stil1 make the eold arrests. I would point out, how

ever, that the percentage of cold seizures has increased substantially. 
As a matter of fact .. since ,July 1, 1974, through November 12, yaster
day, we made 24,171 narcotics seizures. Only 1,061 of them were based 
on ~rior information. 

Chairman PIKE. The time oft.he gentleman has expired. 
llr. Giamot 
Mr. G1A1Ho. Mr. Acree, I just heard vousay, and I think Mr. Jenson 

before. that things are getting better. • 
Professor Moore, I lielieve you hold out hope in your statement for 

thinirs get.ting better and yon etl\'ision it, will take 5 ye.ars for them 
to iret. better; but, beenuse it is the Government.bureaucracies you are 
talking about, it will be an even more extended time than 5 y_ears. 

It. so._.mls to me like the classic case that we always hear in Congress 
from governmental asencies that things are getting better and yon 
are telling me it is gomg to take somewhere around 10 years for tliem 
to become effective. 

Now .. if t.hings are ~ing better, it, means they are not too ~ at 
the present time, or certainly not the way you would like them. Is that 
a fair inference t 

Mr. ,JENRON. I think Dr. Moore was referring t.o what is considered 
the. normal ainount of time that it takes to have. an effective intelligence 
unit performing at ~ak. 

Mr. Guum. I understand that .. but I only have 5 minutes and I 
don't. need long answers from witnesses. · 

Mr. JENSON. I think we have made tremendous progress in the 
2 :vears. 

Mr. GIAIMO. I think we have made tremendous progress. 
Mr. Acree, do you think that things are the way you would like .to 

havethemf 
M.r. AcREE. I think that a bluel>rint for action in terms of the way 

we would like to have them certamly is underway. With the support 
of the present leadership in DEA and the Justice Department; yes, 
they are. 

:(fr. G1A1Ho. It takes 10 years for you to reduce to 10 percent t.he 
heroin comingJnto this country 9 

Professor Moore, things were so bad with the situation before that 
we had to have the reorganization plan to create a new Federal agency, 
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and now I am. drawing an inference that things are not going along 
too well between the new agency and Customs. You will concede, I 
think, that this hap~ns in many of our Federal agenci0i& There is 
even somei evidence of the :faet that :ror some time the FBI and the 
CIA don't like to work with. eacli other and: some 9f the other ~n
cies. This.happens in some of our Armed lrorcea-between the Anny 
and the Navy and' so forth. It seems to be-indigenous to government. 

Tell us about. What is the benefit we got from. the reorganization 
plan.¥ . . . . 

Afr. MooRL I thfok the benefit you ~t. was essentiall}r making ~>ne 
organ~tio~ accountable for st~tegic design of overall drug supply 
reduction eft'orts. 

Mr .. GIA.D10 ... This. sounds great. What does it do about stopping· 
heroin from. coming into the eountry !' 

llr._ Moon. I think. focusing on the issue ol bow many border 
seizures, and the f.raction of the total amount of heroin available in 
the country repl'8B8Dted by those seizures is t~ simple a. _way to 
evaluate our performance. 

If you were EM?rious about stopping the ~ow of~~ b1to ~he~nited 
Statest and I tJunk. we are des~tely. serious about the flbJective, the 
best strategy would tum out t:o include sefaures-at· the bor(ler. We are 
always grateful for that di.vidend, but the major obj~tive would be 
to immobilize net.works that are continuing to mov.e d'rugs across the · 
border. · 

Mr. GlAIHo. Who are these major movers f 
Mr. l!oou. They a.re people who,we discover and are listed in our 

intelligence .files. . . . · 
Mr. Gunro. What~ the total b11dgetof the DEA,. 
Mr. JENSON. $1~3.million. 
Mr. GIAIHO. What is the total cost of· all the heroin coming. into the 

United States I. . 
}fr. JENSON. 'nle cost' 
lir. Guurn. An estimate .. You spoke about 10 pounds costing about 

$400;000 in one ef 1 

your earlier statements. Someone mentioned 410 
pounds of pure heroin at abouf $400,000. 

How much heroin co~es i.nto the U,-nited States fn a year 9. 
lfr. JENSON. Something bke 6·or 1 tons. 
Mr. GIADCo. That costs $1~o·million t 
Mr. JENSON. Oh, yes. Broken down to the street price. 
Mr. Gu1uo. Not 'broken down to the street. Broken down to what 

it costs in its pure form. 
Mr. JENSON. Roughly $280 million. 
Mr. GIA1Ho. Here we spend $150 million and all we get is a.bout 10 

percent. · 
. Mr. MooRE. What implication do _1-ou, draw from tliat ,-. · 

)fr. GIAIXo •. You. are the witness. If you w&nt the of .:.the-top-of-my
head conclusion, it_ is t~at many of our a~noies are very; ineffective. 
However, you are the w1tn~ pf ease proceed. . 

Mr. Moo;RE. I thirut the implication you might draw from that i's if 
wo merely s~nt. $2lSO' million to buy t;Jie operation out, we. could. dQ. it;. 
I~ f~ct, ~l!~t :is probably not a reason!rble exvec~tion. lf. we· put $215() .. 
mllhon. to buy out the current· sunphes of herom,-al).otlier grpqp qi. 

63-18G-78-G .. . . . 
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suppliers would ~erge and demand the S&Jlle amount of inoney. There 
is a fairly large supply capability for heroin. 

Mr. GIAJXo, How much are we s~ding.to :ila:roin t : 
Mr. J~sox. Our PEPI, whi~h is for the pu of evidence and 

paYJI!ent for information, is about fl million now. 
I think there is another factor that has to be considered. The cost of 

drugs to society. Dr. l)upont was with us at a meet~ in Caracas, an 
area coordinators' meeting last week, and he pointed out that today it 
is costing somewhere around $1() billion to the .United States for the 
drug P.roblem here, the cost to society. He estimates that without con .. 
trols 1t would be drastically increased over that. So •e are talking 
about billions of dollars. 

I think when you are measuring what it costs in relation to the 
benefits, you have to consider factors other than merely what the ·. 
heroin is valued at that comes into the United States. 

Mr. G1AIH0. What bothers me. is that for $USO million, it seems to 
me, we get a very minuscule result from our Federa~ agencies in this 

aChairina~ J>mi-)ir. Dellums. '. . 
. )Ir. DiLtUH& ·Mr.: Jenson, let me follow on your most recent re

sppnse 1;1.J1d ask you this question : Does s~nding millions of public 
dollars. in·purcbasin_g narcotics, in &DY. way l:Jl rouT estimation, encour
a~ or otherwise suosidize the trade in narcotics in this country 9 

Mr. JENSON. That ~ition has been advanced 'by some, bu~ when you 
com,ider ~he actual value of the dru~ that are sold on the streets, that 
is a ·relatively small part. A kilo of heroin, when broken down to the 
street level, is worth $1 million in some parts of the country, so really 
we are talking about a small part of the total amount of money that is 
s~n~ ~- tpia co.untry for drugs. and therefore I do not co~icler it as 
subs1d1zmg the drug traffic. 

Mr: DELLUHS. You don't believe that in any way encouraged it, 
Mr .. ,TJNSON. Absolutely in no way. · 
Mr. ~UMS. Mr. Acree made a very definite statement wit.h re

spect to the ~uestion whether anyone knows how heroin is being 
brought into ~s count~. Your r~ponse was no. 

I would like to ask }fr. Jenson if .he agrees with that statement
that we do not know how heroin is brought into this countcy-and if 
you agree with the statement made by !fr. Acree I would like you to 
res~ondas to why. · 

Mr. JENSON. We do not know all of the methods employed to bring 
heroin into this countcy. We never have. 

Mr. ~uxs. Is the reason you don't know because we .are involv
ing ourselves with marihuana instead of the factor of intelligence W 

llr. JENSON. N,o, sir,.that is not the problem at ftl:l. The problem is 
t~at we are dealing with traffickers who. are making evef! effort to 
cone(ml the method that they &J.'8 going to ltse to bring the aru~ into 
the countcy. They are acting at ~t ri~t both from ~ibly going to 
jail and from wliat it would cost them and their organizations, should 
their methods~ discovered. So theJ are continually seeking out new 
meth~ and they are working at this full time-; and they hav.e the 
bene~t o,f .knowi:DR what they ar&· going to do •. And we have to try to 
detennine what their plans-are without the benefit of·actually lmow-
ing what methods they have available to them. · 
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· ·Mr. DEu..uir:s. ~t me, in my rema~g time, move to another area. 
I have here two pictures.that were given to me by .a former emploY.ee 
of your agency. That employee all~ that these pictures show equip
ment given by a relephone company- for the purposes of wiretapping. 

Now, will you deni in o~n session that DEA carries out warrant
less wiretaps ·or receives information from wa.rrantless wiret&J?S¥ 

·Mr.JENSON. We do not carry out warrantless wiretaps and it 1s not 
with our know led~ if we receive any information that has been ob- . 
tained b_y others without warrants. . 

Mr. J)BLLlJ)[S. In 1973, allegations surfaced publicly regarding 
DEA involvement i~ warrantless wireta~ in Houston, Tex. There are 
internal DEA memos in early 1975 rega.roing the matter. My q~estion : 
Why did it take until Octooer 1975 for DEA to initiate an official in-
vestigation into warrantless wiretaps in Houston, Tex _9 . 

Mr. J~NSON. The U.S; attorney was in charge of that and he was 
handling the investigation, sir. _ 

Mr. lJELtUHs. That is your answer to the question¥ 
lfr. JENSON. He had control of that, yes, sir, t.he U.S. attorney. 
Mr. DELLVHS. To your knowled~, has any official or empl.oyee of 

DEA or its pr~decessor a~ncy ever discussed, considered, proposed, or 
otherwise develo~d any plan to create a unit of employees, a.gents, or 
outside cot)tacts which would conduct extra-legal, officially unaut.hor
ized, ill~l, or cland~ine activities 9 If your answer is 'in the affir-
mative, would you please explain t · 
. ~r. J~NSON. To my knowledge there has never been·any such ac-

tivity, sl'.r. . . . ' .. 
Mr. llitLUMS. :Maybe we can go into that in executive ~ion ~ little 

further. . . 
The CIA has provided your agency employees with. training in 

clandestine tradeoraft. Can· you exr.Iain the training and discuss 
whether it included electronic surveillance, surreptitious entry, and 
mail o~nings ¥ . , . · 

Mr. JENSON. To my knowledge it did not include any of tµose.open-
in~ or surreptitious entry techniques. · . . 

}fr. DELLUMS. What about electronic surveillancet Never received 
trainin~ from the CIA regarding thaU · 

Mr .. JENSON. No, sir. . · . 
Mr. DEttUMs. · The CIA has provided assist.ance to. th~ agency, 

including prol'iding CIA personnel to uncover internal CQlTUption, 
tasking of a CIA proprietary to recruit and train agents, providing 
technolofPc&.l and operationai a&'Jistance, including electric and pho
to~p~1c ~uipme~t, flash money, monitoring of telephones. Has a11 
of this assistance ceased and if so, when and why 9 . 

Mr. JENSON. The assistance has ceased~ That w~as, ~ I understand 
it, a one-shot operation where the CIA was l'e(lttested to assist in our 
internal .security operations, or, our inspections office in the training 
of !Ir number of agents that .were to ~ later placed ~n !)Ur field. instal
la.t1ons to serve as a condmt to our mspection office m Washmgton. 
That is nq lo~ in effect. · . __ · ·, . 

Chairman Pix&. The time of the gentleman has expired. Mr. Kasten. 
1\1~ .. ~. Mr. Jenso~ 1 how much money whioh. is spent buying 

narcot1cs-purchase of evtctence-has been actually recovered in the 
last couple of yea.rs I · · · 
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}Ir. JENSON. Last. year. we expended. roughly_ $4 millio1~ and we 
1·ecovered somewhere in tho neigbb(;>rhood '!f $200,000 behind that. 
I might explain, howe_ver, that you cannot include the payment for 
information because that is money that obviously you cannot take 
away from the person that ·vou paid it to. . . 

As far as the purchase of evidence, in order to fully develop an 
investigation to clim~ the ladder, so to speak, to get beyond the person 
t.h~t you st.art, with who may be at~ lower echelon tha_n the persot\ you 
are· targeting in on, that is the head. of the organizi.tiQn, you must 
expend this money. You have to ,play the role of, in eflecti a dope 
peddler.. . · ·. . .. 

Mr. KASTEN. I have figures m fro~t of me that say m 19.74 we 
spent $3,975~000 and got $160.,000 back; that ,,·e spent, in 1975,'.$4,609,· 
000 and got $182,000 back.· .. 

Now, this is payment for the purchase of evidence-less than 5 per
cent. \Yhy is it that we a re getting so few dollars back i I would as
sume this is supposed to be l,Il the process of making CQnvictfons; is 
that right! . · · . . . · · 

l\Ir. JENSON.· The point that I just made is we cannot just buy from 
the person and tu~n a:round and arrest him at that point, and. that is 
t.he only tim&--there are other times when a person does not dispose 
oft.he money right away and a few days later we arrest him and cheek 
to $ee if he hns the money in his possession, which we then recover. 

We ha.,,e been accused by some of being a buy-bust operation. If we 
were, that fi~tre would be changed because buy-bust means you give 
t.he money,·take the drugs, and then immediately turn around, make 
an arrest. and conµscate the money. 'fhis shows we do develop the 
cas~s as far up the chain as possible. 

l\Ir. K.~STE?f •• This also shows\ in ansW'er to the question of Mr. 
Delhmis, that m fact for t.he difference between the $160,000 and 
$4: million you"'·are subsidizing the drug industry, that you a.re trying 
t()-- . 

l\lr. JEX$ON. Sir, that same person we are making the purchase from 
is probably dealing in, many, many times more, or in much ~ter· 
quantities· than what we are buying from them. So we are. really a 
f ract.ion of his clientele and that would account for very little of the 
subsidizing, in effect, of his ~peration. 

l\Ir. KASTEN. I have a different line of questions, and I think it 
might be helpful if Mr. Warner, who is jn, the inU\nlationa.l inteJi .. 
~nee, would join you in responding to the questions that may be 
important. I am not sure it is necessary . 
. But it is our ~nderstanding that DEA foreign operatives work 

directlY: under the State Department's Chief of~ ~fission; is that 
correct.¥ 

)Ir. 'WARNEii. · Yes, sir, it is. 
· ~Ir. KASTEN. In all cases t 
Mt. ,VARN~R. Except a.long the :&Iexican border-there is a 26 .. 

kilometer zope where agents stationed in the United States are. au-
thorlze.d to·operate. ·. -· · , . 

Mr. KA~TE~. W11ere a~nts stationed in California I and· Ariiona 
operate· ~th wha~ Jtj~d _of controls, What kind of recor.~ a.re kept 
as to where-1_h?98 asen~ ente~, what they do, ~nd·how t~ey leave.9 . . ... ' 
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~at ·kind of records are_ kept· by either ~tate or _-DEA. as . to .the 
actions of those agents Y · · . · 

Mr.-WA~ER. I thi~k 
1
this is ·a question -better a~swercd by l\fr. 

Jenson, 'Who 1s responsible for _the _total-.- . ·. . . -
Mr. KASTEN.·:Are any records kept of the operations ·of these agents 

in the 2&-mile free area 9 · - · · · .·. _ 
lfr. JENSON. Not as a separate type of recor~. . . . . . . .. 

. Mr. luBTEN. Have gun fights ever occurred with our agen:ts .ii) this 
free area¥ · · · ; 
· Mr. JENSON. Yes. 
Mr. K.AB'ftN. ·Use' of firearms. Could you d~Shril)e under. what cir

cumstanCE$·t.hese agents who nre operntiiig in a foreign country ceuld 
· be in vol vetl'in gunfights 9 · · · · · - ' · , · · · · · -: . ·. · 

Mr. JENSON. ,ve are allowed by the t!exica1~ Q-overmµent to carry 
firea-rme ·in Mexico.· This· i~ ;i10t · something that ·.is· hi a· foi·n1al ngree-
me~1t; i~;i~~just_ ~~Ct,~ing'tliat ·has ~e-~~ ·4<?~~~, oy~· 'tlj~-i~-~~'S _.llJ)d is 
acceptab1~ to them. It 1s ·a re1a:tiv~ly_dnn~ro~t~ a~·ea t~ o.per~te. . .. 

Mr. KASTEN. Yon said this is.itt-'ceptable:to-::-+=-· . . . . . 
·-Mr~·Ji~o~. Tlie~fexican rlflicials.· '• ·. · :. _ ,~· ' _' .·-.·~·

1
··~ • · • •••• 

· · · · llr.·;'Kl(s~N'. Hnv~ there i be·en any compl~i'l)ts'. ot ql\e.stio1~ ~l.>0~.tt 
that acceptabili~f 1 . . . . .. _ 

1 
.· , . >~1 

• _: ·;·_: •• --~< · ... : .. -\~ ~, . '. >_ ,. 
Mr. JENSON. No. · · · . · . .. ... . , : _ . 
Mr. KASTE~. Mr. lY arner, i~~: ym~1i ~\)i~f<ji\_J~~'~;·..thg~·~ ~.1>¢e11. "~y-

1 have some mformation, from sokneoue on· thlS· staff that 1f st1ch con-
~uct J>ersi.s~,. D~A. ."wo~ilit ~e k'J~¥~f o,1~ o{ tli~~f~un(r.+es\·_···: ·. . . . · 

.~· ~W~It.N_:n~ ·;No; I: clon:t. peh~,·e tJjis ~s· th~-ca~ . .1~1 .~fe.x1co. lVe 
. ~rtalnly ··~ v:~ .·ti]ll ~~pe~_ti?~· ~rom t~e._ ~{e~.w~n. ~1to.rpey. g~_1,~rnl 
an4' (l.~e.: f~e'ra~ JudJ~}~l P9\~~e U\ ~l~_x1co t() ~~~·at~ ... m. :th~. ~!:~~1~

. meter z6ne: in cooperatlon, ·~f co11rse, ,y1~,h th~ ~Ie:u~an at!O~P-!~~,e~.--_. 
. The cham of commanq 1s Pl'.~ty: rigid. _The'._regtoQfl~ .man~gement 

in 'California;.· fo 'l'exas, or 1Whei-c1·er t.ht op~~atiQI( may·~ "·'direct~d 
··from;··is 'krtowl~c}g~b~"~bout :tt.~e. ppe.'t~_tio'n~ :t}~_~t·:,r~ ~i~. C'Rl'l'it,d 
out ~y ,the. ag~ts a!1d th~y nper~~e u11cl~r ._t_he, ~st_r1~_1ons. m: tlic, ·use 

· ·of flre~'r!flS .. Q_r nnyrh1~g.el.se tEeY. u~,~erta~~. ·~·· _... . · .... : .·.. · ·. ·. . . ,. 
;. lfr~1 ,JOHN$9~.; I _as~· 1,1nan1f!'OU~ ton~nt_ to: yield ~-ll)lJ.iutes_ of .•l].Y 
time to ~he ~ntlemnn from ,v1scons1n. .. . . ·. . .: .: , . . . 
,.:_ (1h~itajan .· f~~~- W~tl\oi1t objepti'on, · the geri_tl~1~~ 'i$. •~rogniz~_d 
for 2 addffiono..-1 mlJ}utes. . . · · . . 

~tr; ~AS~N,:)7:otf ~id you'-'fot~· :c~1~hols, hut .Y?l!i_sa~~ )~10- l'CC'9J'dS 
!l'i·e ~~pt,J>y;_~ither StaJe ,or. J?~A, ns·to the ~h~ritI,es (jf o_u.r ~g~n~s 
1n tli1s)6.;Jtlile'freearea.·. ·. · · · . . ··· · · 

~~~~~itn::~ttto~ci!r;if~!lt;t !.1':;r ~1~1:~. ~Eit:1~·~.;;t%d:oi~ 
r·~~ct1n,r -~p. 1~ye~.l~t1_0~1", ?~' recor(l~cl. m_.Q~~ D;E1\:6.,. }'~l\H~h _ 1.s .the 
· st~irJfard .~l)ort f~rm, plus t,19y are frnc~untable .to -their. 1mmecl~~te 
,s'~wetv.isot,J,. tr?UP supe~':i~or:or SJ)eciaJ a~8*t: in ~luirgc. tr.ho is ~l~o 

. aC'counta~fot9 higher c~~m of 0001~mnd. .. . : · . . . . . .. . : .. 
So there .. ·are controls, l>Qtk .f'r91n. tl\at st~1dpomt, and· tl1erc are 

wrjtwi.1 i;~poi:ts ~ to t.hei_r"°a~t·h1ity. . . . · . ~ · ... . t. · .: - · .- • · 

·, :1l) }~f.i.f~.1has1ca1l1 t,~·o .type~ of .nct_1,·~ty. 0~1~ 1s 1~1~elhgll1~~rP type, 
.ll.ft&SIY~ t·ype. JnyMt1g~.t.1.on, whtch 1s. stru;tly hke .re~oi:d ~hecks, sur
v~ilJahae, \vh_.CJ:8 t,lt.re' a~ ~O.al_'reSfs ·011 auy f~rcibl~'R_C':tj~~i;. ~ncl then 

. . . : . . . . ' . ' . . . . . . ~ ' . ... 

' : ,. ·.,. :·•. ,. . . ·, .. . .. . •. ··•· .' . . 
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- .we have th~Jtyp~ of activity whic~ is also in conjunction with the 
host country, Mexico, or any other country. 

. . Mr. KAsn;N .. In connection with the incident of the. shoot-out

. · gunfight~in tliis 26-mile free area with the a~ts coming in from 
California, Arizona, it would seem to me that the incidenoo of this 

· is yery, very ~igh ~nd that it is not·. dealing with.or it is not serving 
.your purpose, which is to gather int.elligenoo. . . . . 

I mean you become kind of an arm of the Mexican pc:,lice force 
here running around; but shouldn't you be doin_g the work with in
telligence and not getting your agents involved- with all these dif
ferent kinds_-of ~ghts¥ And ~'tit a.fact th!l-t in many of these 
cases we are deah~g with .~ople w!th marihuana m small operations! 

"\YhY don't you_deal with mtelhgence and get out of.the gunftght 
busmess¥ . . -

Mr. JENSON. We a.re there at the invitation of the host country of 
Mexico. We assist them in those areas that they request us to. . 

Mr. KA'BTEN • .You mean Mexico told you to rt ou_t of the intelli-
gence business and·. into the gunfight business · 

Mr. JENSON. No; but we ha,,e to·assist them in areas that they want 
and nee~.h~lp i!} erder for theni·_to cooperate witl:i us in these other 
areas which are 1mporlant to us. . · ·. · . . · . · 

Mr. KASTBN. Thank :rou, Mr. Chairman .. 
Chairman Put& Mr. )Iurp~y. . · j • • 

Mr. MURPHY. Thank.You, Mr. Chairman.· . . 
. We have heai:d testimony from both Mr. Acree and Mr. Jenson 
: here !oday, ·wit~ wh~m-I have had. t~e pleasure of working !n reprd 
. to. this. problem for -many years, tint both of you have testified that 
the cooperation between both your agencies has. improved ·.since June, 
I believe it ·was.··Obviously -we _are talking about the departure of 
Mr. Bartels. · · . .. . . ·. · · · · . · . · -

But as.we sit here.today·I notice.){r. Dogin isn't here . .today-,-and I 
also know that J>resentlJ m th~ White House there is a decision to 
replace Mr. Dogµi and brin~ in a new head of the DEA. . . . • . 

We just had the.new White House pa~r on dru2 abuse, and this 1s 
. about the:t.hird or fourth paper we have had- on that .. We will prob
ably. go through.· another third or fourtJ?. reorga.nizat!on befoN? we 

. ,ret down ·to brass tacks. The. brass tacks, ~ntlemen, 11\ mv estuna
tion is that the St.ate Department of the United Stab,& still "fuses 

: to reeo~ize .the. international drug· problem on· a: No. 1. pri<>ri~-~is. 
· Until-that happens, ·untiLwe are· able. to give sup~rt to \.J11BlOms 
· and DEA agents, in these-fore~ countries, ,we a~ kiading Qure.elves. 
. We all know whe.re:the dope. is.gto\Vll •. I have fto:wn over. the ftelde 

t.hree or four times in. dilerent countries. The origin of thee& dmgs 
is no secret .. Mexico 1SJ No.· 1 ·on the .hit-~rade sup1>lying.us. narcotics. 

· -There is ad•~ amongy,our-apnts.that.Qnce the.poppy is incised 
· orisplit.open,·.the ball game is ov~. YQur own.tima~ are.that you 
. get .10 or 15 percent of .. ~hat is Jnnu~gl~<l into this ,coUD.t"·· NJ soon 
. as they ~grovy· poppies.. and .. the:v· !'re . mc1eed .and harve$1:ed, 80 to 85 

percent1s,rou.itto.get1ntotheUmtedStates. ··. ~-. . . ··,.. , · .. ~ · 
People ask the question, how do. dru,vt:Qet m, 'thtlYt get 1n m as 

. llUlnY ways-.as tbe· ill).&gination .. can think qf .. P~i~~Jlt ~-l?'()n kicked 
. ·: it. around· .and made • Political footbaJl out pf· it.·~°'" Pree1dent Ford 

is.-beginnin,:. to: d() the· $&tile. We-wt .rid .of Mr, l3a~la, 1.Vh~ .never 
had a conference wit1' ~.At.tQmey General Levi. Tylel', fired · hlD'l for 
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.endemic corru~ion. None of it has· been proved. Maybe Bartels was a 
p<>Qr manager; I don't know. But there was no corruption. · 

The morale in both your agencies is way down I because the State 
. Department and the executive department made 1 ii football out of 
both your apncies, and it is oontinumg ·to do so. · n 

. As we sit here today,. a fellow from Chicago is being interviewed 
to head the DEA a~ncy, and we are going to ~t him confirmed in 
1 month or 2 •. He will come in with his policies, If he knows anything 
about drug abuse. · . . . · : · . 

Bensinger is not.a lawyer.·He has never been a prosecutor. He was 
a fo·mier candidat:e for sheriff in Cook C.Ounty and lost. . · 

They are bringing him in now, and we are going to start this whole 
process over.· . . . .. . . · . . . · . 

Let's not kid each other. As far as your intelligence is concerned, 
we know it comes from the- NSA or the CIA. I have. been in· South 
America when the -CIA wasn't. talking to Customs agents or DEA 
agpnts:· ·They would only give them. the crumbs off. the table as far as 
intelligence is concerned. ·Th~t i~ ~use the.State Department hasn't 
made drug abuse the.No. 1. pnonty. .' . · . . . : 

Your agencies, both Cust9ms and DEA,.are ignored by-the agencies 
and embassies around the world. In fact, they would like to: keep you 
out because you are a pain in the rnmp .to them since you ask em
barr&sm!1g questions. You te!l the 1?-ost.co:untry who is involved in their 
own cabmets and amongthe1roftic1als. . , ·. · ··, , . ·. · 

We have·members of foreign governments smuggling the stuff into 
this ·countn7 •. We all know. abont· it. We have- intelligence.on it. But 
our-State Department: and Dr. Kissinger refuse to· recogntZf' drugs as ii. 

an important problem.. · · : · - .- · . .· . · · 
· .We m,.cle. a deal with 'turkey, and the Turks welched on their·woros. 
They took millioruf of dollars. In 1971, their total income from .export-

. ing opium was $2.5· million. We·.made a. deal for $8lS million for them, 
and· now more f~rmers _are growing it than ever before in the history 

of J=1il;id~ is ill t'he :b~iness; NOi · Only is orgll~ir.ecl c~me in ihe 
,business but a~ate~rs a~ b~ging it across the border. I know your 
agents·are·dedtcated -people~ and-both 1·ou gentlemen-have done fine 
.jobs, ~ut we al_l. know ~ow· long,we walted-fQr h~licoph\rs in Mexico 
to ft)' over opium fields. : · · · : -: · . · : .. · .. · · . ·· 
· In Thaihmd in 1971-, we'. intde· .. a. deal with the Tha.is and·delivered 
t.hem helicopters ·from. Vietnam;· where .. we ·had -hundreds of -them. I 
th:ink ·today ~e Thais ha,ve' six helic.o~rs and ~e -rest. of them went 

.. ·mto~oi:thV1etnam~·~and~·~henthey~kover.··.· : ,· ,· 
· So 1t is ,really. &·Joke until'.the·ex~ut1ve· depart.me~-wants to get 

· serious about-drug enforce~ent ·and will turn over; to !f ou ·intelli.(lence 
from the NSA rand· the ·CIA ~rding ~ major traftickers.-·Until 
then,'all you :are:~ing·~.J>e abl&·to do·is develop··information based 
on your limited ~~rces.,We.· are ta~ .a1?out,billions of dollars 
worth of mone:r herei1n na~t1cs, but as we 81t-h,~ today, the DEA 
is going thr91.Jgh another round·~fiwa~tz-me.-=at"OUlld ... again-Lucy_ with 
t.he ,rew ·he,.~ -o~ DE4. commg m~ · ·' ·. · .. _. .· : · · .. · · . · · 
·. ~r.~ ~&~fDlilll,)>~~ieve me,.·l ~av~~~~_studyinirt~is sµtce .I ·h~ve 

been ·in ·th~ -Oon~. I hav&· been lll &very ·foreign· country where 
· · parci)tfos origi~~., We ~t back to our olcl-·frlend Dr. Kusiager today, 

who'refuststo·make nircotics the No.1 priority.· · · ... · .. = .• 
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· We are :worried about-comm1mism coming to this country but what 
we have here 'is worse than that. We have white heroin in ouT streets. 

1 know this is kind of a _political -speech, but I have wrl.t~n three 
or four reports about it, and I have had it up to m_y eyelids ·with this 
thi . . . . 

· ~ know·w.here the·ball 1ies and in whose court it is. The exerntive 
br~nch is coming ·.out· with th;is new drug abuse·_paper t'hat a_ kid in 

· the sixth ~ade could write·from references: in· libmries~ arid we are 
down Ntam ~o a new head of the .D~A, a losing candidate for sheriff 
·in Cook County~ . . . · · · _ . . 

;He may_'l>e .a d~oont guy, _~J;ld he .~s, but he· doe811-~)~ow a damn 
tlung about narcot1es, an·d we are startmg all over agam~ · ·· 

Chairman PIK.E. The time of the gentleman has e~pired 'but I would 
like to invite any ol'th.e thr~ witnesses to comment on the 'perceptions 
tl}at they j~ receiv_ed, ~f ij1ey would care to doso. · · · .' . · · · · _. · . 7 

)Ir . ..t\c~E._Wouid·you ca.re W ¥ .. i ·• 

}fr ... · .. J~-~8(.)N. -~O. . . . , . ': . 
Mr. AcREE.·:M~r. Pike, I ~ould like·t<:>~t~1t m,i3~11_year.on~~uesday. 
Ch,1rman P1KE. Mr. l\fil.f~d.. · · · ·. · · · · · ,· · · 

. Mf~·~r~~· T~1.~~l{yoµ, ~r: _OliaSrµian. . · ·-.-,,~ :~ ·.· ·:· ·:·· . . . 
. D1q 'I ~nde~and cm:~ctly·tlu~t ~l~r re~or~k~~pmg 'df. ~u~pects_'nhd 
.~OI, et. cet_ei:a-, 1s essenh~lly a man~al ~y.st~~ W .· . : .. · · · ·· :, ·· · . ~ 
· llr: 'JENSON. The ·original sjsl:e~ wh1ch 'dates l>ack to·the· (begin-:!;lt .t~e._Bure1m of Nal'.cOfi~~ ~n ·the: 8/ii'l)' _l1j30~~, Wil~. ~·~ual 

.' Sipce ,ppr~x.imate~ji1_~·as. o·~_ 196~, ~~~~ve been. d~·ve.l~ing_{~~i~ iritt 
a computerized system that we call N ADDIS~ · · · . · i.,.. . · 

.. ~s we -Q.!"~ !">~e ~ _do so, ~e are J~ing back ni:td ~p~~ti:irig ·n:~I · ot tliat 
.~ate. th,a~ 1s 1.n t~e oJ~ ~a~ua1 ~~· ~n~· plaGh~ t~tt:t i~- th~ syst~m . 
. . ilfor Jlte · p~~ent. t_1m.e ~e ~~ 401ng .tliat wh1~ ~ ~u~re~t:,· or' that 
.which 1s ~ew maj:eri.al as QP~~ t~_the old material. · ··· ·· · · · · . · · 

1\fr. MILFORD. The ·first obvious question that. cd'm·es fo =m'j-·m.ihd 
. is _why y~~ -do n~t ~t~ the rBr pr NCIC for. ,11 .of you~ ·o\Yl~ suspect 
· and MOl Jiles. 'rhat system, as I understand 1t, has, a·n extensive com
pluter .co1lecticm and. tlistributfon' 'sy~ \vhieh ·rea.cli~· into· all ·but 

· the ;v.ery· smallest. -pol~ce_.~getjcie:§~:Wfiy a~~ 't yon tied i~to ~hat ~~stem¥ 
Mr. JENSON. We are _tied mtb.1t; but w~ need ou~ ow~ _b'ipab~hf::v ~or 

~u.r .own P.t>;rposes. T~ type ~f ,mfocmatio~ they .haye mclu~ed, ·~vlu)e 
1t 1s goQd, 1s n~t com~'Je~·e~ou~ t~ mee~ our needs.. ·. · . : ·. : .. : 
. Mr. M~,o~. liow.d~ 1t ~1ffer, spec1fic.a~lf f: . : . ; ... · 
lfr. JENSON. 1V~ll, t}ie1rs IS more .descrI,ptiV€ 'Oft.he .type Of _person, 

the criminal history, ·and that type .of inforination·: .and ours is more 
'related t<>" his a:cthitj, a~oeiates, ·and so· fort.h, and'how he ties into 

: t_h'e dr9g .tr11~cking operati~ns~· ·. . ·, • • '. . , , 1 
. • '. • '. I •. • • • ' , .... 

··.~Ir~ ·Mrr~ro~p~ In my .old pohce ~ays, I used to· see the-same thmg 
from NCIC. In othe'r words, e\"erytliing from alia$~ to associates, to 
ru'iv in.formation they wou'ld have. · · · · · .. - ! • · 

:\Ir .• f:E~SON. As ·Mr. 1Varner ppints out~ that. file.or't.he NeiC rec
ords n;late·to persons.who are wanted or to stolen proper6(nnd't.hat 
type of thinp:._ as opp.osed to intelligence fi1es on 'individuals •of int.erest 

. ~r t.htit possibly :mar be of' interest, and that. iis 'the' type of 'informa-
. tion that we need, and we have· in our files. · · · · · ' . · · · · · · 

.. . : ·~:'":·, : . : . . . . . . . 

• • • 4 
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Mr. MILFORD. Doesn't the FBI have. a similar type of intelligence 
fi~t. . . 

Mr. Ju:soN. The1- have a marina:} s,stem Ullless ~hey have ehanpd 
it in recent times. They are still usmg a manual system for tlieir 
indexes. · 

Mr. MILFORD. I would like to address this. to both. Mr. Acree and 
Mr. jenson. Do either of you feel that- the effectiveness of your work 
or your agency's work has been hampered-in any way by the Freedom 
of Information Act or the recent Privacy Aet, and , if so, how 9 

Mr. Acreef 
Mr. ACREE. So far as the Freedom of Information Act is ooncerned, 

sir, I don't believe so. So far as the Privacy Act, it is possible, and 
only time will tell, that it could cause some restrictions on the exchange 
of information which is available to us with other parties. 

Mr. JENSON. From our standpoint, the major problem with the Free
dom of Information Act has oeen the additional resources that were 
required, in the way of personnel in· particular, to handle the re
quests-the numerous requests that come in for information under 
that provision. We were not provided additional positions to cover 
that, so we have, in effeet, had to take it out of our operating un_its 
where we can least afford it for that purpose. 

'\Ve have had some concern voiced by foreign: governments as to the 
effects_ of the Privacy Act in ~vidmg us with information. They 
frequent]y are very concerned that the source might be disclosed, 
and we have not as yet been able to assess the full impact of that; 
but it is something that has been voiced as a concern and could pos
sibly cause some problems for us in the future. 

:M:r. lln.FORD. Int.hat respect, on pa~ 6 of your statement you spoke 
about a qual'terly publication of intelli~ence trends which provides 
an overview of drug .availability, worldwide in scope, that is designed 
to provide a strategic analysis. o~ na~ion~l a~d internatio~al ~1arcotics 
and dangerous drug ~roduction, d1str1bution, and pro1ect1ons and- -
that will serve as a basis for sound national decisions on the targeting 
of drug enforcement resources. -

Is that a document that anyone can obtain i -
}fr. JENSON. No, sir; that document is furnished, for example, to 

the Customs Service. It is a cla~ified document and could not be mad.e 
· available to just anyone. 

Mr. lhLPoRD .. Th
0

ank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chainnan PIKE. Mr.Johnson. 
llr. JoH:ssoN. Mr. Chairman, I didn't realize that Dr. -Kissinger 

was an unwit.ting accomplice to the international drug trade, but I 
didn't know the State Department was so much involved in the e~fo~
ment of the situation, and the. statement of Mr. Murphy, I felt, was 
uncharacteristic of him. -

Generally on this committee I felt we were trying to get information. 
~Ir. MrnPJIY. ,vould the gentleman yield since he used my nnmei 
~lr. ,JOHNSON. Sure. 
?tfr. llURPHY. 'What I am re.ferrin~ to-I don't know how much the 

gentleman knows about this-but what I am referrini£ to is that none 
of these a~ents~ either in the Customs~ when they_ used to have overse~s 
intellij!ence responsibilities, or the DEA agents, can operate w1t.hm 
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the embassies without the: approvai df the. ~n1bassadors. A~~ro~al 
comes from the head of the State Department. . · ~· 

•

1

Mr; Jo~N"~N. Is ~ere a nee.d for change~· the ~egisJ"~tion' I~ t~ere: 
need for more money W What ·lS the congressional oversight function 1 

Mr. MURPHY. The~ i~ no nee~ for any c~ange in legislat!on. The · 
only. need· for change 1s m the mind '!f the head of QUr foreign Em-: 
bass1~. We must l~t these men do theu··w~rk when thei are overseas. 
They are -hamstrung. When a congressional delegation goes over 
there, they are· told · not to talk· to us in certain instances. There are 
cables back every_ A_ight about our activities, who we talked to, and 
~~~~~~~ ' 

Mr. JOHNSON. Dbes the gentleman have specific knowledge of this? 
I didn't understand they were working for the State Department. 

lfr. MURPHY. The gentleman has written a number of reports. He 
names people by name, he names people at AID, and names the Sec
retary m a number of instances. I will send them over to your o11ice. 

}fr. ,JOHNSON. Perhaps they should be included in the report. 
Chairman PIKE. We m~y be getting a little out of the jurisdiction of 

this committee which essentially is intelligence. I think there is a valid 
concern ·about the capability-of ihese agencies to operate, but I am not · 
sure that it comes witl1in our jurisdiction. 

If the gentleman from Colorado would like to have lfr. ~furphv's 
prior reports made a part of our own report, I think we can consider · 
that when we get ready to write up our report. I am sure the gentle
man from Illinois ~ould be happy to have the gentleman from Colo
rado mnke that motion. 
__ llr. ,JOHNSON. I think it should be considered because that is totalJy 
different from the evidence that has come from aero~ the tablCl. These 
,:rentlemen haven't confirmed or denied or made any comment. on it 
one wa:v or the other. If that is the case, it should be confirmed. They 
have evidentally taken the fifth amendment "·hen asked to affirm or 
denv. · 

Chairman PIKE. I think that is even a more unfair characterization 
of their conduct. 

~fr. "'\VARNER. It should not be up to us to spenk for the Stnte Depart
ment but I would like to point out that over the vears the support. 
given to DEA, and I am sure the Customs Service. has· improv<1d tre
inendously. In the person of Ambassador Vanc(l. who is the Chairman 
of the Cabinet Committee on International N arcot.ic Control, each 
country involved in t.he international traffic----0it.her as a producer or 
transit co.untry-is receiving the n~ry attention. 

There are sufficient resources available to give to countries t.hat. are 
in the international traffic and are willfog to utilize these resources in 
the interdiction of the traffic. . 

It would be remiss for us, I believe,. to sit moot here and not indicate 
the Department of State has been cooperative over the last years. 

Chairman Pnm. Mr. Lehman. . 
Mr. LEHl£AN. J~t's get back from. the international scene. and get 

down to the loc~l scene in south Florida. To paraphrase Gertrude 
Stein who said a rose is a rose is a rose is a rose, in south Florida, 
heroin is crime, is crime. 



1009· 

lt is· 9hvi<>us either th~ madequate "intelligence or inadequate. en
!<>~~~µt-not only as it rela~ to the heroin p~:t>lem iJ! S?~th Flor- · 
1da · but overall-has tended to mcrease the crnnina.l activities there~ 

A~rdiµg_ to the, Hu~~n Resour~es J?epartment· of Dade. County, 
60 _·perc~nt ~f _all t,h~ ~el~ny. arrests m Dade Count)' ·a~ heroin users; 
25 ·percent of the p~ople that are arrested for felomes m· Dade County 
are ~c:t.ually under tlie influence of heroin at the tin1e of their arrest. 
In ~dition, _these.heroin users are.causing_.us not only violent crime, 
but in· .pf9perty crime in Dade County, .$40 million· worth of- los.qes. 

Now, the inadequate implementation of ·your progmm obyiQusly 
causes a_ lot of things besides drug usage. This is despite the fact that 

· · hi :Miami you have the third largest DEA office in t.he coqntry, you 
have 93 cr1minal investigators, and you have spent in Miami, alone, 
$.589,000 in t~e first 9 m~nths of this year buying intelligence inf orma-
tion and ma.king purchases. · 

Now. the result of all this has been that you made 42 arrests for 
heroin 'this year in :Miami hnd this is only 12 percent of your total 
arrests. Breaking it down, roughly, this looks like about $100,000 per 
arrest for heroin based on the whole operation in :i\liami. · 

I have a question for l\fr. Moore. What would you suggest we do in 
order to. ~-t the show on the road in MiamH ~Iy question for Mr. 
Jenson is. how do you account for the fact that the real problem in 
:Miami is heroin ancl yet only 12 percent of your arrests in Miami for 
drugs are in heroin~ I read ·in the papers in :Min mi· about the tons of 
marihuana you are getting on boats and the burning of tons of mari-
huana, with television cameras on· it and so forth. · 

It seems like you are not deali_ng with it in the right way~ and be
cause of this not only has drug abuse increased, but crime itself. That 
is the spinoff from the halfway measures we seem to take in Miami. 

I will yield back the rest of my time to l\Ir. :Murphy after the ques-
tion has oo'en answered. . . 

~Ir. MoonE. I think both DEA and the Domestic Council white paper 
on drug_ abuse would agree with one of your recommendations; namely 
that we focus our enforcement ener{ries on drugs that have the largest 
social consequences, and that probably means having heroin be the 
No. 1 priority. · · 

I think that is a well-established principle which we would nll be 
willing t-0 endorse. · . 

I think I would like to aline myself with that recommendation nnd 
say we should concentrate on heroin in south Florida. 

}fr. JENSON. Sir, as far as the activity of the DEA in the Miami 
regional office is concerned, the bulk of the activity there concerns 
cocaine because cocaine has now become the.No. 1 dru8.' passing through 
Miami to other parts of the United States. Heroin itself is generally 
flowin~ from another direction-from cities such as New York-and 
our activity is concentrated there to eliminate the source as opposed 
to dealing with it at a lower level which would be found in Miami. 

The trend has changed drastically from what we saw a few years 
back in th,e e.arly seventies. Miami was then a major point of entry 
for-·- · 

I 
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llr. LEeMANi" But cocaine users are not the criminal element. and 
that is what I Ja,m tryi~g to get at. The peo{>le arrested for fel~nies in 
:Miami are not cocaine users. They are lierome users, and that 1s what 
costs us money in Miami. 

}Ir. J:&.~soN. Yet I go back to the point sir1 that the source is where 
we are working and the source has boon identified as other cities in the 
United States for the heroin that comes into the Mia.mi area. 

In other words, arrests that·are made in New York have a greater 
impact because of-the people being higher in the chain of distribution 
than those persons that are distributing on. the streets of l\f:iami. 

l[r. LEHMAN. Thank you, ~Ir. Chairman. 
:Mr. MtJRPHY. l\lr. Chairman, may I have unanimous consent to have 

1 minute of t.imeW 
Chairman P1XE. ,vithout objection. 
Mr. MURPHY. To answer Mr. Johnson's question-I a_Epreciate whv 

he. askoo the question, but ~ing back to Mr. Warner, what happenecl 
to ,Jack Cusack down in Marseilles when liarseilles was the No. 1 lab
oratory for heroin 1 He got sacked, right-sent back to the United 
States 1 I know you have job security in mind and Mr. Acree said he 
would like to start his 39th year. 

Chairman P1KE. I have no problem with that. 
lir. ll'C'RPHY. You had some fellows moved out of Laos when I was 

there and they came back to the United States. . 
How long did they wait for the helicopters in Thailand t Over 4 

yenrs. Thailand broke their a~eement with the United States because 
we weren ~t. coming forward with the goods we promised them. 

How many agents were moved out of Vietnam for giving Congress
man Bob Steele, a Republican~ and m!self the information about drug 
abuse among our soldiers in Vietnam. The re.cord is replete with agents 
bot.h in Customs and DEA. being moved because of·cooperation with 
congressional investi~ati~ teams going overseas on oversight. 

Any other implication is misleading tlie American public. You know 
that .. :\Ir. ""a.rner, a.nd I know it. 

Mr. "r ARNER. }Ir. Chairman, I really believe if this is a path of 
inquiry by this committee, the Department of State should be invitoo 
to respond t-0 specific questions that are really within its jurisdiction. 

Chairman Pua. I thmk yon might well be right. ,v e sometimes have 
certain difficulty getting tl1e responses we are looking for from the 
Department of State, but. you might well be'right. 

~fr. ~IcClory. 
Mr. McCumY. Mr. Chairman, I wanted to yield at least 2 or 3 min

utes to my colleague from Illinois .. }Ir. :Murphy. I know he has done 
extensive invest.igat.ive work on his own with respect to the subject. 
He might be able t-0 ask questions better t.han I. 

I am particularly interested in what has been reported to me 8$ a 
breakdown a.ncl confusion conce111ing good, solid intelligence with 
re~ard to drug traffic. I ,vould like to yield to Mr. Murphy for 3 
minutes. 

l\fr. :\I C-RPRY. I thank my colleague from Illinois. 
You are right, l\lr. '\Varner, ,ve are off the track when we bring in 

the State Department, but my point is my colleagues are asking ques
tions about both your agencies' performances. We have to get down to 
the nub of the problem. We have DEA and Customs relying on the 
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ability of CIA, which was electronically suryeilling known trnffi~kers 
in these foreign countries. Then the CIA would hand over the mtel-
li~nce to these agencies. . . 
. Cooperation in the beginning was bad. It is gettmg bet~er, ~ut 1t 

is still not at the point wbere we really have an all-out ep1de~1c o.n 
our hands with tlus stuff. ,ve are not going to make headway m this 
thing until we start getting full cooperation from the NSA and CIA. 

It is no secret that NSA and CIA are the major gatherers of intel
ligence and until they turn intelligence over to the Customs or DEA 
agents, your agents are hamstrung. Is that correct 1 

Mr. Vt' ARNER. Mr. :Murphy, I agree that we could use additional 
sources of information, there is no question about it. But, on the other 
hand, we are a law enforcement agency, responsible to prosecute the 
defendants we identify and arrest, in U.S. courts, or- see that. they aro 
brought to prosecution in another country. 

For these purposes, electronic surveillance, ns nn example, is very 
strictly circumscribed and we have to operate and want to operate 
and do operate within the provisions of the U.S. law. 

The methods used by, let us say, CIA or NS.A. t.hat you refer to in 
obtaining information through electronic survei11ance may at one 
time negate the prosecution that has been undertaken in the U.S. 
courts. 

lfr. llURPiiv. 1Ve nre aware of what tainted evidence means. and I 
appreciate your problem, but without that information you can't even 
start an investigation. 

~Ir. WARNF.tt. 1Ve are getting some verv excelJent infonnation from 
CIA on a continuing basis, especially in'" countries where we hal'e no 
direct access, countries where we nre not stntioned~ where we have 
no DEA personnel stationed, or in countries where there is a consid
erable insurgency going on that precludes us from having our person
nel in there. 

)fr. l{uRPHY. That same information we ref<'r to as tainted may be 
n barrier to a successful prosecution. It is very helpful to Custon1s if. 
for instance, they knew a ship was leaving Colombia, or Peru. and it 
was loaded with~cocaine or heroin coming up ·from South America or 
Mexico. Not that you have any prosecution value. but you seize the 
quantity of heroin and cocaine aboard that vessel. In the_ end, it is 
less heroin and less cocaine reaching the streets of America .. 

It may not end in ultimate prosecution. Let's face it. ,ve a11 know 
who we usually end up catching, and that is who is known in :-rour 
trade as the "mules." They are the bums who get $1,000 or $2,000.' The 
real financiers are never near the stuff. 

Chairman PIKE. The time of the gentlemnn_has expired. 
1tlr. McClory. -· 
1tfr. McyLORY .. I. am g!ad to kn?w about the progre~, and I nm happy 

to have this additional mforma.t1on brought out through t.he question
ing of my ~o1Jeague, Mr. Murphy. I just hope that a.11 efforts at. self
sufficiency, autonomy, or vanity, or whatever is involved in a failure 
to effect good liaison and good lines of communication, as far as 
inte11igence is concerned, will be submerged in an eff'ort to get the 
overall results that must be attained in cutting down or eJiminat.incr 
to the extent po~ible the large sca]e of traffic in hard drugs. 

0 

Thank you .. Mr. Chairman. ----. 
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'Chairman PIKE. !Ir. Field. 
Mr. F~. Thank 1·ou, Mr. Chairman. · 
I have questions along one line in particular, and that is the issue 

of whether intelligence should be given priority over enforcement 
_activities in the. 4rug enforcement progmm, and bow effectively it is 
present.ly operating. 

Mr. Moore, would it be fair to say that intelligence is the hand
maiden of enforcement in the drug enforcement program i If that is 
so, would t.hose programs be more effective if they concentrated more 
heavily on intelligenc~in serving agencies such as Cusroms--than 

· on nrrestsi ,vhat would your comments be on that¥ 
llr. l\looRE. I do not exactly know what you mean by the hand

maiden of enforcement. 
)Ir. FIELD, That enforcement has priority over intelli~nce. 
l\Ir. lfooRE. I t.hink one of the problems that the Administrator of 

DEA has to face over the next several years is developing the pro
fe$ional intelligence capability within the organization. 

Now ho has a better leg up on that than lie had 2 years ago, but I 
think that will be a difficult dovelopmental problem for aJl the rea
sons I indicated in my opening statement. I think there probabl:v is a 
strong justification for having intelligence be a larger share of DEA 
total activity than in the past, but whether it should go from 10 percent 
to 20 percei1t to 50 percent, I think experimentation will have to 

-· determine. 
}fr. FIELD. \Vould it be more eft'ecti ve if we spent more t.ime and 

effort on intelligence and finding out how this network of drugs and 
drug traffic works than in trying to make arrests which could be a 
never-ending process? 

~Ir. llooRE. I pointed this out in my opening statement-that when 
we talk about de\"eloping the intelligence program inside DEA, what 
we are talking about is not really increasing intelligence collection 
because our assumption is we have pretty good procedures for collect
ing intelligence at this time. Those procedures are largely the activi
ties of the enforcement agents. Their debriefing of informants and 
things like tha.t. 

"re are making an investment in the improved capacity to analyze 
· and disseminate information. · 

Arrests, which you describe as a ne,·er-ending l>r~, and not nec
essarily productive, are the source of most· intelligence. That is, how 
would vou get intelligence in the area other than by ma.king arrests and 
debriefing people who are now known to be intimatelv involved in the 
trade and have some leverage to get some informat10n 1 

In other words, when we are talking about intelligence programing 
by DEA, we are talking about increasing analysis and dissemination. 
,v e are not necessarily talking a.bout increased collections. 

Collection through arrest is one of the principal collecting instru
ments DEA has available to it. It is a little_ bit more complicated than 
you really describe. 

llr. FIELD. Mr. Jenson, would you care to commenU What I am 
thinking about is this: Might we not be more effective if, instead of go
ing around engaging in shootouts in Mexico, as lfr. Kasten pointed 
otit, we concen~rated on an analysis of intellijence-whether it l;>e from 
arrests or otherwise-giving that inform!ltion tp Customs SQ they can 
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be more effective in knowing how these drugs come in and.better able 
to interdict it 9 Would you care to comment t 

1Ir. JENSON. There haven't been that many shootouts, so called. It 
is an exception when that. occurs. 

I think DEA has shown the importance it places on the intelligence 
function by the very appointment of the senior official. His predecessor 
was a senior official. Very experienced in all areas of the operations of 
the DEA. There was some resistance to this program when it was first 
broup:ht into beinp:, because there was' to some degree a lack of under· 
standing, and as Dr. Moore pointed out, there was a feeling that tho 
agent himself is performin~ that function that somebody else now 
may try to take a wny from him-may infringe on him. . 

That has been pretty well done away with. There is now an nc
ceptnnce. As a matt()r of fact, the regional directors are now asking for 
intelligence specialists ns opposed to agent personnel to help build 
their staff. 

~[r. FIELD. How about career incentives? Are there career opportu-
niti(\s in the intelligence side of DEA 1 . · 

Mr. ,TExsox. There was a regional director vacnncy that occurred, 
nnd intelligence personnel were invitecl to apply for that position, as 
well as with the investigators. 

It shows we are looking at them in the same way we are looking a.t the 
1811 's to fill the higher Je,·el management positions in the organization. 

Mr. :MOORE. I think that is one of the instruments that you want to 
use to create a professional intelligence program -inside DEA. I, think 
you hn ve to develop a personnel system to support the profess.wp. that 
includes careful recruitment, selection, training, and evaluations •. 

I think you need that in order to have it be a vital and live activity 
inside DE~\. . . 

Chairman PIKE. The committee has gone around one 'time. \Ve now 
haven quorum call. ,ve ha,·en't enough members present to vote to go 
into executh·e session under any circumstances. Frankly, I think you 
gentlemen hn ve all been ,·ery forthcoming with the committee. \Ve do 
have. rather highly classified information in the back of our briefing 
books, and I don't see much sense in trying to have an executive session. 
There have been some somewhat wild schemes proposed in the past, 
which we µ:nther never got carried ont, and I don't see much sense in 
whipping them. . 

I would like to ask just one question on the subject of justification, 
nnd then I am going to yield to l\lr. Dellums. 

I have read this GAO report. There are things in it. which are 
classified confidential. It seems to me that the things in it whic.h are 
classified confidential have no real need to be classified in any manner, 
other than the fact that they do detail some past lack of cooperation 
between the various agencies. I know you are both familiar with the 
GAO report. Is there any reason why that confidential label should be 
kept on that GAO report 1 

~Ir. JENSON. ~Ir. "rarner advises me that classification was placed 
on there at the request of some other agencies, not the DEA. 

Chairman PIKE. ,vas it classified at the request of the Customs 
Bureau 1 . 

:Mr. AcREE. It was not. · 
Chairman PIKE. !fr. ""arner, who directed that it be. classified . 
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l\lr. WARNER. I believe it ,was classified upon t.l1e request of the Cen
tral Intelligenoo Agency. I have no personal knowledge of it, l\Ir. 
Chairman. DEA dia not ~uest it. 

Chairman PIKE. May I get from each of you who are immediately 
involved a statement that as far as you are concerned there is no reason 
for it to be c]assified 1 

llr. JENSON. As far as DEA is concerned, there is no reason. 
Mr. ACREE. I share that, Mr. Chairman. 
Chainnan PIKE. Mr. Dellums. 
Mr. DEttuus. Mr. Jenson, have the drug enforcl'ment agencies ever 

provided any assistance to Robert Vesco? 
)Ir. JENSON. No, sir. 
)fr. DELLUMS. None whatsoever 1 
Mr. JENSON. No, sir. 
!Ir. DELLUHS. Mr. Chairman, I have several other quest.ions. ,vill 

there be at some point in the future a chance to discuss with the gentle
man before us some of these questions in executive session i 

Chairman PIKE. The only honest answer I can gh·e you, l\lr. Del
lums, is probably not. However, I believe they will be most coopera
ti\"e-they have been most cooperative with th"e staff. If you have any 
pa.rticular questions that you want answered, I believe they will ngree 
to .answer them on a confidentiial basis. 

Mr. JENSON. ,ve will be happy to. 
llr. DELLmrs. I think we would all agree that, given its nature, 

your business-both. in terms of gathering of intelligence and in terms 
of enforcement-often has potential for corruption. How many DEA 
employees have been fired or otherwise dealt with be.cause of 
corruption W 

Mr. JENSON. We will have to furnish that. 
[The information fol1ows :] 
All allegations of corruption are thoroughly investigated by DEA's Internal 

Security Division, formerly Office of Inspection. Since July 1, 1973, the Drug 
Enforcement Administration has removed one employee for corruption, that ts, 
Indictment for distribution and conspiracy to distribute marihuana. However, 
an addltlonal 22 DEA employees were removed for various types of misconduct 
or unsatisfactory performance. Sixteen of these removals were. terminated during 
their probationary period. 

Mr. DELLUMS. How large is the Internal Securit.y Division that 
dea.ls with corruption in your agency i 

Mr. JENSON. We have 36 full .. time employees and other personnel 
are drawn upon from throughout the organization for any kind of 
special type need. ,-ve separated the field evaluation program from 
that unit so that they could devote full time to that particular 
program. 

Mr. DELLUMS. Mr. Jenson, ·:are you familiar with the corporation, 
Intertel ¥ 

Mr. JENSON, I am familiar with the name.ram familiar with the 
or_ganization to some degree. 

)fr. DELLUMS. Would you de.scribe Operation Croupier, and Silver 
Dollar and the relationship of DEA officers, J.ntertel, and Mr. Howard 
8

if~j!NsoN. I am not that familiar with Croupier. Mr. Phil Smith 
who handled that is with us. With regard to Operation Silver Dollar, 
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t.hat was a special tec.hni9ue type undercover approach that was uti
lized in an effort to develop cases against some very si¥11ificant drug 
traffickers that were o~rating in a gambling casino m Las Vegas. 

The approach utilized, through the cooperation of Intertel.,_ was 
t-0 have two of our agents ~ as big time gamblers and meet, through 
an informant! these individuals we were desirous of making a <'nse 
against.. In order for our ~nts t-0 be able to clo this, they hacl to show 
that they were able to handle large sums of money; that. they were 
big, in effect, wheeler-dealers, and it was arranged to have chits from 
the house provided to these agents that would be used at t.he gambling 
tables, to be lost there, not for the purpose of actually-actually one 
of the conditions was that this money would have to be actually used. 
In other words, t.hey couldn't. go out from there winning. • 

This worked very well. It did imI?ress the defendants-the persons 
who later became defendants-in tlus case, and we were successful in 
pursuing the case. 

This has been thoroughly inYestigated, following some nllegations 
that there might have been some irregularities in this. It hns been 
investigated both by our own internal staff and by the external orga
nizations, and there was absolutely nothing improper in any wn~· in 
the operation of this Silv·er Dollar. -

Mr. DELLU11s. Operation Croupier-is there someone here who ·can 
speak to that W 

Mr. JENSON. Yes, M~r. Smith. 
Mr. SMITH. Mr. Dellums, Operation Croupier was an intelligence 

probe into t.he Caribbean area. We hoped at that point to make a pene
tration undercover into a group of croupiers and then expand out to 
other casinos in the Caribbean area for intelligence-gathering 
purpoSM. 

Mr. DELLUl\lS. Can you explain the relationship between DEA, 
Intertel-- --

Mr. SMITH. There is no relationship---
Mr. DELLUMS [ continuing]. And l\fr. Howard Hughes i· 
Mr. SMITH [continuing]. Between DEA, Intert:el or ~fr. Howard 

Hughes. The principal officers of Intertel are former high-level J ustico 
Department officials and high-level officials of other agencies who have 
retired. They offered to assist us in this particular operation, as they 
did in Silver Dollar, but there is no relationship officially with the 
Intertel organization or with Howard HuJ?hes. 

Mr. DEI,LUMs. Just two additional questions. 
Mr. Jenson, the press has often written about tho "buy and bust" 

statistics program of DEA and that the overwhelming majority of 
those arrests occur at a very, very, low lev~l. ,vould you comment on 
thatW 

My final question, couched in slightly different terms but essentially 
going in the same direction to Dr. Moore, would be this: Is the relation
ship between DEA enforcement costs on the one hand and intelligence
gathering costs on the other hand indicative of the fact that the 
propensities of DEA a.re toward street-level figures rather than intel
ligence-gathering efforts at the international level to cut off the traffic 
in drugst 

Mr. JENSON. DEA and predecessor organizations have always con
centrated on the highest level trafficker. In order to assure that this 

68-16CS-76--8 
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happened-that this is the area in which we concentrate our efforts
we devised a system of rating defendants. This is our own system. It 
is a mati~ment control system, unique in law enforcement, which 
has provided DEA mana~ment with a measurement system to insure 
this high-level concentrated activity. . . 

The "buy-bust" situation does not exist. That is a technique ~ 
might say. There are times when it is expedient for a variety of 
reasonS--:to purchase evidence and immediately arrest the clefendant. 
In cases where it may involve large sums of money, where we may 
have to expend $200,000 to $300,000, even up to $1 million, obvious!~ .. 
we cam1ot purchase that ancl in effect let that money walk a way from 
us, lose tliat. lV e need that money to continue our day-to-day 
operations. 

Mr. DELLUMS. Is it true that only 5 percent of the money thnt you 
use to buy narcotics is recov~red by your agencies? That in effect 
)'OU lo~e 95 percent of the pnbhc money that you use to purchase. hard 
nnrcot1cs? 

Mr. JENSON. It. is a high percent, and that again is proof of the 
fact that we are not a buy-bust organization. ,v e have to spend the 
money in order to develop a· cnse beyond that one-shot. deal, which 
frequent.ly invokes a lower member of the organization-a lower· 
level trafficker. ,v c try to penetrate the organization at the highest 
lPvcl possible~ but it is more difficult to penetrate at a higher level than 
it is at. a lower level, because there are more people at this level for 
one thing. Usually these people are not quite as insulated as they are 
as they get higher in the organization. 

So you penetrate at the highest level. The way to get up to the 
upper lr,·el is to purchase from this individual; and by making a 
purchase, letting 1t go· through, he believes that your· undercover 
agent is a legitimate dope peddler so he can then come back, and he 
will introduce him to the higher chain, and it goes on up the chain. 

Mr. DEtLtrlrs:-I ~vould like-to briefly state fo the ranking minority 
person of the committee, as soon as Dr. :MO()re responds to the question 
I will ndiourn the. committee until 10 tomorrow morning if you want 
to make the quorum call. 

~Ir. McCtoRY. It was my understanding additional questions would 
be supplied by thC' staff'. I didn't think it would he well to continue. 

~fr. DELLUlIS. The chairman vielded time to me and I reserve the 
right to exercise the utilization of that time. I have asked a final ques
tion of Dr. :Moore and I wi1l adjourn the committee until 10 in the 
morninl?. This is not cln~ified information, it is a strai~ht-out qu('S
tion to the distinguished doctor who is bright enough and intellectual 
enough to answer the question. 

Mr. l[cCr .. oRY. I will stay here. 
}fr. lfo.oRE. StJT?P.ose yoi~ take the ~act.. that we like .the st.rategy di-

. rected at 1mmob1hzmg maJor drug chst.r1butors. We hke tlus stratef!Y 
for two reasons. We like to immobilize a man who represents a ce1:
tain fraction of the supply capability. Another equally. important. 
reason is that his experience will deter others nn<l force others.in their 
trade to become more cautious. The deterrence has an additional re
ducing effect on the totnl amount of drugs coming throuirh the coun
try. That is the reason we want to immobilize major traffickers~ 

., 
~ I • • , 
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- You can think of the particular process of achieving that objective 
as a t,yo-step process. Jt"irst you have to pe!letrate tl~ose organiz~tions. 
That 1s, ·you have to get some source of mformation or mtelhgence 
about who is involved. Now, _some fraction of that comes from volun
teers and paid informants. But probably mMt of that information 
comes from defendant informants. This means in most cases you have 
to start cases aiainst major international traffickers with a dcfendunt, 
somebody who 1s arrested and willi;ng to testify. 

There "'are lots of different WR)'S of making those penetrations. DEA. 
ri1akcs some of the penetrations through its own undercover operations. 
Bureau of Customs makes a large number of penett·at.ipns as well. ,Ye 
also relv on State and local a~ncies to produce these pelietrntions. 
Those three t.hiugs taken together produce a large number of de
fendants, all of whom have some chance of both being willing nnd able 
to facilitate an im"(\sti~ation against a major trafficker. 

That is the penetration phase. 
The. develoJ>ment phnse can go thron{!h one of two techniques. One 

which was a ready described by Mr. ,Jenson is the undercon~r ap
proach. The other is an approach in which you would try to get a 
conspiracy charge against th(\ major trafficke.r largely by t.aking clo~vn 
the testimony of the defen~ant .corroboratmg that testnnony with 
clocumentnrv records and takmg hnn to court. 

Notice that, because you need those penetrations and because only 
a small fraction of them will yield a return in terms of a mnjor cas{), 
that at. any gfren moment Uie fraction of DR,A cases that inYolve 
low-level ,;iolators will apparently be large. That is not as importnnt 
as knowing the absolute number of high-level traffickers that. we are 
able to immobilize. 

I just think that is an important analytic point yon ha,·e to undC'r
stand when looking at the record of DEA~s perfo~rmance. 

Now, then, the question is, where does intelligence fit into our capa
bility to develop these cases~ given a penetration. I think ~he point 
I ha\.e emphasized there is that a large amount of the capability ex
isted in the standard enforcement system. 'fhat is, in the combination 
of records a,·ailable to agents in their case files, the N.ADDIS system 
and the Fcideral telephone system. 

DEA attempts to experiment with the substantially lnrger inveSt
ment. in the intelligence analysis and production poi·tion ·of the in
telligence function, to see whether we can't incre.ase the frequency 
with which penetration can be turned into successful leads to develoi> 
a case against major traffickers. 

I don't think anyone knows at this stage exactly what fraction of 
DEA's r~so~trces should be devoted to that a~tivity. 'fhe thing to be 
engag-ed m 1s a development program by wluch, through a series of 
successiYe investments in intelligence, we discover how the absolute 
number of cases against major traffickers increases over time. 

~fr. DEJ..Lu11s. Thank you. I will say to the doctor that that is the. 
most thorough answer to a question that I have ever received since I 
have been on this committee. 

~fay I, on behalf of the Chair and members of the committee, sav 
to a11 the gentlemen who have appeared before us today that w·e 
than~ you for your testimony and cooperation in response to -~ur 
questions . 
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The committee will stand in recess until 10 tomorrow morning for 
the pt1rpose of taking action on subpenas issued last week. 

['Vhereupon, at 12 :40 p.m., the committee was recessed, to reconvene 
at 10 a.m.,Friday, November 14, 1975.] 



FBI DOMESTIC INTELLIGENCE PROGRAMS 

TUBBDA Y, NOVEJIBEB 18, 19'15 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT COHMl'ITEE ON INTELLIGENCE, 

lf a8hington, D.O. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m. in room 2154, 

Hayburn House Office Building, Hon. Otis G. Pike [chairman], 
presiding. 

Present: Representatives Pike, Stanton, Dellums, llurphy, llil
ford, Hayes, Lehman, lf:cCJorY.., Treen, Johnson, and Kasten. 

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner, 
_ general counsel; James B. F. Oliphant, counsel; Richard S. Veremeire, 

counsel; John ~I. Atkisson, counsel; Peter L. Hughes III, counsel; and 
Ellen S. Miller, investigator. 

Chairman PIKE. The committee will come to order .. 
Today we have a rather interesting hearing in the realm of risk. 
"Te are interested, all of us, of course, in preserving our national 

security. One of the agencies greatly responsible for tliat is the Fed
ral Bureau of Investigation. In the course of doing so, the role of 
Government sometimes lays a rather heavy hand on the Jives of 
citizens. So what we are going to be looking at today is what the 
FBI does, what its role is. .. 

Then we will be looking at some of the people whose lives it has 
touched. We have a large number of witnesses today: Mr. James B. 
Adams. the Assistant to the Director of the FBI, and Mr. W. Ray
mond lVannall, the Assistant Director for FBI Intell~nce, will be 
t.he FBI witnesses. I propose we get the FBI testimony first and ask 
them any questions tnat we wish to about the FBI. We will probably 
not complete any more than that in the morning session. 

- In the afternoon, I propose we go to some-of the testimony from 
the individuals. I would simpl1- ask that the FBI people do stay 
around durin~ the afternoon session so that in the event they want 
t-0 offer any rebuttal or in the event that other questions arise which 
should be addressed to them, that would be possible. Is that a reason-
able request I · 

Mr. AoAxs. "re do have one problem. We have testimony scheduled 
all day tomorrow before the Senate, and both of these coming so close 
to~lier does put somewhat of a burden on us in preparing for both. 
I t.hink we can work something out where we will have someone 
available. 

Chairman Ptxv~ I would simply ~uest that somebody ~ponsiblc 
and knowled~ble from the FBI be here this aften1oon in order 
to respond to t.he questior :i of the members and if they desire, to the 
statements of the ot.her witnesses which will be·niade aYailable to you .. 

. (1019).. . 
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Mr. McCtoRY. Will the chairma!l yield W · - · 

Chairman Pna. Certainly, Mr. McClory. 
Mr. McCLORY. I want to state, Mr. Chairman, that I certainly wel-

come the testimony we are to receive here from the FBI, and from 
the others,that are scheduled to appear. he-fore the committee,_.and to 
also state very affirmatively that in my·opinion we have a great Fed
eral Bureau of Investigation which does an extremely important job 
for us. While ~e may. he touching upon some ab.~ses or excesses in 
the course of this hearmg, I don't want that to be mterpreted as any 
diminution of my respect for this law enforcement agency. 

I do want to say, too, that I feel that the staff has put together 
a very important bit of testimony here this morning and has organized 
a very good h~aring for us. I have encouraged this. I have wanted it. 
It has take.n a little while to schedule it. Bnt I welcome a review of 
this aspect of our intelligence activity and hope that out of it we 
can-in this area as well as other areas of the intelligence activity-
find some means by which we can improve the efficiency, the effective
ness, the coordjnat"ion, and other aspects of the entire intelligence com-
munity for the benefit of our Nation. . 

· Tha!}k y~u very much. . 
Chairman PIKE. The FBI statement will be presented by Mr. James 

B. Adams. You may pro~ed. · _ , 

STATEMENT OF 1A:MES B. ADAMS, ASSISTANT TO THE DIRECTOR, 
FBI, ACCOMPANIED BY W. RAYMOND WAtmALL, ASSISTANT 

· DIRECTOR, FBI INTELLIGENCE DIVISION; R. L. SHACKELFORD, 
SECTION CHIEF; DAVID RY.AB, SPECIAL AGENT, Am> HUGH -
MALLET, SPECIAL AGENT 

lfr. ADAMS. :Mr. Chairman and members of the committee: I n ppre
c.inte the_op~rtunity to appear before you toclay·to discuss the FBI's 
domestic intelligence responsibilities. --

I think t.hat it would be appropriate for me to beu:-in my presentation 
by out1ining "in general terms the purposes of FBI domestic intelli
A'8nce investigations. To add the historical perspective necessary to 
fullv understand the FBl's- role in this field over the ·vears .. I will 
briefly describe fot: you the circumstances under whi<'.h the FBI was 
assigned its present clomestic inwlligence responsibilities and how the 
Bureau, in response to ever-changing threats to internal security, has 
fulfilled these responsibilities. . ~ 

It must be recognized that the FBI's domestic intellij!'<mce func
tion, as it exists today, derives from the Attorney General's dual re
sponsibility to enforce congressional enactments a.nd perform other 
duties which have been delel(S.ted to him by the President. These other· 
duties include ·rendering policy recommendations to the President with 
res~ct to matters affecting internal security, administering aspects of 
the Government's employee security program~ and making determina
tions relative to the deployment of the military by tne President, 
should such aotion be necessary.to quell civil disturbances. . 

Because the FBI's inv~igative responsibilities follow the contours 
of those-entr:usted fu th~ Attorney General, the Bureau's domestic in• 
t~lligence itiv.estigations are, of necessity, brpader that\ inv~atigations 
strictly designed to collect evidence for criminal proceedings. The 
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FJJI'~ qoin~~c; ~ntelli~~c~. r~p~n.s~il!1ies ~av~ a 4is~inc~ ~n.ticipa- . 
t?~, --!?!:..:_~i;ev~µtive, .. PUn?O~, I_'e9~1r~. ~llh!J.umg. mvest1gat~v~ .ac.
tlv19' 1_n ca~ ~h~rem ~nmmal c~>n~U~~ re~~ms a /utur!3 ~ss1b1J1ty. 

Thu~ th~ oh1ect1ve of FBI domestic mtelhgence mvestI~ttons is to. 
obtain information concerning activities which are intended to under
mine or.o.verthrow the Governll)ent of the·Uru.ted $tat.es, incite domes-' 
tic violence or rioti~g, or deprive individu~~s of their civil rights. The 
FBI investigates these threats to doinestfo security. both to develop evi
dence for legal proceedings and to pf9vide the Attorney General with 
information upon which to make asses.9ment and policy reconimenda.
tions pertaining to specific, .non penal aspects of the Nation's domestic 
secur_ity program which are ad.ministered by the Department of 
Justice. . . 

The FBl's domestic intelligence function today has its origin in in
structions issued hI President Franklin D. Roosevelt a.s early as 1934. 

On May 8, 1934, President Roosevelt ordered the FBI to conduct an 
intelligence-type investigationro determine whether there was-a con
nection between the Nazi movement in the United· States and German 
diplomatic and other official repersentatives in this country. This in
vestigation of the Nazi movement was conducted along the specified 
guidelines set by the President and was not expanded to include other 
groups or movements. 

However, on August 24 and August 25, 1936, President Roo_sevelt 
instructed former FBI .Director .J. Edgar Hoover to obtain what Mr. 
Hoover .characterized as "general intelligence. information" concern
ing "subversive activities m the United States, particularly Fascism 
and Communism." · 

In response to President Roosevelt's reqtlest, FBI Director Hoover 
1ssheainstructions for the development of an investigative program 
which would be responsive to the requirement imposed u~n the Bu
reau by the President. The investi~ative program undertaken by the 
FBI pursuant to these.instructions 1s being continued today in accord
ance with .. directives embodied in title 28, Code of Federal Rewila
tions, section 0.85~· which··se~.forth the general functions of the FBI. 

By ~988, the FBI had. developed the broad outlines of a domestic 
intelligence investigative. program to fulfill the' President's request 
for information a'bcn~t subversive activfties in, the United States. By 
letter, dat.ed Octobe~ 20, 1988, then Attorney General Homer Cum
mings forwarded to·. P~ident Roosevelt a memorandum from FBI 
Di.re~r Hoover, outlining ·4ow the President's 1936 instruct.ions were 
bemg IJl!Pl~m~nted b1 the Bureau. . . . 

At this ,time, President Roosevelt was mformed that the FBI was 
investigating subversive activities and that the results of its investi
gations :were bein~ broken down for ready refe~enc~ by subject matter, 

Jn?l~ding, "m(!,rit1:ine; goyernment ·i in~ustry ( steel, automobile,. coal 
m1nmg, and miscellaneous} ; genera strike; armed forces; educa1;ional 
in~itutions i. Fascisti ; N az1 ; organized la'hor; N e.groes, youth; strikes; 
news~~r neld; and miscellaneous.', · . · ·. 

On November 2, 1988
1
· President Roosevelt advised that he approved 

of Director Hoover's p an. The investi~tive pro~ in the field of· 
domestic intelligence whic'1 P~ident Roosevelt had· instructed the 
FB~ t~ begin in 193q,_ and the _general scope ~f whi~~ he app,roved. in. 
1988, was reaffirmed m subsequent yeal'8 by su~g Presidents. · · 
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Almost from its inception, the FBI's domestic intelligence role was 
recognized .as a functional element in the overall U.S. national securitl 
effort, and appropriate mechanisms were devised to inte,traoo the FBI s 
investigations in this field with the activities of the military services. 
Pursuant to a Presidential directive, dated June 26, 1969, the Inter
departmental Intelli~ce Conferenoo was formed. as an independent 
committee with FBI Director Hoover as its chairman. The purpose 
of the Interdepartmental Intelligence Conference was to coordinate 
the FBI's foreign and domestic soourity investigations with the activi
ties of the military intelli~nce agencies and to facilitate the exchange 
of information of mutual mterest. -· 

When the Congress ~tablished the National Security Council to 
achie.ve national policy-level coordination of U.S. security programs, 
overall policy supervision of intelli~nce investigations conducted 
by the FBI as a member agency of the Interdepartmental Intelligence 
Conference was transferred to the National Security Council. 

The National Securit:y Council retained policy-level supervisory 
responsibility for FBI domestic int.elligence programs 1mtil Presi
dent Kennedy ordered this responsibility transferred to the office of 
the Attorney General, where it has remained since 1964. 

With the historical origins of the FBI's domestic intelligence 
responsibilities in mind, let us review how the FBI has fulfilled these 
responsibilities over the years in response to ever-changing threats 
to the domestic security of the United States. 

Between 1936 and 1938, as the FBI moved to develop ·a domestic 
intellige.nce investigative program in response to the President's 1936 
instructions, the world situation steadily worsened as Adolf Hitler 
rose to power in G~rJJ?any, I!aly .turned to }fascism, and ,Tar.an moved 
toward an expanSiomst pohc:y m the Pacific. In the Umted States 
concern was growing over the danger of potential espionage, sabotage, 
and subversion. 

In 1940, the Congress passed the Smith Act, whicl1 was directed 
against Communist subversion. During World War II, of course, the 
main priorities of the FBI were directed toward thwarting espionage 
and sabotage etf orts intended to undermine the wa.r effort. 

After World War II, as the Iron Curtain d~nded across Europe 
and the wart.ime alliance with the Soviet Union changed to cold war, 
the proble.m of domestic communism became of grave concern to the 
American people. P~~ of the Labor-Management :Relations Act 
of 1947, the Internal Security Act of 1950, and the Communist Control 
Act of 1954, represented congressional expressions of this concern. 

The FBI reactecl too, and the Bureau's investigation of Communist 
act.ivity in this country led to the exposure of the conspiratorial nature 
of international communism. . 

The decade of the 1950's brought new threats to our free society as 
night riders of the Ku l{hLx Klan sought to ~rrorize citizens through 
bombings, burnings, and other acts of violence. . · 

_ As the l{lnn's threat to the national welfare grew to a general pat-
tern of orgnnizecl violence, the FBI moved to P!ovide all-out assistance~ 
including .. close checks on the activities oj Klan members suspected 
of iiwol vement in criminal activities. . . 

The '.FBI.'s! intensive investigation of. tlie activit\es of the Ku Klux 
Klan .ech«;>~_d .. the. str~mg determine.ti~ of our Nation's elected .repre1 
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~~tatives to_ oppose tlie type 9f ~ffl~rimi1.1ation that· the Kia.~ praeti~e~ 
m;.its.most v10Ie~t fonn .. Danngth1s period Congress·enactied the Civil 
R1ghts·Actsof 1948, 1964 and 1968. · , · · · .. · -· . -
· The 1960's brought oti;r ·fonns of threats to the Nation to which 
both the FBI and the Congress reacted. Rioting in our cities was 

· de...c::cri~ as the most difficult intaUigence problem in ihe ,Department 
· -0£ Justice by the Att6mey General ·in 1968 .. Con~ re.sponded to this 
wave of violence in· that' year·w.ith t~· passage of antiriot laws. The 
P~~n~·of the· Y~ite~ States,_.-in appo~nting'. 8: -S~~al Advisory 
Comn1.1ss1on on Civtl Disorder;. stated that pubhc offiruals · had ~'an 
itnmediat&'~ -obligation ·~'to· end . disoixrer using· ev.ery -means at • . • • 
(their) command." The President warned; "If your response. to these 

~:~~~;~~·is·b~~ busi~~-~~~s.u~l, y~u i:n~i~.n~ ~~.l!_~~i~~st.er but 

, .. · :In res~nse·to this new threat to.public ·orde.r, ·the :FBI·eonducted 
extensive investigations of extremist activities, which 1 l1ad;1 .by 1967, 

· beco1p1fa. severe natiioool .problem .. Dming the nfflt 9 moh'tihs of 1967, 
.:. moia.VvioJence.in 67 eiti~·oost.,.~o·Jives, injured.3~~Americnns, and 

. ~ulted ui'properi,y dame;ge of; over $100 million. : . . . ... : ! ; <' ..;; " . 1: -- • 

, · Du~.the ·late··lOOO's,.~oll~:riam}!uses also iexperienoo<J, a "\l"ising 
· · . t.icle.· of,, intimidation . ane.,. ·violence," · 1n the words :.;of: University of 
.·\ViscOllsin ·faculty ·m.embel's.\-Oollege ·.and· tmiversjty . .aeti·vities were 

· ~ .. frequently ·Jialtech by -,sei·ZtJt'eM.: .o:f buildings., .. detentimi- of...facul~ and 
· ·.admini&trative officials, and ·other. outrages. ,During· .the ~196&69 aoa

.; !demie jeM,ithe~, wer.e ionmonstratimis on ovet' ,200-rollege oan1puses, 
·. ·many. involving arsonJ,,bo~bings,-and:other violeQrA.··.. :. , . / ~ i-,. • '.. . . · 

1 
• 

: ·.: In·Jn70,\•the; Con~ess>passed: a· eeries-10£. le,ws aimed. at.. (~he· tontrol 
···of !bombings,ac.roEB·.the co.uintriy;. :In~Se1>tember o:f ,tha.t ~'ean, :the Presi-

dent's Commission on Campus Unrest, noted, "It is an undoubted .fact 
; thaton·:some.eampnses:then1.re meJ1e1nd women·wlioplot,1U toobften 

suc~fuHy,·to hntiU~!ld-boJWb,, anthiiometitnes to rpaini.'.and kill. rhe 
.; polic.e: must,·att~pt: to,1.{Wtermine w.ltether.· or-DOtf~.uch ,'8.· .plot is. ·-in 

prp~~,and, if i1ne,,they m.mt;~ttempt to thwart it~~ . ; · !(: .. · ... 

·:· :· ~ l.'e8l)OD~·~o t~ th~ts,;_FB~:~P.e~ia~ ~nts1~ere-~re~dy-~on
~U~:t:UlV.estig~~s,,to il&ent~r .mdwtduals 1~nd· Of.gft, nt~at;l~S. pos

. ang'.a.thre&t.of:.v10lence.:OrgantzQtwns wh~ mem.beni aetil~ities·w.ere 
exceptionally violent.:iv~ 'thewbjects of intensiv.e..illYt'stiptions •. : -.. ,· 

·. ~ t Ne,t..,~~ of ,violene.e .. whithcrepresent: threats: ·to .. our. dorriestio 
· secu~ity·~•ve .e&i)~rged te: <:then.,. iPBSS .into. obscucit)\·:_lJ~~y,, the FBI 
··-~ new, ·.comp]~, ·.dhallenges.,:m· .combating. sueh ·~t•vJties. For· ex
. #mple, the -B\lreau·.mu¢ 1faee: the: problem: of tte.rmJ!ism,, i0r. s.iolent 
: ··erimm.al-a\cl.i:v.ity. -deeigned-to .intimidate-for. politi00.J,_purposM. From 

.1971:thro.ugh 19·7..f thete.:'tere164l 1~porood terro1~ist ·meident.~ ... ·inclnd
ing such acts as bombin~ tii.ebombin~ ambushes, aad poli~1kil1ings. 

1 .- ·Viwen~ .of .t>bis!ktnd.:J1as,iQO.D_fronted. t,he FBl .,Vtith. th&. :task of 
: :in~~tigu.ing .small~ -hiwilY.. ,s.e~ret: ·all~ .lll()l;>ilt:. •.group~~ <>f:~ crimina.ls 

5t,ylmg l t~elvM. in. tlie: .u~ -of. the guerrilla ,solqie.r. ,who .:ht\ve 
·ad9pted .bis· j,i.i·goa ic,f .uv.ben. wadtu'e and .his·.~olutiouat·t -pol.itieal 

:iid~Jogy .... '" ': .. : :,'. ·;/. :Jt; . ,• .'i ~ •: ...... ·. : -<· !.;.\' . . _J.' 

· Some of these groups have be~ome expert in,ff\Shioning ~lse iden
t~6.~t.io,ia •. T~ir. t.actiica i~lud.Q. kidnapings, hijackings,: botnbings, 

. ~natjQns,, and ·-~ trobberie, :to finanoe furtbei·: J:"(W9lutionary 
activities. Unfortunately, the law enforcement officer, our first. line of 
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defense against such· groups and the most visible .. s~bol of govem
ment, is frequently the first targQt· of their violence. Self -styled urban 
guerrillas have been linked to the murder of 43. police officers in this 

, country since.1971, and another 152 offioors·ha.ve.been wounded in re- -
lated incidents. · . . . . 
~ ou should be tl-W&re. that terrorists. have vowed to ."bring the fire

works" to our .Nation's Bicentennial celebration next year .. I believe 
some will try who are perfeetly·ca.pable of ftilfilling this thr~t. : 

Last Januacy., 4 persons.died and 53 others were injured in~ oomb 
explosion at the historic Fraunces Tsvern in New York City. Respon
sibility for this explosion was claimed by a group calling itself the 
Anne<! Forces of ·Puert-0 Rican Liberation. , . :· . =, . ·• · · 

· l\Iany feel that this savage act in New York·could be a prelude.to 
more devastation as July 4, 1976, approaches. The American. people 

!~:h .~!f;~~: .~~-pect ~~e~r. pu~lic_ ~oi~~s ~~- a~~i~~.~a~ ~d ~p~ve~t 

· : The FBI hu:no desire to .oppose legitimate dissent.: Nevertheless, it 
is our ~ve responsibility to investipte domestic violence·of th~-kind. 
It is: a clifficult assignment, but one .wnich--the,FBI will continue to per-

. form vigorously with whatever lawful resources- are .available, to it. 
l{ost Americans are genuinely concerned with· such, t.hreats to our -

domestic·security and rec~ize the need of their Government, through 
the exercise of its law enforcement power, to.~poild~ You should also 

· ·be &ware;0 however, that there are others who nave as·their.ultimate 
. •goal. ·the· overthrow_ of-our· political; institutions a.nd· economic system. 

_. Th~se individu_a~s ~u~licly state th~t. they ~onsider terrorist activity 
··"counterproductive' 1n · to-da.y's pohtical .climate. Nevertheless, 1they 
· ~hj!~i!!~nenounoo its Use a~· the -~~~ )ll~en~'.t,'>_ attai~ their 

As I indica.ted to you at the ~nning of my: remarks, we in the FBI 
appreeiate=tlie opp«>rtun1t:v to,offer our observations concerni~ intel

. ligence investi~tions by the Bureau designed to'.protect·the·domestic 
· 'SOOUtity·of the Natiomiit is our hope that·~mt·of the current.congres

sional assessment-of the FBI and· its proper role; the Ameri~n people 
·· will be -assurec:t:that their Nation's-Jaw.enforcement. and·domestic se
. ·C~ty in~~~·w.ill be ·protected:~t'fiectively an~ -in ·a: mann~r consi~nt 
·w1t.h· the· pdlic1es· declaNd -by. their electetl offlctals. .-, · .: . · · . · ·: -· · · ; · 

· :,Pennit 1me,to conclude·my remarks b:v'Stating,myhopethat.out of 
· improved communications between the FBI and:the 1Con~, a: bal
.. :an~ P.icture. o_f the ~u~u'~ don:iMtie ·intelli~ .1-<'Jle. will emerge 

which, tn add1~10~ to ~denttfytng. any weaknesses_ln ~~s past perform
;,· an~, ··also -reoogmze.~ its ,accomphshments and pteserves ·for. the FBI 
, '. the nooellsa.ry · flexibility ·to · successfully fulfill domestic· security · re-
. :sp·onsibilities~f &ver-increasi~·complesity •.. h ··. ,··· r ' •• ~'. : .•.; .. 

In this connection, I should reiterate our willingness . to, report· to 
· the Con~ c~neerning our·-performanc.e·in this field ·and adherence to 
· ·· ·,rulea Mtablished for· us~· It is. our view ihat establishment: of: ... ··joint 
·~ 'Senate-House oversight committee would ·~tly facilitate· this proc-

·ess and avoid dµplication of testimony and the proliferatfon·of-~1ghly 
. "t'' 1 ~ .-.I,.' ti ~., . I ' "' • • •; • .. ·senst 1ve 1n10.nua O,,; ' ,, . i,' ... •· · •! · .: , . • .• 1 • : ,l!,: · 

: · · · Nevertheless;-wliatever .1nechanism is e'tentually e11tablishsd t,o ma.in
. tain communications between. the FBI ·and the Congress,· I am sure 

. . . 
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· t.hat we can all agree on the necessity of preserving the Bureau's abil
: ,ity .to function ·effectively as a deterrent to criminal violence by those 
· who seek to undermine our Constitution. . .. · : . ·. 
· · )fr. Chairman, that concludes my statement. I would be happy to 
.answer your questions. 

. . . 1 , : Chairman PIKE. Thank .you very much,-Mr. Adams. I think we can 
all agree on the necessity of preserving the Bureau's ability to function 
-effectively as a deterrent to criminal violence •. ! think we can also all 

· ·.agree on the desirability of having a balanced picture· of the Bureau's 
·domestic activities. At this time·I think our next·witness,would be in 
:order. He'js a retired FBI man who spent 20 years with the Bureau. 
I would like to ask Mr. Arthur llurtagh to take the stand at -this 
particular _point and ~ve his testimony. · · . · . '. · 

· ... Mr •. McGl.oRY.-Mr. Chainnan; mar I su~ that.we conclude with 
the examination or questioning of these wttnesses · and ·exC.US8 them t 

Now I understand there was some effort here earlier to effect a .panel 
. -0f representatives. of the FBl ·and dissenters and. persons -that were 
suf!iected to investi~ion and so on. · · : · ..: ; .-. · : · -. . 
., ··. Chairman Pmz. The gentleman is correct.· Th.ere was an: effort.· to 
establish such a panel. .. · . · . .. . ; . . , . - · .. · · ·. · . · : · . · 
: Mr. . .-McCumY. Yes, and the FBI expressed their unwillingness to 

.. participate in a panel.· · .. · . · · . · . · : · · · . · · 
. ··.Chairman Pm& That is correct .. · · · ··· · . · .; · 
. · · l\lr.· McCtoRY. I.think if we now proceed to call other witnesses we 
·. :wni be·. violating the basis upon. which. the FBI has .. come here this 
.morning.-- · . ._: , . .. : · · . . : ,, < . _. . .... . 
-, ,Chairman PiftE. Do,you ·have any obj~tion·to·having a·~ired.FBI 
man ·testify ·at,this partiQular point, Mr •. Adams, before we go into 
the qu.~ioningJ ~ will do it rour ~-ay~ . . · . ~· ,· . ·. · 

. _ · Mr . .AhAHs. Yes, I do.. . · · · · .. · . , . . . . ·. . 
, Chairman-PIKE. Then we will not have the.retired FBlman te.stify 
.. at this time., .. .. . . : ; . . . · . · : : . · · . . . · ·: . : · . ! -: . . ... : :. • · • ~ 
..... Mr. Adams, y:ou refer to the ever.-changi~ threats. !'·would · agree 
. with you that the tli~ts ~re indeed. ever:-clianging •.. The: quMtion is 

how . much· .. our techmques cha~ge,. and how much OW':- t>~ures 
· change, to.meet these· ever~changing threats .. · You have been: mvestigat-
ing the Socialist Workers;Party; of the United States .. of·America, as 

, I understand it, .fo,i30,years, now. Do you find that. their threat today 
· is the sam~.threat that it was 30 years ago¥ .. · . . : ~. · , ; , . . . : -
-· . Mr •. A:oAKe. Yes, sit\.· ·., .: ... · .. , · :-, · · ·· ·,. ; .. · .. :. : . , 
. : Chairman.P1x.z..What.:is that.threatl. - , . · · .... · · · ... ~:· ~ , .. 

. , ; · ·Mr\ ADAKS. Well,:ihe threat.js in an or~nizatipn·that advocates t~e 
·. overthrow. of the Government. by revolutionary -means and· that basic .. ri:~r.h~ /~. one ~~t b~~· i~. wit~.~(' i~~~~~ati~ ~~~rview of 

· ·: Chail".man Pxu~:The FBI posit.ion .is that.this.party advocates· the 
· .. overthrow.of the United ·States. of America. by ,rev:olutionary means; 
· isthat·.cor:rectt .. , ·: :·;: :'.• • i . . I:~.. ; ' '.f 1 1 ... 

. , · Mr . .A»Axs~ .yes. . .- . , : , . . ... : . : 1, •. ~ • , • ~ • , •• ·; :· < : .. ,· . . .. 

. . ·chairman Pm.E. During that 30 _years of sur,·~ill~net, .and. investi

.. gation; how many members of the .Socialist Workers. Party~have ever 
( .• , r • "": I•:. 1 j t f' i·~ 7 ~ .. ' • < • • .• , • • It• ! ' ,: : • , , ; i f -:" ": I ' • • , 

0 
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been indicted and tried. for :ad,,.ocat,ing the revolutionary: overth1·ow 
of the U nit.ed States of America¥ · . . . · · 

Mr. ADAMS. There were some· earlier in· 194:0 under the Smith A.ct. 
There were 18 under the. Smitl1 Act of. 11>40. Their trials would have 
been in 1941 or somewhere in that period. · · · · · . · 

Chairman: PIKE. So, sines 1941 there have been- no "indictments or 
. ·proeecutions of members;of ~his party; is.tl1at eort'e0t1 . · · · · ... .. 

Mr. Al>Axs. 'l'o·my knowledge. . . : · · · · · · · · · . · 
Chairman Pum Now, iu the course -of investigating.tile .IPS-,hmv 

long· did you-imveBtigate them1 · · · . . · 
·. M~r.::ADA:am. About lS years. , · . 

. · :Chairman Pm.z •. In thei~rse-of: that hwestigation, if I had macle 
a phone call to the IPS, would my phone oaU Jiave ·been.recorded j 
Just ·for·the benefit'of '@7hody who- might, not know; '.this. ts ·a:·.,·ery 

· liberai group· mown as the ·Institute ;for Policy Studies+.;a .relatively 
.·,li~ralgr'bup:.)-.Jiatetocharacterizepeople .. · .. '. ·'·•:.··~.if,.···.: ·.·. / 
· -,.-Now~;wouldmyphone.call tothisgroup have been intemepted.i · . 

l\lr. ADAMS. Mr. Chairman, I would.say no to that qnestroh.;I believe 
· this is-a matter of a statement that has been, maie.by .tm pubticb .. I do 

have one problem: According to guidelines given .$0 its. hy-·:tih.e. De-
.partn)pnt:1n~.ieo1mection~ wit4 -·public testnmony, .wl1en:,we get: into ac
M-\1ities-sperific nctivit.ies of specific orgnnizarnons or: individttalSr 
where we do h~ ve matter~ in litigation ·Ot~ Jtnde.r cri_rmnal un:88tigation 
th~·~-"· · :: . ·-~ i . .., .. •• , · , ~- ,.: · .·. : .. •. , .. ; . .. -:. • ·• ' , ·:. i.: · '" : Ir~ · . 
. · <Jhairma11·.·Plo. i1ri not awan· of. -~y. inatter:nnder,:ini--estiga.timt, 
or under criminal investigation, in connection with the quest~·nith 
I'am- going~·tp:·ask-vou.next,,but .it is vei·y speclfic: ·\Vns·a..pbone·call 
from·,·my: administ:rative· a~stant· to the · Institu~. for }.Policy i Studies 
intercepted and recorded bv the FBI¥. 1 : , • ; · · : • .- ~ :: "i·: . : ·.,. :·. :. 1 

•• ; 

l\Ir. ADAMS. I have no knowledge of any .such: mtereaption.· . ' . 
. ChairJDah,~Jl:E;: If' I :had ·lmowledg.o:of.-sueh~ROf 11 wjll: ·withdraw 
that. ,vas a communication which was not necessarily a phone call ........ I 

· believe it was a.phone call,\but it wasn't necessarity-a·phone~&ll~f.rom 
~ny · adltlin~ve::-~ asa~t- to :the -Institute· for: P<Jlio.y··St.udfos 

. Jlltel'Oe~''• .: ,: .. :. ',\4].•' ·: !• ·,·. : . ; :-:·: ... • ·.;:-, ·:, •.• • •.• 

· llr; Anllts;. I,don't hav~any.,in°fonndion of.euelt ... Do·youL. 
. Mr.-Su:&CK'Ll70IU>~ Nottotmy, ki\owlw~. · · :-~-·u :: .. :: /. · . .\ · '· ., ;· 

· · .. ·; .Mr~ 't At1A:K&i ( I have• never· heard ·the a:llegat-ion. 'it• 1Jiiad, .never· boon 
pre_sen.ted to me prior to this.hearing·~y-· staff: or·attyh<>tly·~lse. · .. 

Chairman PIKE. I read to you from a .document looelat~ ~W'FO· 100-
46784": "WFT"-and I don't.know what '~\V·FT.'...4·"-rn@.a11s;:you p1·ob
ably · d~"=-Advised that ~M.rs. Robert .Gate· Woqlbett, .iadministrative 
asslstatit totCongn,ssman Qt,rs G. Pi'~ ( D) ·<>f·the· First Con~ional 

· Dist.iich>;f ·-New ··York. ·wu asked by Dyron .Johnson'·'-w.hQ is ti former 
Cong.ressman-"to call J\{arcus Raskin and did so on 7-2C>-72; Johnson 
,vas runni!1g ·. f()r ~he riftlt Cong~iotial ·Dist~ict :-:tit , Congres.c; , and 

. wondered 1f· :Raskin would· 'be ·w11lmg· to··.go ar.01ind and round· up· a 
g.roup of liberal, antiwar folks for the evening of Attgust'-6-42.' "· . 

Is it possible that the document from which 1 .. 1~d:·-d008 -hi fact 
represent an:inte1x,eptiori · of: 8 pi:lcme eall from my ·,cnugm..li1Si~nttl office 

· to the.JPS!.·.·. · ., · ·.: · : .. ·· · ... ·: · : . · '·: .... ·. ~·.·.:: ~ ... ! . · 1 •• ~:: 

J\lr. ADAMS. It certainly doesn't sound like it to me. The "4" would 
be a means of concealing the identity of an individual who furnished 
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us inf ormatiori. It could refer oo some other type of meane,. btit nor-
~~~ . . 

Chairman Pua. It was some other for.·-.. 1 ef surveillance-is that 
whatyouaresa.yingi , · . · 

· Mr. ADAMS. It 1K>unds like a live individual who has furnished that 
information. Had I been ·aware of it, I could have cheeked, ,and I will 
be glad to c·heck at the request of tlle committee. · · · · · . 

Chairman PIKE. I have some · mild interest in the subject. 
[The information is included in a reply from the FBI, dated N ovem- . 

her 28, 1975> and is printed on 1>ages 1198-1127.of the appendixes of 
these hearings.] · · . · " 

· Chairman PIKE. !fr. McClory. 
Mr. !lcCLORY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
First of all, I wish to say I appreciate the cooperatioa· which the 

FBI has given this committee in providing USI"with itiforme.tion that 
we-require. in order to carry on this ·investiaation. l personally Yisited 
the FBI. I know that in addition to the in1ormation you provided at 
that. time-mooh of it cle-~fied informatioo-you have coopel'ftted 
sttbs~uent to that time· in providing addition} material for the bene
fit of our committee and for this hearing. 

The thing that. concerned me then and oon.oorns me now; is~ whether 
or not, in addit~on to the ac~ivities abo~~ ~hich :you '.have ~tified, 
there are any pnnte, sort. <>lad hoc-aet1vit1es, w.h1ch· are~- on 
by the Director af the FBI or any other personnel 9 I know that there 
were private files that were kept by a, formeir Dinetor 0£ the. FBI .. Are 
there· -any su~h-P.rirate Jiles U>OU.t. irulividua~s _.~g kep.t. :ntw(i .· 

Mr-.. AnaHIL. Similar ti0t the oftleiaJ OOBfidentia:~ files: ·maintamed .by 
!Ir. Hoover'!. · · · · · 

Mr. McCLORr. Yact. 
Mr. ADAH& No,.sir ;inot in,that context. · 
Mr" MoC1LORY. How· about. the release. of information collected by 

the FBI¥ For instance, for a long_~e there existed· 11 sort of'erran~
ment whereby a P,resident of tit& United &ates or others in the.White 
House, just by. • telephone call, could receive detailed informaitio·n 
abQut "Whatever individual they sought information on from the pri
v~- flies -of- the: FBI .. Has twit practice been discontinued· 9. 

Mr. ADAMS. Yes, sir. We testified in February ooneeming va·rious 
abuses about the FBI. One ·was concerning certain· instances-. where· the 
President or individuals acting for the President had requested in-for
mation which on its face would appear-to be, improper aJthought we 
did not know the.-full l'eftSOn for the request.. . · 

I would say. the.i the cleansing effect of Watergate has discontinued· 
such, practices.. I know I h·ave talked· with Mr .. Kelley and· the other 
memners of the.execuiti;ve staff of the FBI. We collectively know of no 
such improper overtures having been made to the FBI since· Mr. 
Kelley has been Director. · · 

Mr. McCtoRY. Itds now· a basic policy of the FBI that any material 
in FBI files. will• not be used for. politicali purposes; is. that correct t 

Mr. ADAMS, Absolutely. · 
Hr. McCLORY., I want to· inquire a.bout. the: internal security, index 

or the ADEX. How many people's names are\ on that list,.· how do 
the1 ,et t.here, and! how de, you. get your_ nam~ off: that list t · · 
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Mr. ADA:HS. Basically the ADEX or administrative index is an ·index: 
to investigations currently being conducted by the FBI where a 
determination has been made within the FBI that that individual is 
a threat to the. internal security, a current threat at the present time. 
It is a very si:nall list,.relatively small. It involves a.pproxunately 1,250 
names at the present time. . 

Mr. McCLORY. What is the longest time that a name has been on 
that list t Do you have names that have been on there for 30 or 40 . 

yeMars' .1 - N · Th ad · · · · d did · · r. AVAHS. o, sir. e numstrative m ex not come mto 
play until 1971. Prior to that time, we had the security index, which 
was a listii!g which had a dift'erent purpose. · · · : 

:Afr. McCLORY. Does membership in the Socialist Workers Party 
just automatically put you on the index! · · 

Mr. ADAH&. No, sir, it does not. · · 
Mr. ·MoCtoRY. About how many members of that party would you 

have on the li&t t- . . 
Mr •. ADA:us.· I. can give you that fi~re. I would prefer that any 

detailed description of targets and · inclividu,Js be done in executive 
session. · · . 

Mr. McCLOR~. Have you already furnished that information to the 
staff¥ · · · · . 

Mr. A»Axs.· I do not know that we have had a ~uest. 
Mr. McCLoRY. If not, would you furnish that¥ I ·would like to have 

the number. I don't have to know the names. · · · 
Mr • .A»AKS. Yes, sir,. I. have no ~bjection. to furnishing it to the_m. 
[The Bureau's reply 1s mclnded m its November 28, 1975. memomn-· 

dum, and is printed on pag~ 1123:-1127 of the appendixes.]· - · . . 
Mr. MoCwRY. You mentioned m your statement that you are not 

only interested in subversive activity which implied violence ·but s.Jso 
"undermining.''" What is·the difference between the violent overthrow 
of the Unite.d States and undermini~. the United States¥ Have you 
got two groups that you are interested in 9 . · 

Mr. ADAMS. No, sir, they are both working toward the same· end. 
It is all inherent in the same ide.a of activity with the intent or design 
to overthrow the Government of the United States or any subdivision 
by force and violence.· · · ·. · 

Mr. McCLORY. My time is up. Thank you very much. 
Chairman Pra&: Mr. Stanton. · . 
Mr. STANTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. · · · 
}fr. Wannall, has the FBI ever participated in burglaries in order-

to obtain information for their pu!1)oses of investigation¥ · 
Mr. ·WANNALL.. l think Mr. Kelley, at a news conferen~ in July,. 

acknowled~d that the FBI had· participated in surreptitious entries. 
to obtain information. · · · · · 

Mr. STANTON. Were they illegal activities¥ · · 
Mr. WANN AL:t~ I'm not m a position to render an opinion. The whole 

thin~, a~ a matter of fact, is under study by the Depart~ent of J:ustjce-
at this t1me. · . · · · 

Mr •. STANTON. 9<,uld you tell me, from 1945 until the present, how 
many mstances there were 9 . · · · 

Mr. WA~NALL.-We have made a very thorough study,a.nd·have · 
interviewed numerous individuals who might have been knowledge--
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able in that area. The figt!re that I recall that we have come up with 
is about a dpzen and a half targets. However, there had been numerous 
entries against- some of those tar~. I think we have accounted for 
something in -the ·neighborhood of 240 entries, none of which have 
taken place since April of 1968. · 

Mr. STANTON. Since April of 1968 I · 
· Mr. WANNALL. In our domestic area. 

~"'Ill" ............._ 'Mr. STANTON. Do you know what illegal entry is. under the law 1 _ 
Are you a lawyer¥ . . . 
. ·Mr. ,v~NNALL. I thmk I understand what an 1llegal entry 1s; yes, 

sir. - · · · · 
lfr. STANTON. Do any of these fit that definition i . . · 
Mr. ,VANNALL. · I think 'in the definit.ion, intent to commit a crime 

within t.he premises would be included. The.entries·that were made
lfr. STANTON. Do you know what breaking and entering is under the 

State la~ of Maryland ?r Ohioi· · · 
Mr. ,VANNALL. Yes, sir. 
!fr. STANTON. Do you have to have the intent to commit a crime to 

break and enter J · 
Mr. WAN·NALL. I would say you probably do not have to have an in-

tent to commit the crime on the premises. · : : · · 
Mr. STANTON. Intent is not an important element. In other words, if 

you ~ad ~h~ no~lest !ntet?t in'. ~he world, but if you are breaking a_n'd 
entermg, 1hsst.Ill a violation of the State law; correct! · · · 

llr. WANNALL. I would take your definition of it, Mr. Congre$man. 
Mr. STANTO'N. I would like: to have your definition. I would like to· 

know what a prominent person in the' 'FBI· thinks of breaking ancl 
enteri_n_g: · · · , , . . · : · . ·. · · · · . : ' · ' . : 

l[r. ,VANNALr,. I can assure yon there ·are no such· circumstances 
today. · · . . · :. ·· · · 

lfr. STANTON. That is not' the quest.ion. The question is, do yon under-
stand what breaking and entering is 1 · ·. 

llr. WANNALL. Yes. 
. 1Ir. 8!AN~N. Has the. FBI illegally. ent~red premises to seek 
m formo.f.lon 9 .. . · - · · 

·if~. lVANNAL~. The fBI ha!3 entered premises wi~h~u~ th~ knowl- · 
e~ge of· U1e. owners of the pre~1ses for the puf pose of seek mg mformn-
tion ; yes, sir. · · · · 

Mr. STANTON. In other words,_they are guilty of breaking and enter-
~ in~ and violating tho law of the States of this Union; is that correct 1 
~ Mr. WANNALL •. Again, I am·not going to 1r~i1der an opinion. That is. 

· in the hands of· the Department of Justice at this time. · . · 
Mr. STANTON. Why did they i?et involved in breaJdng and entering? 
Mr. WANNA~~ I think basically it had to do with.the p~ge of the 

Internal Security Act of 1950, title II. · · .· · 
. Co~gre.ss directed the Ju~tice Dep~rtment to place itself in a posi

tion, m the event of-a national ·emergency, to take off the stroots ·mdi-
vidu~ls who might~ placed in detention ~amps. . · . . · 

lfr. STANTON. Is t~ere anything in that a:ct that all_ows the F.BJ to 
- break ·and:ente:r a 'dw~lhng9 . · . ' - · · · : _· · ; 

)Ir~WA~NALL.No,sir. ·. · · . · ·. · ;. · ·: · 
. ~Ir~ STANTON. Then that .is not justification.for those 'illegal entries; 
18 1tl: 
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Mr. ,v ANNALL. The act itself did not provide for·such· l>reaking and 
entering;. . 

Mr. STANTON.· So the fact of the mn.ttel' is that the FBI cannot use 
that as a basis for illegally. breaking and entering an inhabited 
dwelling. .. · . 

Mr. WANN ALL. I know of no Jaw which w0tild. permit the· Jf~BI to 
do that. · · 

Mr .. STANTON. Then the FBJi has been involved in iHegal aetivities? 
ifr. "r ANN ALL. The FBI has been involved in breaking and entering. 
}Ir. STANTON. Did they ever seek the Attorney General's· pe~mission, 

prior to 1972, for breaking and entering? .. _ 
Mr. WANNALL. Notto my knowledge. 
Mr. STANTON. '\Vho was the person responsible, prior to 1972, for 

approving a breaking and ent~ring1 · · 
Mr. WANN ALL. These were approved at the highest level of the Bu

reau, normally the Director of the FBI. 
~fr. STA:NTON. Then Mr. Hoover directed the activities. He did not 

seek approval from the Attorney Generali . · · · 
Mr. ,v ANNALL. To my knowledge, he did not. 
Mr. STANTON., In other words~ Mr-.. Hoo~er felt that he· had the power 

to violate the law of a State or of this country¥ 
Mr. WANNAU., Are you-askh~. me what Mr. Hoover's-opinion was? 
l{r. STANTON. Yes; I am asking you if he approved illegal activiti~. 
Mr. WANN AI,~. He app~ved .the breaking and entering; yM, ·sir. 
Mr. STANWN. Do you think, m terms of the U.S. Government, that 

for the purposes of the Bureau and of this· Government the activities 
of the Bureau are going to be improved by virtue of the fact that we 
have had exposure of some of the illegal activities of the Bureau! 

In other words, do you feel t·hat the examination of these publicly 
is going to be thera~utic for the Bureau t · 

Mr .. WANNA!.L. I think they will be;.yes, sir. · 
Mr. STANTON. Thank you. 
Chairman P:hm. Mr. Murphy. · 
Mr. MURPHY. Thank you,.Mr. Chairman. · 
Mr. Adams, one of the problems we have, I think, with the FBI is in 

regard to· wiretapping. It is· a practice tbat the FBI has not admitted 
to but about which we have some information that leads us to believe 
it went on in the past and I am wondering if it has been stopped. I 
am also interested in the question of reliable informants. · 

'\Ve understand.that the FBI will go into a town, say Chicago, where 
I am from,. and they will get a. local policeman or some loeal police 
force to do wiretapping fov them .. They ~ass this information; on to 
a strike force made up of an FBI agent, Justice representative-, IltS 
agent. Then, when they go to court and they are· asked where the evi
dence came from, they can properly say they did not have anything 
to do with the wiretap. -

Do you get any information that way that you classify from re--
liable mformants 09 .. 

Mr. A»Aus. Not. that ~rticular sit.uation. If the Chicago Police 
Department were engaged ,in illegal wiretaps and it. came to our atten .. 
tion~. we ,_would open an investigation under th& interception-of-com
mumcat1on statuiie. 

.... 
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lfr. MURPHY. We have been advised by Illinois Bell, and they have 
admitted to the President's Commission on Wiretapping, that they 
never reported in the last 3 or 4 years any illegal wiretap they found 
except to the customer whose line they- found it on. They said ·they had 
no duty to report it to the Federal authorities. 

I am wondering what your interpretation of their position would 
bei 

lfr. ADAMS. You are talking about the telephone company¥ 
llr. MVJU>HY. I am talking about the Illinois Bell Telephone Co., 

the only subsidiary of A.T. & T. which does not, report wiretaps to 
Federal authorities or any authorities. The rest of the system all does. 

I am of the opinion that if a citizen sees a crime or knows of a crime 
being committed, he has a dut.y to report it to the proper authorities. 

lfr. ADAMS. I am a little hesitant to comment on their testimony, 
not having read it or being familiar with the exact wording of the 
statement. But I do agree with you thnt when information comes to the 
attention of a citizen-we urge this of anyone-this should be reported 

· to proper law enforcement authorities. 
~fr. MURPHY. Let me ask you a question, :Mr. Adams. 
There was an inordinate number of ex-FBI agents working for 

A.T. & T. and its subsidiaries throughout the country. Is there any 
purposeful connection t,here i 

l\Ir. ADAMS. No. I think you will find in any major segment of 
industry that former FBI officers are often emp1oyecl a~ security 
officers. I think they have demonstrated their qualifications over tlie 
years. They. do gra,ritate to good positions in private industry .. 

But there 1s no concerted effort to penetrate or t.o control or-dommat~ 
or do anything of this sott on the part of FBI agents collectively 
or individually. 

:1£r. MURPHY. When you are summoned before a con~ional com
mit.tee and queries are presented to you as to how many wiretaps exist 
todav in the United States, was it a ·prnct.ire before the Director came 
down to testify, to ~nd out a notification, "Take the wiretaps off for a 
week or 2 so when I go to the committee I can testify that as of this 
day there are only 10 or only 4 domestic wiretaps existing" I 

lfr. AoAMR. Absolntelv not.. I believe t.he information we furnished 
to this committee~ and to the Senate committee staff, ,vould clearly ·mow 
by cherkinl? against appropi:ia!.ions testimony, information of that 
type. There was no such activ1t.y. lfr. Hoover frankly impo:,ed re
st.mints on wireta.pping in the FBI-oonsidern~le restraints on wire
tapping .. In fact, some of the material we made avaiJa.ble shows that 
he was one of the loudest voices urging some type of authority nnd 
n1mroval in the Attorney General, not only of ours but other agencios. 

Mr. MuRPHY. All right. I only have 5 minutes. 
Did the FBI ever ~t information that the IRS was conducting 

schools on wirctappingi 
lfr. ADAMS. I don't recall whether we had any such specific informa

tion. 
lfr. lf uRPJIY. ,v e had a former U.S. attorney tell us that he nc

know ledll'Cd the IRS was conductine: informal" schools on wiretap. 
They bought the equipment and the Director of the IRS came in nnd 
to~d tl~e agents! "If you.get caugl.1t, you are on your own; but, if :vou 
brmg m good mformation, we will make a strong case out of it." 

03-tOG-70-7 
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Are you possessed oft hat information 1 
l\fr. ADAMS. No, sir. That would he IRS and not the FBI. 
Mr. MURPHY. This was a former U.S. attorney. 
l\:lr. ADAMS. Any wiretaps requested today-security or under· tit le 

III of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act-would re-
quire the approval of the Attorney General. . 

l\lr. MURPHY. It is interesting that you bring up that net.. There is. 
a title XII to that act and this administration and the Inst adminis
tration have ,totally ignored title. XII to that act. That. title requires 
the Attorney General, the Director of the FBI, and all the agencie .. <; 
that we, the Congress, gave extraordinary powers to-entries into 
homes, special grand juries-to convene a special J.>anel to see how 
these laws we.re working and if there were _abuses. Smee that law has 
been on the books, title XII hns never been acted on. The N ationnl 
Commission on Individual Rights has mwer be-en activated. 

The Speaker of the House has appointed his clesignees-four llem
bers of the House-to this Commission. The President of the Senato 
has appointed three :Members of the Senate to that Commission. The 

· last two administrations have never operationalized that Commission. 
, ~Mr. ADAMS. The ,viretnppin~ Commission 1 
:Mr. NluRPHY. This is title XII of the Omnibus Crime Control nncl 

Safe Streets Act of 1968. It has nothing to do with the ,virl'tapping 
Commission. Title XII has never been implemented. I find that ter
~ibly strange when title XII required it. 

That is what Chairman Emanuel Celler extracted from the police 
agencies of the Federal Government for passage of that bill. We ga\'e 
you l?eople extraordinary :Rowers. Yet. the Speaker of the House has 
appomted his Members and so has the President of the Senate-and 
the President has ne,~er appointed public members or the chairman. 
They have come up and talked about it before the Appropriations. 
Committee, but that panel has never been implemented. 

l\fr. ADAMS. It is my understanding that the Commission, which was 
instituted· earlier this year, was in furtherance of title XII. I mav be 
mistaken, but it has representatives of both Houses of Congress ·and 
does have Presidential appointees and we have been appearing before 
that Commission. 

Chairman PIKE. Mr. Treen. 
Mr. TREEN. Mr. Chairman, I ask to reserve my time. 
Chairman PIKE. Mr. Kasten. 
Mr. KASTEN. Thank you, llr. Chairman. 
Mr. '\Vannall, how many years hns the FBI been keeping the Social

ist Workers Party under surveillance? 
Mr. ,VANNALL. We have been investigating the pa1ty, I would say, 

since 1940-since about 1940. _ 
:Mr. KASTEN. How many violat_ions of law have you di8Covered in 

this surveillance since 19459 
Mr. WANNALL. The on)y ones wit.11 which I am familiar nre the 

om~s that have been addressed earlier today. 
llr. KASTEN. If my understanding is correct, t.hose were prior to 

1945. In the last 30 years, how many violations of law ha,·e vou dis-
covered through this investigation 1 • 

~fr. ,VANN ALL. I can recall none at. this time. 
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l\fr. KASTEN. How many years have you kept the Institute for Policy 
Studies under surveillance W 

)Ir. "' ANN AIL. ,ve had an investigation on it which I think was 
opened in 1968 and closed in early 1974. 

l\fr. KASTEN. For a total of 51h years. How many violations of law 
were discovered by your agents during that time¥ 

Mr. '\VANNALL. I have no knowledge of any such violations. 
-...... Mr. KASTEN. ,vhat about -the cost of these kinds of operations-30 

years with the Socialist ,v orkers Party and 51h years with the Insti
tute for Policy Studies. '\Ve have material here representing the 51h 
years of studies of the Institute for Policy Studies. How many agents 
were invol vcd in this i 

Mr. '\VANN ALI~. I eannot give you an estimate of agents. 
~Ir. KASTEN. Of informants i 
l\Ir. WAN NALL. I wouJd Jike to say to you that our investigations in 

the internal security or dome.st.ic intelligence area, as )Ir. Adams indi
cated in his opening statement, are not devoted entirely to the collec
tion of evid(\nce with regard to possible violations of the law·. Thero is 
an intelligence function which we do perform. -

Mr. KAsTF.x. Through your 51h years of study nnd surveil1ance of 
the Institute for Policv--Studies, what particular pieces of intelligence 
did you find that wonlcl be valuable to our country i · 

l\ir. ,VANNALL. I have some examples here. ,vould you care for me 
to include those in the record i 

:Mr; KASTEN. Could you briefly summarize i 
Mr. ,VANNALI". Yes.~I have been-reminded that some of the foforma

tion we have here is of a classified nature and also t.her·~ is litigation 
involving the FBI and the Institute for Policy Studies. 

Mr. KASTEN. Could vou quickly just summarize it as to the type of 
information that is there 1 If you would prefer not to, that would be 
an right, too. 

Mr. ,VANNALL. I will he hnppy to summarize it, but I request that 
it he considered in executive session. -

l\fr. KASTEN. All right. 
How many people were involve<l in the investigation or the sur

veillance of the Institute for Policy Studies over that 51Az-year period f 
lfr. ,VANN ALL. Are you nhle to give nny estimate on that 1 
Mr. SHACKFLFORD. I would put it in the vicinity of two or three at 

tho most. · 
,,..,,,.. l\fr. KASTEN. Two to thre(). people i How many informers would be 

involved? In other words, all this information came through the work 
of two or three people? 

Mr. ,VANNAJ .. L. I will ask lf r. 8hackelford if you don't mind, who 
J1ad direct supervisory responsibilities Oll the case, to attempt to give 
you an estimate on that. 
· ~Ir. SnAcKEJ .. FORD. I think You would have a situation where the case 
would be assigned to one agPnt. along with a number of other case 
matters. At one time or another he. mny ha,·e nnothPr agent helping
another agent may con tart n source of fn format.ion he has. But I .doubt 
t!1at. any one agent would de,·ote his fuJJ time and attention to ·a par
t.irulnr rase such as that. 

Mr. KASTEN. Our infornrntion show8 that yon hnn! 8 ngentsn.nd that 
you have nt leust 52 'informant:-;. Is that Himply incorrect? 
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·,, )Ir. SHAOKELl'OI_U>. I would MY it would have to be. You may have 
had eight different ~ents at different times handling that case. I am 
speaking in terms of a continuing pattern of activity. You would not 
have had eight agents assinged to 1t. 
. lb. KASTEN. What a.bout the 52 informants 9 

l\[r. SHACKELFORD. That does not sound proper. I don't think so. 
[By letter of January 8, 1976, the FBr replied to Mr. Kasoon's 

quest~1on above. The letter is printed on page 1203-1204 of the ap
pendixes.] 

:Mr. KASTEN. How much '\Yould an informant cost 9 
l!r: S~AOKELFORD. I would not have any way of answering any 

question hke that. 
)fr. KASTEN. About $100 or $500 9 About $1,000 W 
."lfr. S11ACKELFORD. I would not atte.mpt to answer that question. _ 

, :1-Ir. KASTEN.· What I am trying to determine is how much that. 5% 
··y.ears cost th'e taxpayers. How much money did that particular opera
tion-the investigation of the Institute for Policy Stuclies-oost the 

-U.S. taxpayer i 
)Ir, SHACKELFORD. We don't have figures put together to answer 

~ question like that. I could not answer tliat question accurately or even 
\\Stimnte it. 

'Mr. l(As'mN. $5,000, $10,000, hundreds of thousands of dollars 1 
··,.Mr. SHACKELFORD. I would not attempt to answer that question. 

~fr. KASTEN. l\fr. Chairman, my time is up. 
Chairman PIKE. The gentleman's time has expired. lfr. :Milford. 

: lfr. llILFORD, Thank you, ~fr. Chairman. 
r · 

1 ~[r. Adams, it is time to bring some of the matters we are discussing 
~nto another perspective, rather than looking at them in limbo. Civil 
ri~hts have two different perspectives that should be considered. There 
lun;e. been numerous adverse press and public criticisms against the 
FBI nnd the Secret Service for t.heir failure to locate and detain in
clh:idua ls who hnve recently allegedly threatened the life of the 
President of the United States. · 

Isn·t it a fact .. sir, that discovery of these individuals who would 
do'hnrm-to the President and other leaders-both here and t.hose visit
nig ·from abroad-isn't it a fact that it would be totally impossible 
wit.hout domestic in~lligence work and the existence of the ADEX 
ff:le·that some citizens are now eriticizingi Wouldn't it be impossible 
to do that work without these effects i 
" ;:\hi ·AnA~ts. Yes, sir. The Secret Service has the basic proteC'tive 
reRr>onsihilities for the President, but they rely on the FBI for pro
vidinl:? nece~arv intelligence. If you recall~ after the assassinat.ion of 
P~e'sident Kennedy there were outcries of lack of coordination or 
coop~rntion. I think the FBI was justifiably criticized bv the Warren 
Comm~~ion itself in not providing broader criteria for furnishing in
fo'rtnation to the Secret Service. 
' So; as a result of the Warren Commission we did broaden the 
crjtetja. We submit information to them, for instance, on everyone 
on the ADEX-that these are individuals who have made statements 
against the Government, have indicated violence toward the Govern
me~t, or in some way are carrying out activities which might result 
in the ultimate overthrow of the ~vemment. By referring this infor
mation t.o the Secret Service we do provide the intelligence function 
for them. 
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Now we were criticized at one time for not providing enough dis
semination; yet, just before the two incidents in California, hearings 
-ere be~ning because the Secret Service is given too much informa
tion by the FBI and then after the two current incidents against the 
President, now there is concern, "Are we gi~g them enough¥'' 

We must provide this intelligence to Secret Service and other Gov
ernment agencies. 
. Mr. M!LioRD. The FBI .is now being criticized by some Members of 
Congress and some organized groups and some mambers of the J?res8 
for domestic intelligenc& acti'rities that. it conducted against individ
uals and orpzations in the 1U50'&-60'e who were believed to have 
been involved in ·noting, subversive activities, and illegal antiwar 

· activities. · 
Mr. Adams, isn't it a fact that during the 1950's-60's, when cities 

were being burned, property d~royed an_d colleges being shut down, 
that Members of Congress, ed1tonal writers in the press, and the 
majority of the public, were then demanding that the FBI increase its 
investigative efforts into th~se areas Y 

· Mr. ADAMS. Yes, sir, they were. 
Mr. lt:xtrom>. I notice by your latest statistics that our Nation's 

crime rate is up by an alarming rate. If I remember correctly, it is up 
18 percent; is that eor.rect W 

Mr, ADAMS, That is correct. 
Mr. MILFORD. It would appear to me that every time a crime is 

committed, it is a vit,lation of the citizens' civil rights. Therefore, 
millions of our citizens' civil rights have been violated. Isn't it a fact 
that many of t.hese crimes coula be prevented and the criminals BJ?· 
prehended if the FBI and our police agencies could increase domestic 
mtelligence activities 1 

}Ir. Al>Al[S. ,ven, what we are seeking is to obtain a proper balance, 
and it is a_ purpose, I think, that these hearings do provide, as well as 
the hearings in tne-Senate-that we do have to balance the interest of 
the counti~, and try to satisfy the overall interests of the United States 
coupled with the least intrusion possible into the rights of the indi-
vidual. -· 

It is true there are 20,000 people a year murdered in the United 
States, and there are all sorts of brutal crimes of viql_ence taking \>lace, 
and at times we sometimes wonder who is the enemy. Are we esta llish
ing more restrictive safeguards against the law enforceme,nt. agencies 
to make sure that we don't repent abuses which have taken place in the 
past, or are we giving equal concern to the rights of the mdividuals 
that are victims of the crime¥ Is the public afraid of us or the fact that 
they can't walk the streets at night; they can't enjoy the parks, engage 
in business without being victims of crime. 

That is why guidelines which Congre~ will derive out of hearinJZS 
such as this will give us a more clear shot at what our role is supposed 
to be in this area. 

Chairman PIKE. ~fr. Hayes. 
:\Ir. HAYEA. Mr. :Milford would like me to yield a half a minute, and 

I will be glad to do it. · 
lir. lfn.roRn. I wanted to finish this particular colloquy hy stating 

that violations of civil rights is a relative matter so far as I nm con
cerned. It would appear that this Nation has a choice. ,ve can violate 
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a few civil rights to apprehend a few violat-Ors of our law or allow 
millions of our citizens' civil rights to be violated. . 

I feel this is a perspective that should be considered as we go through 
this. 

Thank you for yielding. 
Mr. HAYES. Mr. Adams, the develo~ment of confi~ential informants, 

1 think, was one of the tasks you outlined t-0 :Mr. M1If ord. 
Do you think that the FBI has a problem when among those develop

ments that they ~ave conjur~, we find J~ck Ruby a~~ Sara Jane 
Moore i Do you thmk ther·e might be somethmg wrong with the devel
opment techniques in the FBI i 
· Mr. AoAMs. I don't think there is anything wrong with the develop
ment technique. It is such that we develop individuals~ t.ry to verify the 
information they furnish; we try to insure their stability._ "re are deal
ing with human beings, and when you deal with human beings, they 
don't always go according t-0 plan. · 

~fr. HAYES. From your experience and your carrying out of your 
particular responsibilities with the FBI, would you say that there is 
something that happens to the stability of lhe RuhJ 1S and. the Moores 
in the course of being confidential informants i In other -words, you 
ha,~e insured their stability and something cracks them lnt~r on. 

Mr. AoA)IS. This happens. I would like to make a point that )fr. 
Ruby was not nn informant of the FBI. ,v e are hung up on. an issue on 
thaf point, but he was contacted on nine occasions, which we did duly 
report to the ,varren Commission, for the purpose of furnishing infor
·mation, because we thought he would be in a position to furnish such; 
but a11 of the records show that on none of those occasions did he ever 
furnish any in formation. 

So he was being contacted as a potential in that regard, but actually 
we were correct in saying he was not an actual informant. · 

~nt things do happen to informants that we try to guarantee, we try 
to msure, and we constantly remind them not to engage in excesses, not 
to commit ilJegal acts. 

Mr. HAYES. '\Vhat happens that. a Sara Jane :Moore kind of gets away 
from all of that care and afl'ection 1 · 

lfr. ADAMS. Yon are. dealinl! with people and-
lir. HA YES. Just ordinary folks i 
:Mr. AnAlrs. Right~ and in the criminal field the informants you 

develop are not recruited from the Sunday schools. They are recruited 
from individuals who have knowledge of criminal actfvit.y, and they 
do sometimes present. personality problems. But over tlie years in
formants arc> t.he backbone of obtaining information today. Last year, 
over 5,000 fugitives-FBI fu~itives--were apprehended, as a re
sult of informants . .Anothe.r 1.000 subjects were arrested in cases as 
a result of informants~ information. Over $86 mi1lion in contraband 
and stolen property was recovered through informants. Information 
furnished the local police departments resulted in another 6,000 fugi
tives or subjects being arrested. They are. valuable. They are ~ntinl. 

:Mr. HAY~. Mr. Adams, on page 11 of your testimony, the middle 
paragraph 1s a call to awareness to us, I a~nme, because the second 
sentence. begins, "You should also be aware, however, that there are 
others who have as their ultimate goal the overthrow of our political 
institutions and economic system." 
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· Then you go on to say that some of these just don't like the use of 
.some terrorist techniques at this point; they think they are counter
productive. But they haven't renounood nnything. 

Does that mean that the FBI will, through its policy formation and 
activities, continue to watch these people to see if they do change their 
minds sometime in· the. future about how they would like to bring 
.about economic and J?Olitical changes in this country 1 

Mr. AoAMs. Yes, sir, we feel when an or~anization states, maybe 
perhaps publicly, that it doesn't engage in v10Ience, but yet the orga
nization also states to its members and has as a program that we don't 
want to do anything that might be counterproductive, wait until tho 
time is right to try to overthrow the Goverrunent, we feel that we have 
to monitor the activities of that organizat.ion to be on top of the situ
.at.ion when th~y do determine that because of, say, a hostile attack 
on the United States by the Soviet Union, or some other foreign coun
try, that this group at "that time will say, now is the time. 

0

It wasn't producth"e to engage in .ari act to overthrow the Govern
ment and storm the capital in 1975, but in 1977, if the time is right, 
we will act, and those are the grour.s that we find no way of ignoring 
.and also discharging our responsibilities in connection with providing 
the necessary dom(lstic intelligence to the President., the At.torney 
Genera], the executive branch, in order to make these decisions they 
are required to make. 

Chairman P1KF~ The time of the ge,ntleman has expired. Mr. ,John-
son. . 

:\[r. tTonxsox. Thank von~ Mr. Chairman. 
lfr. Adams, I am an ex-district attorne~', and I have probably ex

perienced the same kind of frustrations you have in tryin~ to deal 
with crimes thnt have been committed in the context of Supreme 
Court decisions that seem to law enforcers sometimes not to make a 
whole lot of sense. So I can sympathize and commiserat.e wit.h ~"OU 

with the aspects of honest-to-God crime. I will defend you from that 
point of view. 

But when you start talking about the. Lori Paton case and the Cnm
den,'N.J., entrapment. case, there I don't think t.hat vou hnve any justi-
fication for that kind of activity. • 

And it se()ms to me thnt th'"ere may be an at.titu<le on J·our part
nnd I would lik(l to lun-e you comment. on thi~particularly w1t.h re
spect, to the Socialist. W'orkers Party~ t.hnt membership automat.ieally 
means adw>eacy ~f revolution e\'·e.n though the indi,·idunl might not 
advocate reyo}ut.ion. 

In othe-r words. you have said that for 30 vears you ha,Te followed 
these people. There ha,·e been no convict.ions.in those 30 years. Obvi
ously, if they were adn>eating re,,.olut.ion and you were fol1owing 
t.hem, you would hnve some convict.ions~ but you continue to follow 
them becau~P you think they are ach·ocating- it-and that doesn't make 
nnv sense. "1iv do vou stay after them if we don't have any condc-
tions or anv e,~idenee that .. wiJl result in convict.ion? .. 

I can understand conducting an inY(lst.i~a,t.ion for n short period of 
t.ime and then withdrawing-but a. 30-year investigntion, does that 
make se.nse to vou ~ 

Mr. Ao.nu;, "\Yell, we have no evidence of a st.atutor:v violation of 
one of the crimes of sedition, insurrection, rebellion. "re do have an 
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intelligence function to perform if a group is sa.fi!ig and believing 
and practicing a belief, that when the time is right, when we can 
combme our activity with other activities such as an attack on the 
United States-

lfr. JOHNSON. Are they advocating an overthrow of tJ1e Go,·em
ment i If tl.!ey are, it is a violation of the law and subject to penalty. 

llr. ADAMS. Getting into questions of the Smith Act, advocacv of 
the overthrow of the Government and the court decisions rendered 
interpreting it., the statute is still on the books. It is a valid statute, 
but the purpose and the interpretations of certain provisions do require 
far more than mere advocacy. They ~et into questions of imminency, 
and actual overt acts. Yet when peop]e knowingly belong to an or~a
nization which says, when the time is right, we are going to strike, 
and they ne.ver deviate from this policy, and they work toward it, if 
Congre-$ feels that we should not investigate that organization, out of 
these deliberations I am sure we will get a mandate that it is not 
ne~cy to follow this t_ype. of an organization. 

But under the Presidential directives, and the interpretations of 
the Attorney General, we have the ]awful authority to conduct these 
intelligence investigations, and this is what guidelines wBl result, I nm 
sure, if we should not investigate people that. say we are goinl? to do 
something at a given time; when that time comes, we should wait until 
it ~appens. E,·en the Supreme Court has said you don't have to wait 
unt.Jl--

·11r. JOHNSON. It seems to me you nre searching aft0r a strawman. 
1Iavbe you aren't. 

How ·old was this little girl when she wrote to the Socialist '\Vorkers 
Party for information i 

~Ir. AnA1t1s. I don't want to ~t into the ]nwsnit exa('tlJ, but basi<'ally 
what this boils down to is we had a mail C'onr on the S(){'ialist ,York
ers Party-a lawful mail cover provided for in the postal reg-n1ations. 

In reviewing the outside of the envelope, the post office furnished· 
us the name and addr~ of this person writing-we don't know who
is writing-to the Socialist ,vorkers Party. An investigation was 
opened to determine. They check, find out she is a school student: 
they close the case. No further investigation was conducted. but should 
we have stopped and never detennined. well, is this a legitimate con
tact or n nonlegitimate contact~no; it stopped right there. 

:Mr. JOHNSON. It stopped right where? 
lfr. ADAMS. At the point where it was <letermined that this wns a 

high school student writing to the Socialist ,Yorkers Party. From-
that point on, it is evidentl_y-- · 

l\fr. JonNsoN. It stopped right at that. high srhool 1evel 1 
~fr. ADAMS. Right; we did not continue an inYestigation of her to

follow her activities, determine her beliefs and faiths. It was stopped 
ri~ht there. 

On the entrapment situation--
Mr. JOHNSON. I would like to know how long it took; nnrl if the· 

chairman will indulge me, since my time is up, we can go on to the 
entrapment situation. 

How Jong did it take to establish that with respect to Mi~ Paton i 
~fr. AnAMA. Perhaps we have the time limit here and would be glnd· 

to give it to you. -
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Mr. JOHNSON. Then, witl1 the chairman's permission, would you go 
on to the entrapmen~questiou 1 

Chairman PIKE. You may respond to the entrapment question. 
l!r. ADAMS. While he is looking, entrapment is a very difficult le~al 

question, but from our standpoint and from the law, when an individ
ual, ns in this case, comes in and says he has been asked to participate 
in activities against the draft boards of an illegal nature-we didn't 
contact him; we didn't direct him. He came to us voluntarily. 

lfr. Jouxsox. Have you seen his stat.ements f 
)fr. ADAMS. No, I haven't. I haven·t been provided any statements. 
)fr. JoaxsoN. I suggest some.body be here this afternoon, because 

when that statement is made public; vou may want to refute it. 
Chairman PIKE. All of the statements will be made availf,ble. I 

thought they had been made available, nnd you certainly should ha,·e 
them, Mr. Adams. 

Mr. ADAMS. There is going to be testimony scheduled on this at a 
later date invoh·ing our agent who actually handled the informant. 
I am not familiar with all the details, but 1n public session this will 
Le. fully ex.plored, but in entrapment. you are in a situation where if 
you don't m<luce someone to go out and commit an n<'t he was not 
ot.herwise intending to do, prepared to do, or willing to do, legally, 
it. is not entrapment; and we ha,Te lost lawsuits before on informants, 
whether it did constitute entrapment, but I would like to get on the 
record a statement that we don't use agent provocateurs, we don't tol-

. E'l'nt<', inducing a person to rommit a crime who would not, otherwh;e 
clo it, but.. if he is willing to do it, the law says we can provide him the 

·opportunity . 
.And we consult daily with U.S. nttornevs on this oocau8e we feel it 

is a ]C'g-al question and ·we want to ahide by the Jaw as much as we can. 
Chairman PIKE. Mr .• Johnson's time hns expired, but are you able 

to answer the other half of the question he asked enrlie.r-about how 
long it took to determine this hi~h school student. was not--

)fr. ADAM~. ,ve don't huve it here, but we will be glad to make it 
nvni1able. to the committoo. 

[The Bureau's replies, both dated Nornmbe.r 28. 1975, are printed 
on pag~s 112:\-1126 and 1134-1136 oft.he appendixes.] 

C'hnirman PrKE. )fr. Lehman. 
)Ir. LF.Hl\lAN. Thank you. Mr. Chairman. 
In Hl72. ns chairmai1 of tlw Dade County School Board. I was 

in<'lnded as part of a kind of Jeadership coalition to <lea] with and 
JlC'rhnns pre,·ent nny kind of ,·iolenc() that was anticipat<'<l at. the 
Republican Com·entfon. es1wC'inllv on tht' beach that ve.ar. In onr con
,·ersat.ions with the pnhlic snfe6· p{\ople from the 

0

llPach and from 
the <'onnty. we at that time were more concerned with provocateurs 
Jc>nding th<' , .. iolence and causing the violence than the people in the 
Ynrious organizations that many people thought would actually be the 
prohlem~. 

One of the indiC'at.ions was that. some a<lmini:;trative people or some
onr was J?Oing to do the kind of provocateur work that would turn 
public opinion ~t.rongly a~ainst antiwar ~onos. especiallv the proup 
kilown as the Vietnam V<'terans A~ainst. t.he. Wnr. Actuallv, the Viet
nnm veterans group on t.he beach at that time seemed to be one of the 
·primary targets. 
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This is not relat<'d to the beach, but I have heard from reliable· 
sources that in the VV.A " 1 in New Orleans most of the people in that 
chapter were people on the FBI payrolls. 

Now the Florida chapter of the VVA "r in GainPs,,.i1le was cer
tainly a major target, and this resulted in the well-known trial of the 
GninesviJle Eight. According- to the trial information, the chief Gov
ernment witness was an agent provocateur and apparently the jury 
found out that the provo(lnteur was the source of most of the problems 
and not the Gaines\ 1 dlle Eight, which resulted, of course., in finding 
them not guilty. 

~ow I have no quarrel with informers. but I do ha,"e a problem 
with the use of provocateurs. which are certainly counterproductive, 
and I would like to ask two questions. 

The question I would like to nsk is this: You mentioned before t.hat 
,,.ou do not. use provocateurs, but from the information I have there 
has been use of provocateurs in different Fe<lera I agencies. I would 
like to know whether you ha,,.e used them and whether you are con
tinning to use them, and, if so, I would 1ike something in the final 
report'of this committee that would condemn the 11se of provocateurs 
and recommend necessary legislation to prevent the further use of 
provocateurs. 

1Iy quac;;tion to you is. did you use them. and do you use them f 
)fr . .AnAlCS. No, sir: it hns nen~r been a policy of the FBI to use 

provocateurs. ,v e do use informants. ,v e don't use provocateurs to
day. I would ha,"e no objection to this committee going strongly on 
record in that regard, because it coincides with our policv. 

lfr. LEIUIAN. ,vou]d the g-entleman yield? "'hat wot1ld vou call the 
chief Government witness at the Gainesville trial ? ,Yould vou call him 
an informer. or what? • · 

~fr. AnA11s. I be]ie,·e, and I am calling on this from recollection, but 
I belieYe the GoYernmenfs position in that was that he was not a 
prow>C'aieur. and I think it was a factual situation~ and where you do 
get into these., that is what juriPs are for: hut in our view we did not 
use him in an ngent-provocntenr relationship, to my knowledge . 
. Mr. LEHMAN. Thank you, )Ir. Adams. I yie]d bark the rest of my 

t1m(l. 
Chairman PrKE. ~fr. Treen. 
Mr. ThEE:S-. I would ]ike to yield 2 minute~ to :\fr. Kasten an<l 2 

minutes to the Chair and J'(}S(:l'Ye 1 minuto until after :\fr. Field's 
que~tions. 

rJrninnan Prx~. :\fr. Kastein. 
lfr. KASTEX. Thank ,·ou. :\fr. Chairman. I want to fo11ow up on n 

qurstion Mr .• Johnson askeod. Th<1 testimony of Lori Paton ~ems to 
indicnte t.hat in Februarv of 1973 you ori¢nal1v be~an im·estigntin1r 
hrr-nnd she is sit.ting ri~ht hHe .. in the room'-an<l it W8~n't until 
,Ju1v that_ aC'cording to a Jette.r W() ha,·e from ,J. ,vallnre LnPradP, 
Yott stopp<'d working on it. Ro it took YOU from Febrnnry until July 
to sav whether or not this person was a high school student. 

The Jett<'r re.ads: 
After carefully re"iewJng the fads in thi~ matter. I have conrluded there wfts 

no lmproprietary • • •. You may be assured thnt Ms. Paton is not the subject 
of investigation • • •. 

"~hnt is ·the fact here? Doe~ it. take :rou from FebruRry until July 
to find out whether she is a student or not, and then J·ou deny you e,·en 
had a mail cover on her. 
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Mr. ADAMS. "ye did not have a mail cover on her, but on the Social
ist \Yorkers Party. Her name came to our attention through that. We 
did not investil(&te her in the sense of ~ing out and conducting neigh• 
borhood inquine.s and asking people What do you know about Miss 
Paton¥" 

Mr. KASTEN. How can it take you 6 months to find ou& whether this 
person was a high school student in New Jersey 1 

Mr. ADAMS. I would have to look at the particular file, but I would 
also like to state we don't have one case per one agent and when a vio
lation or question comes to our attention, a matter within our juris• 
diction~ that an agent starts out of the door handling that. Each a~nt 
in the FBI carries about 30 to 35 investigative matters at any one time, 
and they are handled in orders of priority. 

So what the actual time limit was" I would have to refer to the file. 
I would be glad to make it available to the committee subsequently, 
but we just don't have people waiting, and this is the only case you 
have, you go out and handle it. 

:\fr. KASTEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman PIKF,. Thank you. ~Ir. Treen, I appreciate your yielding 

a couple of minutes to me. 
llr. Adams, I want to get back to this report in which I hu·e a par-

,. ticular interest, because 1t involves my _own office. In this report Ron 
.Johnson was asked to ca 11 Marcus Raskm and did so on July 26~ 1972. 
I didn't read al1 of it. I am goin~ to read some more of it now. "Raskin 
was expected to return the call whe.n he returned to JPS." 

Now that. sounds to me like it inYolves telephone ca)]s. but I don't 
know for sure. So. I do ask JOU to check exactly how that report got 
into this file. Now I read further: 

Information copies of this reporf are being designated for Atlanta. Boston, and 
San Franrl~o. inasmuch as those offices each have offshoot Institutes In their 
territories and stnc!e this report underscores the IPS attack on the FBI. 

Now, I am sort of interested when I become a part of a report alleg
ing an attack bv the IPS on the FBI. 

I know what. the FBI was doing- to the JPS, but. would yon tell me 
what the-nature was of the attack by the IPS, in which I am somehow 
im·olved, on the FBI i 

~Ir. ADAMS. First, from the reading RR you ~Ye it to me, there 
rloe~'t. nppear to be any allegation that you were part of any attack 
on the FBI. 

C11ainnan PIKE. We11, what. is the nature of the atta<'k by the IPS 
on the FBI? 

Mr. ADAMS. C<mld I consult with one of the gentlemen who may 
know~ 

Jfo is unable to be of assistance in that regard. I would ha,·e to 
cherk and see what that J?RrtiC'ular statement was referring to. 

[The reply is inc]udea in t.he Bureau's November 28, 1975, memo
randum. Sec PRl!8-c; 112a-1127 of the nnpendixe.s. l 

Chairman PIKE. I yield back ~fr. TN'en his remainin~ time. 
l\lr. Tm:E~. I would like t.o reserve the last minute until after Mr. 

Field's questions. 
Chairman PmE. Fine. ~fr. Field¥ 
)Ir. Frnr.n. Thank you, )fr. Chairman. 
)fr. ,vannall. I would like to ask you a few questions. ancl I would 

Jike to begin with some of the statements made in :Mr. Adams' opening 
statement. 
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In that statement he refers to in&tructions issuoo by President Roose
velt. in 1934. He refers to 1936 instructions concerning Fascist and 

· Communist activities with a ca pit.al "C." He refers to a 1938 ap
proval by President Roosevelt of a Hoover plan. He refers to a 
Presidenti&] directive dated in 1939. And he goes on in that tone:- -

In your view, ha,·e the subversive threats to the United States, and 
)·onr authority for investigat.ing them, changed since the wartime 
climate nf the 1940's j Have they changed in the last quarter of a 
century? 

.Mr. \,rASNAJ.L. Yes~ sir; in my view thcv ha,~e. 
llr. FIELD. Do you think tl1at the FBI should have a polit.ical 

philosophy! 
:\Ir. '\VANNAJ,L. I don't think the FBI does have a political 

philosophy. 
Mr. Frni..D. You don't have a political philosoph~·-. So~ in other words, 

vour rationale for investig-ating the Sorialist ""orkers Party would he 
base.d either upon some violation of law or upon some threat to the 
linited States. ,vould that be correct? 

~fr. ".,..AXNALI~. Or for the intelligence needs of the Executive; yes, 
sir. 

~Ir. Fn:1..n. And the intelligence 1weds would be based upon a threat 
to the United StateK;-is-tharnot correct i 

~Ir. " 1
.\X~ALL. A pot(lnt.ial threat .. I would sny. 

:\fr. F!EJ..O. A potRntial threat to the lJnit~l States. 
In 30 years. You have nen>r found a Yiolation of anv Fed~ral law by 

the Socialist ,\1'orkers Party, whom you ha,·e sun·e1lled extensive}~~. 
Could ~'OU say the same about. the Republican and Democratic Patties 1 

Mr. ,YANX Al.L. )lay I, in answer to your question, quot.e from a spe.
<'in l issue of the International Socialist Redew, dated November 7, 
1975. This is a monthly magazine supplement to the :Militant, which 
is the official Socialist ".,.orke.rs Party newspaper, and this special i~ue 
is <le,·oted to a single document-a resolution ttppro,·ed by the 26th 
National Convention of t.he SO<'ialist. ,vorkers Partv, ()ntitled "The 
Turline. of American Capital: Prosprds for a SoC'inlist Re,·olution.·' 

It includes the following statements of the Socialist ""'orkers Party 
polic~·: 

The world crb1ts of C'Apitali~m <lOPS not farnr Pxtc>nsh·e and rff'ectlve long-term 
<'flpitalism reform in tl1e Cnitc>d ~tates but den•lopmeut of the requisites for a 
re,·olutton. 

That is at page 5. parag-raph 1---
)Ir. FIEw. lfr. ""'a.nnal1, are you aware re,·olntion can take place in 

no1wiolc-nt wa vs? Are. you a ware that the Socialist ,v orkcrs Partv has 
n(l,·er ad\rocated a violent revolution and witnesses will testify to that 
this afternoon? -

Yon were. unresponsiYe to the question, which was. have JOU surh a 
r(}cord with respert to the Republican and Democratic Parties 1 

~fr. ,VANN.ALL. No, sir. 
Mr. FIEIA>. Are you aware that t.he violations of the Jaw that vou 

ritNl. bark in 1!)4.1, ;wre der]ared unronstit.ut.ionnl-that. the prm"is1ons 
of the. Smith Act under which ~·ou prosecuted the Socialist '\Vorkers 
Party were subsequently declared unconstitutional? 
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llr. WANNALL. There were portions of it in 1969 in the Ohio case 
which were declared to be unconstitutional. 

Mr. Fmw. And the Supreme Court upheld that t 
Mr.WANN Ark. That is correct. 
Mr. FIELD. ~Ir. Adams cited that as one of the bases on which you 

continue to surveil the SWP-because even though there may not be 
any specific statute any more, there had been violations of the Smith 
Act.. Is that correct? 

Mr. ,YANNALL. ""e raised thnt quPStion with the Department of 
,Justice and in November of 1H74--within the past year-we were 
advised that the Smith .Act or portions of it hn,·e been oeclared-

Mr. Fu~r~. Mr. Adams specifica11)' said something to_ the effed that 
whereas t.hey had not. taken any positive steps--

lir. ""' ANN.\LL. ,vould you repeat your question, please 1 
)Ir. F1EI.d>. Mr. Adams said som(lthing to the effect that wlwreas 

they had engaged in no O\·ert acts to Yiolently O\'erthrow the Gon 1 rn
ment of the United States, ad,·ocacy had been a basis of the Smith 
Act ,·iolations nnd ,'fas the reason JOU were continuinl? to surveiJ. 

You are continuing to suneil on the basis of something that has now 
been declared unconstitntfonal. Is that correct 1 -

:\fr.'\\"' ANNAJ.L. No, sir, it is not. correct. 
Mr. Frnr.D. ,vi1y are ~·on continuinj! to surYeil? 
lfr. ,v ANNAt .. rh The Smith .Act, in all its parts, has not be()n dednred 

unconstitutional. 
Mr. FIELD. The part you refer to and the part that. refers onlv to the 

nonncti,·ity-ad,·ocacv ·of views-has b~en declared unconstitutional. 
Is that. the basis on ~-hich you surveil the S" 1 P 1 

~.fr. ,\,..6\NNAT.L. ~o, sir. 
:\Ir. FIELD. On \\·hat basis do you surveil it 1 
Mr. ,VANNALL. On the basis· of the arth·ity in which it. is engn~ed. 
Mr. FIELD. Has it engngC'd in any violent acti,,ities or advoc.nted 

Yiolent. arti ,·ities-not f(l\'olution l 
:\fr. 'V'ANNALih Not vio]ent. 
Mr. FIELD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman PIKE. Mr. Treen. 
~fr. TREEN. I think I have just 1 minute. 
Let. me ask vou this, sir. Do anv of vou have information t.hat either 

the National 
0

Republican or N at.iona) Democratic Parties have ev·er 
advocated the violent o'rerthrow of the U.S. Go~ernment i 

Mr. ,vANNALL. No. sir. 
Mr. Tm~F.N. ,vhat 'is the status of mora]e within the FBI today as 

compared to, let's say, 5 years ago and 10 years ago 1 • 
Mr . .AoAM~. I think morale in the FBI over the ·vears has bC'en 

fair1y high. There have been highs and lows, of course, but based on 
mv contact. with FBI employees, I think we generally run a fairly high 
morale in the FBI. 

Mr. TREEN. Is that true today 1 
Mr. ADAMS. Yes, eir. 
Mr. TREEN. Are you having any difficulties with recruitment of 

a~nts¥ 
Mr. ADAMS. Absolutely not. Only in certain areas. Overall, we hnve 

more applicants than we can possibly consider, 
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lfr. TREEN. What are-as are you having difflcultr in 9 
Mr. AoAM!· We sti!l have difficulty recruiting in the minorities

b)acks, Spamsh-s~king, and women. Those are the only categories 
we encounter difficulty in recruiting. 

}fr. TREEN. Than!!__you. That is an. 
Ch~ir~um PmE. Thank you, gentlem.en. I realfae that some of the 

queshonmg today was sort of adversary in nature. I can only say that 
we tend t.o be advers~ry in nature ~ith· people w!th whom we agree as 
well as with people with whom we-disagree somet1mes. So I do reiterate 
my reques~ that someone be a vailahle-and I would particularly re
~uest, I thn~k, ~Ir. Wannall to be availab1e-fo~ rebuttal or for addi
tional questions later on, bera use we are now gomg to some other wit
ne.s&>.s. I than~ you very much for your testimony. 

Our next witness will be a former FBI a~ent, lfr. Arthur !furtagh. 
:Mr. Murtagh, when the present witnesses have vacated the table I 
would fl ppreciate it if you would ~o up there. ' 

Just for the benefit of the members of the committee, after Mr. 
llurta!!h has testified, our next witness wi11 be Mr. Robert Hardy a 
former FBI in formant. ' 

Go ahead, Mr. :Murtagh. ,ve thank you for your presence here 
today. 

STATEMENT OP AltTHUR MURTAGH, RETIRED FBI SPECIAL AGENT 

Mr. ?\f URTAOH. lfr. Chairman and members of the committee: I 
welcome this opportunity to testify before you. As a retired special 
a~ent of the FBI who lo:va11y served the Bureau for ~O years and 
who was assigned to the FBI's internal security intelligence squad in 
Atlanta for 10 years-from 1960 approximaooly until 1971-1 would 
hope I could give this committoo insight into the Bureau!s intelligence 
practiCf)S not from the theoretical viewpoint of a policymaker but 
from the practical viewpoint of a field agp,nt-. 

The thrust of my comments will be to at.tempt to have you see that 
it is possible for the structure of an organization such as the Bureau to 
h<> responsible for much wrongdoing without any measurable cul
pability on the part of individuals working in the lower levels of the 
organization. For example\ I was at one time asked to o'btain through 
my informants handwriting samples of a gentleman who is now a 
membe.r of your body, the Honorable Andrew Yonngof Atlanta. I was 
also asked to obtain handwriting samples of several of his associates 
in Dr. :Martin Luther King's Southern Christian Leadership Confer
ence. I was an agent with a lot of experience at t.he time this request 
came to me from my superior. I was aware that the manner in which 
the request was made was such that the information was to be used for 
one of the iJlegal -purposes of the Bureau. 

The request wns made after regular working hours orally to me in 
prh"ate. I turned to my supervisor who was known among the agents 
as "Colonel Klink" ancl told him th!lt I flatly refu~ to comply with 
his r&1nest and that he could tell his counterpart at the Bureau who 
had called him on the Watts line seeking the information that I knew 
damn well it was going to be used in an unrecorded counterintelli
gence operation to destroy lfr. Young's chanCM of getting elected to 
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the House of Representatives. The reqU£~t came only a few days after 
llr. Young had ilnnounced that he was seeking a seat in the House. 

My supervisor's reaction was, "Now don't get excited, Art, we will 
make some other arrangement." And I responded, "I suppose you 
will." And I told him that if. his counterpart at the Bureau wanted to 
force the issue. we would do it in the open with lots of publicity. That 
was the last I heard of that request from my supervisor and 1·noticed 
lat~r that Mr. Young made it to your august body so i must assu_me 
that my supervisor had no other source at that time that could get the 
information for him. You, of <'.ourse, will find no record of the above 
incident in the Bureau file,s. 

I am cognizant of your mandate to investigate t.he inrelligenc.e 
operations of the Bureau and of the great mass of information that 
has alreadv been uncovered regarding these operations. I believe, how· 
e,·er, that a clear and precise picture of the Bureau~s intelligence prac
tices can onl)· be seen by analyzing the administrati,~e structure, the 
ent.re.nched biases and t.he pervasive indoctrinated FBI mentality that 
commands and controls their intelligence practices. 

In the incident involving Representative Andrew Young. if the 
same request had 'been made to most. agents who had reached the level 
in the Bureau that. I was at that time-and with most. of the agents 
I came in contact with during the period that. the Young incident took 
place, for that matter-they would have routinely complied wit.h
their superdsor·s request, simply because t.hev would have gone 
through a process which would have eliminated ah those who saw any
thing wrong w.ith the type of acth,.ity contemplated by their Fuper· 
,·isor. The ofttimes expre~d feelings of all of the personnel work
ing in conjunction wit.h me on the inte11ig-ence squad in Atlanta dur
ing t.he period t.hat the Young incident took place accounts for the 
fact thnt the information requested would have been routinely ob· 
tained. The feelin~ was that the racial movements in which Mr. 
Young was engaged, alt.hough not illegal per se, were inimicable to 
the value standards that the squad members subscribed to. If it took 
a little illegal activity t-0 compromise the movement, then so be it. 
Past experience had made it clear to all agents that Mr. Hoover had 
no svmpathv with any racial movement. 

You may"justJy inquire at this juncture how I happened to survh·e 
in the Bureau if t.hese seledion processes weeded those in opposition 
out. The answer was and is that I was both stubborn Rnd smart enough 
to keep my record good and cleru:_and those around me knew it. As 
an a.ttorney and someone who believed m the rule of Jaw, I wouldn't 
conform if it required me to be dishonest or to violnte the law, and 
I knew the law. I can sorrowfully say that my views were not shared 
by my peers universally in the Ifureau. At th1s point~ I would like to 
interject a note that is not in the written section here and sa~' that 
great numbers of the agents that I worked with were of the highest 
caliber, fine gentlemen that I ha,·e great respect for, and it is not with 
any pleasure that I come here to relate to you circumstances that I 
think should be corrected. It is with a deen-seated embarrassm(_)nt-t-hat 
I haYe to say that I was a member of this org-anization for as many 
years as I was and was unable to come to you during that. period. . 

And back to the transcript., I joined the FRI as nn agent in 19,H 
and retired in 1971. By 1957, the weakne~ in the structure of the 



Bureau had become all too obvious to me. In UHM>, 11 a reau.lt of ad
ministrative action taken 8Jl:iDSt me by Mr. Hoover, on account of'an 
allepd P-mhlem of overweipt, I found myself in a YMCA room iu 
Macon, Ga., away from my familf for a period of about. 6 months. 
During that time, I did a great deal of ,oul-searchina and reading in 
an effort to make a decision as to whether I lhould feave the Bureau 
and attempt to e~ the weakneesee in structure-and I undencore 
structure at every point, because it is the structure that ia wrong with 
the Bureau and not the agent-pereonueJ-whether I should expose tll9 
weaknesses in structure or stay in the Bureau and wait t.,r a more 
opportune time when the probability of sucec88 in correcting t.heAe 
weaknesaee would be greater. I decided to· remain and obeeM's, but I 
resolved that I would under no circumstances participate in any of 
the unethical or illegal activities that were by then so prevalent in the 
Bureau. 

I was able to observe from my vantage point in the FBI that the 
Bureau was on a collision course of collapse which would result. in 
congressional investigation, and I said so o~nly among a~nt aaso
ciatt\8 from 1960 onward-until the time I left the Bureau in 1971. I 
00W1seled with many, yes, practically allt of the agent-i_>ersonnel wit.h 
whom I came in contact at this time amt for the re,naming 11 yt'ars 
that I s~nt in the Bureau, and found that they were vaguely aware 
in 1960 oft.he process of which I speak, and they were acutely aware 
of it in 1971. 

The inherent administrative prooosses within the Bureau which I 
have alluded to before, which adversely· affect the Bureau~s intelli· 
gence functions, can be summari7'ed as follows : 

NO. 1 I8 SECRECY 

Mr. Hoover threw a veil of secrecy over the Bureau at its ,~ery in
ooption, though the irreat mass of information handled by the Bureau 
could be placed on biUboa.rds in tJ1e middle of Times Square and the 
public interest would not block the sidewalks, but see.recy served man,· 
useful purposes to the Bureau. It made it impossible for the public or 
Congress to know anything about what was going on internally. It 
l{&ve the Bureau operation an aura of mystery and created a t.y~ of 
fear and respect for the Bureau which I J_>ersonally feel is unhealthy 
in a society that strives to be both democratic and open. • 

NO. 2 : COHPLETE UNFETTERED CONTROL OF THE PROCB88 OP 
iELECTINO PERSONNEL 

Gentlemen, I submit this is the most important thing that I wilJ 
say to you today--0omplete and unfettered control of the process of 
select~ personnel. 

This 1s an area to which your committee should diroct its ,reatt'St 
efforts, for it was through a selection process exempt from Ch·il Ser,·
ice under the sole control of the Director that Mr. Hoover was able 
over a _period of nearlr ~O years to bri!lR in thousands of carefulh· 
selected agent-personnel who were as pohtirally disJ>Ofle4 to the riglit. 
as he was and then through a personnel system, which offered no po~
sibility at all for an agent to question Hooyer's ethics or methods, to 
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force thousands of those selected to leave the Bureau in utter dis
gust simply because they had no avenue through which . .thcy could air 

frievances involving unethical or illegal conduct. :F'or example-and 
have many, but I will give you one-a young agent whom I know 

was sent to Albany, Ga., for his first office. His wife was a sociologist. 
She was offered a position in the Head Start P.roject in Albany, Gn., 
that was under the direction of a black attorney named King. I think 
his initials were ~. B., but I know his last name was King. The agent 
l'eported this information to his superior in Albany. He was immedi
ately summoned to. Atlanta by the agent in charge and told that his 
wife could not take the job because they did not want. FBI personnel 
or their wives associated with blacks who were active in the civil 
rights movements. This agent subse_q~ently resigned in disgust. 

NO. 3 : MANIPULATION .AND CONTltOL OF THE PRESS 

The examples of this subject are legion. The one that I am most 
familiar with was the concerted effort to get what was always refor1-ed 
to in the Bureau as "our friends in the media" to publish personal 
and very private information taken from the wiretap which itself was 
of questionable legal validity on Dr. Martin Luther King. Of course, 
the day-to-day manipulation was accomplished by leaking choice items 
to our "friends." -

It was not at all uncommon to learn of some J?Olitically dama¥ing 
information about some leading figure in ppbti?S as having t>een 
developed by the Bureau; and then, always at. a time when it would 
he most damaging to the individual, the iiiformation would some way 
~how up in the Chicago Tribune or some other friend of the Bureau. 
If the information wns more valuable for purposes of political. black
mail by holding it, than by giving it to the press, it was withheld. 
The leaked information always seemed to involve persons of liberal 
persuasion. (From my years in the Bureau, I can only assume that 
the Bureau had deduced that persons of liberal persuasion u.re some
how more apt to sleep with somebody else's wife, drink too much liquor, 
or be sexually perverted than are solid conservatives.) ,_ __ 

NO. 4: ABSOLUTE AUTHORITY AT THE TOP AND BLIND LOYALTY AT 
~I~ BOT'l'OH AIDED BY THE SELECTION PROCESS 

This question of loyalty is interesting since, of coursei we all like 
our friends to be loyal to us and we respect it as a qua i(y in man. 
The '\Vatergate hearings were particularly informative on this point, 
ns you will recall. Each of the witnesses who were implicated in wrong
doing in Watergate opened their statements with a bit on loyalty 
nnd went on to teH eventuallI how in the name of loyalty thoy had 
,·iolated the law. The Bureau has its parallel in this concept of blind 
loyalt.y. _ ... 

·1 might interject here I think I saw some of it a few minute,g ago. 
Personnel have been willing to forego their own integrity to a11ow 
improper, unethical, or illegal activity by the Bureau to go on un
challenged rather than injure the Bureau by a public attack which 
many regwrd as disloyal to the Bureau. 

68-163-76-8 
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NO. 6 : THE HARSH DISCIPLINARY MEASURES 

I understand these may have been changed somewhat under llr. 
Kelley. 

The harsh disciplinary measures which were the hallmark of Mr. 
Hoover's personnel policy are too extensiv-e to go into at length here. 
'fhey sometimes resulted in humorous situations but verv often in 
very tragic situations. ., 

As an illustration of that, I might say when coming down here from 
northern New York, my wife became terribly distraught and she 
turned to me and said, "Do you think they will take your pension 
-away from you j" And I assured her, "No, honey, they won't." 

By t.he mid-1960's these harsh disciplinary measures had so eroded 
·Confidence in Hoover among the agent-personnel that the policy of 
·"tell t.he man nothing" had· reached a point where information could 
:actually get into the hands of Bureau supervisors, and it still would 
not get to Hoover because the harshness of the disciplinary action 
made the integrity of all agents very pliable. 

In a democracy, domination of a powerful organization such ns the 
Federal Bureau of Investigation by any segment of the political 
:spectrum threatens the very existence of democracy. 

The process results in the organization being used to aid the polit.i
,cal and philosophical friends or causes of the leader and to neutralize 
.any opposition. \- · 

Mr. Hoover's vendetta against Dr. llartin Luther King illustrates 
-this process in a graphic manner. 

I submit that the FBI now constitutes a degenerate dictat-0rship 
in which the structure still remains but from which public support 
is rapidly being withdrawn. I further submit that such a dictator
:Ship 1s incompatible with the constitutional concepts upon which this 
Nation was founded. I feel that this can be historically paralleled with 
the ascension of other dictatorships throughout the world. 

-· I make the following recommendations : 
I recommend that any reforms which you consider deal directly 

with each of the points I mentioned in the establishment of the process, 
out I urge you to give particularly careful attention to the process of 
. agent selection. 

In order to insure against reestablishment of uncontrollable power 
·within the Bureau I would suggest the following: 1. Seek the removal 
-0f all entrenched personnel, including the Director, as quickly as is 
practical. (Not in a vindictive way, hut for the good of the service.) 
"These gentlemen have been trapped into the system; they have been 
unculturalized; and they can'-t act differently than they act, L~t they 
:are a serious threat to the freedom and security of the United States 
·under our Constitution. 

The second thing : Establish a system by which line-level personnel 
.can report unethical or illegal activity within the Bureau to an out
.side control agency. Incidentally, I was very haP,P:Y to hear Mr .. Adams 
.say this morning that the Bureau would be. willmg to submit to an 
outside control agency. It is only a sad thing they didn't do it 20 
years ago and we wouldn't be here today. 
· Although there are some constitutional questions involved, I would 
recommend that the control agency be under the judiciary, thus 
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~xtanding the concept of cliecks and :balances,, and that the tim't riec!I 
essary for setting up hearings and resolving difficulties be extremely 
short, may~ as little as 7 days so that corruptive processes could not 
get started. · · · 

No. 8 : That all personnel working within the agency and all new 
personnel working within the agency he required to attend instruc
tional classes given· by various educational institutions throughout C: 'the country in which the rights and duties of Bureau .employees would 

_ _ be thoroughly taught so that we would not have people like Jim 
McCord in the Watergate situation telling the Senate or the House 
in years to cc;,me that he .thought that what was obviously illegal could 
be made letal by the fhck of a pen by the Attorney General or the 
Director. Tnis concept was very prevalent in the Bureau when I was 
there. If Mr. Hoover ever said something, ·no one ever questioned 
whether he was right or wrong, legal or ethical, illegal or otherwise. 
There was never anything taught in the Bureau schools to equip 
.:agents to make decisions they made in this area. 

No. 4: Legislate the process of agent selection in such a way that 
·future personnel would represent the full spectrum of American 
:-Society instead of only a narrow segmel)t as it now does. Either 
reduce the J?&Y of agent personnel or establish educational requirements 

· ·for admission that would justify the current high-pay standards. I 
- would prefer that the standards be made higher and leave the pay 
··where it is. · 

No. 5: Legislative controls regarding the release of information 
from the Bureau which will prevent the ~ureau from using·the wealth 

. of information it collects at Government expense as a means of press 
·manipulation. (If Quinn Martin Productions can examine Bureau 

- records and produ~ a television play, as they did in the Philadelphia, 
.Mississippi, case, and, incidentally, I worked on that case at great 
leng!:,h and I know the circumstances, and they produced this 2-hour 
movie which was on NBC last spring, and the picture of what actually 

·happened down there, from my viewpoint, was very b.adly distored. 
"The movie was made in such a way as to protect the Bureau image and 
·protect the Bureau's relationship with the Mississippi Stat.e Police.) 
- And it had many things in there that I would not have put in, and 
I think anyone of a moderate liberal persuasion would not have put in. 

So the legislation should provide if anybody can look at the Bureau 
records and write a book, if any special person can, anybody can. If 
we are going to have a free press, let's have it free all the way, in other 
words; and I think this restraint the Bureau has used in making the 

- records available to writers and to the press is a sort of reverse or in
verse abridgment of the first amendment of those who weren't able to 

.-get to these records. . 
I think, gentlemen, that if those recommendations, or some like it, 

. are put into effect, that the Bureau can be reestablished as an organi
zation in the Justice Department which is a service body for the U.S. 

· Government, which belongs to the people, and the Bureau can be 
brought back into perspective and do an excellent job, and it has a big 
job to do. Thank you very much. 

{The FBI's response to the allegations made by Mr. Murtagh dur
·ing this hearing is printed on pages 1129-1182 of the appendixes.] 
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· Chairman PIKE. Thank you very much, Mr. Murtagh. 'Obviously: 
you feel -very strongly on this· subject, and it took a certain amount of 
courage on your part to be.here~ · 

Rather than atoompt to question at this time, w~ (lo have one other 
st.atement by a former sometime·emplo_yee of .the FBI, Mr. Robert 
Hardy. It is a very short statement, and I think perhaps we can get 
that in before we break for lunch. ·· · 
· If Mr. Hardy would take the table. Bring the microphone close te 
you, Mr. Hardy, and go right ahead. . . 

STATEKERT OF ROBERT HARDY, FORMER FBI INFORMANT 

Mr. HARDY. Mr. Chairman and committee members, my name is 
Robert Hardy. I am 37 years old and I live in Camden, N.,T. I am. 
married and t.he father of four children. I support myself and my fam· 
ily as a general contractor. I have served my country in the U.S .. 
:Marine Corps, and on June 25, 1971, became an FBI informer. 

I am not proud that I was an FBI informer. I am not proud of what 
happened as. a result of my being a?1 infor~er. I only hope an~ pray 
that by commg here today I can right some o~ the wrong that was 
committed. Perhaps we all can learn a lesson from what has happened 
in my case so that it can never happen again. · _ 

On Jun~ 24, 1971, a longtime friend of mine was having dinner nt 
my house. He was upset. He had been activ·e in the'nntiwnr movement 
in our area. He related to. me that a plan to enter the Camden drn ft 
boarcl had been discovered by the FBI and had fallen through. I told 
him that such a plan was senseless, and I discouraged him. from <'On· 
sidering any such action. I was concerned, however, that a group ot 
people, some of whom I had ·known for years and considered good.,. 
]aw·abiding Americans, would consider such action in order to protest 
the war. 

The following day I went to the FBI office in Camden and asked 
them for advice. I told them that I did not wa.nt my friends to go to 
jail. They told me,. at t.hat time~ just to keep them posted on develop-· 
ments. It.heh went to the group of people I have just mentioned and 
in a short time they had taken me into their confidence as a member· 
and fellow sympathizer. \ · . · 

At first the FBI instructed me not to present any new thoughts or 
ideas to the group. However, after a while they encouraged me to sug-
gest to the group the exact illegal activity about which I hnd origi
nally come to them. They told me that all t.hey wanted was enough 
evide.nce of a conspiracy to raid the draft board. They told me that this 
would be a lot better than if some of my friends were charged with 
the actual crime its~lf. I was l!reatl;y co~fused. at ~his time, I?ut l 
tri1sted the FBI and eventually I earned. out their wishes . 
. By mid-July !'had gain~d a strong Jeadership position within the· 

group. I told the FBI, with whom I was.in daily contact at this time,. 
that this was not quite right. I was no lon~r a mere informer, hut was 
now a. promoter or provocateur. They told me to continue. 

If I may interject int.he statement here, the words '"informer" and 
".provocawur" were not in my vocabu]ary at the time. These were· 
words t.hat were put on me by the press and by the FBI after the· 
actual crime had taken place-Or the lireak-in. 
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Int.ho course oft.he next month, upon the instructions of my FBI 
:agents, my leadership role increased to tbe point that it became a"bsur~ 
I was not only encouraging the group to rald the Camden draft board·; 
I was initiatm& all the plans to do so. The way I did this was very 
simple. I prov1cled them with constant moral encouragement. I pro-
vided them with the tools they needed-ladders, ropes, drills, bits, 
h~rilmers, and so forth. I provided them with food to sustain them 
during the course of the preparation. All this was paid by the FBI. 
They paid me also, on a res-ular basis, for my services. 

As a man who had been m the general ('ontracting business most of 
my adult life, I provided invaluable technical assistance to the group. 
Mr. Chairman, you would not belieye what an inept band of bungling· 
burglars these people were. There were about 30 persons in the group. 
It was a loose-kmt, antiwar group composed of college professors, 
clergv, students, nnd concerned citizens. They were dreamers, who 
ta]k()ct a Jot but did nothjng. 

On inst.ructions, I once tried to give them guns, but they refused. 
Mr .• TouNsoN. ~Ir. ChBirman? .. 

. Chairman Puu:~ l\Ir. Johnson. · 
}fr. JonN~oN: l\fay I interrupt at t.his point, because the genf.leman 

says "on instruct.ions," and I believe that m view of the testimony that 
caine from Mr. Adams that that should be more clearly elucidated. 

On instruct.ions from whom i 
~Ir. HARDY. At the t.ime we were having riots in the city of Camden 

and the FBI wns concerned for the safety of their agents, myself and 
the people involved in what became known as the Camden 28. They 
asked me to check to see if they had weapons or a tendency for vio
Jcn.ce and I Qffercd one of their members a gun which I did not have 
and would not have provided to them. It was to check out whether 
t.hev were-

~fr. JouNsoN. You didn't make that clear. You said "on instruc-. 
tions. I once tried to give them guns.'' 

:Mr. HARDY. Yes, my agent that I had be()n in contact with -asked 
me, or suggested that I ask them, if they would need any guns for self 
protect.ion since there was a rioting condition in the city of Camden. 

Chairman PIKE. Go ahead. 
Mr. HA~Y. They were the most nonviolent, well-intentioned peo

ple I e,·cr met in riw life. But. most of them ('Ouldn ~t even tie a knot 
properly. I am not proud to say this, bu~ with respect to breaking into 
the, draft board. I taught them e,reryt.lung t.hey knew. 

Again breaking from the statement., every & draft board -that had 
been broken into within t.he Unit~d Stntes had been broken into from 
the inside. This was the first draft board that. was t.o be broken into 
from the outside. They had no experience in this area. 

I taught them how to cut glass and open windows without making 
any noise. I taught them how to open file cabinets without a key. I 
rented trucks fo-r them. I obtained a floor plan of the draft board 
building for them. I taught them how to climb ladders easily and 
walk on the edge of a roof without fallin~. My neighbors began to 
wonder why I had this crowd of people climbing up the side of my 
house nnd paraclin~ along the edge of my roof every day. I began to 
feel like the Pied Piper. 
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· I had convinced the group to break into the draft board on either
August 21 or August 22. A week before the appointed time I went to 
the FBI numerous times and told them that my job had been aceom
plished. The consJ?iracy had ta.ken place and I wanted it to be stopped .. 
It was not stopped. I was told there were 100 FBI agents in the area 
for the occasion. I protested vigorously that I had been double
crossed. The FBI apologized to me and told me that the new orders 
had con:ie directly from the little White House i_n California. They 
told me it was too late for me to pull out. 

Members of the committee, the rest· is history. In the early hours 
of August 22 a group of people were caught and arrested for breaking 
into the Camden draft board. Violence and lawless conduct by the 
radical left had been averted. The FBI, again, had gotten its man. 
The country could now see positive proof that the admmist.ration was 
correct in warning the country about the threat from the left. -

I will never forget the role I played in this abuse of American jus
tice. I am sure such things have happened before, but I am here to try 
to prevent them from happening agam. 

[Space limitat.ions precluded printing the FBI's 259-page response· 
to the allegnt.ions made by Mr. Hardy during this hearing. The Bu
reau's transmittal memorandum is printed on page 1133 of the ap
pendixes. The response is in the committee files.] 

Chairman PIKE. Thank you very much. 
The committee will stand in recess unt.il 2 this afternoon. 
["Thereupon, at 12 :10 p.m. the committee was recessed, to reconvene 

at 2 p.m. the same day.] 
AFTERNOON SESSION 

Chairman PIKE. The. committee will come to order. 
Because of the time constraints we have, our procedure is going to be· 

to go through the prepared statements of a 11 of t.he remaining wit
nesses-and we have five of them-after which we will go into ques
tions. 

I understand that some of the witnesses do have to leave. We will un
derstand if they really have to go. 

Our first witness wi1l be Ms. Lori Paton, who I understand is not 
a member of the Socialist Workers Party. Please proceed with you_~· 
statement. 

STATEMENT OF LORI PATON, STUDENT, UNIVERSITY OF VIRGINIA 

:Ms. PATON. iiy name is Lori Paton. I am now a sophomore at the-· 
University of Virginia. I am here today to talk with you about some
thing that happened to me when I was a student at West Morris :Mend-
ham Hi~h School in Mendham, N.J. · · 

In February of 1973, I was one of about 25 students enrolled in a 
social studies course cn11ed "Left to Ri~ht.." As the title suggests, this 
course im,.olved the study of the spectrum of the contemporary Ameri
can political scene. For a class assignml'nt, I wrote a letter to what -
I thought to be the Socialist Labor Party, requesting information 
about its programs and policie1,, However, I had inadvertently ad
dressed the letter to the Socialist ,vorkers Party. At that time\ as I 
later learned, the FBI was conducting surveillance of all mail ad-
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dressed to the Social Workers Party.· Thus, unknown to me, the FBI 
acquired my name from the letter I sent and be~an a '1riminal investi
gation to determine if I was engaged in "subversive activities." (I have 
submitted Exhibit "A," the FBI memorarulum directing that inYesti
gation.) The FBI contacted the Morris County Credit Bureau and the 
Police Chief of Chester, N.J., and made inquiries about my family 
and me. The FBI next appeared at my high school and told the prin
cipal that I was under invest.igation because of contact with the 
Socialist ,vorkers Party. After the agent left, my parents and I were 
notified by a school official of the investigation. That was when I first 
became aware that my letter had been intercepted and that I was the 
subject of an FBI investi~tion. My first reaction was anger because 
I had been investigated without my knowledge and I felt that at least 
I should have been contacted by the agent. Shortly after that, our high 
school newspaper learned of "the FBI's investigation and wrote an 
article about it. This public exposure that I was the ·subject of an 
FBI investigation caused me a great deal of embarrassment among 
my fellow students and townspeople. I was subjected to remarks by 
other students and I felt I was en object of ridicule. I was no longer 

-known for myself but instead I became known as a person who was 
investigated by the FBI. I later became notorious among townspeople·, 
many of whom felt that I should not rock the boat by making an issue 
of this incident. 

"When I became awn.re of the investigation, I was conce.rned about 
its possible-effects on ·my career plans. I was approaching my senior 
year in hi~h school and was looking forward to college. My plans were 
to major m Chinese and to find employment in Government service .. 
I Imew that the fact that I had been inve,stigated by the FBI might 
adversely aft'ect my career plans_,. J?articularly if I wanted work for the
Government. I found this possibility very distressing. 

Because of the above concerns, my teacher in the "Left to Right" 
course, Mr. Gabrielson, suggested that we ask the ACLU for advice. 
My parents said that they would support me in anything I did so Mr. 
Gabrielson contacted the ACLU. At that time, I wanted to find out 
what was in my file and whether it could have an effect on _rny later 
life. My lawyer, Prof. Frank Askin of Rut.gers Law School, who is 
with me today, sent a letter to the FBI asking why th~y h~d investi
gated me and if there were any FBI files concerning me. I was shocked 
when FBI Director LaP,rade wrote back denying that I had been 
the subject of an investigation. (I attach as Exhibit "B" Director 
LaPrade's reply letter.) 

[Commit.tee note.-The references to "Director LaPrade" are in 
error. Mr. LaPrade was the special agent in charge of the Bureau's 
Newark, N.J., office.1 

Ms. PATON. I realized that the FBI's denial was false because I 
obviously had been investigated. At this point I was very upset over 
the conduct of th~ FBI. I was initially surprised to find that I had 
been the subject of an FBI investigation hut I found it even more 
incredible that a rer.resentative of my Government would lie to me in 
this war,. The possibility_ that I had an FBI file and my disillusion
ment with the Government's conduct led me to bring a Ia wsuit seeking 
expungement of my file and damages for the violation of m:v con
stitutional rights. That suit is still-pending. The U.S. Court of Ap-



1054 

peals for the Third Circuit ruled recentl~ that I was entitled to sue 
the FBI agents involved for damages and injunctive relief. 

[·Exhibits "A 1' and "B" are print.eel on pages 1201-1202, and the 
FBI's response to allegations made by l{s. Paton on pages 1123-1127, 
of the appendixes.] 

Chairman PIKE. Thank you very much, Lori. __ 
The next witness will be Mr. Peter Camejo, who, as I understand it, __ 

is a member of the Socialist Workers Party. I would like to make it 
very clear at this point that nobody on this committee has asked, nor 
do they intend to ask, any questions that sound like "Are you now or 
11a ,·e you ever been a member of " 

Please proceed. 

STATEMENT OF PETE CAM'.ElO, REPRESENTATIVE OF THE 
SOCIALIST WORKERS PARTY 

)Ir. CAMEJO. I am now and I have been. . 
liy name is Peter Camejo. As the Presidential candidate of the 

Socialist Workers Party, I would like to thank the committee for this 
opportunity to testify. I realize that you disagree with many of my 
yiews. Until today, the investigations of FBI and CIA activities have 
not given those of us who have been the victims of these agencies an 
opportunity to be heard. Of course, there are many other victims of 
these FBI and CIA activities in addition to the S'\VP. __ 

Because the FBI spends so much time and monev trying to disn1pt 
the SWP, I think it's important that I expla.iq briefly exactly who we 
·nre and what we stand for. 

"'e believe that this society needs to be recognized on the basis of 
production for human needs, not for private profit. We think that a 
political party based on the working class is needed. That is why we are 
·Offering candidates in the 1976 elections . 
. Both by vote and the number of States for which we have gained 
ballot stat.us in recent years .. we are the fourth lar~est political party 
in the United States-after the Democratic, Republican, and American 
Independent Parties. In 1974 our vote rose to 440,000 in just 10 States. 
In 1976 we hope to be on the ballot in 30 to 40 States. ·· 
· On many issues our views are shared by many, if not most, Ameri
cans. These are iF.Sues such as the right of every worker to a job, the 
right of blacks to attend desegregated schools, the importance of 
or11anizin~ massive support for the equal rights amendment for 
women, and opposition t-0 sending American soldiers to prop up 
reactionary go.vernments around the world. 

On the question of establishing socialism, however, we are in a 
minority. Our goal is to win a majority to our point of view. 

We run in elections to explain our·ideas and win support for our 
prol,ll'am. In addition, our members participate in or~ization demon
fitrations, such as the large peaceful antiwar mai:ches that helped 
force an end to the Vietnam war. Many of our members are active in 
the labor movement and the stn1ggle to desegre~ate the schools. We 
hold public meetinP. and distribute leaflets, books. and newspapers. 

These are all activities nrotected by the Bi11 of Rights. . . 
. The Socialist '\Vorkers Party doesn't advocate or engaae m violent 

- -0r illegal activity. The FBI has never produced any evidence to the 

' 
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cont~ry. B~t, in spite of that, they ~dmit. that ~b~y began wire
tappmg us .m 1945. They've bur~la.r1zed us, mvest1gafoo us, bugged 
onr offices, covered our mail, visited our members, · gotten them fired 
from jobs, harassed our election cam~igns and get_terally made ef-

. forts to prevent us frt>tn getting a hearil:lg for our views. 
Ji3ut since th~ exposure of the illega~ and unconstit~tioral, .FBI 

Caintelpro tactics, th~ FBI has been trpng to fool the pubhc with a 
claim that it· stopped disrupting political activities back in April 
· 1971. But we know that's not the CMS. I'm turning over to the com-
· mittee a list of some 225 incidents of ·FBI harassment that have 
taken place since April 1971. Theae include FBI visits to landlords, 

-- e:r_nployers, and parents ol members·and supporters of my party, and 
v1S1ts to members and sup~rters themselves . 

. Two of the witnesses with me, Kathy Sledge and Lori Paton will 
describe two incidents'f.rom that list of 225. 

[The· list referred to, provided by the Political Rights Defense Fund 
and dated Novemoor 18, 1975, and related a&davits of Matilde Zim
merman and:. Bruce L. Bloy are printed on pages 1171-1200 of the 
appendixes~] .. 

Mr. CAMEJO. In the FBl's view, the SWP continues to be a legiti
mate target for disruption. They have been attempting it for decades 
and they are continuingit right now. 

In their public explanations, sometimes they say this is because we 
are terrorists, or because we are subversives, or because we advocate 
violence. I would like to I'(i;Spond to these charges. 

·First, the FBI itself has provided us with proof that their charies .. 
are false. Let's look at the record. The FBI admits it began wiretappmg 
onr party in 1945. Since then the FBI has not brought a single in
dict.ment ~ains~ a single. memb~r of the swr. Not _one ~n'dictment 
agamst a smgle member m 30 years of the tightest 1magmable sur-
veillance. · 

As was pointed out earlier today, the Democratic and Republican 
--Parties, on the other hand, cannot point to such a record. 

Second, I calLy:our attention to the-1961 FBI memorandum that 
launched the SWP disruption program. Here they give the FBI's 
real reason for this war of disruption. This document, which was 

-·never intended for public view, stands in sharp contrast to their 
public charges of violent and illegal acts. I was astonished this 
morning that the FBI failed to malce a single reference to the Coin
telnro program in their statements. 

The memo said : 
The SWP has • • • been openly espousing its line • • • through running 

candidates for public office and strongly directing and/or supporting such 
causes as Castro's Ouba and Integration problem arising tn the South. 

They don't charge us with violence, not assassinations, not .... kid
napJ?ing. Our crimes, to the FBI, were running candidates supfort.ing 
the figlit against seg!egation, and opposing this Governments crim-
inal attempts to overthrow the Castro regime. . 

Wh!lt about the public char~ thn.t the FBI makes W Is t.he s,vp 
terronst 9 Absolutely not. We oolieve, as Marxists have alwa,ys be
lieved, that the philosophy and methods of terrorism are damagin,r to 
the workers' mo,;ement. We believe that society can only be changed 
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through the efforts of millions, through broad social forces represent
ing the overwhelming majority, not through acts of terror. 

Advocacy of terrorism is incompatible with membership in the 
S'lVP. And, I repeat, no evidence has ever been :produced by the Gov
ernment that the s,vP advocates or engages m terrorism or other-
ilJ~gal acts of violence. 

To take up another charge: Is the s,vP run by a foreign power 
or organization¥ No. We are internationalists. ,v e work for the re
lease of political prisoners in Chile, in Spain, in the Soviet Union 

. and in China. ,v e are opposed to totalitarianism everywhere in the 

. world, whether in the U.S.S.R. or in Spain. ,ve meet with Socialists 
from other countries to exchange ideas and to discuss major world po-
litical developments. But these are not illej?al acts. ~--

,v e m~intain a relat.i.ons~ip of fraternal ~olidarity wit.h the ~ourth 
Internat.Ional. Does tlus violate the Voorhis AcU ·No. '\Ve decide on 
,our own policies and principles through our own conventions and 
~lected bodies. And although we strongly disagree with the Voorhis 

. Act, since it was passed in 1940 we have not-been affiliated to the Fourth 
International. No Government agency has ever produced any evidence 
tot.he contrary. 

In a recent editorial condemning the continuing FBI harassme.nt of 
the S()('ialist Workers Party, the New York Times pointed out that 
"the s,vP is a legal American political organization." 

The FBI has no evidence to dispute that,. ,vhat they are trying to 
do is to effectively O\ltl~w our ideas. In their defense against. oi1r suit, 
-in place of evidence of illegal SWP activity they are reduced to quot
in~ from books written by !{arx and Lenin. 

The notion that some ideas are "subversive" is dangerous for ev
eryone who may disagree with an administration in power. If it can 
be applied to our ideas today, it will be applied to others tomorrow. 

Of course, it is already clear that many dissenting groups other 
than s,vP have been the targets of FBI harassment and attempted 
disruption, especially black individuals and or~anizations. To help 
force an end to all political spying, the Socialist ,v orkers Party plans 
to continue with its landmark suit against the FBI, CIA and similar 
agencies. -

In our opinion, only a tiny corner has been lifted on the shroud of 
secrecy behind which the FBI, CIA and other secret police agencies 

. operate. Ending this secrecy would be a big step in the direction of 
bringing their crimes to a halt. · ----

The American people need and deserve all the facts about the past 
and present secret-police operations carried ont behind their backs. 
I hope this committee will help bring tl1e full truth t-0 light and take 
steps to bring about the full disclosure of the secret files on the FBI 
and CIA crimes. Only such steps can give the American peol)le the 
facts necessary to decide the important issues posed by the actions of 
the FBI and CIA. 

Thank :vou, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like, with the permission of Chairman Pike, to respond 

extremely briefly to the one contention made hf the IfB! against us 
tioday. They admitted an~ conceded, and I thmk this 1s extremely 

..._ 
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im·portant 1 that we have not engaized in any ilJegal activity. They 
have admitted that we are not aavocating violance. Instead they 
presented the "ripe" theory. That is that although we do not do so now, 
at some later date when things are ripe-you might call it th~ "rotten
ripe theory"-we will turn rotten and then engag~ ~n iJ1egal acts and 
violence. The. FBI probaply knows what_ our pos1t1on 1s better than 
anyone else in this room because they are present in our organization. 
They have sent informers and agent-provocateurs for decades. They 
know vecy well that our goal is to try to win the majority of the Amer
ican people to establish some basic change. That is what the Declara
tion of Independence says we have a right to do. 

The American people have the right to alter the Go,Ternment, the 
economy or anything else they want to do. It is up to th~m to do 
that. ·"\,Ve don't believe a.ny such social change can come about unless 
:we win the majority. After we win the majority, we do not intend 
to use violence or carry out illegal aetivities. AH we state is 'tha~ the 
majori·ty has a right to carry out its activities. That is what we mea11 
by revolution-the right of the American people to make basic changes, 
.as we did in 1776 and as we did in 1861. 

'\Vhen a majority in.this country agreed with our views on Vietnam 
during the antiwar movement, did tlie SWP engage in illegal activi
ties! On the contrary; the FBI knows we continued to advocate only 
legal and peaceful means to get the policies of the United States 
altered. 
· Now, I do believe that this ripe theory, however, does apply to 
the FBI. When they found i•t ripe, they did engage in illegal activi
ties and when they see the moment is ripe, they are willing to carry 
out illegal acts, including violence. That has been .the case n.lso for 
other agencies. I wonder .when I listen to them here. They say tlwy 
must continue to have informail'ts in our party. Are th.ey waiting for 
the moment when--i,t will be ripe, when the majority of the American 
people turn to our position and they, the FBI, will ·turn to violence f 
·,v cnvill certainly not. Our J??Sition is well established in over 30 yea rs 
in action and by endless evidence before you and by their own nclmis
sion. ,vhat more can be asked than ,that we be treated like anv ot.her 
party and that ·the "\Vatergating of my campaign and other activities 
be ended and the illegal activities of the FBI and CIA be brought to 
light. 

Thank you. 
·. [The FBI's response to· tbe allegations made by ~fr. Camejo dnr· 

'ing this hearing is printed on pages 1137-1144 of the appendixes.] 
. Chairman PIKE. The House is currently undert.akmg a vote. The 
c<;>nunittee will stand in recess until 20 minutes before 3, at which 
time we w.ill resume. 
·. [Brief recess.] - . 
. !fr. STANTON [presiding]. The Select Committee on Intelligence is 

.now reconvened. 
. lVe will continue the testimony. 

A.t. this time we would lik~ tp hear from Kathy Slcd~e-Lovgren, 
-who 1s a member of the Soc1a.hst Workers Party and who has also 
heen t.he subject of an investigation. 
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STATE:MEBT OF KATHY SLEDGE-LOVGBE'N, KEQ~ OF THE 
SOCIALIST WORltERS PARTY 

)Is. SLEOOE-LovoREN. ·}ly name is Kathy Sledge-Lovgren. I was 
born in Spokane, and after attending high school there, graduated 
from the University of ,\"ashington in 1973 with a degree in zoology. 
I am_ employed by the Veterans' Administration Hospital in cn.rdi· 
ological research as a surgical technician. 

I first became ae<tuaintecl with, and: later joined, t.he Young Socialist 
Alliance while at the University of Washington, because I, like many 
other Americans a;t the time, was very much agai11st the war in Viet
na~. f feJt the YS~ was a~ or~a~iz~tion ~ could agree with: Other 
orgamzat1ons were mvolved m c1v1l d1sobed1ence and acts of violence, 
like ''trashing"-a term meaning throwing rocks and breaking win-

-- , dows, et cetera-· which I did not then: and do not now agree with. 
Neither, incidentally, does ·the s"rp. 

Alsc>1 the .YSA and- SWP were orga.nizfttions respected for their 
unyield.ing d~mand to keep antiwar del!lonstrations peacefu~ and le~J. 
Accordmgly.J. th~y were able t<? ~~gamze large demonstrations which 
were-·~n· ESttective and ~aw ab1dmg. . 

In 1974; a number of things happened to me as n. result of an mte,nse 
FBI investigation of me, allegedly for a job clearance. First. I re
ceiV'ed a detailed letter from· the Civil Service Commission askinp; me 
to answer questions about my political views and associations, about 
my marital status, and whether or not I was still married to one 
person while living with another. 

I was shocked, and u~et, over the extent to which the FBI had gone 
to find out if I was smtable to perform dog surgery. My job was to 
assist doctors in medical research by doing the surgical preparations 
on animals-not a job warranting security precautions. 

My s~pervisors were. -concernea. ~ause, to their know ledge, no 
similar FBI investigation had ever been undertaken regarding an 
employee of the research staff. -

Second, the FBI came to my work unit, called in my fellow workers 
(one at a time)J and asked questions about my loyalt! to the Govern
ment, whether 1 advocated the violent overthrow of the Government, 
if I was a Communist, and whether or not I had tried to sell or hand 
out subversive literature. My coworkers were upset that they had been 
brought into the mat.ter at all. · · 

My bo~, Dr. Tremnnn, was outraged and disgusted with the FBI . 
for this disruption. Not only had they causoo me a lot of worry and 
fear for my job, but they also managed to anger my chief supervisor, 
because they had ordered individuals in m:v work unit to come up and 
answer questions without first informing t'he Dire-ctor of the hospital. 

Third, the FBI questioned all of the tenants in the apartment com
plex I was managing at the time, asking them if I had had meetings 
there, or if they had noticed people. coming and going, and whnt my 
political views were. They also questioned tenants about who l was 
living with. 

My best personal woman -friend was called down to an FBI offico 
to answer questions. So, too, wns-my former boss, who was then living 
in Chicago. Both were angered by tlie intrusion. · 
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Worst of all, the FBI embarrassed my family_ in Spokane. My father 
is a well·res~ted and conservative doetor. They came to his office 
and questioned him abo'1t m:y: political ideas and associations. He be
came ~ly worried about the effect on his practice and reputation. 

They questioned my mother at home, extensivelI .. As a result, she 
almost hq.d a nervous breakdown. Both my pa.rents begged me to quit 
the organization. They fea.red that I would lose my job. 

Until then, my family and I had managed to avoid talking about 
mv ].><>litics, and maintain a close-knit relatiouship, including my \tnclc (a circuit court judge of the fifth district). ,ve did so-t.hat is, until 
the FBI caused a breach, which only now is beginning to heal. 

Some time after I answered the questions int.he Civil Service Com
mission letter, I found out that my case had been dropped, at least 
for the time bei!}g. Since then, as I have continued to work at the 
vete.rans hospital, I have received two promotions. I believe I am 
considered to be an excellent employee by the management. 

I have no police record. I have-never committed a crime or any act 
of violence. I keep my political ideas to myself when with my fellow 
employees, who have recently honored me by electing me to be their 
shop steward for the AIJierican Federation of Government Employees. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you very much for allowing me 
to come here and h~aring what I have to say. 

[The FBI's response to the allegations made by }Is. Sledge-Lovgren 
during this hearing is printed on pages 1145-1147 of the appendixes.] 

Mr. 8TAN1'0N, Thank you, Kathy. ,ve deeply appreciate your testi-
~~ -

The next witness will be Robert Silverman, a former emplover of 
a Socialist Workers Party member who was investigated by the FBI. 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT GEORGE SILVERMAN, PRESIDENT, PEER 
ENTER~RISES, LTD. 

. Mr. SILVERMAN. )fr. Ch.airman, members of· the committee, my name 
is Robert Georjle Silverman, l?~esident of Peer Enterprises, Ltd. This 
is my best recollection of a visit to my offices at Peer Enterprises, I..td., 
during the fall of 1972 by two men who identified themselves as agent.a 
oft.he FBI. 

I was called in our sb,th floor production office on that day, nnd 
told the two agents were present and wishod to inquire about an em
ployee. After they produced FBI identification for my father ttnd 
me, t.hey inquired about Bruce Bloy-and I believe one other em-

. ployee·. I wanted to know the purpose of their inquiry; their response 
was vague. They asked what kind of ·employee Bruce was, and after 
I again asked what the investigation was all about, indicated that 
Bruce-and this other employee-were members of a political party 
thP. FBI was inte.rested in. 

lfy father at this point wanted to know if this meant that his em
ployees were members of the Communist Party, that they were "reds." 
One of the agents responded by saying he couldn't go "into that. My 
father reacted by expressing his desire to fire both of these people. 

By now ·the ~xchange between my father and one of the FBI agents 
had become heated. I interrupted, said that I thought my father was 
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not thinking clearly, that there would be no firings that day 1 and that 
I deeply resented the impression that the agents were creatmg about 
Bloy and our other employee by refusing to answer our questions 
while at the same time indicating by inference that the investigation 
}1ad to do with their political affiliations. Clearly, any reasonable per-

. -- ~ ... J;on would conclude that there must be something unacceptable, un
desirable, or illega] about my employees' conduct. 

~ ~ I told the FBI agents that these employees were desirable ones from 
......,.. my standpoint, that they had never ~ven me c.ause to believe other· 

wise, and that until such time as they did, Bruce and the other person 
could remain with my company. 

I said further.that~ ns an employer, I had no interest. in .the politi~al 
b£'1iefs of my employC'es, and felt that the FBI had no right to ra1so 
such things at an individual's place of employment. 

-' 

However regrettable my father's response to these FBI questions, it 
i~ exactly the sort of response that can be ex~ted from emplo~"ers 
approached in this manner by FBI agents-and I told the agents as 

' niuch. · 
I would characterize the approach of the ~'!_gents as presi1mptive, m1s

terious, and in this instance aggre.ssive. What was most clistressmg 
to me was the. :presumption on the agents' part that we would neces-
snrily share their point of view. . 

I would like to be specific with respect to Bruce Bloy and thA other 
employee-who remains nameless out of respect for her privacy. Mav 
I stat(\. emphatically that I viewed them both as desiralile employ~s 
with good work habit.s, ancl I would be pleased to reemplov th<'m at 
any time. It is in my view something more than regrettable that these 
two people should be subjected to such embarrassment, for what third 
parties suspect they might do, rather than who.t they have actuaUy 
done. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[An affidavit sworn to by Bruce L. Bloy is printed on pages 1198-

1200 of the appendixes. The FBl's response to the allegations made by 
Mr. Silverman during this hearing 1s printed on page 1148 of the 
appendixes.] 

Mr. STANTON. Thank you, Mr. Silverman. . 
The next witness we will have testimony from is Marcus Raskin,. -

codirector of the Institute for Policy Studies, which has been the sub
ject. of a 51,h-year FBI investigation. 

Mr. Raskin. 

STATEMENT OF MARCUS G. RASKI1', CODIBEC'l'OR, THE IllSTITUTE~ 
FOR POLICY STUDIES . 

Mr. R.ASKIN. I count it as a distinct privilege to appear before you 
today and to answer any questions which will help you in your difficult· 
and important task. 

My name is Marcus G. Raskin. I am codirector of the Institut~ fot
Policy Studies in "\Vashington, D.C. I am a graduate of the University 
of Chica~o and its 111,w school. I have served in the U.S. Government ... 
for 5 years as an adviser to a group of Congressmen and then as a 
memh(lr of the special staff of the National Security Council underL 
President Kennedy. I also served as a member of the Presidential 
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Panel on Educational Research and Developl)lent and as an education 
adviser in the Bureau of the Budget. I have written half a dozen 
books in the area of foreign and national security policy, political 
philosophy and politics, as well as numerous articles which have 
appeared m scholarly journals, newspapers, and magazines. 

Since 1968 I have served asthe codirector of the Institute for Policv 
Studies with Richard .J. Barnet, a leading scholar in foreign ancf 
economic affairs. In 1963 the Institute for Policy Studies was estab
lished a~_ an independent center of research nnd education in public -· 
policy. Its mandate was to pursttll inquiry and truth about those matters 
which were central to a free and democratic society. The institute grew 
out of a belief that the great universities were too closely identified 
with ongoing policies of the Federal Government in the nren of pulilic 
policy. " 7e believed that it was necessary to develop an institution 
which would be financially independent of the Government. Conse
quently, the institute does nc~t.accept Government contracts and grants. 
lVe also believe that the major questions of our time are moral and 
political onlls. Those of us who were in tlrn Government found that the 
fundamental questions about policies were virtually never asked. Tims, 
moral questions, or e,·en questions about consequences, were almost 
never addressed. The emphasis was on "getting it done'' without much 
concern with what the "it" was. I might. add that this unwillingness in 
government, difficult in all cases, to ask fundamental moral and politi
cal questions, culminated in the Nixon period of 1iovernment, although 
as you are aware, the seeds of the Nixon era have been present in 
American government for many years. 

Since 1963, fellows of the institute have published books, studies, 
reports, and articles on a wide variety of issues and questions. These 
studies include anulysis of the university system, the media, health 
care, the defense system, military budget, education, multinational 
corporations, politic.al theory, problems of economics, bureaucratic·· 
accountability, problems of reli~ion, the neighborhood, as well as 
worker dissatisfaction and partimpation in the decisions of the work 
place. Books by institute fellows are used in many universities. As you 
might ha.ve gu~d from the subject matter considered, institute fel
lows have been trained in various disciplines. They have received their 

- degrees in law, economics, physics, psychology, sociology, history, and 
political science. lVe have also been fortunate in developing a i>h. D. 
program in conjunction with the Union Graduate School. Seminars 
and task force discussions are held at the institute. Membership in such 
study groups usually includes members from the Government, t.l1e 
Congress, educators from universit.ies, people from the different citi
zen~s movements which developed over the last decade, and felJows of 
the institute. These sessions are open and informal, indeed too infonnal, 
as recent revelations sugge~t. In this rE'e;ard, institute fellows soo them
selves as practicing pubhc scholarship. They are "scholnrs of the 
people," available to any and all for discussion. They are not on con
tract to any group or corporation. In this basic sense thev are inde
pendent of party. From time to time~ following the principles of the 
best social science, the institute has undertaken certain social inventions 
and projects. For example, we have bllgun and studied such social 
inventions as minischools, new towns for people leaving agricultural 
life as tenant farm('rs, neighborhood science_Jaboratories, and com-
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munity technolQgy labs. ,v e have helped communities begin neighbor: 
hood governments. Recently we have initiated a clearinghouse of pol· 
icy alternatives for people interested in local and State gQvernments. 

·nuring this last 13-year period where so many values have been 
questioned, and where authority has been seen to be unwise and in
sensitive, ~ple have reacted tnrough the development of moYements 
which they hoped would make real the ideals of Americtm civilization. 
Movements concerning civil rights, worker participation, ecology, 
antiwar, consumerism, and women's liberation shaped and reflected a 
new consciousness on American life. These impulses set the terms 
of what equality, freedom, and democracy should be. 

,v e at the institute attempted to relate our intellectual studies to 
this new consciousness. One reason wns that people at the institute 
believe that there was a congruence of the high ideals of these move
ments to those qualities necessary to make this society a decent and 
humane one. This point of view was not shared by the various po1ice -
and inte}Jigence agencies of the Government who feared public scholar
ship and the kind of scholarship which gave information to anyone 
who cared to listen or read. For our troubles we have found ourselves 
harassed, bugged, tailed, broken into, eavesdropped, wiretapped" and 
bur~larized. We know the following, but I am sure that now you know 
much more. 

Every a,zen(W which hns resnonded to FOIA requests-the FRI, 
the CIA, the Office of Naval Intelligence~ Army Intelligence-has 
indicated that they have files on IPS and its fellows. 

Reliable testimony indicated that : 
(1) The ''special services" sg_nad of IRS, the Service's political 

"hit" sq_uad, collected informat.ion in IPS in a special room of 
the IRS. The JPS tax status underwent special audit for about 6 
years. A spurious challenge to this status was finally made ; it 
was overruled upon appeal within the IRS in 1974, as the 1Vater
gate scandal began to unravel the Nixon administration's plans 
to quash domestic discussion. 

(2) The -FBI targeted informers to infiltrate and report upon, 
IPS meetings and seminars. Informers also attempted to J?ain 
empfoyment at IPS, but without succ~. The Bureau also rifled 

· IPS garbage, reviewing papers involved, reconstructing type
writer tapes which were thrown out, and presumably dispensing 
with the coffee grounds, tissue papers, paper toweis, and other 
,rarbage generally thrown out each da·v. The Bureau files on the 
institute and its fellows run to several feet of papers already, and 
only the barest minimum have been revealed. 

(3) JPS .fellows were tar~ets of the Boston ,rrancl jury in
vestigation of the Pentagon Paper, nn investigation which never 
re.suited in indictments. Several hnd subpenas issued against 
t.hem, but these were dropped rather than reveal tapes of con ver
sations which had been overheard on wa.rrantles.CJ wiretaps. 

· ( 4) It is clear that IPS fellows have had their conversations 
interC'epted by many warrantless wiretans, althoutzh it is not ·vet 
known on whom the taps were placed. It is clear that the JPS files 
were created by each of the Federal agencies: the CIA, the FBI, 
the Office of Naval Intelligence, military intelligence agencies in 
general. It is not known if IPS or its fellows were targets of the 
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: · ~oial "f'!&tCh l!sts'" which were di~tributed to vatious. ip.telJ.igenie 
- ·: ·e:.g~n;ctEf8L1~o~udmg NSA, the ~I1 Cl~; IBS1 a~d-militia;ry ~tel·.: 

·· ·. h~n~ ~1t· -woilfd, be·. surprjsmg :if 1t were not. -The··mst1tµtef'. 
_ R"-t~h,rd Barnet,··and:1 weWlni-P.resi~t Nix<>n'senemies.list. And 
· · va¥tUr,m: IP8'1,rustees were given special auditin~ treatment .. ·. · 
·. (B) 'A$ it Ferletal attention were not sufflcient 1 IPS came to the-

~· attention of the District of Columbia ~lice and their political , 
~ . int~lligence u11it. rhe Djstrfot af· ~lumbia, polibe · employ'e'd tlte 

UIYM itifurm-~r:ased by the FBI:agil,mst IPS, and perhaps sevetnl 
others. Several mysterious break~ins took plaoo at IPS ()ver· -·a 

Ti:;8~l:.f ~i:_· the state .~· ~~ver very COmfo~ble witlt ~pen 
scholarship and with the willingness to pursue questions whose answers '. 
may not serve flt~ st.uttts qua. This probl~m is· one which goes.·with the 
~~rtifofy · !ot th8 ptrbl!c ~holar; the scholar ~or the people.. Ideas ate 
indeed· l:rightening th1~gs. They cannot be seen, but they can be felt, · 
they t'ep~nt the accu'nlulated -wisddrn ·of people, and yet they seem 
ivory towered and rem~te; they challen~ the status qut> and undermine· 
the -~'ff'4tfff11 but t.hEJf ·~un be· tested and- ev~luat~d publicly and 
honestl:r. ,This can be done through ,d.ebate no~ thr<?ugh wire?tpping \ 
!* butg)ary.· It c«11: ~ _ do'tl~ not ~hroug~ ln1priso~me11t.,. in~t(?llllE:nt, 
11!1pugmng the-.pattlotlsttt or honesty 6f anothet pers:on; but by s~atm_g 
directly one's_ mterests, a4rgrttnents attd '. purposes. The·· valu~ of this 

· hattring'i~'thatHt win encotttag(S the poli~.agencies to tMnk again aboi1t 
who they. a't6 ~ltd ,vhat t~ey ~i'\'e. It m_1ght ete~_ e~~onrage th~m ti<> 
come to cl~s~~ss~~n~ .of the mstitu~ not as spies, ~neaks, and mfor~ers, 
ht'lt as pll.rt1t1pants 1rho lire bp§tt to· having their dearest assumptl'ons 
challe~ged. ~-~ . . . . . 

1 
-- • • 

· ['tht :it:1i1's t'es_P.~mse td t~e ·8(11~gations, made by: Mr~· Raskin during 
this headng_is pt:ltifOO dtl. p~o'es 114~:-1150 <il the apP.~ttdixes.] .- · . 1 

l!t'.1 ~r:<j'WN~ 1'hB:ttk yQµ,, Mt~ Ras~in'. I dJn. d~hg1ited to have your 
tastnnl11(y, and my· -~~ll~!gw~,: Con~~tnan..J)ellums; is delighted to· 
welcont6 yatt 1'8 4'. ~ember of-P·tM'ident Nixon's eneffij' list, on which 
he is happy tu joi~ l40'tl.. w~ lt6Uld Wte at thts time for Mr. Murtagh 
and Mr. H•ttly to pun dhalrs up to the table. · - ·· . . 

--- ,v e will begin the questioning of members of the panel. Any mem_ber 
~vno w~n~s. to question any p~rticular p~rson who has testified can do 
1t now. ·. --

.Mr. AfoCLORY. I .don't WL~}lt to get the answer right now, but the 1ast· 
.-, witness, lfr. Raskin, ment.ioned wiretaps artd unlawful acts and so· 
"- forth in a. very general way. 

'\'.\Te a~ investigating the FBI today, and, at an appropriate time, I 
W!>l~}d hke you to deline.at~ _th_e precise tjme an~ p]~ce _that u~J.ti~f\11 
wiretaps we~ P.laced on you and any niembers 9f your orgamzatlon, 
~r any other 1llegal acts which they engaged in which we could 
1 n vest1~ate. · 

· lfio. STANTON. Fine;· :Mr. Raskin~ do ) 1ou if ant to respond,
lfr. RAEtkiN. Mr. Congressman, may I·submi~ the file t9 you¥ 
Mr. McCwnY. Yes; tliat is wh11t I want'you to do. · · -
Mr._ RASKIN.-I don't-ha-re· it \ti.tl'I th.~, hut I will submit it. 

- fMr. Raskin subseqnentl:t advised the-committee that the requested 
infottnat.ion ~sunder ptotective order.]· · - . · _ 

68-18$...r.7~9 . 
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Mr. l!cCwa~. ·y want t;o ask Mr. Murtaah: You mentioned Wllawful 
wire~a_ps, ·~Jia.lly a wiret~p on ~artin Luther. Ki.ng. As a matter of 
fact, that was a wiretap ·which was ~laced on· Martm =Luther Kmg by 
direct authority of Attorney General ·Robert-Kennedy, waa it·not¥ 

Mr. MURTA<m. As I understand· it-:-1 guess you have been through 
- this· before-I said, "of questionable legality," and l am not con-

cemed..:.-- · · ·: · · 
Mr. McCLORY~ Just answer the question. · · · · ' ~ 
Mr. STANTON. Do you know who plaood the wiretap or authorized it 1 
Mr. MlJRTAoH. No; I don't know who authorized it. 
Mr. STANTON. That answers the question. · . . 
Mr. MURTAGH.· May I make a correction-in my ·original statement, 

}Ir. Chairman t 
-Mr. STANTON.We would be happy to have any corrections._ 
Mr.··MURTAOH. This is just a short correction and will only take a 

minute .• I said that I had known thousands of ~nts·who·had resigned 
in disgust, and I gµess that-would be incorrect; I probably have known . 
hundreds who did. : 

Mr. MoCLORY. Would you give us the names of lS or 10 you can think 
oft - · · · · . 

. }fr. MURTAGH. _No, sir; I .couldn't give you the .names of 5 or 10 
agents. I don't recall names that rapidly. I think I could-- ·. 

Mr. MoCLORY. Do you know the names of 10 9 · · 
Mr. MURTAGH. Yes; I could go back and review .them. If the Bureau 

would want to ~ve me a list of the agents that w~nt through the offices 
I was in .. I could pick out many. · · · · -

· Mr. MoCLORY. If you will get 10 for me, I would like to have the 
names. 

[By letter of November 21 .. 1975. Mr. Murtagh provided the infor
mation requested by-Mr. McClory. It is in the committee files.] ·. 

Mr. MoCLORY. Every former FBI airent I ha\t'e met until you cam& 
a.lonll.was very proud ·of his service in the FBI; felt a sense of loyalty, 
and didn't feel any need to breach such loyalty as you have today. 

Mr. MURTAGH. You and I are talkin~ to different agents. 
Mr. STANTON. Mr. McClory, I don't think you ought to characterize.· 

the :witn~~ oostimony. 
Please continue. 
Mr. lfoCr.oRY. I want to ask Mr. Cameio: From lQRS,. J t.hink it was, 

until 1940, the Socialist Workers Part.y did-ori~inallv did-advocate 
the overthrow of the Government by force of violence;· did it not I · 

Mr. CAMRJO. No; it did not.. 
]\fr. McCLORY. It nevPr did¥ 
~Ir. CAMEJO. Never did. 
Mr. MoCLORY. Are vou talkinll about "never" since you became aflUi.-

atpcl wit.h it or "never" in its history¥ · . · : · · 
Mr. CAMFATO. Never in its history. , 
llr. McCLORY. Now, when you. talk about. t.hat, you want· to assert 

rights such as those that were exercised in 1176 and 1861. ·Those were 
violent revolutions~ were thev not 9 ·. · . . · · · · · 

· Mr. CAMEJO. In '1776 the American people chose to have·no taxation 
without repr~ntation; they wanted. a· renublic: they wanted a: democ
ra<'v: and there was a. tyranny that would not a11ow them to· have that. 

I don't know if you are acquainted with this type of· history, b11t 
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there WMI a: revolution. at that 'time ·whic11 ·m~ Ahierlca~s ~pported. 
The entire Nation is celebrating.it·next year. You might have heard 
of that. . 

Mr. McCLoRY, Was it a violent revolution I 
Mr. CAMEJO. Yes, it was quite violent · · 
Mr. Mp(Jw~Y. Is that the kind :you advocate n.ow ¥ 
Mr. C.i\HEJO. I support the revolution·of 1776. - . · 
Mr! <~cC~RY~ Is.that tll,e ki~d yQu.advocate ~ow 9 . . . 
Mr; CAHEJo. No; I do~'t thmk we need to repeat that revolution. We 

ar~ ln.d~pendent from Englan4 now, so lt is· µnneceseary w try that one 
a~in. It would be rather foolish. · · . . . 

Mr. McCLORY, !fr~ :Murtagh, in addition to the wiretap that you say 
w~ ·illegal, will you give me the-- .. ! 

Mr. l\luirrAoH. Co~man, I did not say the wiretap was illegaJ. 
. Mr .. l\foCLORY. You used the expression "lllegal activity" through-

out your testimony. I want to know what it was. , . -
l\lr. MURTAGH. The illegal activity consisted of a series of things--
Mr. McCLORY •. l .w~nt you to delineate them. · .. , 
l\fr. l\1uRT~oH. If you will give me_ an opportunity, I will answer 

them. . . 
}Jr .. McCLORY, We. w-0n't,have time today,.because.I am sure there 

are too ~llPY. you will want to. delineate. l want you to furnish the 
committee ·with a complete list of all the .. ille~.1 activities you were 
called on. tQ perform when you were in the FBI. . 

l\{y time is up. That is why I am asking you to submit it. So if you 
~ill do that, I woul<!'appreciate i~. · . . . 

·· l\fr. MURTAGH. All right, l\Ir. McClory, let me tell you this. I wi1l 
noi ~-hef~-~ubmit jt fort.his reason: I have been through this thing. 
Mv wife has boon suffering- · . . . · · · 

Mr. l\foCLOnY. I just want- . 
l\fr. lf URTAOR. Can I make my statement or not t 
· Mr. McCLORY, You are not responding to my question any more than 

Mr. Camejo responded. I want answers to quest.ions. I don't want 
· speeches and performances here. This isn't a spectacle. It is an investi
gation, and you are refusing to respond to my quest.ion when you re
fuse· to turn over in delineated form the illegal activitiE!S which you 
referred to in a ~neral way in your statement. · 

)fr. ST~~T'.I'O.!f. ~ think .we will gi_v;~· you one moment to e;plain, Mr. 
l\lurtagh, if. you would bke to exp lam; why you ~re· not gomg to sub
mit the testimony. .. · · . 

Mr. l\lURTAOH. I am not ,roin,r to continue any, lon~r in this busi
ness. If· the committee· hasn't by this time collected enough information 
-to see the need for reform of the FBI-if it can't recommend reform 
with the information it has now-then I t.hink that the· cause is lost 
and the country is lost. ' : ·. ' ' ' . . . ' ' 

Mr. STAN'J;'O~. Thank you. The Chair woitld like to ask Mr. Raskin. 
if th~re has ever been a tlme when the· Institute for Policy Studies ad-
V()('ated change· by violent means. · · 
· l\lr. RASKIN. No .. sir. -
· Mr. STA~roN .. Has the IPS ever en~ged in training sessions or 

strategy ~ions . for .individuals who advocated. violence to achieve 
their iroaU · . , -.. - : ·. : ' 

Mr. RASKIN. No, sir. 
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. Mr. STANTON. Has. it ever provided r~fuge for fugitives from 
justicef ·· · . ·· · · ·· 

Mr. lu8KIN. :N'o si·r: · · 
llr. STAl!'fO?!· T~ank yoµ. . 
The Chair w1Hy1eld to Mr~ Dellums~ 
Mr. DELLUMs. Thank you, ~{r; ·Chair~an,.. . .. . ... 
l\fr. l\lu~agh, unfortunately r was not able to oo hel'e thui rnottirAg, 

and I would like to take the· opportunity to· askd:vou a few questions, 
perhaps. in a ~i!l'eret.tt tone an~ ce~iru:y af a; ilerent 1:1atutt! t~n 
those of the d1stmgmshed ranking m1nor~ty mernbar. . 

Has the FBI tended to ~reen out certain racial groups and religiou-g 
groups¥ . .. · · . 
. Mr.-MURTAOR. I nm sorry, Ididn'·t·nesrt.hequestion. 
M~. DE~LuMs .. H9:8 ~he FBI tended, over· the ~aPS, to seree~-out 

eertam racial a~d reh~1ous grou;p~ W 
Mr. MUR'l'A(}H. Raeml and tehg1dus groups. I don't nnderstand what 

you mean by "screen out." In hiring 1 . : 
Mr. DELLUMS. Yes~ · · . . . 
Mr. M:uRT~ou. 1:here is no question about it._ The· s~leetion {>N>C4SS 

has been designed m sudh a way that it pel'SOn: eotrld not ·be hite<l as 
an agent unless he could get by an in~rview with.a pe~on wh~: waB' 
already in. th'e position of .. say, arl SAC' and tlie soi;eening w·as· done 
a.long the lin~ of "if you look the part, if you a.re the type of ~erson
that I amz then we will t~ke you; f!Jtd if .Y~U ~~ no~,. \\'e' won~t. ' 

I h,ve had _personal expt,r1e:nce m a': s1tuat10~ where-art Air Force' 
capt.am came into the Bureau--! mean was asking for ernployment
,nd .the assis~nt in char~ in ~tlanta called. ina in. I h~d _been a~se-
1'ng m scree~1ng ~me· of t.hese people. He· ask~ me-ta ~o· out and ~ke 
a: look at this fellow, atnd I went out and looked at him- a.n.cl I went 
back in and he said, "Do you see anything wrong with him 9" I said 1,-

''No, I can't see anrthing wrong." · _ - · · 
He said, "Didn t you notice that he has eyes-like Rohert·MitehulJ). i 

His eyelids-fall down over his eyes. '1 I sai'd, "Yes, I noticed that."· He 
said, "" 7ell, I would be· afraid to recon1mend him." He said, "l got 
transferred -one time for recommending somebody that had acne on·· 
their face." 

I give that as an illustration of the sort of qua:l1fication.s that they' 
looked into. · , 

llr. DELLUMS. Thank;you, Mr. Murtagh. 
My next questions·is: Has this policy of exclu.sion had consequences-

or affected the results or ,policies of the FBI 'I -
)fr. MURTAGH.· I think it is the whole pttoblent because the direction 

and the attitudes that control the· tliirtking· in the FBI are ·the atti:. 
tudes of those that are hired. · · 

Now, Ml'. Adams here this· morning was mentioning that they were· 
~avin~ trouble recruit~g mi!)ori~y ag~~ts .. I happened to kn?w of' a} 
~tµat1on where I recruited mmonty people 1rt Atlan~ for clerical po- -
s1tions at ths request. of the SAc:-:several hundred of' them over at 
period of 4 ·years-and I recruited them V8'r! vigotoQsly. · 

:My job was merely to get them, approve tliem for investigation, &-nd 
then· other agents conducted the investigations. We got. to the point 
whe~ we had a hundred or more finished investi~ons·att,he Bureau. 

The boss at that time was Joe Ponder, the ·boss in A~lantL He cam& 



to the Bureau for 'his yearly ~!erence and came back to IPe,,.~. 
U,P. tp ~Y. ~d~ ~~ .~O~J;l. 11nd -~• "~,-I.was .at th~ ~lffl1&u.·J,ast 
~e.ek, ~~ J :w~nt Jt:oµn4 t.~~ ,ilQ111 and ~a'llted to. all the Sll~rvlSQrs 
until 1 _gpt to Ad~ ,a1;1d Adams ~pql(e to ;me and sai~ "On~ wl,.y 
~ ·~no~~~r.i )o~ )iive ~t io .st<>~· ·11:\1,ltagb~s·:movefuent '-meani~g 
Hu'*aglfs 111a~ks-~~~ up tQ.the 'B\lreaU to work." ~d ·he_ says, 
~'If yo1:1 ~on't ~ 1t, you are gol:Dg to· get th9se mggers ~k down 
South to work in your office." : '. 

" Mr: DatUHS. T~~nj[ you, Mr. Murtagh. My' next question is: Does 
tl1e It:BI:have ~ p<)li.ti~l P.hil(!Sophy, ruici, if so, do the a~c;r's politi
ea.l views· affect its mv.est1gat1on of bl~~, browns, reds, yellows, the 
Soo"Alist Workers Party; and antiwar movement, and otlier so-called 
dissident groups W • -· · · 

Mr. MURTAGH. 'l'he emphasis on all the intelligence investigations is 
to hit t.he left hard and to ignore the right until they. do enough 
damage, as they .did in th~ sixties in the Klan situation, so tha.t the 
Bureau 'is forcecl into investi~&ting by the press. · 

I went into Birmingham m the Birmingham bombing situation and 
the trouble jn Birmingham with a group of a~ents in the early sixties 
and the ·Bureau at that time-the Brown decision came down in 1954 
and by 1962 they had nothing on the Klan in Alabama other than a list 
of first names and that sort of thing. They had no penetration whatso
ever. And if you contrast that with the intensive inve.stigations that 
they made of the black units-and I did them m_yself, so I know what 
I am talkjng aboui--the black units in the Atlanta area during the 
sixties when certain blacks became ·militant, there is no comparison 
whatsoever of the effort put in, the agents' time, the amount of agents · 
assigned to the job, the thoroughness with which the investigations 
w~re worked in connection with black militants as opposed to the Ku 
Klux }{Ian. 

The only time they investigated the Klan was when there wns actual 
murder and the press forced them into it. 

)fr. DE~trns. Thank you very much for t.hat illuminating testi-
mony, )Ir. Murtagh. · · 

Afr. STANTON. ·The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Colorado. 
lfr. JOHNSON. Thank you, l!r. Chairman. · 
:ltfr. )lurtagh, this mommg you said, with respect to the call you 

had from a "Colonel Klink" ·about the. Andrew Young election, that 
~·ou thought that the information-his handwriting sample, I believe 
1t was-was going to be used in an unrecorded counterinteiligence oper
ation to d8$troy Mr. Y 0Q.J1g's chance3 of being elected. 

Was that anything that you knew about personally, or is that a spec
ulati9n on yo~r part f Do you ·know of any kind of counterintelligence 
operation against Mr. Young or any other candidate for Congress t 

l\{r~ l[URTAOH. That I know of personally, myself I . 
1Ir. J OHNSQN. Yes, si.r • that you kn.ow of. - -· · 
}fr. ')IURTAOH. No; I know· of another situation involving informa

tion that was use<l in that manner,· or at least Arthur DeLoach told us 
it. was in which they picked u_p some information on a midwestern-
1 wouldn't mention hiES name, but " midwes~ern Senator who was in a 
hit-and-run accident situation: · · · · · · 

He told us this in a clamJ with rm agents present here ~n Washington 
the week that Kennedy was killed. - • · 
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e1!t~~t'~~N.,. W,&.1. ~a~ ,~,-~i. ~4~ :F~~: !'~ips;~·-~~y's 
. . Mr;. Mvrrio • Jlei'e. 1s· wli~~; D; ..,.'.~~li" said·. ·some~ '/asked. him, 
'~Wh~ dp. we'~ ,u this. piem'i>"nml~tuf we. ti~ .in::' abciu~ thijigs we 
~what dQ yoii d(> With it t" l)e~ said,. 11J ou:::t~ll<>ws hi!,v~ been 
J.n ~e Bu~u :for. ~ore th~ .10 y~rs, so ~ Jl!-eBS ,I ~n ~1~ f9. you .off 
the.record.'' l;l~.sa1d, '~The othe~ ruiht_we picked up;8' s1tµa,t~o~ where 
tliis Senator was 'seen drunk, 1n 8, hit-and-run accidentt and some go<>Ci .. 
loolc~~ b.~d ~,s ~ith :him." He :IJ&i~, ··"We got· ~h.e W<>1:'fil&tion, re
ported 1t m:memorandum," and Pe1,o$ch-ancl th1S.1s an exaQt qu~ 
he ·sai4, !'By -'rtoop the next d~y the. ,t<}Q<i. Se~at.or wr,s aia,re that we_ 
had the mforniat1on and we riever haa·any trouble with huIJ. on appro,. 
priations since.'' · · , · · · · · · · . 

Mr. JOHNSON. Anything else-any other operations· that you might 
know abo1;1t f · . . . . . , .. . . __ . . . . 

Mr .. liURTAGH. I am only one agent, . . _ . 
Mr. J OBNSON. I understa}\d that. I am just asking, If we are going to 

find out about this, we have to know that what our· witnesses tell us is 
accurate. I would like to know what you thought might be the kind of 
counterintelligence operation that could be used to destroy Mr. 
Young's chances of election by getting a handwriting sample W 

Mr. l\lURTAOH. Well, I didn't put it all in the statement. The suv.er
visor in that case said something· to the effect that the1 wanted 1t t-0 
dismpt the relationship between Andrew Young and h-is coworkers 
in the SCLC unit by a counterinoolligence operation-which I know 
to mean writing letters and seeing th-at they got into SCLC indicating 
that Hosea Williams was saying somethin~ aoout Young or something 
of that nature and having· ~hem surreptitiously delivered to the indi-
viduals causing internal difficulty. . 

Mr. JOHNSON. Does the committee know who "Colonel Klink" is-, 
who calle.d him with this idea and on whose orders that was initiated¥ 

Mr~ MURTAGH. His name is Charles Harding. He is retired from the 
Bureau now. . · 

l\fr. JOHNSON. He is the one you identified as "Colonel Klink" 9 
Mr. MURTAGH. The last I heard, he was working as a fund-raiser for 

SCLC. · 
Mr. JouNsoN. Do we lmow who initiated that contact with "Colonel 

Klink"i 
Mr. MURTAGH. ,vho initiated it' 
Mr. JOHNSON. Yes; you sai'd he received a call. You don't know whose 

orders this allegedly originated with, is that correct 1 
Mr. MURTAGH. All .I know-is "Klink" called me in after hours, and 

_he said, "Art? the Bureau called. Can your boy ri~'-apologi~ for the 
reference to bOf, but-"can your boy"-meanmg my Negro mjorm
ant-"can your boy Ket h~ndwriting S$Jllples and letterhe~ material 
and envelopes from SCLCI'~ .. · .' · . . · 

I respond~d,-'~Yes, he can, but ~e won_'t,and I know what, you want. 
-them for." I said, ."You and .your ci-Qwd are going to run a counoor-. 
intel1igence operation an~ .you .can tell that guy: at the Bureau I won't 
do it." . . - . · . . . 
... Mr~ JouNSON. Did ''Colonel Klink" oonflrm what--;... 

Mr,_Sl'Al'fTO~· Y~m;ti,meisup._ . I ••. • - -. • .. , 

Mr.JouNsoN.lam.sorry. 1 
- -·: , ••. 
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'fhe Chair. ~gnizes the gentleman from Florida, Mr. ·l,ehman. 
· : Mr.·· bmtAN'~ Juste a couple oft brief questions·on provocateurs.· The 
· inform.atio~iI 1j~· receiv~ ·was tbat,n~- provoca~ure have ever ,been 
. used, • • • I I l) tf '. • I • . .' ; . : , • • ' ·, ' • I . . • . . , ' , , 1 ; . . .( •, , • . . , 1 , • ,:_. ;, 

1 
· ~his is.~~tradiet.ory to S<?tne·informati~t:i:that:l had previously .re-

ceived. I have·:ho ·quarrel WJth·the use ·of:mformers, but hQw .dQ you 
.. keep irtfonrters. from: becoming pl'Qvocateurs, and did you have know 1-
l~dge of arty provocateurs whep. you were in the FBI t · · · . . .' -. ·-

Mr. MVRTAOH.· J. spok_e-to.Mr. Hard1 this morning .when the ques
. 'tiori ·of. ·pro-vooateurs· came· up and· saia it -is my jud~rnent Jhat the 

-·situation .that.:heitold you·about is p~obably f:1. rarity m the Bu:reau. I 
think that it· was prooably · the· ~tions of .an. individual agent., · . 
· ·The ·Bureau} to my .knowledge, n~ver indicated they wanted you to 
develop a provocateur; but, of·course,it is.also my feeling that this 
unbalanced politic.al membership of agents-that·is, the fact that they 
are all rightwinge1'8 rather t.han having a Ii beral . here. and there-
creates an ~tmosphere in which provocateurs develop. . -· . 

If you were in the Bureau and you were a racist, you were a strong 
supporter of the Vietnam ~ar; you hated all.the minority groups; you 
could be very·popular, because most of the agents-felt that way. 
- Mr~ LEltHA"N". That is a little·dift'erent--1 was trying to fuid out if 

-- you had any information as to-- : - . · 
Mr. MURTAGH. No, frankly, I think the' D-µreau did not .want the 

agents to develop provocateurs~ · :· · 
Mr. LEHMAN. I am just trying to get the facts; that is all. Thank you. 
Mr. STANTON. I would like to thank t.he witnesses for coming. We 

are going to recess the select committee until 3 :40, at which time we 
will have questions for the early morning witnesses from the FBI. 

Thank you very much for coming. ·We appreciate it. 
The committee stands recessed until 8 :40 p.m. 
[Whereupon, the committee recessed to reconvene at 3 :40 p.m.] 
Mr. DELLUMS [presiding]. The committee will come to order. May 

we h'ave the F;BI wit.nesses return to the table, please¥ 
May l ask the gentlemen who are witnesses if you have opening 

statements¥ If you don't, we will proceed to the questioning. 
· ·~rMr. WANNALL. 1Ir. Chairman, we appeared earlier today and there 
was an opening statement. I would appreciate just a couple of minutes 
to make a few remarks, if I may. 

· Mr. DELLUMs. You may proceed. 

FURTHER .TESTI1tl0BY-OP W. BAY:MOlm WABlfALL, -ASSISTABT 
J)~ECTOB, _PBI PffELLIGDCE· D~I01' 

Mr. WANNALL. Chairman Pike asked that I remain this afternoon 
.and listen to thetestimouy which has been given by the witnesses who 
appeared. . ,. , · · , . · . · 

Prior to our· •rrival here this morning, . we ·had not received the 
statements which were· utilized hY. those· witnesses in· making their 
presentations.,We are not in a ~~tion to discuss1in detail the various 
aJle~tions which)~ave • m~de~ We. certainly·_ate in(!, J><>S~tion to 
t'llk about out ~l1c1es an~·procedu~, and from the allegations, which 
I have ·heard·fuday, I can ·assure ·you·-that·they do not represent the 



'111Vf1\ 1-·us,.v 

po~ic1 ~f t!1~ F~.I at .. this time, an~, to m1
1
kl!,OWl~P.,-~JJ.t AAY·t,'jme 

· ·Jn the past.. . ·, · · I , : ·, ' 1 1 · ' , • . . , . : . ,;:~ •• . ·,. 

~ere:were~e.~~ whi~h!Congreasma» ~lnm,-.~~~ re
garding. our policy with ~ ta employme»t. Qf .Jnll91JW. p9\1P~ 
I had the opportunity dunng the recess, from which ·we have JlU¢ ~
turJied, to Jitive a call.placed to 0111:offioe., an4 .. J do· hiv•.»~~ lVith 
r~peot to employment of minorities M of O.cfuber .31, .187~. . - · 
· · llay I say before I pu.t tbese·fiau~ on the re®J'd, Mf, .4.~~PlS .a<l
dressed himself this morning ·to ·£be ~fforts ·which Bl'e ~ir)g r;nade it> 
buiJd up our com,plement a.moim-the Jfliru:>rity.grolJP.~· · · · · .. 

As of October 81, we had among our s~JBl &(lent complement 10.3 
·agents who' are blacks, 1J3 with Spanish-A.m.eJ'l~n ~q~mes, l'l of 
American Indian background, 21 of ~riental.ba.ek:gr~»J;,.d. · 

We do have on our rolls to date 37 female agen_ts, and JI. yery great 
need for additional ones .among the female Qgents $nd among the 
others which I have delineated. · 

- Chairman PIKE~ To put those figures in perspective, can yoiJ tell 
us how many minorities out of how many .agents! 

· Mr. '\VANNA.LL, Our total agent compl~ment is in the n~ighborhood 
of 8,SQO to 8,400. . . . . 

Among our clerical complement we he,ve l,863 blacks, 263 w1tl1 
Spanish-American surnames, 13 American Indians, tind 96 orientals. 
Very many of these are females. I have not tried to deljn~aite between 
the males and females of our .clerical complement. · 

It is the charter of this committee tp r,J1~ck into o~r ope111tions, an~l 
---·-------- .,I-hope that that also, Chairman Pike, will be put iritoferspectiye. '\Ve 

have been discussing only the domestic intelligence o the FBl. :May 
I give !rou an idea of what percentage of our overQ)l opg3rations thet 
. represents¥ . . . 

-· ,-· 

The FBI doe.s have investigative responsibility under some 135 
statutes. In the agent complement of the 8,300 to 8,400 agent$ we h~vc, 
tl1ere are less th~n 10 perc.ent who are ~ng~ge<l in our dome.c,tic intel
HgeJl.~ ope,ations .. The m·ost-up-to-date figure I h.ave at my fingertips 
was as the result of a survey made in April last year, and .the precise 

·mnn~r waa·78.8, ~nd that number has ~en reduced since that time. 
Some 3 years ago, that number was over 1,200. The trend has been 

downwar<l, as a result of our reqttirements to plJtce on higher priority 
worlc ~PditjQnal ro,inpow~r. - · 

There have been statements made-or questions asked, perhaps J 
should say-with regard to the_ FB.l. util~zation 9f agent p9voc3teQrs. 
,vhen we speak of agent provocateurs, I am sure we are speaking about 
lltti'Vitie.s ·which w.91.dd·.im.9.unt to tm.trQ.'RfJlent. · · _ . · . · , · 

Ever since I h.av~ he@ .Ul t~ F.BI, •n4 that n'"3 ~.,.-about a third 
of ~ century., there has h,een Jn our··manual a very -specific prohibition 
l\gl\\J;l$t· l.\nY fl,g~~t ~ngtlgJng 1~ ~:ntrap,n~:qt, Any agent, who ·was found 
.to have .eng~ jJ) tljp.t, wpuld ~-6\1\iJMt to ~v~re di~iplineey action. 

With regard to the utilization of mformants: At the present -tim~ 
in opf 4~.tfo i~Ui~~-"""' we a~ inrt'stigitiug a certain num
ber pf orp..ni1i$tipUS, MCh o_f wbieh hfl.8 nlmler<>ua cliap~rs, distri~ 
~•11~. ,It ron put ~ll 9f th~ ~~P, .incJu4,i~ tb.e '$8gm.ents of th~ 
A>J'P~••t¥>J\S .,s w~ll: l\f tli.e pniic.ip~l <>~gan1zAt1ons, ·we would come 
~p. 'W!tb " ~ff of <>V(),J l,JOO 91~,-.~iqn~ or SJ!bdi.vieions o~ orge .. 
~n,~~ t~,t U) $)JJle. ment ,v~~ -~v.e. mvtsti,ptive 4ttffl)tJon, . 
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--- -Our -total number of. infortnant$ in. our domestic. intelligence ar.e&i 
is less than tb~t number, less than.1;100. The extent df ()Ur use: of in- , · 
forman~ might be ,.best·.represent.ed.....l&n~ I might exp~in ;her6 ~hat· l 

-,. am talkmg about informanta not only m-out:_ domestic, mtelligen_ce 
· area:; Ltun t•lki.nil-about those w~ .. use ln· our-·fotei~ counterinWlli-

,. . gence operations. I am also talking about those individuals whom.we 

<r ·• ha-re. under -~~icy for the·.putpose :of determining :whether., or-not· 
they may be utilized a informants. . : · . , . . . · . · 

• - ~ Th'6: total amount of money paid for all of these thing_s in 19'14 was 
one-half-of 1 percent of the.·FBl's Jmdget. In-no year in the last 20 
has it exceeded 1.2 percent of th~ l>udget. And that figure was ·attained .. 
at a time when our activities were particularly concentrated in 6ur 
foreign counterint~lligence ·ar"ae, . · , . . . · 

The witnesses who have appeared this afternoon are cofinect'ed 
with organizations-not all of them, the majority-organizations 
whi¢h are curre'ntly involved in litigation involving the FBI a:s well 
as other agencies and officials of our Government. The Socialist Work
ers Pa~y presel'ltly has a suit pending fot some $27 million against 
numerous officials and agencies of the Government. _ 
. I offer to you~ Mt. Chairman, that in connection with that suit., we 

have,-of course, been required to file pleadings papers imUcating the 
basis for investigation, a;nd if the committee would be interested ln 
. hayinR e, ~opy of that particular· paper, we would- be very happy to 
submit it for the committee records. . _ · 

Chairman P11a. I don't have any idea ho.w volnminous these dticu
m~nts a1:~, b~t without objection, tney will be made part of the ·com-
mittee records. . 

Mr, WA1-rNALL'4 I spok~ particularly of the docu~epts showing the 
basis for '>ttl'' investigatioo, Mr. Chairman. . . 

Ohairµian '.P1xE. Can you t~ll me roughly the size of that document¥ 
Mr. W.A.:sNA'LL. I am told it is.shout 5 pages. 
Chairma.n PIKE, That is fine. Without'obj~ctio~, it will be made pa1t 

--of the record. . 
['the memorandum su~ently supplied by the FBI-''Basis for 

Investigation of the Sociali$t, Workers Party and the Young Social
ist Alliancef:-and materials .relating to this c·ase suppl~ed by the 
SlVP are printed on pp. 1151-1155 and 1156-1169, respectively.] 

!ir. ,v ANN ALL, There was one statement made by Miss Lori Paton: 
this nfternoo.n that I would like-to c9mment upon. 

0

There is litigation 
involving_ ~{iss ~aton at the present time, alS<>, so I do not want to go 
extensively into it; but she did make a statement thnt when she wrot~ 
to the Director of the FBI to inquire as to whetb'er there was.an FBI 
investigation of her, she re·ceive4 a reply in the negative, and I a1n sure 
that is the case. --- . · . · < · 
· She bas explained there we~e three contacts whfoh w"re.made, and i 

think this morning i_t .was P<?inted ou~ that it took us 6 months really 
to get ~round t~. domg this; hut three ·cont~ W'ere made and. 
~~blish_~d-that ~e 'Yas a high_ school student _and in ·connection with a 
cin~ class, 1. thmk 1t was1 had,~rep11red and sent~ letter,:·· : 

When that· in:lormation was -cleveloped, it was consldeted by. our. 
field office as compl~~ely _il)Sip.ifi~~tt ~ot of ~oien_t signifieJ1nce _to 
send to headquarters; sd when Miss Paton wrote to headquarters and 
made this inquiry, w~Jrnd abso~utely no record in the files of our 

• 
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headquarters diviskfn~. -with respect_ to Miss Paton, and that was the 
•' r, ,. basis for·her~having_~ted 1th8 reply which she:did.·:. '. '._: ' ! ' .. 

·Thankyo\ii Mt .. Chairma:n.11 did want to make-these few.remarks 
and -i~ ~ ·a~;abte:to reply:to m~rs.of a .poli,oy1or--proceaure, nature, 1 
w9ul~ ~rt&1.nly be_ most··h!LPPY to at~mpt to~· · . -· ; · .: . · · · .· : ·. . : · 

· Chairman· PIKE. I, am interested. m your last. commen~that there· 
.. . was no record-at hea4qua~rs.involving the Pato:n ·case.·,i\.re·you say-· 
~-- -ing thenJ·wairno-recoi-d at·allat;headquatters invQl~g:this· casei 
~ Mr. WANNALL. At our headquarters here in :Washington~. . . 

· Chairm,an PIKE. Are·you· saying that this_ mail ~V8r'surv8illance 
-· ~ under_w~ich Miss _Paton's .name St>.t'ficked up, was not operated out 

. . of Washm~n:but on I!' regional basis · · · ·. · : · · . · , · · · · · · · 
Mt. WANNALL. No,s1r.· . 
Chairman PIKE. How did the regional office get :Miss Paton's name t 
Mr: WANNALL. Through the mail cover concerning~ 
Chairman Pua. S<> there was son:ie record in ,v a_slii~gton : of lliss· 

Paton.'s i~vestigation-:-~t, least t~at her· ,nam~ had : been sent f ~om· 
W ashmgton ~ tl~e regional office; 1s that not c<>rrect W ·· · · , ·. = . 

· Mr.:WANNAtL. No, sir.; T·he ·mail ·cover ih ·order to·~ e~t;ablished
and l!hink- it ran for a period of s~itie 120 dtt:~h~d to oo· approved 
at heaaquarlers. ·It· could: ·not have been· put ·on wit1ibut·headquarters 
approval.-In-fact, it·could not have been'. put 01rwithout· the approval_ 
of th~ ·chief postal ·inspector of the Post Office De~artment. · · ·· 

• 'The .mail cover then, was operated· in a. regi:ona l · office ·covering the 
Social~st 'f orkers Party. ._. · . · · ·;· · ' · · · : ~ · · · · · 
· · Ch'.a1rman: PIKE~ j Do· yort-mean tha:t ·~nee the ·heaQquart~rs ·says go 

ahead·arid· run a._mail cover, they "i10 longer get ·an.y records as·to the· 
· result of that mail cover 1 · · ·' 

. Mr-•. WANN.ALL~ -We get complete :re~ordS'.Of significant information.' 
Chairman P,1KE. W:ell, here is a situation. in which a· kid in a· high 

school class wrote to a po1itical party and, a~ _a result, got investigated 
by the ;FBI. That is real_ly what it boils down·to. Then when·she fouhcl 
she was being inv~stigated by the· FBI, she wrot~ to the Fa I arid asl!ed 
them whether she wa.s be~ng)nvestiga_ted by the FBI nnd they said.no. 

· I don't really think that·you can·avoi'd responsihility:for·this sort 
of.misinformation ·by the bland st~tement that "'Ve dich\'t have any 
records about her in Washington-.'' Do you mean ·that whenever any
body asks the FBI whether they are being investigated, the· )3ureau 
doesn't bother to·chec~ in the region 1 · - · . · 

·Mr.· WANNALL. No, sir. What,! am trying to convey to you is that -=: our manual, which 1>rovides the · guideline,a · fo1' investigation in this 
area, a copy of which has been sent to you-- · · . 

Chairman PIKE. Well, the letter which was sen.t to llr. Frank Askin 
on July 6, 1973, was from the Newark, N.J., office~ l:t was si~ed bv 
J. Wallace La.Prade,. special agent in charge, who flatly denied that 
there was any investigati9n by the Bureau.· That didn't come from 
W ashi~,rton; it came from the· ~~ional office and from 'the man who 
pur1>9rtM or alleged that he was ~n charge· of the -iny~tigation. 

Mr. WANNA~ r·am·not familiar with'the letter, but I was basing 
my rell)arks ~n Miss Pata.n's statement· that the Director of the FBI 
had lied fo her. · · · .,·:, . · · · 

I assumed from that she had written to 'headqi1atters. · · 
I , . • • • • ~ • • '" ' . • : • • , ~ • 

• • ~ I • , 
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Chairman Pme. I don't know whether she said the Director had lied 
.. to )ler. She said the FBI had li~ to h~r. . . · ·· : .. · 
.... ~r~.'. W.&NN~. ri,ten I too)[ my n~ down. ~correctly, ~r. · 
Chairman. , · . . 

Chairman Pnm It· is possible that .y:ou are.right. But the nian in 
charie, ·J. Wallace LaPrade, is a real name j. he was one in charge o:t 
this investigation, and he~ is the language pi; the.letter: 

After carefully reviewing the tacts in this matter, I have oorieluded there 
was no Impropriety. on the part ot investigative personnel of this Bureau and 
that the FBI has no knowledge of any letter Ms. Paton may have seqt to the 
Socialist Labor Party. You may be assured that Ms. Paton Is ~ot the ~ubJect 

-ot an investigation by this Bureau and that the FBI does not maintain a 
general policy of survelllance of correspondence of political groups such as the 
Socialist L3b~r ?arty. . 

·we are now talking about the Socialist Workers Party as opposed 
to the Socialist Labor Party. But other than that, it seems to me a 
· mther straightforward misassertion of the facts as they actually 
were. · -

Mr. WANNALL. l\fr. qhairman; I will be very happy ~ pursue this, 
get the facts and submit them to you. I was endeavoring to ad(lress 
miself to the policies and procedures that we have. · . . 

[The Bureau's response is printed on pp.· 1134-1136 of the· ap-
pendixes.] · · · · · · · · · · 

Chairman PIKE. Mr. McCJory. · ·, · 
Mr. ~cCwaY. Thank you, :Mr.· Chairniari. 

· With respect to the employment of FBI agehts, Mr. llurtagh stated 
that there were thousands who have been forced to leave the FBI 
sei+,ice · frt', utter-disgust. Now you state t4at yori. hare .from 8,300 tp 
8,400 agents ... How many· were asked to reSign· last year or how· many 
resi~ed voluntarily .la~t year i . . 

1 
• . • • 

· Mr. STA'.HTON~·wo~ld the geiitlemaµ. yield' fot a secoµd 1 He a.mended 
his statement. · · · · · · · · ' · · · · · · · 

llr. ~cCLO.RY. l know, but I am jus.t asking how many~ lam pot 
'asking whether he made a direct statement or not. . : ' ' .. . 

!fr. STANTON. You would not ·want to tnis·represent what he said. 
· · '.Mr. McCLoRY. That is ·his written statement; All I warit' to know is 
how manr wanted to resign or how m'any requested to ·resign._ Would 
vou furmsh us with that information for the hist 2 or 3 years so. we will know how many are resigning in disgust·or what j . . . 

Mr. WANNALL. Mr. MeClory, the best way I can answer thnt is t9 
tell y~u that the turnover rate among agents, if you exclude those 
who retire, is less than 3 percent. · 

Mr. McCLORY, With respect to informants, that is a legitimate and 
vecy vital way of seen.ring information and intetiigence; isn't it 1 . 

M:r. WANN ALL. Yes, sir. · · · . 
Mr. McCLORY, You are not ~ing to discontinue that.becau~ we ha ,·e 

_some intelligence~excesses or failures or ~buses, I hope. ·· . . 
Now also, Mr~ Murtagh, of course, came to work for you in 1951. 

That was before the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and ·before the Voting 
Ri_g~ts Act of 1965. . . · · . . · · __ . 
·. We· have had a change; ·have we not, ·during these later ·yea.rs wif.h 

respect to rights of minorities-especially the rights of' blacks to vote 
and employment and thin~ like that-and they have been reflected 
in the FBI as well as in all segments of our society, I trust. Is that 
right¥ 
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, Mr. WANNAtL. 'I think that is a correct statement, sir. . . 
Mr. McCLORY. Mr. Murtagh also testified l\botlt the wiretap ·dn 

Mart~ Luther King, ~ r.; btrt he didntt ~m to know whether· it w~s 
authorized or unauthonzed. · . , 

Actually, that was authori~d by a former Attorney General Robert 
Kennedy ; was it not? 

Mr. WANNA'Lt. It was authorized; yes, sir. 
Mr. MoCLORY •. Now, with respect to State wiretaps, you don't ha \'e 

anything to do with whet.her they are authorized or unauthorized; 
doyoui . · 

Mr. WANNALL. No. 
Mr. McCLORY. HaYe you had any kind of wiretaps on the Institut,e 

for Policy Studies i 
llr. ,v ANNALL. Mr. ?tfoClory, that case is in litigation and we would 

be very glad to answer that in executive session. 
Mr. McCLORY. With respect to the Socialist Workers Party, did 

they at one time, according to your information, ad, .. ocate the over
throw of the Government by force and violence Y 
. Mr. ,v ANN ALL. Yes, sir. . 

Mr. McCLORY. ,Vhen was that 9 
Mr. WANN ALL. It is my recollection that Leon Trotsky established 

the Fourth International in 1938 and the party here in the United 
States was established at the same time-

Mr. McCumY. Do you. regard them now as a re,·olutionary party 
that is advocating overthrow of the U.S. Government by force and 
violence! 

Mr. WANNALL. I would have to say I regard them as a patty that 
follows the doctrine of Marxism-Leninism as interpreted b7 Leon 
Trotsky. 

1Ir. McCLORY. How about the Institute for Policy Studies-do they 
advocate violent overthrow ol the Government I 

Mr. ,VANNA.LL. I ha.ve no knowledge to that elect. 
llr. McCLORY. We have quite a large file here. This is the FBI file 

on the IPS. Why do you k~ such a large file f 
. Mr. WANNALL. As was pointed out this morning, we had an investi
gat.ion, I think it was for about 52h years. 

Mr. McCoo:aY. Do they pose some threat to the U.S. Government i 
l\lr. WANNALL. I think our invMtigation principally was hued on 

the individuals who were involved in the organization as opposed to 
the organization itself .. 

Mr. McCLonY. Do the individuals who belong to the organization 
belong to some other organizations that advocate the overthrow of t.he 
Gm"ernment by force and violence 9 °. 

Mr. WANNALL. I think the principal basis for our opening active 
investigation was the association or connections, at least, with an 
organization which was known as the Students for a Democratic So
_cie~y wJ1ich ultimately evo~yed into two or three organizations, one of 
which 1s the Weatherman underground today. 

llr. McCt.onY. Mr_ time is up. 
Chairman PIKE. It is my understanding, llr, Ha.1-es, that because 

oi the bells, you got counted out of your questioning period. The 
gentleman is recognized. . . 
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W°' . 
. Mr.~ &'fhe ~~ng I ,et. is that som~ow_ l ~m.p~u:fied bac,C into·. 

a_ v.e.ry · · . . ideolo•l swamp)AJ?-d, I ~,. 1clµ,~. ~ally .r:e , e t~t any
!><>4Y. was st. ·t~P.mg around· di~~11:}g -~t th~. ~d .of lev~l that 
!w beqn -~. today--and· ,in. the. ~lJl1:on,: P!ll11cularly-t,he 
1deological _postuting8 of grouP.8 m America. I th1nlt 1t 1s.,:ea~y qwte 
str~ and" to me qui_t.e disturtiing. ·1 want to ~i!UP!Y comment on· some 
views ~hat wer, pJjced in the recQrd by Mr. ¥cCfory, pa~ic~arly-;.;. 
some VJews I think probably ought 1;o be talcen into· account cons1denng 
the testimony we Jiave had here this morning and considering some 
of the explanations ·that you have given. · · 

The question .of how long w.e sliould stay with an investig!l,tion of 
~meone is answered~ I think, basically by the FBI and the other wit
nesses representing the FBI as being interminably-· until such a time 
as they might renounce the use of force or the use of terrorism or q.ny 
device in carrying out what the~_ end result -might be, what they 
desire. That miJrht be a change in the economic or political structure 
of this cowitey. But as I understand it, this particular group here today 
is just simply saying that there is gotng to be a revolution, economic 
or political, and there is nothing they can do to either start it or stop 
it, and not much we can do to start it or stop it-it is simply something 
that is going to happen. 

The 11enunciation of somethin,t real1y is not in our laws. I do not 
know of an~lace we have a reqwreme.nt-in the Smith Act, which has 
been cited ad infinitum today, or any other act. So we do not require the 
renunciation of any course of action. If somebody is silent, they stay 
silent. If :rou pursue these people because o~ their regard for Trots}q
ha,,e y.ou heard of Max Eastman, because if rou haven't heard of him, 
he was. a renowned editor of t.he Reader's Di~est. But he did happen 
to be Trotsky's secretary at one time. I think 1t is an expensive chore 
that you are getting the Government into if you are suggesting to pol
icymakers that we pursue these investigations to this degree. 

This is. where r think llr. McClory is mistaken when he lauds __ 
loyalty and· this fastening down and makes all kinds of inquiries about 
what xou found out about what somebody believes. You said you do not 
investigate organizations, but rather individuals in or{8-nizations. 
That is rather a sophistical way of looking nt it. I don t believe it 
washes out and I don't know .of itny legislative charge thq.t would 
allow you1o do that. I think, quite properly, we should not be heapin~ 
too much blame on the FBI because the responsibility does rest wit.ti 
the Attorneys General and ultimately with the Presidents and with the 
~l'l~ to a great degree. 

We have allowed monuments to be built to the FBI in the form of 
the office building you are now working at, and we even allow some 
kind of admiration to grow up by saying we know most of the agents 
are really loyal to the organization. I don't hear of anybody talking 
about Io1alty to the Fairfax County Police Department. It seems to 
me this 1s an instance where our ministerial officers, whether they are 
police officers or whatever, really have one job to do-and that is to 
ca!'r_y out with reasonableness tlie laws of this country. 

Mr. llcClory is .also interested in the use of informants and how 
swell they are, and I think tbey probably are-in the case of-solving 
-the .enormous amount of Dyer Act cases in the United Sta.tee. But I 
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. :ihhiic/ -~ of~:whb'fta:vi-~ _·,·:·.·,r~lm<f in~tli{co~·$f~m·l<Jr'a.n 
amounT·ot tunij.kJlow1w11at t~ot· 1 fo~.a~ts:w~··-~.talldn · -aooul. -
W'~ ii.re ~J~ ~tx,>ut ~e ·~~, of.'e1c, '.'Dld:.tt>\l ~·a Y~~~ Pl~-. . . 

, ont\viPIJ.Y~rtfble, }n · yOlU' .-n~1g~~r~o0j{ 9" Jf.: .~~.~Y .. <lid, yo~ ~a~e; ~ 
· P~_~kJ~ up. Th~.~ ~ow. "'~-~ 1~f~l'J!l~ts,:Y~u ~~:~~ ~~~g any_ 

b1g .. ~.l1:9~ the~. S~ .I tfllllK 1~ m impo~~t th~t:~e.}ieg1nJnEK>iqe 
maiµ.ier .o~ otller to qua~tfy the ~nd ,of testim~ny . .that. we )lave hei;e 

· · from Mr~·Ad8,JDS . .at pa.ge_ll, which I eovered this·m~ri)mg-a~ut how 
: or where we ought to 6e·and'that'the~ a,:e thos.e )vho'~v~:as a.n ulti
. ~ate goal the_. ov~rthrow (?f. t~i$ co~try. 11iat }s ~ ~ro'.ad .· ml~tate
ment .and a misunderstanding of .the 1deological phil0$0phy, ~f those 
g~~u_ps(and :a· ~~rt,ic~I~f .. m.isunderstanding of y9ur .. rofe$' ~ ~riteHi-. 
g~i,.ce ~moo~ ()~ this coun~ry •. ' '. . . . . . . . ' . . ' . r . . 

~ Oha1~man. ~IKE. ,-T~~ gentleman's_.t1me has expired. ~If you:' would 
like to comment ~tall, M;r. Wannall,.you ~re we~come to. . . . .. . 

.Mr. '\V ~NN~ I wpuld, only say tliP:t we do,. of co~·, prov1d~ all. 
our material to the Deeartment for rev1e~. I thmk you are aware that 
the Attorney General 1s ad~ressing himsel{ to the mattel,'S · Congres.,-~ ~an .Hayes ~rought- up in· the prep~ration of a series.of gul4elines at· 
the present time. · .. . . · . . . . 
·. Chairman PIKE. 1Ir. Stlulton. \ . · · . · ·. , 

Mr. STANT<>N.-Mr. Waimall, iou have had an oppQrtunity, inl·ot.Jr 
position with the FBI, to examine in 1974 and 1975 what I woul c.all 
the Socialist Workers Party mod~rn structure; . . · 

· Do you co:psider any part of the modern structu~e of the Socialist· 
,v orkers Party a threat to this country¥ . 

Mr. WANNALL. Congressman, I tliink we are trying·to resolve, in 
this forum, a matter which is before ·the courts at the presen~ time . 
. · I woul4 ·be. reluct:ant tC? try . to ·give you a ~P..lY t.o that. I. t~ink ~he 
courts them~~yes .. are going to DUl:ke the d~lSl~n 1n.:c.o~ect~on with· 
the current ht1gat1on. · . . - · . . · 

Mr. STANTON. You rely, apparently, U{>On your inv¢igation of the 
Socialist Workers Party for the pr~dication that Mr. Trotsky was the' 
~ounder of this organization. y OU stated, or inferre~, th.at }lr. Trotsky 
advocated the overthrow of the GQvernment of the United.States. Do 
you believe that stat.ement I · · · · . . · 

l\Ir. WANN ALL. I don't know that I inferred that he specifically ad
vocated the overthrow of the Government of the United States.· To 
m1. knowleda:e he was never here._ But I have offered, and certainly 
will follow through on the offer, to vrovide to the committee a ·five- -
page document which: shows· the. ba31s for ~he investigation.. · 

Mr. STANTON. A five-page document W I will be happy to l09k at ~hat. 
fThe mat:erial is printed on pp. 1151-1155 of the appendixe.s.J . 
Can you justify now, after the fact, in your own mµid, illegal 

entries by tne FBl as a practice, historically¥ Do you think it is jus· 
tified for the Government to ever authorize-whether it is illeftal or 
not-an a.gency of the Government that has a police jurisdiction to 
be involved in violation of the law¥ · ·. . . .· . . . .. 

Mr. WANNALL. Con~man Stanton, that matter is under review 
by the Attorney. General. ~ thin]:c the _reason it is un~~ re.~ew, I 
heard som~ne cite an _exa~ple, d a,_ law enfo'.!"c~me~t ag_ency.~~~ 
that a group had an atomic bomb m the basement of the bmldnig 
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- an·~ had;'an.t,pportunity.~ preyent:its·.~.~njri~~; allou~d the ap. ·.·,.~cy, . 
. : ; go~r.no~ 'rh.ere ~re ramifications to this.·:: r ;-;_,· . ., ., .. : :· . i · 1 :, r ·: ·. · "' · 

:· · ·Mr.STANTON'.·T·httt:.wouldnot·b&aviolationof.tnelav,j· · .. '.:°.. • ·~ 

Mr. W Axj4L~,~W1llFtake1 -soineil$>.g~ th®f!that -is.-riot fissionable' 
material, whi~:aoes ·~ot-·apeeifteally '~ inJhe· Atomic ~nergy,-Act. 

. · Mr. STANTON • .Jf you are an -FBI· a:gent 1and you·.have.=lmowledge. 
_,,,.. · of som(!bodY w:ti,o: has1,n~cl~i- ·~ate~tal .and· yo'} ,have 'Jmow le4ge· that 
...._..,: they .might use-that ·n~cl~r m~r1al ·tn· .a :way:.t~at mi~~·damage 

the· rights of other people or damage them ,physically, ~hen ·you1 h$ve 
a duty. Wouldyoi1¥ . · . - .: ··· ! .. · ·• .. • •.• · · ·. : ·· .··. ·. : 

. Mr. w ANN ALL~ I'm sur.e this is the. rationalization #hioh -is being 
followed by th~ Department. in connection with the. ·conside-rati_on, of. 

tbu:.~~~~ .. ;here i~ ~ pro~i~on under the law ~hi~h'au~ws for 
search and seizure by g~vernmental agencies. Warrant for search and 
seizure is authorized under the la~. But I th.ink.as a matter of philos
ophy and policy that is important. You have· a high_ position in the 
FBI. You have a high :responsibility to Insure tliat ffOm this day 
forward-there is·not ~ violation of the law in terms of the conduct of 
the,-U.s.- Governmen_t. I think 1t is importa.nt to get from you some 
idea as to whether you would condone in your ow~ mind an illegal_ act 
such as must have·been justified at some point·in 1time by.Mr. Hoover 
as-Jieacl of the FBI. Can you see any charice that you· woul.;l act at 
some point the way Mr. Hoover acted¥ . · ~ · -· · ~ 

Mr .. WANNALL. I cannot see·any circumstances where I would either 
authorize or engage in an illegal act. · : . . · · - , ·. 

Mr. STANTON. I think that· is important. You are going'to· affect the 
decisions Qf the ·Bureau and affect· the careers of youn~ men who wiU 
be coming in the· Bureau in· the futl:.lre. I think your attitude as to how 
you thrust these questions-in terms of the disciplines withinthe Bureau· 
itself is important for t~e ·_fu~~re ~f the, ·Bureau .. There are m~nY. of 
us here who abhor-the·fact that.you get mvolved m what. we consider· 
frivolous or illegot_inves~igations ·at times. ·we:wal!,t to correct. those 

. ~buses but _at tlie sa~~ t1me-'we:'Yant a Burea\1·.wh1c~ represents the 
best part of the American people and the American pu\}lic. · . : 
. Mr. WANNALL. I am sure our Director does, too, and.I can·asstJre you 

I do,.Mr. Stanton. ~ . · · · __ . 
Chairman PIKE. Mr. Johnson. 
Mr. Jo~NsoN; Mr. Wannall, did you have:a chance·to hear or see 

t.he ~timony pr~nte_d by Mr. Hardy wjth. respect oo· the Camden 
operation 9 . . · 

Mr. WANNALL, I was not here during his testimony this morning. 
Mr. JOHNSON. Have you seen it W 
Mr. WANNALL. I glancedoveritatlunch time. 
Mr. JOHNSON. Is the~ anything you would care to say in reply to 

that¥ . ' . .. ' . . 
Mr. WANNALL. No,sir. . . 
I cannot comment on it. The case in fact was· not even handled in 

the Division of which I am the Assistant Director. It -was in a·nother 
Division. I have no firsthand knowledgs which wo_uld lend any infor- --

- mation to the deliberations of this committee. · · · ·_ 
Mr. JOHNSON. Well, I think that in the event that anybody at t.he 

Bureau chooses to, the committee would be pleased to receive any 

. ...... ~ 
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: : · · · rePly ',Vhi~h.you mil!: ~!I-~ to ~ffer. I would aSk the c~&l~~n, with- ' · , . 
/ .· qut ®Jootion;·that . t".f'RPQl:1,unity. ~y be·~de avp.Jla.ble. : _: · · ~ 
~.. Chairman PIKE, Certa~ly. · · .· ~ ... ,t; :: . · . .. · .: - .. - · · ·· · < 1 

- · · Mr. JouNSQ!l·.:lf tho:, phoose.to.-At this point;·t}ie atat..ruot stands 
unmbuttecVW.e-~re t>fffflog you this -opportu¢ty. to. replj'. 1 , -:- • • •• 

· -, --Mrv -W~.w, •. I' ~n · ~rtainlY:.-~ iw,,ha,t I, read in th~ $tatemeQt 
dqes not represen~ t¥ policy at.t~e ~Bl,_._-· i - f; : ·. • . - ; ·:" . . ,. 

.,,,,,,,,,,_.. . MP,· t!,osNaOx. -~-~al)_d 1t u,. not.-tha-~Uoy. It ~,~t be an 
--._. a.}?errat1on.. -ThaJ 1s what we ate tcymg-.k>:fin<l oat Aberr.~1ons._c~ 

~apP.en, . :We wo~d 1.~ 'tp ha.v.e. venft~ of sour st,au,Qlen.t. that Jt 
. . ~ . 

1s or 1s not the truth, 1f you care to make 1t. ·. · · . , - · . 
. ·: . Chai~a.n. ·P1u Jf. 'the gentleman· wi.µ1 yiQld for J" u.st .a JU()~nt., I 
would. awply •Y. that: th1t · ~ueRt w.b1ch you m.ru e. w.1th regard -to 
Mr. Hardy's statement. would hold true for an'y of thft. statement, 
which you would likt to comment on~any st:Atement made during the 
CO.JJ~ Qf-the day. . · , · ; . - . -

Mr .. W AWNA'4 Thank you. · . , -
[~ply, memQrandums eon~rning th~. W$thnony of non-Bureau 

witnes~ were subseq.u.ently submitted by .the ,FBI. The B.ureau's 
- ~g9-Pf1Jge report on. _8t$Wmetlts ml\de. by Mr-liardy could not be 

Rrinted in the reec;>rd. The memoran.dum ac<?ompan:ying it and the 
· Bur~u'$.other rebuttal memorandums.er~ printed in the appendi~es,] 

.)(r •. JQHWSON. In the brief timQ I ha.ve reiJ}aini.ng, I would like to 
RtJl.'!3\Jf' fQJl.l' ~J>OllSft:to, Mr, McClory.'s question about whether-or not 
the Socialist Workers Party po~ a threat, through violence, to this 
'WP.l)try. ¥ ®11 a.nswe.r we.a evatJi ve. I understand you don't make policy, 
necessarily. But your answer was evulv~based on aAherence to the 
f_Qµrth lptA:,rn.11,ti9,ial. Jlowever, in esaence according to the teatimony 
is l be,.rcl. it-and Js. I say, I am an old district attorney-a-nd I am 
PJ:Q~utiQn-miricJed..:..you nav~ bee1l surveilling people tor.80 years on 
~he b~~i, tlil't they might commit a crhnt sometime in the future. I 
w_Qu)~ lilc,f to )mQw At whose direction thl.s process was. started, how. 
o,f_ten it W:&$ revi~w.ed1 if_ it was revi.Qwedlls 1t SQ.1Xl~g-that just got· 
~d_ AA~-g~ on, ioreve.r without anybody consid.ering whether it 
~hpuJ.<l.· ~ ~P.P.e.d Qr wppth-3r i~ was:~valua.tedl We do not hav.e any. 
testimony j:u~Jfyipg thia kind of conduct,-. . - , - . · 
- 1; oµ ~j(l_ thitt wM:n.'t Y.Ollr. policy, y_et it has gone o;n_. · 

Mr. WAN~Aµ. I am not alile to tell you who started it, lt started. 
before I did in the Bureau. But we dor hav~ the :regtJ.la.r, pJ.'actice and 
p~o~4u_re of. aen<Ung our reJ)<)~ta to 11, St}ction at· the. Criminal Di viafon 
qf the Dep,rtmeQt Qf J qstice w.ith th~ UJ1clentt'1nding that if there ia 
objection to our continuing with an investigation, it will he called to, 
qu_r !\tteniic>n, - · · . · · · -

Mr. JOHNSON. If anybody objects 9 
Mr. WANNALL. If a <l~laiQA i~m,de that.we shQµlddisccmtimie, we 

- "~ou_ld be _nptifi~~l,-. ro,y l pµt lt in thtLt sel\$6f. , 
Mr. JouNsoN. And that would be made by the Department ot 

Justice. ·. · · 
Mr~ W A~N;~~ Y ... $.i,11. . . . 
Mr. J OHNBQ~~ ij:r tli.e-Att,:rr,~ey Gen~ral I . · 
l~r. WAXWA~ »Y a. ~tion iJ)._ the Cr~miJ Divis.iQn whic,h, of 

course, is under the Attorn~y Ge~')r:a.l, . 
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mvo veu , . _ . . . . , · - , · 
.. - ")hi. W'ANNAUJ. Thereis'an1Assistant At~riu,,~,G~»~P.¥ i# CDf'rP Qf 

·i 
t-i,;~. . 

·. ;1ir•~ii~;itff:Po,~)r,;~a,~,~;~~.:~~~Q~:';~: 
.ct-"',·_ ,11 app_ointed·a.mf he goes outt:.lt,\~b t9_Wlt a~.t),.9mdi.~l\i$ m pro~aJ>Jy 

· fu,IJ4t hti¥i~,t~!' ttf ~r'~,Uft~ m.vest1$ft~Pn' ~Q,Yll•~ .~~ ena 
· ~AN.N4~ ~ er,. I\PPQf P"'41>Qlc:e, but X'm. &IJr,e.th,i, nipQrts 11.ni 
~~~ l)e~nan; ~v.i~w~.~. QY. bun, .. T.4ey aJ.'8 ptob.,bly. re~1~~ed ~Y l!')lll.tr. 
one 1JJ1der him, wh() woliJd ceita1~ly htv~ SQJµe <t~gre& q! co,ntmu1ty-m 
his · sitioii; · · · ; - · · · - . · · · ~ · · . 
· · · ~ JoHN80N. What kind of oversight in the Congress d,o we havQ 
tocheckthesethingst 

Mr. WANNA~ .. Ov.e~i_g4t by; Co~ 9 
Mr. JolINSON. Yes. Has anybody in the Con~_ever said, "Why 

nre you doing this and why have you continued lor ·so years when y~li . 
have not found there is an1-danger¥" · · · : ·· 

:M:r. W ANNALL. I dontt~kno.w ·wh~ther it w.ould be_ t.eli;Q~d Q'Vef$ight a, 8-lldl but I. thbik dqring. th, entire periQd. of timp th~ .. Dirootor of 
the li'B\ · testifitld in_ ~onnectjon with the appropriations of th& FBI. 
· }Ir. JOHNSON. We have had testimony ahQ.ut wh~ that kind ot 
~imony invQlve.d. If that is what it was, it is ul}de~df\ble b.ow it 
w~nt on 89 loJ!g. . · 

Chairman Pnm Mr. Dellums. 
llr. D~1,uus, B~fore ge_tti.J>.g intQ que.stions, I would !Ure t.Q say 

I appreciat~ your going iJJttQ .stAt~ic:J with, res~t to minoritjes. ,em'!. 
ploye<l by the FBJ,' :But. in appr.opnete\term~, your e,nployment.of 
&lacks i$ l,2 perce~t, fUld in a N.$tfon-where 61.·2 pe~t. of'tbe popula-. 
tiQD is women, yo-q hfl ve Q.4 percent w.omen agenta.. · . 

Now, with.respect. to rour.st.a~ment about the Fourth,lnt~rnat1onal,. 
as I unders~~d it,. the Sooial.i$t Wo~kers Party was affiliated with. 
tJie Fourth In~rnatfonnl back in the la~ 1030's,. Th-t wa.$ not illegal~. 
As a resqlt of the pa8*)ge of. ihe Voorhis. Act, the Soc~ist Worliers 
Party discontinued any ~ffl.~t.ion f,rom that day to th~ Fourth Inter---· 
national which ii). my opinion ffie$ in the fa~ ol your ju1Jtifi.cajion for 
30 years of inti~idJLtlQn, bur,l&rizing, warre.ntless wi"fetap$, and, 
other prow..,ims rou.h3ve used tp ;rn_!Jtify under the abs1,rd nome}lclature 
of coQ.Dterintelhgenee program.. With respect to the Socialist Workers 
Part.v specUlca.Jly, as I un~erstQ.nd it this morning, you testifie.d. thAt, 
the FBI has not engaged ht · surreptitious entry or burglary since 
1965. 

In the fall of l971, th~ office of the Michooin Socialist Piuty was· 
burglarized, and file materials wel'8 taken. In April 1973, th~ Civil 
Ser,,.ice Commission COJ)fronted. a former SWP mem~r with. a. copy 
of a letter of: ~$j~11tion from swr. The l~tteP had been in the 
h11rgla;rized, file. · · . 

My question~ are twofQl~, H:as tJ1e FBI buri:Jari~ SW.P· o(llcfS, 
in ~nerol, a~ .s:pe~.ifl~lly hQ~e yoq. burglf\tized )lichlgan offices ,of. 
the sw~, . . . . 
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i . :r~ &ftld&:vit;·,sii,•ed'bf ·~orina J~ llodld>·a~~it~ th~~#,~. 
W\t~ to ~~:Mr. ·f!!· llJ1W$ •nd to'.~r. ~~~ ·JJ J.>nnted.· oii ~ 
1:1 ~9·•f :'11"'6., f. , ·,.t:; ·~ . :.l!-l '] •. ' . , . ,· . •, ·. : . '. . .';: •. , ·. . . . ~:"'I!!!»~ u- ,, o & a UJAe& . ~. . ... f·. •• • •.. , • . · Mr W .... ,. m Dell this 0: .. ·, •. /.,. the cl" . I en~ 
tioneci' J:'1tli· M' ~"fo 11l~t ~V$,r~Wl~ ~thaf\he 
:fBihas b11rg1arize<{Qi~ ~llJ~'W'ork;J'8.~artf W titft·or cith~ · 
instances yo~ a~ u,.l~ about since th,.en. , . . : . . . . . . . . . 

Mr. ·Dnt~. Yoh say y()u' have: n~ lthowl~,. t.et me' :\>.ut· it thJs 
~Y.=} w~,uld l~~~ .to. ~ug~ that ydt1J~h~k the ~~ and if ~here 18 
~ny tn~rial 1~1~.to MY facts ~a~._ypu ~UfJl~r1~ •. the S"\YP Pf 
1ts·.~i~h,~n·~~'i_'W~*~d :yoµ s~ppl1,. ~~ m writ~g ~-~ ~uµµi~t 

Mr. WAN!l.Att.; The·flles have been checked, and I assure yqµ th~re 

b
is n~

1
~i~Jn ~~ fUes to. indicate that i:Jl 1911 the ~fohigati office ·:was 

urg at1~. . . 
Mr. DELLuxs. Thank you. . : · · 
FBI manual 9e9tion 122, entitled '.'Extremist Matters and Oivil · 

tJ~t," &aY'J in part r · 
In addition t.o the.three principal statutes o~tUned above, the·toilowlng statute 

would ~rtatn· to.Jnvestlgattona of Klan and ()the.-:whlt, .hate groups. . 
( 4)" Civil tf,lghta Act of 1968 (T18, U$C, ~.· 241) . . , .. 
Iri summaey, this: statute ·makes It unlawtul tor two or more persons t.o con· 

spire· to lnjtire; · oppress, threaten, or Intimidate any citizen In the tree exercise 
or enjoyment. of· apy rt,rbt or privilege secured to him b'1 the Constitution or 
Iawi, ot t.he United ,States. Addltlo~u,, lt problblt:a tw~ 9r mo~ penoDB going 
In disguise on the litghway or on the premises of another with Intent to prevent 
or hinder his free exercise or enjoyment of. any rlght:a, lfeCU~ b1 t~& Qonstltti• 
tlon or the laws·ot the United States. . · · · · · · · · · 

·~'t t~is in' ,~t describe the major ~rt o:l the FBl's intellig8nce 
actilities against SQ-call~ dissent gN?Ups i_n this ri9"1ltcy 9 . . • . 

Mr. WA~NALL~ The entire matter relatiqg to th~ so-called Comtelpro 
has been reviewed ~d is under consideration in the Civil Rights :Pi vi
sion of the Department ·of Justi~. We took our·.entire .file on the 
Cointelpro .and made· it available to the ~i~nt Attorney General 
and two of ·his deputies to review the matter, Wh.ile it ~as not ~ible, 
!or him to ·~~ a~ e~ry serial, he did ~ook at m.ost· 0~ t!ie setj.~ls, and 
in fact Mr. Jtyan, who 1s at the table w1tl;t me,·tned to direct hlB atten• 
tion·to.specifte.items that might be troubl~me. . . 

Following the ·review, he said based on his·re.vi~w there was no indi
cation· of a violation of the statute. He did say that if any information 
is called to his attention in the future, he certaincy would consider it. 

Mr. DEuu11s.·.You indicated in testimony this morning that you 
no lo~r have a security index flle;You have an .ADEX fl.le. Does the
FBI still maintain at some location cards which have names of 13,000 
persons who were on this security index 9 · 
. My point i(i!' You $8Y you ·don't have it, but don't you in fact still 

have tliose nam~, and you can call them forwa~ at any. time I 
Mr: WANN ALL~ ·we have cards on 13,000. I wilt accept that ~re. I 

think it is probably in that neighborhood. When the security index 
was dillC()ntmued by legislation of this Congreiis ip September of 19Tl, · 
~'? · had a· progr~ ·of .regultJ,~ly destroyiriir ~rps. rltey were mam
tamed ·for ·a certam ~nocrof tune and tlien a.estroyed. However, Sena· 
tor Mansfield issued instructi«?ns in January of this year t~at !}O rec
ords should be destroyaj_pendmg the outcome of the investigations b_y 
the Senate committee. We have made no destruct.ion of any records 
since that time. 
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~: ·Ch.imia~ ~~. Tile tiwe of th; ,ent1efu~ h-. expl~: · · · , · 
Mr~ )tilforq/1 . ·. · · · . ·. . · · .. ~. . · · · · . :· ; .. · ; . - · ' 

· ffi~~;i1;rJ~!~1:r; °t!k1m~,~tii ~-<ioUiiqu you b~-
witn the ·chairman conceming~is Lo~·-Paton st&temen, :AccortU1f · 
to her written statement the approp~tA,.wqrds w~re: "I w~ shock:f 
when·~Bl. l>J,reetor LaPrade· wrote l>.(lek <leny_ing'I .had'~n· the sub
ject of an·~v~il!).t.ion." Now the ~.rd-1$ .clear ijJf it.· . . ·, 

).Ir. WA~:WA~~-'fhlUlk ·you·. J; piqked,up·"FBI Director/' I ~d not 
pick up "LaPra~e/f·Jn tliat in8!&1.ce,.I. hav~ ~~ t~~ letter ~iped by 
Mr. I...aPraqe. He .was.not the Du"OOtor. He 'Wa.s special agent m charge· 
-of our Newark office. · · · · . . · , · 
. Mr .. M!LFoRD, }Jr. Wannall, on the surf~ it wc,ql<r ~m tliat $8V·· 
-eral. witn~ ha':e ap~red be:fo~ .this comiµittee ·and ha.ve ·g;.yen 
son_ie very ~1sturb.1~. testimony aP.lllSt the FBI. Som~ of these a.ccu,.. 
sat1ons and allegations are very senous. · · 

Under our system of justi~ whether ip our courts or before. 9ur 
juries or even in congressional investigations, there -exists th\ right 
<>f rebuttal by the accused or maligned. Without a doubt the F .pl has 
been accused of some serious aberrations and violations of our· laws. 
There are actua1I,v two hearin~ gQing op here·toda.;y. ·. . . . _ 
, One is the official hearing being conducted by this comri)ittee on be

half of the House of Representatives~ The other is a public hearing 
that in effect is a form of trial by television and notoriety by news-
papers. . · , 

With little cloubt tonight's television and tomorrow 1s newspapers 
will detail the sensational statements made by the witnesses tliat ap
peared before this committee today •. · 

Unlike our Jegal system of justice, the press is not required to· j>lod 
through painstaking investigatfons to assure that all legitimaw· facts. 
are kriown and presented to the jur1-or .to the public. . 

They are legally free to print ,or broadcast, any item of information 
as long as someone will simply say it-particularly if it conveniently 
fits a 1-minute TV blurb or 300-word newspaper i~, and particularly 
if the quotes are sensational, controversial or scandalous. 

)Vhile the FBI is probably Joing to flunk out as a 'l'V star in to
night's news or as a celebrity m tomorrow's newspaper, I think it is 
extremeli imtiortant for this committee's record to ,have the complete 
and detailed mformation concen1ing the -allegations and accusations 
that bave been made by witnesses before us today. 

You have rebutted portions of that testimony, Mr. Wannall. I real
ize that you may not be able to fully comment on each and evecy alle
gation that has· been made today. The time remaining-for this com• 
mittee to finish its investigation will probably not allow us to call you 
or other FBI officials back before the committee in formal hearings. 

Therefore. I will ask you, as an official of the·FBt, to take the state
ments of each ·and t,very witnea1 that have appeared :here today in each 
case where the FBI has been charged with the commission o} an ille· 
gal act or where allegations of improper actions have been made, and 
I would ask you to supply for the committee's record the following 
information : , · , · . · . ·. · · 

( 1) All evidentiary information contained -in FBJ. files that ~ill 
either substantiate or rebut each allegation. · · · · 
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(2) Wri!te,,""1!1-:~~~.8.ta~~~t if: •!11•-~o.qi <1tl\ev ~.ndi.v~d~t~ 
who· can gi':e testnµony to ~e r•ct mat either ~b\lt · or: .ttu~l\ti.,.t& 
~h allegation that has bee~t~~. J>J. ~ aboye btJt ;'?f w1trt~ · _ 
r .. (8),. A!l1-QtM,r_ d.s)c~Jp.f, P,ti evtdm~ that wi)J .t,n~l tc> _rel;>~ or 
~~~~,~~h ~~tp~:'..t~~~,lu¥J:~ ~•de_by;tb~.a~ve~ll~.; 

'!~u.iP,J)l.i_ t.lii~ uito~tion tor the committee l'eOOrd, sir I 
Mr. WANN Ar+ we ,.I do. 01.W,,~-11<> replf to_ your requ~ .. 

. Mit.· ~' Mr,· ~-n,,·t a~k unam_JJlOUS .c-.o~nt that Mr. 
W•n»;~~lll ~d all P91$ent.ary inclusion ~ed. .to hls reply 
b,e m e pan Qf tliae co.inmJ~ iword when ~ived. · : 
· Ch' rtnan ~ I frankly thought we had already covered that. 

-Wj,ou~ oh}~tiqn i~ iff qo ordered. . · 
· ~ ( p~ lin)i\~t~~ll$ ~~lu~ printinJ the , F;B·l's 2lS9-paJ8 reply 
tQ. Ji~ j\J)Agat1ons · m•de_ by Mr. Hardy durmg this hea.rmg. The · 
Bureau:s transmittal memorandum is printed on page 1138 of the 
Q1U9-!&etf•] . 

r,. ¥.n.n>tq,. Thank .YOU, sir. I yield back my time. · 
r-. 0.LJ..ID.(8. ·would the gentleman yield to me 9 . . 

· Mr. )flµl'()RD. Y e.s. 
· Mr~ DELLUM$. I would like to ask this question: from your records· 

wQ.all:t the. ~q,l reason IJ,r the 1·ps· investigation their relnt.ionsbip 
w.it.h.t?am.~rts mapzine and y.our perception of Ramparts magazine 1 

M;r. W 4NNi~. Of the IPS ! . : 
Mr. DELttms. Yes. · 
)(r •. W~Jf~~ Not to in, kno_wled_ge. 
Mr, ~v>,1s. Wh.at wa1a'tbe justification 9 
lfr. WANNALL. I think I previously stated. that the activ:e investi

gptwn, to tb~ bei,t of. my reeQllection, was opened· in 1968 based upon 
con~t.J wi~-in.orpniiatjon-which was then known as Students for a 
Democratic Society. · 

Mr, Dm~l1¥*3· Do you ~ve documentation that indicates that your 
~NJ will s))()w ttiat tl\~re were contacts with the W eathemien 9 
You_mfntloned_tbat v~ speoiflcally. 

Mr. WANNALJ.,. We li,ye information that there were, as I recall, 
cont~~,. with at )e.Nf;, two. W eatbermen; yes, sir. 

l{r .. ])J:~Vl{fl, Would you supply that to this commltte~, · please 1-
-· ~. W 4NN•fk_Yee, air. · · 

Mr.-~vve. 'rbank you 
[The Bureau's replies are includf:'d. in its Nm,ember 28, 1975, mcmo

r8'Qdums. whi~h. a~ printed on pa~ 1123-1127 of the appendixes of 
tht'.tie h.eadn~.] · · 

Chtirml\l\ PQtE, The'· tirne of the gentleman has expired. 
Mr. Fieldf 
lfr,.Fnn.p. Mr. Wannall, do a~nts of the FBI rummage through 

peo)Jle'fJ tl't\sh in order to collect inte1ligence-do they use so.called 
traJh.. CQVf;'l'S 9 · . 

Mr, w~N~AI,.1J, I think there have been isolated incidents where 
tbf\-t, h111 be.en done_. The po1ic1-of the FBI since the middle of 1966 
hn, be.en-not to_ eonduct so-CAlled t.rash covers. 

:Hr. FIELD. Since 1966· that has been their policy. Did you test.ifv 
un~e.r oaith. befo ... colllfflittee staff members. that since then, to your . 
knowledge, trash covers have not been used t · 

·' 
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.. ---¥).\, JV°ANN~~ .. l did sb testlf!.J·hive_'tnn¥ lea~·df'tme ~ 
wheN> t~· -whi~h. was, 4iscat<le~. by· an: ~~faation· w~~ in'·. f11ct 
~ve~d by _an agtmt. It' w.a~· not idcme •i1;li ~r~ ktroivl~ge· 6! 14'B~ 
headquarters. . . .. · · - . · · .l . . · ~ . · , • · .. ; . . · . . · · .. 

~'r~ ·F~.J ·kr. Wannatl, ls it ,i _polipy '6( tlt8 FBl' to l'e1>01t· ·on 
S1Jrn"body's ~Nit Uf~ if it has no rel~\ttth~6 t'o t.he invtstigaUori f · 1 

Mr. ,VANNA.LL. No,sir. ~ · _ ; 
Mr-. FtKLD. In ot.her w~rds, they would ·not repott on it f · 
Mr. W4tUf!t..L. N'o-sir. · · · .. · · -· · , 
Mr. :rim:.». Mr. \l"annall, you tnre awa~ of the teletyped memo of 

A.ur,st 29, 1972-a.nd I will 1:'{'.ad from it. since it is not tlassi~ed ..... 
saymg: 

On Augnet 23d laat, Special Agent Robert W. Fe11er ohKerved ft private traah 
truck picking up tt,.sh trpm the Intrtttute tot- Polle)' Studies~ 'l"b~ trttck _pro- · 
(teede<i to a bnNttng dlltnp, whffl th6 trash w&w abandonf<l. R~lat Agent Feuer 
obtained the JPS trash. and information obtained from this AOUree ta betnt 
msnaI symbol nqdlbsr W:1'4868--S. · 

Is that the incident. vou are referring tot : 
Mr. ·WAN'?tAtt.. That ls ilm i'ncidettt· I am tefcrrin,t to ooncerning 

which I ha:v«. becbme acquall'ltM sin~ my ~})(>sit.ion on th~ 6th day 
of this wnmth. -· · 

Chairman Pnoe. Woµld tM ge11tleman yi~ld t . . 
You did~ so'J'ne inf«>rmation about ff0m8 h'Mh mor~ted ftom the 

HoufM Select Oonunit™ un Intelli~n<», too, dld11't ~u t 
If t.he ~ntleman doesn't know the ansl\'er--
Mr. MdCtol\'r. If th8 ~rttlmttan wlll yleJd, ·1. think \th&t-happened 

i8 t.hat someone irt tM bttlldinJt t4epottetl that to the· F~r 1mt1..-....... 
Hr. ffYAN. TM etlperint~lldfnt of a.n a~ttmerit b&tildln·~ fnmisM<t 

ce1rtain classified documents to tm, F8I thit W~t'e fbttttd itt the tftUtlt 
bf that ap«rfbnt. . ; 

Ch~-irmfl.J\ PntE. w~rert't the &().call~ ~1As8ifled dootm1e~ts 'U'l fact 
tht\ ~t'elop8 iri which cll\SSifled docutMntB had on~ been t»ntlitletU 

l\Ir. RYAN •. They were primarily envelopes. I undertta.nd, and t ~-.s 
Ylot, pe?SotlaJl:, ln,~wd with this, thflt tl1M'e was-one docttrnent which _ 
11ad communications-intelligence coded words on it-which was cla84 
giAfd top 8'!crel- l could be \ftong in that. 

Chainnan PmE. There wae Ohe document whieh was classified con1. 
ftdentia.1. And I did ha:te--

Mr. McCtottY. lf the ~ntlema.n wm yield. · ) 
Chairman Pnti. Certainty; it ifJ Mr. Field's time we are atgu .. 

inJr over .. llr. McClory. 
Mr. llcCLOnY. That was reported to the FBI by SQmeone or yon 

somehow got b1fortmttion about it; isn't that cormcit Yott 1.r& not 
carryihi <tn an investi~tlon of all of the trash of all of th~ staff and 
members of the committee, f\:rt\ you t , 

}Ir. RVAY: No, sh\ as I understand it. t.hbr.waa reported to th~ FBI 
b, t~& superlntendent of an aparhnent bulldmg whe~ a stat! membet 
of this e,0mmittee re.std~. · 

Mr. Mtt-rottu. Mi'. Chaittna.n, I ask ttnanimo\18 cottsent that )Ir. 
Field's full tihle be restored to him. , · . 

Chairmb'l Pntl. Without ob~iott. · 
Mr. Fmto. Thank y~u very much, Mr. Milford and Mr. Chaitman~ 
The memo about this trash cover, states-and again I quote from 
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· a: noncbt.~ecl. do<nunent.: /'On. A~st 23 19.12, WF-.&~&-S-~J whi~ _ 
We ~~w.Jcno,,fi• pla.jn'_Jf.8)~~,~~~~ has futrushed,_,eliable ,~Of~' 

.. JDat,9A-1D ~e R"8_tt P:~ t,he foUo'\y~g mforma~~on An~/or ltlaterilll to 
S~~al Agent 'Robett W. F~uer.', _ - , ., : 
. Are you: aware of tqNi kind. of ~ocument.9 ~Y., would. tr81)h: be 

· refer~ 1:.9,~J a:~rson j~Q;bas.fµrmshe4 reliable information 1li the 
past¥.. - . . 

Mr. WANNALL. Does it sav.a P.:(!!'S()n 9 - -· · · 
Mr. Fmu>. It sa~·''who~' "Who" usually refers to people. -- . 

· Mr. W4NN~ •• I.tbi~ it is p, matter of the way the agent sets it-up . h . ' ' m t e report.. . : . _ , . . ... . · - . " · . . ,-
Mr. FiEu>. Are you aware that, in the course of rummaging through 

the trash, your ~~ial_llg&n.t .. ca~~-~~ a typewriter t1hoon. which 
. !4e 14"BI ~~tt~\lfed ahd wJuc~ ~tamed a letter e~clus1vely.1_n~0Jv

.mg the .. sex, bves .of.:wme. employee$ of. the. Institute for Pohcy 
Studies I . 
, Are you aware of that letter¥ If so,; was that ·letter kept in your· 
files and if so ·where¥' .. , . · . . . _. · -
· Mr. ·WANN ALL. I ·ft.m not n.war9 of the letter. I knew as-a result· of 

a ·reconstruction -of a typewriter ribboJt some document was produced .. 
I have not seen the document. I was not aware of the content& of it. 

Mr. FIELD. Perhaps the staff could provide. to you & copy. Qf that· 
letter .and ·IOU could, exp)(lin ;why.'. a., letter·.like that, •which almost 
totally involves sexual ~ip, ~onld. be -in the FBI's ·files· on. the 
Institute for Policy Studies. : . ! :\ • .: : ·, . . ; .' • · • ·1 - ,, · · , . · ~ . • · · 
· . Mr •. :WAW:WALJ).. Ml'.tFi~ld, I l h•ve .previously indi~-Med I was in a 
position•·to .tey: to ;addres, my~lf :to ·policies and· procedures and 1 my 
Jmowledg9:.:with're2&l'G:to,s~ifies, i~ ,uiy, ot the.se,~ ~ould be very 
ya~e. I don 't.usuallv,get d<>,wn :to th~ · . . . , . , . . . . .. -. . .·. - . .. · .. 

Mr. FIELD. Mr. Wannall, you testified under oath 1$.St week that,it 
was not.tl;le po)foy of1tbe.FB

0

I to report on somebpdyrs ~ ll.fe if it had· 
n()-~lev~nce.to the case •. Did thia,~rson's-~x. activities·have any rela-
tion to this case.i · . .. . ..... , ,. ... . . . ,. . : . -.~ .. , · -- . . · 
M~~ WANNAr.,t,. WhatJs this document, M~. Fieldl I don~t have the 

first pa~. -. . . . : · . \ · .. · . ,-· · . 
Mr. FIELD. I believe that is all that was provided to -the CQmmittee 

when we received.the documents from the FBI., · . : 
Mr. WANNALL. This is not in the form of a document prepared foi

dissemination. In fact it -is a memorandum from the agent to his su
pervisor Pl the Washington field ofllce setting forth the results of the 
so-called trash cover in this instance. . · · 

At least that is wh•t it a ppell-1'8 to me to be. . · 
Mr. Fmu;,. That is conect. In other words1 it is not raw intelligenc~ 

This· is. now · a finished product, often, reterred to as an analyzed 
product. , . , · , 

Why would this informatipn m~ke it through the analysis procedure 
if it was the policy of the FBI to screen out information about people's 
sex lives when tliey had no relevance to the investi~tion t · 

-Mr .. WANN~ I thin~, ~r. Field, if.you will. check m.1-deposition 
you will establish that l tndtcated that tnformat1on of this type could 
'!ell be recorded in our files but certainly. not reported. in ~ .dissemina-
tive doeUD)e~ : :· · .. -, ·. 

\ 1• 1 • • / • / #(1 :, ' •••.• • I 

. -. '~ . 
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· .. · · Mr. Fmr..o. I t()Ok that to IJ).~itobviously could ~.collected ~:111,w 
. . . .. :fo1'J:l. h:ut .it woul~ not J>e. repo~ fu~ei.- unless it ha~ some relevance 

~ "'• ,' t() the inv,esf tion.. : : , r I , , • , ' • • - • : • , : '' 

. ·• W, e pow' ~ 111\lfllQ ll\. wlpch' some .~t has anal1,zed this informa• 
. ,_,,_ ~JC?n· •*1d has.1n:Qlu(J.ed ex~~UJ froPl 1t, and every smgle.excerpt,per-

. ta1ruf only ~ 8exual information. · : . · : : · . . · . 
, 1, t.hat ~ .~qrrec~ an~lysjs. o~ that !Demo I · .. _ . . . . . . · 

C. . ~f~-· W AN~~t.t. ~ have n?~ ~d 1t.~ D~ yo1J want ~e to take a re~g 

.~Ch~t~ari ~E, X think. my answe~ would 1be no. ¥ou have never 
seenJh1s ~emoJ>~fore t. . . • . · : . . . . . \: 

"}It'. WANNAIL. N<?, sir. . ·.. , . 
• , Chaji:m ... ~~ Pix~ 1 thiri~ ~hat ){r. field i~: trying .to· elicit is. tltat 
1t', c_er~mly doesn't seem to. ~mply with. w.hat ypu have .stated. y;our. 
~h~y to.!>e;,so.I t~ink.t~at rather th~n ask you to read it and analyze 
1t at ~hi.s time, we .will drop.th~t~ : . .. . · . .. .. . . . 

Mr . . Fmw. Thank yo~, Mr. ChaJrm~n. I have :DQ further quest1ops. 
Chairman PIKE. I want· to tha.nk you1 Mr. Wannall. I do reco~ize 

the fact that when we deal in the policies of an organization we fre
quently find that we get surprised by some of the specifics that come
up._ I. appreciate the fact that you did return this afternoon and that 
you dfd comment on SQJPe of these issues on rather short notice. 

Mr. Dellumst 
Mr. DELLUMs. Mr. Chairman, regarding the very last question that 

I asked of the gentleman with respect to IPS and Ramparts magazine,. 
the staff has g1ven me different information. Can I just ask one ques-· 
tion before we adjourn¥ 

Chairman PIKE. You may ask one que.stion before we adjourn. 
Mr. DELLUMe. Thank you. · 
In response to m_y 9uestion, wasn't the real reason for-the IPS in-· 

vestigation their relationship with Ramparts magazine, your response
was no; it was primarily concerned with SDS. 

The staff has now provided me with information. that says that the 
initial memorandum-which is dated November 1968-from your of
fice, dealing with IPS, was exclusively devoted to Ramparts ma~ine, 
that it wasn't until a memorandum written in }larch of 1969 that there 
was any reference to ·sns, and that there is in fact no evidence of sns. 
contacts with this orpnization. 

Now that contradicts your testimony, and before we leave I wanted 
to give you an op~rtunity to address that. 

~ Mr. WANNALL. Congressman Dellums, I gave you the best informa ... 
tion I could, based on my having seen material. It seems to me that. 
there was a meeting in Chicago sometime before we opened the in
vestigation on that and during the course of briefing sessions which 
I have had over the laet 3 or 4 days, including Saturday and Sundav, 
my recollection was that the principal interest that we had in the IPS 
-.at the time the case was opened, at least was contact with the SDS. 

I did not try-to mislead you or give you false information. I was -
trying my best to call up the facts as I recalled them from the briefing 
sessions. 

[The FBl's response is included in its letwr of November 28,. 
!~76. See page 1127 of the appendixes.] 
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. ·Chaitman'.P~~ :B~fo~ 'wb ·~djo~rn,,·t · w&:rit to :a..:Wo\I~ce :on·~ th·i~g. 
At ·our next meetmg which will be on 'l'hnl'sday; we, -w·111 have avail
able the . rep(?i:t w ~~ch it is .11ecessa~ for ,us to prcwi~~ prior to ffoor 
Actioh ·in. clmnection with certain ·of our ~bpenas. That .teport will be 
Av!tilab}e fotth~ membets 'to apProYe at our next meetihg ~hich will 
be at 10 .o'clock Thursday morning. , · , . . · . 

Mr. ~IcCLoRY. And the oppartUh1ty for presentmg additional_ or 
i'nitioti'ty view8' will ·expire wlieti 1 , · · . 

Chairman PIKE • .I~. will exp~re 1. w~~ from Friday. Our commit
tee ml~ appear to ~·in sbttie oonfhct with the Hou~ rules, and '.ram 
therefore giving the broadest possible interpretation~which is to go 
by the commjttee rules, which give the members 5 days . after the 
~J>l>roval of the. re~rt. .That i~ actua!lf 6 i!ays, but 1~anksg!ving 
comes· in there and· that 1s a holiday. So a weeli: from Friday will be 
the last day far minority, additianb.l, concurrin_g or dther views. 

Th~ committee sta.nds in reeess untµ 10 o'~l~k Thursday morning. 
['''h(!teu pon, at 4 :45 p.m. the committee adJ ourned.] 

' ~-~ 

·--
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1'}~GAL ISSUES-DOMESTIC INTELLIGENCE 

W.2J>NE,$JJ.Y, J.>iC2J!JJE& 10, 1.975 

Housg OP REPRESENTATIVES,--
8£-LEOT, CoHHrrJ'EE ON J~TELLIOE~CE, 

W ll8hington, D.(J. 
The committee met, pursunnt to not.iee, at 2 p.m., in room 2203, 

Ra.yburn House Office Building, Hon. Otis G~ Pike (cbnjrman] pre
sidmg. · 

·Present: Representatives Pike, Dellnms, Lehman, and ~frClory. 
Also prese1Jt: A, Searle field, staft' dir.ector; A~ron Donner, genf-rnl 

counsel; John M. Atkisson, counsel; Pefor L. Hughes III, counsel; 
James B. F. Oliphant., counsel; llichard S. Vermeire, counsel; and 
'Ellen S. Mil~\,', investigator. 

C11ahman ~nm. The committee will come. to order. Thi.s ufte.rnoon 
we are goin_g to address ourselves to the question of the Jegn I issues 
involved in domest~c intelligence. 

I want to thank all of the witnesses for being here. 
Our first. witness will be llr. LQnis Pollak, dean of the school of 

low at the Universitv of Pennsylvania. 
Dean Pollak, we thank you very much fo~· coming. Please proceed 

with your statement. · · 

.STATEMENT OF LOUlS Hf POLLAK, DEAN, SCHOOL OF LAW,· 
UNIVEJS_ITY OF :PENNSYLVANIA 

:\Ir. PoLJ,.AK. Thank you, !fr. Chairman. It is a prh·i1e~e nncl n. 
plensJU'e to be h~re. Perhaps for the .reco.rd nt the outsC't I should 
simply recite that I nm a membe~· of the bar in Neu· York and i11 
Connecticut-Connecticut because before· moving to P(.)nns~·lv.ania 
ahd to that law school a yenr sgo, I was for n great number of years 
at Yale. 

I was about 5 ye.ars ago; for a yenr, chairman of the section on 
i11dividual right~ and ~sponsibilities of the American Bar A~O<'.ia!" 
don; and I ha.ve for many, many, many years been clos~h· connected 
wit.h the NA..ACP Leg1>l Defeqse °F11nd, of which I am a Yire president. 
I re.fer to all of these connections Qnly to ndd that of conl'se today I 
am speaking et1th'ely personalJi and not for any institution, including 
t.he law scl\ool of which I .nm tb.e dean .. 

. In all these· settings, my fupdam~nt~l concerns for t.l1e law h.a~e 
been for the ~aintenanc~· of tonstit.utional li~rt.les and I gt~ess t1, 
feeling about the law that traces back to mv very first professionaJ 
~bligatjon as law cll'rk iJJ. the late Justice Rutledge's office a qnaiier of· 
·a c~ntury aio, It i.$ th~ eense f.hat the maintenance of our .constitut.ional 

. . '• (1087) 
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freedoms is the principaJ mechanism by which we can fuUlll our 
national purposes and achieve national security in the fullest sense 
that makes it important for me to welcome this opportunity to be here 
and leads me to applaud, Mr. Chairman, your efforts, and those of your 
C?ll~~ 1 ~~ conducting this im~rtant inquiry into m~es of domes· 
tic law ·enrorcement~ .. } ~ : . . '. ,·! ··. t; · ··l· '. . , 

I understand that one of your im~rtant concems within recent 
weeks has been with the ways in which our chief national law en• 
forcement agency, the Fed~ral. Bureau of Jnvestigation, has carried 
out certain of -its responsibilities• ·and you have .focused closely on 
investigations which the Bu~u ibas earried out over a great many 
_years, of among other orgajl~z~#ons, the Institute for Policy Studies 
and the Socialist ,v orkers Party. 

I ·had the opportunity qf reading the transcript of your hearing of 
. November 18 and. also 'certain e,xcerpts. from staff interviews· which 
_your staff members conducted with officials of the Bureau on Novem· 
ber 6. So it is- against that background, Mr. Chairman, that I am 
.speaking this afternoon. 

Let me say at the outset that it is my conviction that ·a disciplined 
.and effective national law enforcement agency can, of course, be a 
great national asset. At the same timei an effective national law en· 
forcement agency~ well funcled and wie ding ~ter power, is capable 
-0f doing very serious injury to the public welfare if it operates be
_yond its charter and intrudes upon areas of individual or _group 
n~tivity which the lawmakers have not intended, and indeed may 
]1ave no authority, to regulate. 

This potential danger is greatest w:hen the jurisdiction of a law 
-enforcement agency is nationwide, as is the case, of course, with the 
Federal Bureau of Investigation. 

I see this especially to be a danger in a nation such as ours, which 
is!' after all, a Federal State. When I say a.Federal State, I mean that 
"it is my sense that we are s~ill a State built on dis~rsion of political 
power. And above all else, we are a nation dedicated to the preserva
tion and expansion of individual and group freedoms, unfettered by 
:governmental constraints. _ 

It is for these reasons that it is so import.ant for Congress to insure 
-thatthe principal law enforcement &(ency of the Government-which 
is ~he Federal Bureau of Investigat1on-=-devotes all its resources to 
the co11ventiorial law enforcement jobs which, 011 t.he whole, it has 
done very well over the past half century. The corollary of this is t.bat 
none of those re.sources be diverted to undertakings which Congress 
·has not marked out f~r the Bureau, and/or which transgress the 
-Constitution. 

So I would commend this committee for inquiring into the persistent 
·charges that a significant portion of the Bureau's energies have 
·ever -the years been devoted to ty~ of inquiries which Congress has 
llot authorizecl, or which, iindeed, the Constitution precludes. 

I noted a moment ago that I have,had the opportunitr to examine 
the transcript of the hearing. on November 18 and also excerpts 
irom your st.aff's November 6 interviews. . . 

For a moment I want to turn, then, to what those t.ranscri~ts tell 
~s about the Bureau's lengthy inv-igation of the Institut.e on Policy 

•· 'li 
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$t.µdi.es,_. ~ll -~1':e. . OI)~. b.an~., ~pd the. Soc\~Jis~ .WorkeJ'S Party 9JLtbe 
-other. · · . . . . , . . . , r . ·• . . . .· . . 

. - the. Institqte. f.~r ~oli~y. .Stu.di~ ~m$ i-0 -ha:ve, peen ipr~igated -
by t);ie.Bu~il over a .tim~ periQ(J;~ginning app.ro:ximately in 19,6~, 
-an~, as I understand: it, concluded <mly som(}t1me ! this yea .... ;l am a 
little unc,ert~in a~ut. those. dates becaµse tho.se. are the dtites. I . .find 
in the transcript, and yet it gets dQSCri.bM as o;lh.year.s by some of 
the witnesses $Jl~ this seems .to /be a: little. more, but surely w:e. arE>. in the 
range Qf ah9ut. 6 years of inquiry .in~ the institute. , . . , 1 : ; • ; i, .. , 
. · At tbe. sam~ time, it· Jppears -fr«jrn this con:imittee's record that. the 

Sociali~t ,,v orkers Party has . been · under inquicy·· by t4t.t · Federal 
Il.ureau:of Investigation lor upw:~rd of. 30. years-:-ever smceJAA forties. 

A~Pll~ntly the B~reau is of. the,yiew that both invest~tiQPJ·are 
~ust1fi~~~y those provisi?ns of the _FBl's ~annal , whi~h .d~@.l )"!th 
mvest1gl)tlons of "extremists," and-'"subvers1ve'~ gro\1ps and md1v.1d-
llals. . . ! . .. . . , • . · } • . 

Let me tum first to the investigation of the Socialist Workers Party. 
Now~ ghren .the fact that certain leaders of the Socialist Workers 
Party were successfully prosecuted under the Smith Act in the early 
forties, I can't really fault the Bureau for keeping the party under 
surveillance, at least up until the end of ,vorld War II. 

I want to pause a moment there to say that I am not a very strong 
pr<>ponent of the prosecution that the Department of Justice did 
conduct, which I believe was the first Smit:li A_ct prosecution. It was 
directed against leaders of the Socialist ,vorkers Party in Milwaukee, .. 
the so-c~lled Dunne case, 138 F. 2d 137, which the ·supreme Court 
declined to review in 320 U.S. 790. 

It strikes me as an extraordinary sign of overkill for the United 
States jn the middle oft.he war to have thought it was really worth 
its while to prosecute the leaders of that tiny and hopelessly ineffec
tive group of di~idents, but that is past history. 

There are some indications that Att.orney General Biddle thought 
it usef:ul to have a pilot case to test.the Smith Act under, and that was 
it.. Whether that is correct history or not, I can't vouch for. 
--The immediate point is that after all, those were policy determina

tions not made by the Bureau. And given the fact that the Smith 
Act was successfully invoked and against the Socialist Workers 
Party-even though I may think it was a waste of the Government's 
prosecutorial energies-I ·would say the Bureau can't be faulted for 
keeping the party under close scrutiny through the end of World ,v,n II. 

_ _ But that, after all, only brings us to 1945, and when y~ar a~! year 
after year followed after 1945 without the- · Bureau, with all its ef
fectivenese, being able to uncover apparently any shred of evidence 
of any single instance of law violation by the Socialist Workers Party, 
I must say the case for continuing the Bureau~s scrutiny of what can 

· -only be regarded as awkward rhetoric of an unpopular political party 
~ame w~aker and weaker. And finally, following the ·decision in 
C*'888 such as Yates, and Scalu, and Noto--casa decided by the U.S. 
Supreme Court in 1957 and 1961, construing the Smith Act-which so 
drastically and_ properly, in· my view,. underc\it, the theory of the 
Dennia case, l would submit· that there· was no .lo~r even o. faintly 
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pla~le legal th~ ·on ·w4iieh the Bureau :oould· justify persist~g 
,crutJ.lly of the S001abst Workers Pa,rl,y. . . . · 
, Ceita,inJy_ the proposition ~at :BJ;ere-~stract advoeacy o_f_ '-'rev.olu

tion1' ·is not puntshable, .001\Sl~ntly with· t~ !rst am.endiuent, ·was 
a pr<;>positi~-which the Justice Department, ineluding the Bureau., 
s~. have been ewa1e .of _y~ before the 8up~me Courf's 1969 de
.clslOll m Brandenburg v. Ohw, 395 U.S~M:4. 
. Now, let's tum fx>· th~ investigation of the Institute for Policy 

Studies. With all respect,·tJ1e Jong maintenance of that investjgation 
seems tome at least as bar« to justify ae tbe tong maintenance of the 
!investigation of the Socialist Workers Party. Some of the testimony 
.which your committee has heatd from officials of the ·Bureau carries 
• suggestion that it wasn't the institute, itself, which was· under Bu-
1reau scrutiny, b_ut r~her cevtain persons connected with •the insti
tut~persons said to have bad some sort of involvement with Stu
dents for a Democratic Society, or the '\Veathermen, or perhaps w_ith 
members of those orp:anizations. 

Now, I suppose when the Bureau is in pursuit of parlicular people 
who are oredibly linked with actual or imminent criminal activity, 
Bureau pursuit is p_re.sumabl!f warranted. That would seem to me 
conventional law enforcement prooodure. · 
· But I submit that when substantial inquiry carried over a long 
;period of time uncovers no evidence of law- violation, it is theii 
incumbent upon the Bureau-indeed incumbent in terms of its own 
Bureau manual-to close the investigation. 

A..nd·it does seems to me, given the total absence of any indictments 
pursuant to the Bureau's investigations of the institute, the Bureau's 
~ntinued probing of the activity for something like 6 years seems to 
1mpp0It the inferenee that it was the instituoo as such and not particu. 
16,r people connected with the institute which was really the Bureau's 
target.. 

Aud I submit, lfr. Chairman, that this is an inference which seems 
rmppQJ'f:ed by the statement by Bureau Section Chief Shackleford, 
which appears in the t.ranscriJ_it of the staff interview of November 6, 
thnt .uouring the period of time of the Bureau's primary interest in 
JPS''-which I take to mean Institute for Policy Studies-"IPS was 
variously described as the think-tank of the new left." 
·. What does aff this add up·to.i In the past 30 years the Bureau's hot 
pm·suit of the Socialist '\Vorkers Party seems to have prochtced notJ1 .. 
ing ·mor.e interesting .than the ·party's 1975 pronunciamento, with the 
exciting tit.le, "The Decline of American Capitalism: Prospects for a 
~ocialist ·Revol1ttion." · 

I have in .. niind, Mr. Chainnan, the testimony by llr. Wnnnall who 
I believe is an assistant director of the Bureau,· whic~ I think, if l 
,nay ·oo permitted to say so~ is a nonrosponsive answer to a question 
from Air. Field. ?tfr. Wannall introduced into the record a. quotation · 
from. 'fThe Decline of American Capitalism·: Prospects for a Social- · 
ist Revolution," ,ind the quotation is, Wfhe world crisls of Oll,pitalism 
cloes not fa,vor extensive and ·effecdve long-t.erm capitalism reform in 
the United States but developlllent of the· requisites for & rev()lution." 

Now, if 80 years of'inquiry into the Socialist ,vork~rs Party hnv~ 
11~ iietwd anything more exciting than that pieoo of -ditiactio and ·one 
might say rather tedious, not even horiat.ory prose-which I suppose 

.-.) 
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!a t<Lbe· ~~ic of wluit is happe.ni~1·to U10 ~el'i~i.~n0Rly7 
1t could 1ndeed be a statement deplQr11'g· what 1s. J)a'J}Pelll!}g~ :tbat- :if 
we. d~n1t ~ve ~lie c.api~alist system, ~omethiJ!g, c.iled:revoluti~ ;will. 
follow. · . .· . · . 

But: to suppose that that constitute& the kind. of. thint th~ anybod,Y 
has; any prosecutQrial interest in; with all due\ Faspect,. boggles: tnw 
mind. 

Now that seems to :llle1 so fal' as 1 have been abl8 to -distill it; is 
what we ]~ave l~arned ab~ut . tl1e -8orcialist. W orkerg Party after up
ward of three decades of official Bul't'AU mqmry~ · · · . · 

And what of-the Institute for. Policy Studies! ~i~ years of ·investi.;. 
gating that. o~ganization ~ms tb~: Mve. produced, nothing at .nll~: 
not ~ven a1n7t.hfng as exciting as "The Dedine of Amedca1\ Capita I-
ism: Prospects for a. Socialist Revolution." · · · 

I shouldn't say nothing at all; It has procluood .. }Ir~ Chairman, a· 
report tha.t your administra.tiTe assietant in 1972 eaUed Marcns;Rttskrn · 
at the 1,;,quest of C-011gressman Byron Johnson, I a~tnn~ _ U1at· is· an 
it<mi that I am su1>posed to be intrigued by .. bm I ·would imagine 
there mu.st be less ex.pensive ways for the Gdvemment <1f th~ United. 
Stat~s to b1~n~ .that fact to public ~tteption, . . . 
. Chairman Puw ..... If you will yield fo-r just a mom~nt to· permit. me· 

to sas something on behalf of the FBI,. in view of the fact that it is 
nw administrative assist,ant you are. talking about.: Further research 
into the matter reveals t.hat it was not through tapping a phone that 
this was done, n was through reconstructing' a type\trif.er tape i'n a 
garbage· cover .which they weFe ·maintltining on. the institute. They 
got the:t.ypewr1ter ta-pe ant of the gs.rbage.; they chd not-tap the phone .. · 

---·~l,z..,.Cr. PoLLAK .. Congiressman., I am verv happy to have tJmt. footnote. 
I want to make it clear that I was· not, 

0

i11 relating tliat episode· which 
is referred to· in· the transcript, interested in accusing t.l1e Bureau of 
operating ille.ga;lly, because I reali~ it was· somew ha.t vague as to· how · 
this information was dredged up. 

-liy point-here goes to, if vou will .. waste-of the Nation's resources-
though I nm impTessed by"' the skills which were involved in recon
strnction of conversation from garbdge. It does suggest sorrte uses for 
recycled ~arbage that hadn't occurred to me before. · 

, ,~ell, if you ta.k.e these. two in~tigations together .. I snb!llit, !~r. 
Chairman, tha.t this paucity of useful product verl: clrnmatically Il
lustrates the observation by Special Agent Ryon .. which was also made· 
in tl1e November 6 staff' inte:rview, to the following effect: "The over
whelming percentage of o'Ur i'nvestigatiom are not toose that would 
develop prosecution, '\Ve· are looking· f<>r evidence." · _ 

Now, I refer to that observat.ion by Special Agent Ryan because it 
seems. to me that in this context it h11s· a ctouble ffiWtificance. 

The first significece-is this: Whert a ·Bureau investigation continues: 
l01ig after tne point of investigative nonproductivity, the investigation · 
would.-1 ~ubmit, appear to be unauthorized !Jy'the Bureau's own stand
ards. As I read the Burean's 111anwt~ to·~ mote ptecise, as·I try to 
p~obe an extraordinarily obgcure Xerox of what purports· to· be the· 
Bnreau 1s manual-I firid the following: "If it is determined that 
s~bjec~'e cnrnmt activities do·not involve-an-actual or ~t.ial viola-. 
faon of one or more of the statutes .enmnemted • • • above._. the· case 
should be closed." Parenthetically, this i~ f rotn paragraph· ( j) of that·. 
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~rtlon · of · the :Btt:reau manual -whfoh .1 deals witlf "i~v~igiltidn, ot 
subversi:ve ~rganizations and indi~iduals' reporting pr.ooeditres." And 
the statutes referred to· ·above ·are the Smith Act and compariLbte·· 
statutes. ' - . . . 

'.rhe second· significance -i~ this-: When, the "sul>ject"-fu' use the at-: 
tractive bureaucratic ~rm-· i's ·a,· political group such as the Socialist· 
Wor~e~ Party, or an aQadem.ic fflMl.arch organization, sµcJ:i as the: 
Institute :for ·Policy_ Stµ(Jies, Bu~u investig$,tions _'which are un-· 
relat:~~tto criminal actjvity would ~ot Qhly' appear to pe unauthorized_· 
in the~sense that the manual indica~ it is -time to clOSe off the inves--
tigation; they wouid·atso appear to be unconstitutional for t~ey, at that 
poi~t, t_rencli upo~ realms· of po~itical and intellectual activity pro-.' 
tected hi the first amendme~t. · · . . 

Now; Mr. Chairman, the first amendment concerns that I am voic• 
ing are these: I submit t.ha.t ours is a countrv iil which, as th~ Supreme 
Court observed a generation ago, "No official, high or petty, can pre
scribe what.shall be ortbodox in po~itics, nationalism, religion,.or other
matters of opinion." I am qu_oting, · of· course, from t .. e remarkable
opinion for the 'Coult of the late ·Justice Jackson in Board of .Edu-
cation v. B~tte, 319 U.S. 624,642. That was a case decided in 1943 
in the middle of World War II-_ a·case *hich most splendi_dI1-demon
stratesfthe·; power of a great. democratic nation to support disa~e-
inent with standard views. That was, ·of cour.se, the great flag-~lut& 
decision. · · . · · · 

If that is the theme of our democrac.y, then when one A"ets sustained 
official investigation of a political party or of an academic institution, 
it seems to me necessarily that such an invest.igation is bound to dis
parage the constitutionaUy protected activity of the "subjec~'' and 
to discourage participation in its work. 

When t.he·.official investi~ation 1011,g out1ives its. init.inlly nrofPs.~ 
justification-that is to sav,reasoned sn~nicion of criminal activitv 
imminent or actnally carried out-at that point it is inescapable, I 
sn-rP.'CSt, that nn important conseqmm<1e, if not ne.cessarily a purnose~ 
of the continuinpi investigation wil_l he the imposition of an official 
sti,nna on the political or research aetivity being carried out by the 
"s11hiect." · · 

Just such an official sti~a wou1r1 seem to eonstitut,e the sort of. 
"chilling ·Affect" which. the Supreme Court hns reneatedlv fonnd to be 
in<'ompat.ib]e with the preservat.ion of first, amendmAnt freedoms . . 

Now' Mr. Chairman, ·in. voicinP" th PAA first. amendment concerns .. r 
am not venturing: the prophe.cv t.hat ·]jti~tfon seekinp.-to enioin the 
continuance of such an tjnjustificd official· investigation would be. 
SU<'<'e&qfu]. I • 

On t.he contrarv. I nni afraid I l'Pnrl CRC!,,~. sue.h M laird v. Tatum,. 
408 U.S. 1~ ~ indicating that judicial relief would be hard. to come . 
bv. - · · · · · · 

· Yrn1 will l"0<'a11. Mr. (}hairman, t'hat. l:rtl'r_d v. Tatum ·was a recent 
cft.se in which a divided SuprPme <1011rt hr-ld that n FedPral dist.rict · 
COJirt,· ~ould n?t ·. entertai!1, ~ Jaws,~if; SAekif!'r. a~ injµnc~~on ·a~ins~·.· 
m1 htarv ~urve1)]an<'e of c1vilum J>Ohh<'a1 achv1t.v. · 

Now~ t.hf\ WlSOn. I submit, that th~-<"ourts ·wot11rl not'~ likely to ¢va·. 
the Mnd of relief t.hat. J>el"han~ wonlcl he' hAlJ\fttl is not. t.l1at the courts · 
would see no unconstitutionality in the chalienged official· action. It 

,!\, . : . 



~.: - ·, 

.. ' 
,i- ;, 

I. 

1093· 

is rather that the courts would be reluctant to try to subject these forms 
of execuive action f;() judicial control. That, at least, is the chief lesson 

· of Lal,rtl v. Tatvm, itself. In finding that particular lawsuit nonjusti
fiable, Chief Justice Burger ventured a dictum which-I would ur~ thiB' 
committee to weigh very carefully. To entertain complaints such as 
that filed in Laird v. Tatum would, so the Chief Justice said, "have th'e · 
Federal courts as v.irtuall1 continuing m<?nitors of .t~e wisdom and 
soundn88$,0f executive action; such a role 1s ·appropnate for the ~n-
~ ¥tiJ?g throng~ i~ ~~i~.a~d t~e powe:r of_th~ pu._;, it is · 
nottthe.role of the 1ud1c1aey, 'al>Sent actual present·or 1mmed1ately 
threatened injury resulting from unlawful governmental action." That 
is at 408 U.S. llS. · 

. I don't mean in quoting the langua~ to he saying that I entirely sub
scribe to the Court's decision in Laird v. Tatum. In my view, the plain
tiffs substantially alleged "present or immediately threatened injury," 
to use. the Chief Justice's words; and I therefore agree with the court 
of appeals which found that the plaintiff had presented a ju_sti~iable 
controversy. . - · 

But my puipose here is neither w endorse or qna.rrel with the Chief · 
J ustioo'$ holdinq for the Court. My purJ>(?Se is to su~~t that the de-.· 
ctsion, t~o~gh I thin~ it represents a far l~ pointed injury tl.1an: th~ 
kmd··of mJury that 1s demonstrable on the records before this.com~ · 
mittee, suggests a judicial reluctance to fashion injunctive relief, which 
inescapably points to the Congress as the primary source of responsi
bility. And this is as it should be when the problem is that executive 
agencies established by Con.rress may, to some substuntial degree, be 
traveling beyond their authorized character. 

This is a problem closely comparable with the problem which-with 
respect to foreign a ff airs-engaged · this committee's attention this 
mon1ing at the session at whlch Messrs. Katzenbach, Bundy, and 
Fisher testified. . · 

Now, in the last 3 years, a number of congressional committees have 
heard substantial evfdence of investigative exc~s by various Federal 
agencies, including the Bureau. With commendable candor, agency of
ficials have in some instances acknowledged that some of these ex~ 
were indeed abuses, sometimes illegal abuse. But other eDisodes which 
I would characterize as excesses-such as the Bureau's investi~tions 
of the Socialist Workers Party and of the Institute for Policy Stud
ies-that is to say, the long maintenance of those investigations after 
any conceivably defensible product had been found not to exist-these 
seem to be defended by agency officials as proper exercises of agency 
authority. , : · · 

Now, if thi.s commitee feels, as frankly I feel, that. various aspects of 
Bureau policy and practice still require correction, it would then seem 
to me appropriate for this committee to take a leaf from the Chief 
Justice's oictum in Laird v. Tatum and propose devices for con~
sional oversight .of the Bureau's· policies and practices. But I would 
urge such oversight must·be struchtred in such a wa.v as to be indirect 
and occMion.al. A l~slative oversight committee which is ~ngaged in 
direct and continuing supervision· of Bureau investigation strategies 
could easily become the managers of a major se"ment of law enforce· 
ment eft'ort&,..;-in flagrant derogation, so it would seem to me, of the 
constitutionally m~ndated separation of powers. · · 
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I su'g~ .. l Mr~· Chairmin,: that wheth~r ~· nof this cbMmlt~ · tt~" · 
ommende ·that ·eongre• assumes an. OYenright;·role,i this tomrtd~ 1 

should stress the i~portance of effe.cti~ Mipervisioti of Bn.reau ittvesti, · 
gations by the m1or officers df, the Dl,partment of Justice, l 'tvt>uld 
submit, :If r,: Chairman, that the dioet 8trilring as~ of the t•intony 
I have,. read is the sense· that th& Bttrlwt's operatianw-at least ;vlth 

~ respect to tlie particular investigations we h'1we ~en disctlssifl'«-· have 
......._ been a1m06t t.i>tally insulated from any SOp!rviso~ 6trategies a~ oh 

nt the highest. Je;,~1s of-Dep~rf.111e~t ol. ~o~ice a~li~ty. · 
Perhaps I am 1n error m drawing that.mference, but the tetrn!i 'tAt

tarner General" and "Defuty Altornel ~tal"---ttl'fflS. which I 
thought "~ere d~ripth"e o th~ respansiJ>le. senior officials in the·~
p&ttment. of Just1ce--are striking, in thrs record, by th~ir absence. 

So I wotdd suggest to this committee that all prop~d Bu~Ju in
,restigations of extremist or suh'rersive groups Rnd indivi~uals be Uli· 
dertaken hereafter only with thE1 written ~nt of the Attorney Gen-
eral or the De:puty AttorJiey general. . 

And when ~I speak of written a~nt, I mean something far more 
than an itriti&l at the bot.tom of a fotm statement. r rnun the kind of 
written assent which reflects actiTe, intelligent nnderstandint ol what 
it is that the Bu~an wants to· undertake and, why it wishes ·to under
take it. 

I would further nrge., lit. Chairmati. t.hat t.he stat.UR of all such 
investi,rations---t.hat is to say, all investigations of what miStht be 
called ·a political natnte-be reviewed by a senior· depart~ienfa.l com
mittee on n monthly basis with a view to cliscontinuin,r those inve8ti-
1?ations not plainly warranted by conventional law enfotcement 
standards. · 

~en I speak of mon!.hly review by a seni<?r ~lepa.rt~ental com
mittee, I am not su~ge.qhnjl, of course, that,th1R 1s the kn~d of pro
cedure to be written into legislation; but it might well be ar~ed 
by this <'onimittee, or by the proposed oversight committee, as a pro
c~dura l device to be adopted by the Attorney General. i am thinkin~ 
of a senior department.al conimittee composed of, for e:t~mple, t.l1e 
Deputy Attorney General, t.he Assistant Attomey General in cha.rge 
of the' Criminal Division, the Assistant Attornev General in char,ze 
of the Civil Ri~hts Division, ancl the Assistant :t\.ttornev. General in 
char~e of t.he Office of Legal Counsel-something of that. level of 
cliwtity and variety .of responsibilities~· 

Finalb, I would say, l\lr. Chairman, that if conirressiorial 0,1-ersie:ht C:: is ~onterrtplated-and I thi.nk it would be a g~d iclea within the limi
tations I have suggested-it would be appropriate to have the Attor
ney General· ~rsonally report on ·a quarterly· basis to· t.h~ .ov·ersight 
committee on the overall pattern of the Bureau investi1i?atidns: ancl 
I woulcl like to se& in such a ~rt a description both of the political 
and the cont-entional investigations. · 

Mr. Chairttian, in closing, I would ask your indulgence to let me 
read on& extraordinarily prescient paragraph from one of our ·most. 

, distinl(uished American la~ers. Tlie paragraph is· front the posthu
mons book by Mr. Justice Jackson, "The Suprt§me Court ht the Ameri-
can Sys~m of Government." · ·· 

· Mr, Justice Jacksoh-whoseextraordinary experience included not 
only service as Solicitor General,. Atfumey General, Associate. Justice 

• ·: f \' 
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of the Supreme Court ana· Chief U.S. Prosecutor at Nuremberg
had this to say : 

I c8.llllot say that our country could have no central police wltbout.'1ec<>mtng 
totalitarian, but I can sa1 with great conviction that lt cannot become totall· 
tarlan without a centralized national police. At his trial, Hermann Goering, with 
great candor, related the steps b1 which the Nut Part1 obtained complete 
domination of Germany, and one of the first was the establishment of the 
supremac1 of the nation over the local police authorities. Bo lt was tn Russia, 
and so It baa been In eve17 totalitarian state. All that Is neceasa17 fa to have a 
nat!,onal police competent to Investigate all manner of oirenses, and then, 1n 
the parlance of the street, lt will have enough on enough people, even If It 
does not elect to prosecute them, so that lt will find oo opposltlon to Its policies. 
Even those who are supposed to supervise lt are llkely to fear It. I believe that 
the safeguard of our llbert1 lies Iii llmltlng any national pollclng or lnveatlgath·e 
organization, first of all, to a small number of strlctlJ Federal otrenees. and, 
secondly, to nonpolitical ones. The fact that we may have confidence In the 
ndmlnlstratlon of a Federal lnvestlgatl\"e agenc1 under Its existing heads does 
not mean that It ma, not revert again to the days when the Department of 
Justice was beaded by men to whom the lnvest1gator1 power was a weapon to 
be uaed tor their own purpoeea. 

Mr. Chairma11, in quoting Mr. Justice Jackson's words, I do not, 
of coul'se, mean to suggest that the Bureau-pnt1icularly w1der its 
present leadership and especially under the headship of the present 
Attorney General--has not regarded and does not refn-d the eresel'· 
vation of our democratic values as indeed our chie responsibility. 
But I think the record of the past developed lbefore this committee 
and other committees is one which aptly demonstrates the concerns 
which Mr. Justice Jackson highlights. 

We must build our governmental structures to protect against abuse 
as we cannot al ways count upon the most highminded among us be
ing~the repositories of enormous official power. 

Chairman PIKE. Thank you very much, Dean Pollak. '\Ve have a 
\"ote on the floor of t,he House riglit now. I think it would be an ap
propriate time for us to go over and vote. 

'l"he commit.es will stand in recess until 5 minutes to 8 when our next 
witness will be Mr. William K. Lambie, the associate executive 
director of Americans for Effective Law Enforcement. 

[Brief recess while the members voted.] 
Mr. Dm.LUKS [presiding]. The chair would like to indicate that 

we have been in touch with the office of l\lr. lfcClory, who is the rank-
ing minority member of this committee. · 

He indi~tes that he is tied up on the floor but that the Republicans 
will waive. their rights. Therefore, we will commence the hearing. -

Mr. Lambie, you are -recognized and you may proceed. 

STATEIIEil'r OJ WU.LIAM JC. LAMBIE, ASSOCIATE EXECUTIVE 
DIREO'l'OB, AXEBIOUS JOB EDEOTIVE LAW ElO'OBOEIIElff, 
mo. 
!fr. LAxeIE. Thank you, Congressman. First, I would like to thank 

you, and throu"h you the chainnnn and other members of the com
mittee and particularly the staff,. for their courtesy and assistance. I 
am delighted to be here. , 

lly name is William K. Lambie. I am associate executh·e director 
of Americans for Effective Law Enforcement in Evanston, Ill. 

63-1615--76----11 
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I am an attoff!e_y. I have a prepared statement which I am go~ to 
read rather quickly because it is embarrassingly long. But I will try 
to get through it fast. 

I think a panel discussion such as this is probably more enjoyable 
if there is a divergence of view. I believe I am a.bout to present one 
now. 

Americans for Effective Law Enforcement has as its pur}}Q88 the 
providing of a responsible support for proper la.w enforcement. 
AELE is not a "police risht or wrong," orpnization. We do not sup
~rt abusive or unprofessional poJice practices of any sort; rather, we 
call for a balance which takes into consideration the rights of the law
abiding and of the innocent victims of criminal acts as well as_ the 
r~~ of the criminal accused. 

This committee, with other committees on both sides of the Capitol, 
has been active in probing the activities of U.S. GO\·emment agencies 
in the broad sweeping areas of intelligence gathering and privacy. 

The entire issue is of critical importance to law enforcement agen
cies at every _level of government. Intelligence gathering is, of course, 
nothing more than the a~uisition of lmowledge. 

Generally s~king, the pro~nents of what we in AELE refer to 
as the total privacy concept have succeeded in promotinif three 
basic tyJ)81! of le~slation aimed at either restricting the di~m1nation 
of criminal records or impos~ restraints on future police conduct. 

Legislation, ~ and pending, which has as its pur:pose the restric
tion of the use of criminal records has sought to obtam rter accu
racy and completeness in the kee:ping of criminal histones, certainly 
reaches a pra188worthy goal, but 1t has also sought to restrict the use 
of such information in a variety of ways. --

Some J?roposals have souiht to restrict the free exchimge of arrest 
information; that is, that mformation that records only arrests but 
not dispositions. Some have sou~ht to restrict dissemination of records 
and arrests that ha.ve resulted m acquittals, dismissals, or nolles and, 
in some instances efforts have been made to have such records sealed 
or expunged. 

The exponents of this latter effort always ci~ as the basis for their 
reasoning, the constitutional presumption of "mnocent until PI'9Ven 
guilty beyond a reasonable doubt." While few would seek to change 
this standards of eviden('e, most would agree that it is highly flawed 
logic to raise the presumption of innocence to a fact of innocence. 

All of the p~ls seeking to restrict the dissemination of criminal 
histories, would deny any~ to persons outside the criminal justice --

systeOthm. l · l t" • • d t h",L ·t· ~- · · est" t· tech er egtS a 10n 1s a1me a pro 11.11 mg cei-u..in mv 1ga 1ve -
niques, held to be somehQW more evil than others by those who advocate 
total privacy. Hence some bills have sought to r.rohibit or restrict the 
use of electronic surveillance, physical survetllanoo, informants or 
undercover agents, access to financial records, access to utility company 
records or access to other government records. As in the case of criminal 
histories would deny any a-OCeSS to persons outside levels as well as 
at. t.he. Federal level to impose such limitations in the absence of specifto 
le,rislation. 

The third ty:pe of legislation, and the most all-encompassing would 
restrict the initiation or continuance of the investigation itself until 
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certain standards had been met. 'fhe standard has been ~erall1 stated 
as "reasonable suspicion that an offense has been coDlDlltted or 18 about 
to be committed." 

It is obvious that this implies that some form of court order or 
determination would be !'8:(lUii:ed to commence any sort of investigation 
under such a statute and it is difficult to im~ine, in many cases, how 
th~olice will acquire a reasonable suspicion in the absence of the 
le authority t;o conduct an investi ation in the first instance. 

he types of legislation tfiat wou~ inhibit certain investigative 
techniques or the investiptive pr~ _itself would in our judpent 
place in serious jeopard! the entire int.elligence-gathering- fW1ct1on of 
law enforcement and, thus, render the ~lice community virtually 
impotent in its activities having to do with the prevention of crime. 
The most serious effects of such bills would be felt in the battle a~inst 
or_ganized crime and in the efforts to thwart the mounting problems 
of~terrorist bombings kidna~~, ambushes and hijackings. 

Most of the current iegislat1on 1s, indeed, intended to strip the police 
of their powers to investigate political organizations. The absolutists 
seem more and more willing to accept the notion that any group or as
sociation that professes political motivation must be free from any 
law enforcement efforts to discover its purposes, motives, or its re]a-
tive proclivity for violence. · 

The absolutist view on intelli~nce gathering was fully outlined in 
October 1971, at the so-called Pnnceton Conference on the FBI. There 
the view was nearly unanimous that the FBI was engaging in too 
much investi~tion of political dissidents despite. the recent occurrence 
of a number of acts of terrorist-type violence. · 

The conferees tended to a~ that there should be a sharp curtail
ment of such intelligence-gathering techniques as infiltrat.ion and 

· surveillance of extremist groups, the keeping of intelligence files and 
the practice of electronic surveillance. 

The critics of the FBI at Princeton divided int-0 roughly two j[r()Ups. 
The first group, whose champion was Prof. Vem Countryman of Har
vard Law· School, took the position that there should be no politic.al 
surveillance whatever by the FBI and presumably none by local au
thorities either. 

The second moderate l?fOUP ~dgimz:lv admitted the need for FBI 
intelligence work in cases of actual criminal conduct (that is, bomb
in~. arsons, attacks on law enforcement officers). but would restrict 
surveillance or other inteI1i20nce-tlfltherin« act.ivit.ies to t.hose ('.nses 
in which 8n actual crime had been committed or seemed imminent. 

While the latter school of thoui?ht iR reflected in much of the current 
le,rislation, it is clearlv influenced bv t.he former and Professor CC-01m
tryman's thesis, carried t,o its loi?ical ext~nsion. is fri11huninir. 

·1t can best be summed up by a collocmv which took r>lRce hehveen 
Countcyman and AELE's executive director, Frank· Carrin¢on, at 
the Princeton Conference. · · 

Ca~n had p<?inted out a recent racially-inspired bombin,r of 
school buses in Pontiac, Mich., that had been pe~trated by the Ku 
Klux Klan, and was solved in a matter of days by the FBI which had 
used precisely those techniques most deplored by Countryman and the 
others. The following dialog ensued: · 



Oot71'T&YMU. Well. my Juclament would be that It the only w~ to detect that 
bom.blq · la to hue the 111I lnflltratln, poUUcal or,anllaUons, J would rather 
th, bomblnp to undetected. · · 

OABBI1'crro1'. No matter whether aomebodJ' was killed 7 
0ot7ft'TBYMU. Yea, yee, there are W01"88 tblnp than having people kllled. 

When you've -sot the entire population tntlmldated, that may be worse. We put 
some limits on law enforcement In the Interest ot Preserrbil a tree and open 
society or at lea8t we try to, and ever, time we do tbat-thlngs llke the privilege 
against selt-lncrtmlnatlon, things like the fourth amendment, eve17 time we do 
that, that Involves a judglnent that even though 80Dle crimes and some crimes 
Involving the 1088 ot Ufe will go undetected, It ls better ln the long-~ to ha.ve 
a eoclety where there Is some protection from police survemance. 

0AB&DfOT01'. I'm not sure that tlie family of Robert l'asnacbt who was blown 
up at Wlecorudn or the tamlllee of the kids who were killed 1n the Btrmlngha.m 
cbnrcb bombing would agne with that. . 

CouNTBYMAN. I'm not sure that the tamlllee ot the victims would not agree 
In any ·or the Instances that I've mentioned but I don't believe that most of us 
wool~ say that for that reason we should repeal the fourth and flttb amendments. 

This abstractionist view of constitutional absolutism is precisely 
the view now appearil!g in the form of legislative sanctions aimed at 
restricting_ police conduct.. Perhaps even more remarkable than the 
callous inaifference it shows for the victims of crime is the underlying 
premise that it must be one way or the other; that the police are in
herently evil and-if we allow them to do their jobs, we will lose our 
"free and open society." 

History 1 of course, seems to controvert this theory because . if it 
seems to snow us that our society is somehow becoming less "free and 
open," it also shows that this lessening of freedom lias taken place 
cluring precisely the same period during which the courts and legis
latures have been placing ever tighter reins on police conduct. 

We cannot altogether aismiss our inherent love of a free and open 
society, nor shoula we any: more tha.n we should lose sight of the pos
sibility:--however presently remote-of the imposition of a police 
stau. Yet the suggestion that sharp restrictions, placed on the ~lice 
capacity to prevent crime, will somehow make us more free, leads 
directly to the notion that the removal of all lawful restraints will 
make us absolutely :fre&-the pure lunacy of the &narohist. 

The real ar~ent, then, relating to the limits of the legitimate 
police function with respect to the gathering of intelligence, does not 
~gest that there is a ''black or wliite" dichotomy between the ~
tions of "law and order" and libertarian absolutismt but rather that 
there is one of seeking a balance within diverse pnilosophical ap
proaches that seek the same ~Is by different means. 

Those who take the absolutist position with respect to intelligence 
o~rations tarp,ed ~inst ~bl1. dange;rous "political" ~ups also 
find that their intellectual mtegrit_y--W'hieh, we concede, is usually 
considerable-requires that they take the same ~tion with respect 
t-0 the activities of oraanized crime or even traditional street crune. 

For example, one bill recently introduced in this House would make 
it a crime for any law enforeement officer to install any form of eloo
t.ronio surveillance even with a court order, or even with the consent 
of one of the parties. This would mean, of course, that in the investi
~t.ion of a "traditional" kidnapping for ransom, the police could not 
mstall a wiretap or recording device on the telephone of the victim 
to be able to intercept demands for ransom or other calls from the 
kidnappers. , · 
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The Massachusetts Congre&e3man who introduced this bill doubtless 
seeks to affix the seal of the confessional upon all oral communications. 

While such a concept is ~tly ridiculous, it is no Iese so than 
many others now occupying the time of both the Congress and the 
Nation,s law enforcemenl community. 

Police int.elligenoo-gathering activities, Federal or local, have been 
histori~lly directed against two major groups: The crime syndicate 
and subversive activities. The former target consists of professional 
criminals who conspire or act in concert to violate laws proscribing 
gambling, prostitution, narcotics, and drug use, and similar oft'enses. 
Hijacking, the infiltration of legitimate businesses, extortion -and 
bribery are related crimes perpetrated by organized crime figures. 

Subversive activities refers to those persons or groups who com
mit sabotage, acts of terror 2 kidnaping, bombings, arson and lesser 
offenses for primarily political purposes. Oftentimes the principals 
in politically motivated crimes involve themselves in or assume leader
Rhip of political action gtc?ups .that 9_sjensibly see~ reform th.rough 
peaceful methods such as p1cketmg, f rot est assemblies and ralhes. 

Other common but less traditiona police intelligence activities in
volve the investigation of labor racketeering, burglary rings, juve
nile "gang" activities of a criminal nature, and corrupt practices by 
public employees. · 

The issue of "privacy" as it is being debated today is not in fact 
a single issue but rather, at the very least, a double one. If one accepts 
the definition of privacy set forth by Mr. Justice Brandeis in- the 
famous decision of Ol!rnstead v. Untited States, 277 U.S. 438 (1929), 
as "the right to be left alone," then we must take it to mean a freedom 
from-Government or other interference in man's present or futu~ 
conduct. Yet much of today's debate, stimulated by the booming 
growth of computer technology and ev.er-burgeoning bureaucracy, 
deals with events of the past history that cannot be changed by any 
act subsequent to the event. 

This issue arose on the first occasion upon which primitive man made 
a crude image on the rock wall of his cave for, even then, man could 
record, though crudely, only the events that had come to his knowl
edge. In that context, nothing has chan~ed since that day except man's 
capacity to record those events. It would seem that our technological 
advances in this ability would serve primarilv to record the history 
of humankind more fully, more truthfully and more accurately than 
ever before. Yet it is this very capacity of man to perfect his memory 
of things past that seems most feared by the advocates of privacy. 

Does our "right to be left alone" include a requirement that we 
selectively forget the past, the immutable and unchangeable facts 
that are the sum total of history¥ The total privacy concept seems to 
arjllle that we must. 

The concept would seem to argue, too, that "the right to be left 
alone" is virtually absolute-that society has no right, even for its 
own protection, ti'f interfere with the present or future conduct of 
one of its members until after it has been discovered that. he has broken 
one of society's rules of conduct and, in so doing, has violently trans
g~d someone else's "right to be left alone.,, 

The Constitution of the United States imposes an affirmative duty 
upon the Chief Executive to "preserve, protect, and defend" the Con-
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stitution. It ~nts him exclusive authorit~ to conduct the foreign 
affairs of the Nation and guarantees the United States a "republican 
form of government." 

Taken together or even considered separately, these clauses confer 
upon the President not simply a right but, rather, a duty to defend...___ 
and protect the security of the Nation from threats to unlawfully 

- - overturn its form of government. 
With respect to authority of the Chief Executive of the United 

States as it relates to t.hreats posed by foreign nations, organizations 
or individuals, his power to act without prior judicial authority has 
been uniformly upheld by case law. 

In the most rec.ent case in which this question was raised, United 
States v. Ivanov, 494 F. 2d 593, cert. denied 95 S. Ct. 147 (1974), the 
U:S· Coury of. AJ?peals for the Third Circuit, ~itting en. bane, agreed 
with the d1str1ct Judge on the correctness of tins contention and every 
other court which has considered the issue has approved warrantless 
electronic surveillance for the gathering of foreign intelligence in
formation as reasonable and constitutional. 

__ [Non:: Mr. Lambie's prepared statement subsequently read as 
follows:] . 

See Un.,ed, State, v. Broum, 184 F. 2d 418, 425-427 ( COA-5), certiorari 
denied March 4, 1974, No. 78-IS620; Umted Sta tea v. Olar,, 430 F. 2d 165 ( CCA
CS), reversed on other ground, 403 U.S. 698; Zliveibon v. Mitchell, 868 F. Supp. 
986, 942-944 (D. D.0.) ; United, Statea v. Hoffman, 884 F. Supp. 504, 507-508 
(D. D.O.) See also Kat~ v United States, 389 US. at 863-364 (White, J., con
curring) ; Glordano v. Unlted, Statea, 394 U.S. 310, 814-315 ( Stewart, J., con· 
curring); Rogers; 11The Case for Wiretapping," 63 Yale, L. J. 792, 797-798 
(1954). 

Certainly we agree with and concur in this line of cases and 
authorities. 

The Supreme Court has apparently restricted executive authority in 
wiretap cases to coverage of "foreign" intelligence as opposed to· do
mestic intelligence in United States v. United States District Court, 
407 U.S. 297, the Keith case, but only by differentiating between orga
nizations of foreign and domestic origin, a difference which in our 
view seems wholly artificial, arbitrary, and unrealistic. 

Indeed, we would suggest that the court was in error in this c~, Qne 
which involved a plot by domestic terrorists to blow up a CIA office in 
Ann Arbor,· Mich., and, if anything, it illustrates the incapacity of 
jurists, e.ven at the Supreme Court level, to comprehend the nature of 
terrorist groups and the complexity of the task of gathering intelli
gence data needed to protect the Nation. 

Be that as it mav, even in that case rt.lie Court did not disturb t.he 
right of the President, acting through the Attorney Crtmeral, to exer-

- cise executive authority in instituting or maintaining electronic sur
veillances on foreign groups or individuals in order to defend the 
secur~ty ?f the Nation. It is extremely doubtful that the <Jongress can 
const1tut1onally remove that authority from the executive by any 
means short of a constitutional amendment. 

In fulfilling his duty to protect the country from foreign subversion, 
the President must act nJ?On informed judgment. and thus must have 
access to all relevant and pertinent informat.ion. He cannot. wait until 
an overt act ·has been committed and then proceed in a law enforce
ment mode, as would .be the case in other violations of the law. He 
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must be able to act in advance to counter acts of insurrection, espio
na~, sabotage, or other acts which may constitute a threat to the 
Nation's safety. 

The gathering of intelligence information is not undertaken in these 
cases in order to froceed' with prosecution but, rather, is undertaken 
for the purpose o the executive's having sufficient knowledge to l?re
vent threats to the viabilit)' of the Government from reaching fruition. 

The President's authority to act without the i~uance of a warrant 
in such cases has been specifical!y recognized by the Congress in the 
passa~e of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 
m which the Congress properly excluded national security wiretaps 
from the warrant requirements set down in that act. 

Since 1940, under .Executive orders, renewed, in turn, by succeeding 
Presidents, the Chief Executive has authorized electronic surveillance 
in national security cases. He has delegated to the Attorney General 
the power to act for him in authorizing such surveillance without seek
i~ prior judicial consent. As most of us are well aware, the need for 
this authorization is not less today than it has been in the past. 

This authority, like any other executive authority or power, is 
obviously capable of abuse. Indeed, if Congress were to attempt to 
remove every area of executive authoritx that might be abused, it 
would have to remove all executive authority and would, with each act, 
run headlong into one constitutional barrier after another. 

This authority, like all others granted to the executive, is subject to 
checks and balances, and in the instance of intelligence-gathering activ
ity, to review by the courts which may properly act to curb or even 
punish cases of arbitrary or capricious exercise o} executive authority. 
No further act of Congl'e$ is ne00$&ry to implement the power of the 
courts in this re~rd. 

To ~uire the issuance of a warrant for national security electronic 
surveillances would seriously frustrate the Government's legitimate 
purpose for such surveillances, a purpose that is most often the pre
ventative gathering of information rather than the gathering of evi
dence for eurposes of prosecution. Simply because such surveillances 
are of an mtelligence-gathering nature, they are no less vital to the 
safetJ of the Nation. Indeed, they may most often be more vital and, 
therefore, must be undertaken with maximum secrecy and maximum 
expedition. They will mo&'t frequently be required under conditions 
that fall far short of conventional probable cause as understood hv a 
magistrate or judge. · 
. Any requirement for the prior i~uance of a warrant in foreign 
national security cases· would place the Executive on the horns of a 
most unpleasant dilemma. Because of the highly sensitive or secret 
nature of much of the information needed to justify such a warrant, 
because of the need to safeguard the very lives of agents or informants 
or their families, because of the possibility of the compromise of active 
informants or of other concurrent investigations, all oeing undertaken 
in the interest of national security, the Government might be r~uired 
to fore,zo the installation of a wiretap of a very high degree of impor
tance, even at the risk of allowinp: f uturc acts of espionage or a violence 
in which innocent victims mie:ht be ki1led or maimed, rather than being 
forced to divulge even minimal facts to a ma,?istrate who can in no 
way guarantee their security. Such facts would become immediately 
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available to oourt ~porters, secretaries and other court officers and 
all of us are thoroughly: familiar with how frequently pighly sensitive 
facts have been leakea_ to the news media or to others from such 
sources. 

In short, any reg__uirement for the issuance of warants in national 
- security cases would completely remove the absolutely necessaey ele

ment of security and secrecy from the investigative process, ther:3 
n1!-1lifying ~he v.1;1rpose of the surveillance itself, tliough the n 
nnght remam critical. 

I think the Supreme Court has s~ifically upheld the need for 
secrecy in dealing with foreign affairs. I have a lengthy court quote 
in here which, a~in, I will not go into. 

[NOTE: Mr. Lambie's prepared statement subsequently read as 
follows:] 

The Supreme Court ot the United States bas clearly recoplsed tbe need for 
e~ ln the handling ot foreign affairs b7. the Executive. In a cue of a con
siderably lower level ot sensitivity than the securlt7 ot the Nation, the Court 
said in OhlCQ{Jo and Boulhern AlrHne,, lno. v. Wofenno,a (888 U.S. at 111): 

The President, both as Commander-in-Ohlef and as 6le naUon'a orpn for 
foreign affairs, has available intelllgence se"lces whose reports are not and 
ought not be published to the world. It would .be Intolerable that courts, with· 
out the relevant Information, should review and perhaps nulllt7 actions of the 
Executive taken on information properly held secret. Nor can courts sit "In 
camera" In order to be taken Into executive con1ldencea. But even If coam 001114 
require toll disclosure, the ver, nature ot executive declllons aa to foreign· poUe1 
is political, not judicial. Such decisions are wboll7 con1lned by our Constitution 
to the political departments of the Govemment, Executive and Legislative. Tbe7 
are delicate, complex and Involve large elements of prophee7. Tbe7 are and 
should be undertaken on1)' b7 those directly responsible to tbe people wboee wel
fare they advance or imperil. They are decisions ot the kind for wbleb the 
Judiciary bas neither aptitude, facllltles nor responalblllt1 and whlcb baa long 
been held to belong In the domain ot political power not subject to Jucllclal in· 
truslon or inquiry • • •. 

So it is that_we reBpectfully urge up<>n this committee the view that 
the imposition of prior judicial review upon the political and con
stitutionally mandated acts of the Executive is an unwise and uncon
stitutional restriction upon executive authority. 

Aside from considerations of policy and constitutional law, there are 
broad, pra~atic issues, affecting the daily lives of all law-abiding 
citizens which should be consiaered, as well, by the committee. 

One backlash of some of the Nat ion's recent ~litical a~nies has 
been a highly sensitized interest in the "right to privacy." It has been 
the subject of innumerable bills in the Con~ and in the legislatures 
of various States, ten of thousands of editorial words, scholarly semi
nars and administrative re~latory actions. The right to privacy, 
l@&ranteed in the first and fourth amendments, is hela in unive~lly 
high esteem, cherished as one of the finest gifts of the Foundmg 
Fathers. 

Yet there are broad, and sometimes sharply conflicting, .differepces 
in view regarding the nature and scope of that ri,rht. The right 
to privacy, like all rights, is not absolu~ and has certainly never been 
extended.by any court to include a ri~ht to ~onsnire to violently ov~r· 
throw the established Government of the Umted States, nor to conspire 
to commit other unlawful acts. . 

Until recent years, the entire matter of national secunty has been 
treated as one of exclusive interest to the Federal Govemment and, 
of course, -it is.the Federal Government which must, constitutionally, 
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defend _our Nati?n's security. But, du~ng the P!19t decade, throug~ a 
dramatic escalation of acts of terronst-t:y)>e violence-all of which 
also constitute crimes over which State and local police have jurisdic
tion---6ll level1J of law enforcement have foWld a pressing and imme
diate interest in what was ·once an exclusively Federal prerogative. 

Nonetheless, ·it is the respPnsibility of the P~ident Qf the United 
States, as Chief Executive, to &&<;Ure that our constitutional system 
of Govemment is fully protected from all efforts to overthrow it by 
violent or unlawful means whether those efforts are directed by or 
linked to foreign nations, domestic groups owning some philosophical 
alle~a.nce to foreign nations, or domestic groups seeking to destroy 
the Government for their own ends. 

At one time, we considered the main threat to our Nation to come 
from hostile nations without our borders acting by means of espionage, 
sabotage .. or by other unlawful means to attack the security of the 
Nation. These threats, of course, still exist. In more recent years, 
however, the threat to the security of all free nations has shifted to 
t.he forms of terrorism, kidnaping, extortion and robbery committed 
by groups that may give lip service to foreign nations or their ·ideolo
gies but have little or no visible connection with them. 

So it is that while the purpose of such acts may be "political" in 
the sense that they are designed to begin a struggle to overthrow the 
Government and are, hence, a threat t.o national security, their execu
tion also constitutes criminal acts over which State and local authori
ties have investigative and prosecutorial authority. 

As a consequence, local law enforcement has a vital interest in the 
outcome of any efforts to curtail intelligence.-gathering activities. A 
city policeman on patrol duty is the one most likely to respond to a 
"bank robbery in progress" call and if he is shot down while trying 
to thwart the robliers, it is of little concern whether or not they may 
or may not have been motivated by "political" objectives. Indeed, 
would it not have been far better if the robbery could have been 
prevented in the first instance by a massive and coordinated Federal 
and State response to previously gathered intelligence information, 
obtained by wiretaps or any other means W · 

The threat is neither isolated nor illusory. The recent waves of 
terroristic violence committed by the so-called Symbionese Liberation 
Army or F ALN have been mere examples of a problem which seems 
more likely to increase than to diminish as t.ime goes on. 

High officials of the FBI have given this committee and others 
extensive data concerning the threats posed by terrorist groups, or

_,_ ga.nized crime and ordinary crime. It can hardly be argued that the 
problem has, in any way, diminished. ---

Should not the prime interest of the Congress be for the victims, 
dead and maimed, and for the future victims of these "political" acts 
of terrorism, and the victims of all other crimes as well, rather than 
for the theoretical, abstract or speculative threats to a right to the 
kind of privacy so necessary to plan their execution¥ 

Now, because of admitted eind recognized abuses of authority by a 
few people in hi~h places, the Con,rress and many States are consider
in,z legislation that would critically hamper State and Fedeml law 
enforcement. agencies in meeting their responsibilities in all their fields 
of interest-the "privacy" bills. It is fundamental to the law that 
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each man is responsible for his acts and for the logical consequences 
that flow from them. It is equally fundamental that one of the conse
quenoos of any human act is that it cannot be erased, ta.ken back or 
even necessarily forgotten. It is, hence, historic and capable of dis· 
covery and memory-and why not i \ 

Beyond question, the plotting of crimes, whether undertaken for 
profit, revenge or for "political" purposes is hoped by the plotters to 
be secret and private. The first function of la.w enforcement, Federal, 
Stat.e, or local, is to prevent such crimes thereby saving potential 
victims from. harm or damage. Law enforcem~nt, if it is to meet that 
priority responsibility, must not be totally foreclosed from penetrating 
that veil of privacy. The courts and legislatures have largely restrict.ed 
law enforcement efforts at penetration with respect to most criminal 
acts in the interests of maintaining and expanding fourth amendment 
guarantees. 

The Congress _is now weighing much more drastic foreclosures of 
law enforcement efforts by restricting the detection of plots against 
the security of the Nation ,by restricting the gathering of prior Kil.owl
edge about. criminal acts and by restricting the dissemination of law 
enforcement information about criminal acts that are certainly not 
private acts. 

The entire packap:e of privacy legislation of which the instant. bill 
is a part would add to the internal peril by-emasculatin~ the efforts 
of proper and effective law enforcement, thus laying the Nation open 
to the ever-increasing perils of criminal terrorism and violence. 

Mr. DELLUMS. Thank you very much; Mr. Lambie. We appreciate 
your testimony. 

We will now proceed to Mr. Tigar. 

STATEIIE:RT OF MICHAEL E. TIGAR, WllLIA?tlS, CODOLLY & 
CALIFA1'0; AD1UNCT PROFESSOR OF LAW, GEORGETOWN tJBI. 
VERSITY LAW CENTER 

Mr. TxoAR. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name is 
Michael Tigar. I am a practicing lawver in the District of Columbia 
and a lteacher of law with experience 'in the field of wiretapping and 
political surveillance. . 

I begin by addressing matters which appear on the committee's 
record. You have inquired whether the FBI ever dissembles con
cerning unlawful activity of its a~nts, and whether the FBI ever 
works hand in glove with local police ·agencies who are engaged in 
unlawful conduct. I present two short examples. · 

In Umted States v. Nesline, a case tried in this jurisdiction, the 
Government overheard the defendant on an illegal listening device in 
Miami. The informatiion thus obtained was sent to the W11Shin¢:on 
field office of the FBI labeled as having come from "MM 972-C•." The 
asterisk indicated, in FBI code, that the information came from an 
unlawful bug. . . 

The FBI Washington case agent forwarded this unlawfully ob
tained material to attorneys in the Department of Justice, but identi
fied the source with a new symbol, "WFT-170." A Government at
torney testified in the N ealine case that he understood this latter 
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s~bol to mean that the information had been supplied by a live 
informant. Thus, the FBI adopted a means of deceiving its own law
yers--ana attempted to have the Justice Department attorney represent 
truthfully that which Wl88, in fact, an untruth. There are other ex
amples of such conduct 11,nd I 1have provided those to .the oommi~. 

A second example: In February 1968, H. Rap Brown was bemg 
held in Orleans Parish Prison awaiting trial on Federal gun charges. 
He spoke by telephone with his attorney:, William Kunstler. This 
conversation was-recorded by Parish officials, under the direction of a 
-New Orleans Police Department intelligence. squad l!lember, ~gt. 
David Kent. Kent then handed over the mfornmtion oaamed 
from this interception of attorney-client communications to Special 
Agent Robert J. Heibel of the FBI. Agent Heibel did not see fit to 
record the illegal source of the information, so he began his memoran
dum, "a confidential source who has furnished relialile information in 
the past advised as follows." 

The document containing this meretricious heading was then classi
fied "Secret." I have seen the document in question, and have cross
examined Agent Heibel under oath concerning it. What I have so far 
told you appears in public records of that proceeding which was con
ducted before Judge Mitchell in New Orleans. I am under an order of 
the court not to disclose the contents of the document, though it re
veals governmental conduct of a particularly reprehensible nature. I 
assume the committee has means to obtain that information if you are 
int.erested in it. The committee has its own powers. 

The previous speaker referred to a purported executive power to 
conduct searches and surveillances without judicial authorization. The 
constitutional history of search and seizure. belies the existence of any 
such power. Fresh within the memory of those who drafted the fourth 
amendment were the English cases of En.tick v. Oarrington and 
Wllks v. Wood in which the British House of Lords had sternly and 
unmistakably held the so-called "executive warrant" to be unlawful. 
It was the intent of the framers of the Constitution to embody the 
rule of these cases in the fourth amendment. 

Moreover, James Otis, a lawyer in Boston, litigated in 1761 against 
the writs of assistance, which bear a resemblance to modern authoriza
tions for wiretapping. Of Otis' vigorous defense of the colonists' rights 
to be secure in their homes, John Adams wrote "then and there was 
the child Independence born." I think that in this history, as reaf
firmed by United States v. United States Dutri.ct Oourt, 407 U.S. 
297 (1972), one may find the answers to Mr. Lambies' contentions. 

Further, I assume this committee is not talking today about doing 
away with the exclusionary rule in criminal cases. I believe it is the com
mit~'s !ntent to leave the rule where ~tis, and to approve the•uniform 
apphcat1on of that rule. The exclusionary rule's relevance to these 
questions of survei1lance is precisely this : Whatever may be the powers 
of the executive branch, in pursuit of some goal of foreign affairs or 
foreign intelligence, to lie, cheat, steal, maim, burgle or kill, the Fed
eral courts sitting in criminal matters are a kind o'f sanctuary in the 
jungle, and the fruits of such activities may not be made the ·basis of 
a criminal conviction. ·-

The committee addresses,. rather, the more difficult question of reg
ulating-by means other than the exclusionary rule-the gathering 
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,. of intelligence in{ormation by informers, bugs and wiretapping for 
the purpose of dossier-building. · · 

"The odious and reptile tribe of-spies and i;nformers,'' as one Mem
ber of this House described it during debates on the Alien and Sedi
tion Acts at the dawn of our Nation's histonr, has ·been an object of 
scorn and obloquy sincel.re-Revolutfonary days. See, Reid, In a De
fensiveRage,40N.Y.U. . Rev. 1043 (1974). 

Modernly, the Supreme Court has taken an inconsistent and unclear 
position. In a number of cases, the Court has been confronted with the 
evident unreliability of such informers. The J30rry record of perjur, 
on the part of FBI informers in the 1950's is chronicled in, for example, 
M eaarosh v. United States, 852 U.S. 1 ( 1956) ; 1 Emerson, Hahner & 
Dorsen, Political and Civil Rights in the United States, 391-98 {3d ed. 
1967). 

The C~urt has also decided a number of cases emphasizing that the 
fl~ amendment protects privacy of political association, such as 
NAAOPv . .Alabama, 357U.S. 449 (1958): Batea v. Oity of Littk Rock, 
861 U.S. 516 (1960); Gwson v. Florida Legislative Investigating 
0<>1T111nittee, 372 U.S. 589 (1968); and Sweezy v. New Hampshire, 354 
U.S. 284 (1957). 

There are, however, cases suggesting that a false friend, who claims 
to be sympathetic to the aims of a group and thereby gains access 
to information about, its members, is not precluded from giviniz: this 
information to the Government. See, for example, Hoffa v. United 
Statea, 385 U.S. 298 (1966). 

I suggest that the first amendment interest. in freedom of political 
association creates a legitimate expectation of political privacy which 
forbids extension of the l! off a ratfonale to justify use of political in
formers and infiltrators. See, "Forward: Waiver of Constitutional 
Rights: Disquiet in ·the Citadel," Michael E. Tigar, Harvard Law 
Review, vol. 84. No.1, Nov.1970, at pp.12-16. 

·Parenthetically, I sar these thinj?S based upon some bit.ter experience. 
In a case called ·unitea States v. Marshal,l that I litigated in Seattle, 
the Government's chief witness, Red Parker .. while workinl? as an 
undercover aj?ent for the FBI,· infiltrated the local SDS chapter. 
While on t~e FBI payroll, he bo~ght narcotics to d~st.ribute to young 
people, tramed undergraduates m the use of sophisticated weanons, 
and in the demonstration at the Federal building for which my clients 
were charp:ed, he bouj?ht and paid for with Government money a case 
of spray paint cans with which to paint slogans on the Federal court
house in Seattle. 

As I look at the actjvities of Red Parker and countless others like 
him, who report to the FBI and other police agencies, I can see that 
dossier building has given way to data banking. You will not clean 
out this Augeap stable with a garden hose .. 

Yet, you must· act. Justice Robert ,Jackson came home from the 
Nuremberg war crimes tribunal and said this about unlawful search, 
seizure and surveillance: 

Among deprivations ot rights, none Is so effective ln cowing a population, 
crushing the spirit ot the Individual and putting terror into every heart. Uncon
trolled search and seizure Is one of the first and most effective weapons In the 
arsenal ot every arbitrary government. 
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What should you dot First, I suggest modify the Omnibus Crime 
Control and Safe Stre.ets Act to curb wiretapping and the use of grand 
juries as means to punish dissent. This House was told that the act was 
a major weapon in the fight against violence and orga.nized crime. In 
the hands of the internal security lawyers of the Justice Department, 
it has been used to witch hunt. 

But that would be only a meager begj.nning. Now, there are those 
who urge you to go a letter further ana let the FBI clean itself up 
under new leadership. That amounts to putting the chicken thieves 
in charge of the henhouse. - -

There are those who ur~ that the files gathered over the years of 
snoope~ be destroyed. Such a course would make it impossible for 
the victuns of ille~lity to demonstrate that they had been harmed. 

Nor do I believe that the exclusionary rule standing by itself, which 
operates only in criminal cases, is a sufficient remedy. It does not pro
tect the dissenter who is spied upon, but upon whom the FBI never 
develops enough information to prosecute. 

How, then, to ~n to mitigate the harm done by the pattern of 
illegal, freedom-destroJing conduct the committee has uncovered, 
while continu~ to probe its nature and extent and yet take account 
of situations which you cannot claim to foresee i 

If you come home and find a skunk in the living room, the first thing 
to do is open the windows. Let the Co~ amend the Freedom of 
Information Act, to give every citizen tlie right to reclaim the fruits 
of snoo~ry of which he or she has been a victim. 

Second, let the Congress amend the Federal rules of evidence. You 
did it last August ancl you can do it a~in, and you can amend the 
Federal rules of civil procedure to provide that, when unlawful sur
veillance is challenged, the Government cannot draw the curtain by in
vokini "executive privilege" or "official information privilege." That 
woula merely restate a rule which began in United States v. Burr and 
continued up to Professor Wigll!.ore's treatise on evidence in 1940. 

Third, let the Congress provide that in suits challenging illegal 
surveillance, and seelong damages, injunction or declaratory judf 
ment, a prevailing plaintiff must be awarded a reasonable attorneys 
fee as an incentive to bring those suits and find out what has been 

ha ppenrtinhgl. et 1 . I t· . 1 d . . . ' Fou , your eg1s a ive program me u e provisions encouragmg 
}:!rivate plaintiffs to sue, for themselves and as representatives· of a 
class. 

These proposals are so modest that I almost hesit:ated to put them 
forth. They are surely not a final answer. They only provide a mecha
nism to continue the ~t work this committee has begun, and incen
tives to see it continued by those most interested-the victims of these . \ practi~. 

Would these proposals, enacted into law, force the FBI, the Justice 
Department, and other agencies to deploy .People and resources¥ Of 
course. Would we see a series of embarra&SI}\g disclosures, each more 
sharply incriminatory of our Government than the last 9 Quite pos
sibly. Would this House then be moved to enact legislation to control 
the abuses reve~led i I devoutly hope so. Have the snoopers any legi-
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- timate gJ:Ound to complain of such a course of events¥ I think not; 
rather, they might take for themselves the poet's m,ea culpa: 

"The thorns which I have reap'd are of the tree 
I ~lanted : they have torn me, and I bleed; 
I should have known what fruit would spring 
from such a seed." 

Mr. DELLUM&. I thank the gentleman very much. It is apparent to 
the Chair that there is divergence amoJ1.g the panelists. Before we go 
to my distin~ished colleague, Mr. McClory, I would like to provide 
an opportun1~y_ for ea.ch or the panelists to comment on the other's 
presentation. We will begin with Mr. Pollak. 

Mr. PoLLAK. Thank you very much. At this point, I would simply 
like to raise one question with respect to one as~t of my colle~e, . 
Mr. Lambie's, testimony. He spolie at length, and eloquently, aliout 
the importance of leaving unrestrained by any requirement of a judi
cial warrant the executive authority to wiretap m cases of national 
security which had some, at least, asserted connection with foreign 
relations and, broadly speaking, military affairs. 

At least I so understood him, and I believe it was Mr. Lambie's 
view that not only ,was this of extreme importance but that the course 
of judicial authority -thus far was supportive of this exception to the 
otherwise very vigorous fourth amendment tradition. 

Now, I believe it to be true that there are certainly no authoritative 
decisions which assert the unconstitutionality of warrantless wire
ta p_Ping in this area. And it is certainly true that in the Keith case to 
which M:r. Lambie referred-United States v. llnited States DiJJtrwt 
Oourt, 407 U.S.--the Supreme Court exp~ly reserved that i&-Sue, 
but I think the committee's record would be incomplete if it were left 
with the impression that there was essentially no contrary view. -· 

I would call the committee's attention to the observations-which 
are concededly only dicta., but I think they are pertinent observations 
in this context---of the Court of Appeals for ,the District of Colwnbia, 
sitting en bane in the case of Zweibon v. MitaMll, decided on June 23, 
197-5. I dare say it has now been reported more formally but the only 
reference I have to it is in 44 Law Week at pages 2010 to 2011. 

In that case the court of appeals found that it had no need to reach· 
the issue left open in the Keith case. That case was one in which suit 
was brought by plaintiffs who alleged warrantless surveillance of their 
tel~hone conversations by agents of the Federal Bureau of Investi
~at1on, and they brought suit :against t.he former Attorney General, 
Mr. Mirehell, and certain agents, and that suit was predicated both 
on the fourth amendment and on title 3 of the Omnibus Crime Con
trol Act of 1968. 

The court of appeals concluded that, all things considered, the 
plaintiffs in this case were the objects of, if you will, domestic rather 
than foreign surveillance, but to come to that conclusion the court 
had to walk -a rather complicated path of interpretation of the facts. 

The complexity of that interpretative process underscores the diffi
culty of telling a difference, and indeed a constitutional difference, 
between domestic and foreign nat.ional security i~ues. 

However that may be, what I want to point out to the committee 
is the following language from the Court of Appeals for the District 
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of Columbia. "Although we believe that an analysis of the policies 
implicated by foreign security surveillMce indicate that absent exi
~nt ciroumst.ances all warrantless electronic surveillance is unreason
able and therefore unconstitutional, our holding need not sweep that 
broadly." 

I suggest that this considered exp~ion of belief by the Coult of 
Appeals for the District of Columbia sug~s the very, very strong 
constitutional imperative which would lead to f.he conclusion that the 
fourth amendment applies to all activities of the Government of the 
United States. _ 

Now, I say no more than that that is dictum. I certainly don't want 
to ~rt that Mr. Lambie is wrong in saying that the larger currents 
of judicial utterance, to the extent that we have it, at least still insist 
on that issue being open. 

H~ving made the legal point, I~ me simply add, Mr. Chairman, that 
I, with all respect to Mr. Lambie-and he has put the case as effec
tively as I have ever heard it-find myself totally unpersuaded that 
there are any reasons of a dispositive practical nature why the Gov· 
ernment of the United States ever needs to undertake surveillance 
without getting a w,arrant from a Federal judge appointed under ar
ticle III of the Constitution . 
. I would sugges!:-, Mr. Chairman, that Mr. Justice Powell's opinion 
in the Keith case disposes completely of the argument there so strongly 
made on behalf of Attorney General Mitchell-who was ultimately 
to be the principal defendant in this Z1oeib()'fl, case to which I have 
just referred-the argument made on behalf of Attorney General 
Mitchell and President Nixon that the P~ident had inherent au
thority for warrantless surveillance, domestic or foreign, whenever 
the President and the Attorney General were persuaded that national 
security was involved. 

Mr. Justice Powell-I am paraphrasing, not guoting: I don't have 
the opinion before me-in effect said for the Court that the notion 
that the issues which would require surveillance or a search were 
beyond the comprehension and prompt disposition of Federal judges 
was a notion which suggested not that the judges were incompetent 
to hear and determine whether a warrant should issue, but rather 
that the Government's case for the issuance of a warrant in a number 
of instan~ might fall short of being persuasive. 

Of course lfr. Lambie is right that the situations in which national 
security is genuinely involved are not only small in number, but are 
also highly complex, and that they tend to arise very quickly and re
quire decision promptly. But Federal judges are there and exercising 
their authority at all timM. That, I would remind this committee, is 
what habeas corpus is all about. A Federal judge can be reached at 
any moment a President and Attorney General thinks that national 
security really requires surveillance; and if the case cannot be per
suasively put to a Federal iudge that action of the kind that a Presi
dent and Attorney General thinks is necessary is, in fact, necessary, 
then I think the meaning of the Constitution is that a warrant should 
not issue and that the proposed surveillance should not take place. 

With all respect to M'.r. Lambie, the notion that Federal jud1?0S and 
their small staffs cannot be trusted with information of high con-
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fidentiality, seems to me a notion that almost needn't be dignjfied by 
refutation. 

I think that the record of the Federal judiciary in keeping its own 
confidence hardl;y needs defense. - . 

Mr. DELLuxs. Tho.nk you very much, Mr. Pollak. 
-Given time constraints I was wonderin~ if the other two panelists 

would comment briefly-although I realize, Mr. Lambie, you have 
been ignored this afternoon but I will ~ve you an opportunity to re
spond and will recognize you at this pomt for a response to the state
ment of Mr. Pollak. 

Mr. LAxBIE. I think it is obvious that we have reached a level of 
disagreement as to the desirability of using certain investigative tech
niques or the desirability or laclc of desirability in engaging in any 
investigative process at all. I think that we have defined our differ
ences shaiply eno~h for the committee. 

In the frame of reference of electronic surveillance, for instance, I 
would not suggest for an instant that authorities are unanimous in 
their view. Indeed, I have seen little unanimity on any question in 
the Federal judiciary. 

I have, in recent years, considered it SQmething of a blessing for the 
criminal justice system that the Supreme Court of the United States 
has not seen fit to adopt all the decisions of opinions of the District 
of Columbia circuit. ~ -

In any event, I would urge again that there -is a clear constitutional 
issue involved in the authority of the President to act in nationfll 
security matters. 

It is an authority that is adequately covered by the system of checks 
and balances in requiring the opportunity for judicial review of arbi
trary or capricious acts taken by the Executive in that regard. 

I think, .furthermore, that it is unrealistic to assume that the in
vestigative agencies involved in these areas have enough time and 
manpower and have such a lack of other things to do that they spend 
their time and use their resources in situations that they don't consider 
serious. 

It is absolutely ridiculous to assume that the FBI or any other law 
enforooment agency conducts investigations of a frivolous nature at a 
time when everybody in the Bureau has much too much work to do 
already. 

The Bureau is not that badly administered and the agents them
selves are sufficiently self-disciplined so that they don't go off and find 
frivolous cases. 

It is a suggestion that has been implicit in so much that I have heard 
in this context that it really bothers me and it goes right to the most 
practical i~ue--that is the issue of how every agency and every indi
vidual allot.s his time. 

I think, perhaps, one of the most concise and most profound state
ments I have ever heard in this area arose from an incident that 
occurred in Mr. McClory's district. It came to light several years ago 
when a Senate committee was conducting hearings involving an Army 
intelligence unit that had gathered so-called political data. in the 
Chicago area. It was an Army intelligence unit that was remarkable for 
its ineptitude if nothing else. 

' 



1111 

But amo~ the alleptions was one that the Army intelligence unit 
had covered a picnic lield at the Adlai Stevenson farm at Libert1.ville 
and that one of those under surveillance was the mayor of the city of 
Chicago, Mr. Daley. As you may be aware, Mr. Daley meets with the 
press every da.Y, an exercise which I think he enjoys. And, obviously, 
the next mormng at his meeting with the press, one of the earlr ques
tions was how he reacted, how he felt about bein4t the subJect of 
intelligence gathering and surveillanoo by an Army mtelljgence unit. 

The mayor smiled at the assembled press and he said, "Well 1 ladies 
and gentlemen, every one of us who ism public life is under datlr and 
constant scrutiny by everyone, by every segment of society, all the 
public," and then he said--and this is the one direct quote that I 
.remember-he said, "If you he.,ren't done anything wrong you don,t .... 
have anything to worry about." And I will leave it there. 

Mr. DELLUKS. Mr. Tigar¥ 
Mr. TIGAR. Briefly, Mr. Chairman, I will let the record respond to 

the characterization of the FBI. I only say that with the centuries of 
the world piled so high, I would have thought we understood what 
happens when you give unchecked power to the executive branch of 
any ~vernment, anywhere, any time. Make no mistake as to the 
enormity of what has been proposed, and quite ably so, by Mr. Lambie. 

The power reposed in the Executive under the constitutional heading 
of foreign aff atrs to conduct surveillance within the borders of the 
United States is by definition and bv a consistent course of Federal 
decision, once you so characterize the power, unreviewable, either prior 
to its exercise or thereafter. 

Now, haven't we learned enough in the last 18 months of our Nation's 
history never to put that kind of power in the hands of any pa.rt of the 

.: exe~uti ve branch of Govenunent 1 That is my response. 
Mr. DELLUMS. I thank the gentleman. -· 
We will now proceed under the 5-minute rule. 
Mr. McClory j · . -
Mr. McCLORY. Mr. Chairman, I don't know whether I am going to 

ask any questions be.cause we he.ve had both a rather elaborate series 
of statements and comments on the respective statements. 

I think, perhaps, we have to reach some kind of bale.nee here. In my 
opinion, the suggestion that the whole institution should be eliminated 
would certainly hamper law enforcement. I know I worked on the 
1968-69 Omnibus Crime bill and we went into the subject of the wire
taps very carefully, and we did restrict them sharply. I don't think 
the.t we can leave the authority for wiretapping with respect to 
national security matters up to the courts. 

I think we repose in the Executive our national security defense; 
and so it is in that limited area where the Executive has the authority 
to act, but only acts after consultation and approval by the Attorney 
General. That is a precaution that we placed on it. · 

More than one individual is involved. It is not a single arbitrary 
action. The fact is that there ha,re been abuses in Government, abuses 
by the Executive-and they have gone on for a lot longer than the last 
18 months. We wouldn't have a liostile Congress if we didn't have a 
Democratic Congress and a ReJ.>ublican administration. I doubt that 
we would he. ve had the kind of mvestigation that we have had or the 
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exposure that we have had, so I think that there are a lot of circum
stances that came to :play in wrongdoing, much of which had been 
going on for a long t1me-~rhaps in a more reprehensible way, in 
some (LS_pects, in other admimstrations. . -

But I think you gentlemen all play an extremely important role 
and your recommendations are most valuable to us. I happen to have a 
great respect for Fred Inbau, who was pretty much the sparkplug 
behind this organization of Americans for Effective Law Enforce
ment. I don't like to regard it as an organization which would deprive 
anybody of any of their inherent constitutional rights. But I think 
it is perhaps a reaction to a kind of permissiveness and a kind of over
emphasis on the rights of the accused, or the rights of the criminal, 
that has found a great emphasis in the court decisions and perhaps 
in some of our legislation. So I think they have contributed to bring 
the whole subject into balance. -

If I were going to ask a question, it would be about the broad 
doctrine of immunity which we authorized in the Omnibus Crime bill. 
I am concerned about that. It has not worked the way we intended. We 
thought we were going to grant immunity to the smalJ fry and they 
would enable us to get the righ moguls in organized crime. 

The experience with the immunity bill has been that we have granted 
immunity to some of the worst culprits at the top and we have gotten 
convictions against some of the underlings who have been convicted 
on the testimony of these more dastardly criminals. 

But that is a little beyond the scope of our testimony here. 
I think that is the extent o:f my questioning, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DELLuMs. I thank the gentleman. 
Mr. Lehman. 
Mr. LEHMAN. I want to apologize for not spending more time here! 

but the testimony was certainly inspirational and informative. 
My concern is with the FBI and how to prevent the kind of abuses 

that seem to be coming to I ight now. · 
In the branch of our military goverment we have always appointed 

nonmilitary people. Civilians head the Defense Department. Even 
when we had two or three branches we always had a civilian head. 

Do you think we should legislate or recommend that the head of 
the FBI should not be a policeman i · 

The second question I wanted to ask is about the term of the Director 
of the FBI. How long should he be appointed for i And should he be 
allowed to succeed himself i _ 

Do you think perhaps that the length of time should be limited 
and it should be written into the law~ Or should we come out with 
a committee report recommending that the FBI Director not be 
reappointed after a certain number of years i 

I guess these are the two questions that I am concerned about.. We 
have been lucky in this country that we haven't gotten ourselves into 
a box of authoritarianism, and I think it is a credit to the character of 
the people of this country and to its ability to choose its leaders that --
has prevented this kind of a situation-but we mijrht not always be so 
lucky. I think we should start looking at the kind of precautions we 
should take. 

So the two questions are: What kind of a limitation should there 
basically be on who can be appointed, for how Ion~, and what con
sideration should we have in appointing the head of the FBI¥ 
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Mr. LAHBIE. I will start off. 
Mr. LERMAN. I don't even know what the limitations are now. 

)CIJ.:ybelou do. 
Mr. AHBIE. I am speaking now as an exagent. I have not been in 

the Bureau for a long time, and certainly I am not here to defend 
the Bureau because it can do that for itself far better than I can. 
But I will say this--

Mr. LEHMAN. They have been lucky so far. 
Mr. LAxem. Yes, partly. But they have been lucky because the 

personnel requirements have been of extremely high caliber, and 
I think the leadership has been superb and is SUJ>8rb today. 

I don't see that an~hinf is gained by restricting the experience or 
expertise of the individua who is to be named Director, whoever he 
may be. The Bureau has had one acting director or two acting directors 
who had no law enforcement background. I may be highly prejudiced, 
but I happen to think that the current Dirootor, who has had a ~t 
deal of law enforcement background, was the best man for the job. 
And I think some of recent history has tended to indicate that. 

Mf understanding is that the Director is now appointed by the 
President subject to the a!lvice and consent of the Senate. Historically, 
like other Presidential appoin~ the Director has submitted a letter 
of resignation to the incoming t'resident, and in Mr. Hoover's case 
he was reappointed by succeeding Presidents and I assume that the 
same situation would prevail as to Mr. Kelley, unless Con~ chooses 
to make him director for a fixed term. I think Mr. Kelley-if he has 
not told this committee, I know he has told other committees, that ·he 
has no objection to theJ)irector being a{>pointed for a fixed term and 
on the condition that he can not succeed himself. 

He has suggested at least once that the term be as long as 9 years, 
so that a Director' appointed by one President will not be subject to 
reappointment or that a new Director will not be subject to appoint
ment by the same President. His argument on that is simply to remove 
the office of Director of the FBI from any possible political appoint
ment system. 

Obviously political considerations are going to be involved as in any 
Presidential appointment, but that is his tlieory. My understanding 
is that he has no objection at all to a 9-year appointment, and I don't 
know of anybody else who does. I think it might be a very wise thing 
for the Congress to consider. - · -

Mr. DELLUMS. The time of the gentleman has expired. I would like 
to ask Mr. Tigar,---ffiven your extensive experience in the area of wire
tapping, this question : 

We have developed some documentation recently-that is within the 
last day or 80-:--in preparation for these particular hoorings, and I 
would like to get you t-0 comment on this factual situation: 

. We have documentation that Secretary Kissinger on May 9, 1969, 
made four telephone calls from Kev Biscayne, Fla., to the then Di
rector of the FBI, M:r. Hoover. He 'had extensive conversations with 
respect to leaks of security information. 

On that same day-May 9, 1969-a gentleman whose name I am 
~not at liberty to reveal, had a wiretap instituted on him. That was 
the same day of the four phone calls from Mr. Kissinger to Mr. Hoover 
regarding security leaks. 
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However, the request for the tap on this person's phone by Col. 
Alexander Haig was not made until M9 19, 1969, and the wiret&J? 
was not approved by the then Attorney General, John Mitchell, until 
May 12, 1969. 
_ To summarize, ~here were four teleJ?hone calls from Mr. Kissinger 

to Mr. Hoover with respect to security leaks. On May 9, a tap was 
instituted on this gentleman. On ~ay 10, Mr. Haig made a ~uest. 
On May 12, the request was approved. However, the tap had been 
running since the 9th. In your considered opinion, both as a scholar 
and as a practicing attorney, would you consider this an illegal, war-
rantless wiretap I · -

Mr. TroAR. Yes, Mr. Congressman, I would. r ·begin by observing 
that the practice of Bureau wiretaps without explicit authorization 
from the Attorney General, let alone from the President of the United 
States, is nothing new. A SP.ate of such occurrences began in February 
1961, as the record of ciVIl suits in Las Vegas, Nev., and elsewhere 
tend to show. p 

I think the Supreme Court of the United States, in United States v. 
United Stat68 Distnct Oourt, 407 U.S. 297 (1972} decided the ques
tion you pose. The court held that neither the President of the United 
Sbltes nor the Attorney General nor the Director of the FBI-indeed 
no one in the executive branch-has any power to conduct warrantless 
electronic surveillance with respect to domestic political organizations 
or in respect of activities not connected with a. foreign power. 

The court made that decision upon the basis of a consistent course 
of American constitutional doctrine concerning the fourth amend
ment, to some of which I adverted ~t the beginning of my remarks. 

Secretary Kissinger's call to Director Hoover was nothing more or 
less than a statement of a person who may or may not have been in a 
position to know that a Federal crime was. perhaps being committed.
The FBI was thus engaged in law enforcement type. activity, looking
if its activity had any legitimate basis-toward some prosooution at 
some future time. Nothing in Umfied States v. UnUed States District 
Oourt suggests to me that that tap is other than one that requires prior 
judicial authorization. · 

If it be said that Secretary Kissinger was worried in some abstract 
sense about compromises of the national security of the United States 
with respect-to some foreign relations activities, it seems to me that 
the history of that episode, as you have described it and as it has 
appeared elsewhere, belies that contention that such was the primary 
purpose of the activity. -

Mr. DELLUMS. I thank the ~ntleman. I have one additional question. 
I think the panelists have all spoken clearly to the i~ues and answered 
most of our questions. 

I would like to ask Mr. Lambie: You point out a need to maint.ain 
-a-strong law enforcement capability and that there have been numerous 
efforts to weaken that process. However, I think you will ap:ree with 
me that over the past 10, 15, or 20 years there have not been these~
strictions and the crime that you alluded to continues to go forward. 

Crime as -to definition is not absolute. It would seem to me that the 
definition of what is a crime is not stal?Ilant. During the late 1950's 
and early 1960's black people demonstrating for their civil ri,:rhts were 
often considered criminal. Young students and antiwar people who 
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· cha.Ile~ the policies of the United States vis-a-vis Vietnam were 
---considered criminals. We have an ability to define criminality in a very 

su!>jective way. · . 
My question to you is this: 
If our .law enforcement agents pursued drug addiction and orp

nized crime, even into the highest levels of Governm~nt, as vigorously 
as they pursued · civil. rights leaders, as vigorously as thef pursue<l 
anti war demonstrators, could not the issue of crime control m the sig
nificant areas that you alluded to in your paper be dealt with effec
tively W The wiretaps, the mail covers, the mail openings, the invasion 
of privacy have been on those persons who have demonstrat.ed their 
ri~hts under the first and fourth amendments to the Constitution. 

But thro1:}gh the 196Q's and early 1970's we defined these persons as 
criminals, the Government did, the FBI did, and they moved on these 
persons to t.he exclusion of the crime that you allude to. What I am 
suggesting to you is that if more energy had gone into those si~ifi
cant areas maybe we would have had a greater impact on reducing 
crime. I would like you to comment on that. 

Mr. LAMBIE. I will be ha:epy to. The one part of your statement with 
which I agree comJ.>letely 1s the statement as to the nature of crime 
itself and its changing definitions. Obviously the Congress can define 
crime as it wishes and certainly the courts take differing interpretations 
as to criminal acts as time P. on. I find nothing wrong with that. 

I completely disap with the premise on wliich your qu~ion is 
based-that is to say that crime has escalated during a period in which 
there has been little or no restriction on law enforcement activity. 

I would argt!e very stron~ly that there lias been tremendous restric
tion on law enforcement activity over the last 15 years. It has largell 
been a product of the case law. It is new and it is innovative. It 1s 
unknown to the common law. You talk to British and Canadian law
yers about the exclusionary rule; for example, and they are horrified. 
There is no such thing in the common law. · 

I would disagree as well with the implication that either Federal 
or local agencies neglect their approaches to more traditional crimes, 
to things such as narcotics violations, by virtue of being interested in 
what we have talked about as political crimes-whether we call them 
crimes today or whether they were or were not crimes 10 years ago. 

The FBI uses less than 20 percent of its total manpower commitments 
in domestic or national security cases. All the rest of its people are 
devoted to the more usual criminal fields except now for some 198 
people who are involved in administering the Freedom of Information 
Act for which the Bureau still has no bU<iget. · 

But police agencies spend almost all their time in the traditional 
crime-fighting field. They don't spend an awful lot of time and effort 
in these areas. Certainly they spend the time that is required. Ob
viously, the local police agencies gather intellip:ence about demonstra
t.ions. People sometimes have lau1rhed and snickered and said, "Well, 
they are using, as an excuse, the fact they have to control t.raffic, but 
that is only an excuse." That is not an excµse. It is a legitimat.e need. 
It is not an excuse to say that the police have to know the potential for 
violence involved in a demonstration, either in ,vashington or Chicago 
or Keokuk, Iowa~ or anyplace else. - _ 

&3·185 0 • 18 • 13 
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They must collect information in advance if they are going to per
form their duties. But we·are not going to change the crime rate num
bers at all by taking a.way from tlie police the power to collect intelli
gence data and then addmg a few officers to drug enforcement at the
local level or other kinds of enforcement. 

We are not going to change the numbers that way. Indeed if we try 
to change the numbers by that simplistic devioe we will wind up ex
posing ourselves to considerable danger on the other side of the score. 
I grant you, certainly there have been abuses. All of us recognize that 
there have boon. But I don't think that we correct those abuses by creat
ing ~ew ones. 

Mr. DELLUMS. Thank you very much. Mr. Field, do you have any 
questions¥ 

Mr. FIELt>. Mr. Chairman, I have one request: I would like the 
Chair's permission to include in the record the memorandum from the 
Department of Justice on the 17 so-called Ki~inger wiretaps, which 
were declassified today for the committee in preparation for this hear
ing, and to which you referred in your questioning. 

Mr. DELLUMs. Without objection, it is so orderea. ·· 
[The materials referred to are printed on pp. 1205-1220 of the 

appendixes.] -
Mr. LEHMAN. I don't object. 
Mr. PoLLAK. Mr. Chairman, might I be permitted 80 seconds·to com

ment very briefly on one thing I think was at least implicit in Mr. 
Lambie's remarks t 

In his colloquy with you, he referred to the exclusionary rule in a 
way which seemed to suggest that he saw that as a part of the ap· 
paratus restricting law enforcement that was new and put law enforc.e
ment officers under a kind of handicap which somehow correlated with 
the recent rise of crime. This is in counterdistinction to the suggMtions 
which you were making, Cong~an Dellums, which seem to me, 
with all respect, very inciteful with ~peet to our crime problem. 

I simply want to comment on the references to the exclusionary rule. 
To the extent that it has not been a feature of common law jurisdic
tions, England most especially, that may correlate substantially with 
the fact that lawless searches and seizures have not been as clear a char· 
acteristic of law enforcement practices in those jurisdictions. 

However that may be, the record here should be clear that the under
standing that the exclusionary n1le is a corollary of the fomth amend
ment has boon a feature of our national ]aw-that is, binding on 
national law enforcement agencies including the Federal Bureau of 
Investigation-not for just the past few years but for at lea.st half a 
century since the decision in the Week& case. If one examines the record 
of the FBI with respect to its main funct.ion of con, .. entional national 
law enforcement through the last 50 years, I think it should be said on 
the Bureau's behalf that on the whole the Bureau has behaved quite 
scrupulously in observance of those rules which flow from the fourth 
amendment. 

Lawless searches and seizures were far more characteristic of local 
law enforcement instnimentalities than their national counterparts 
until 15 years ago when the Supreme Court of the United States held 
that the exclusionary rule applied to State and municipal, as well as to 
national, law enforcement agencies. · 
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But I think it clear on this record that the kinds of abuses, such as 
warrantless searches and warrantless surveillances, that we are con
centrating on here largely relate to a fairly special and defined area of 
law enforcement-namely, that which addresses itself to the, if you 
will, "political" realm, often called the "national security" realm
that this committee's hearings have been largely addressed to. It is 
largely speaking in those areas that the Bureau-overall with a good 
record, I would say-has fallen short of fourth amendment standards. 

Any kind of sugge_stion that somehow t.he exclusionary rule is im
plicated in the rise of crimejust seems to me to skew our perspectives 
about where our constitutional values stand and basically what our his
t.ocy has been over the last century. 

Mr. DELLUHS. Mr. Pollak, I thank you very much. Mr. Tigar and 
Mr. Lambie, I thank you also for your thoughtful presentations. 

This committee stands in recess until 10 o'clock tomorrow morning. 
[Whereupon, at 4 :43 p.m., the commit~ recessed.] 





A.PPENDIXES 

(1119) 



I -

I 

\ 



\ 

APPENDIX 1.-STAFF ANALYSIS: FORMER FBI PERSONNEL 
EMPLOYED BY A.T. & T. AS OF OCTOBER 9, 1975 

Exhibit 

Analysis of A?&T Data concerning Bell system employees with 
former law enforceraent experience. 

Total Bell System Security Personnel -- 656 

Total Security Personnel with prior FBI experience -- 45 

Total Security Personnel with prior "local n experience -·-31 

Total Security Personnel with prior "state" experience'' --18 

Percent of "individuals with prior FBI experience in 
Secm!"ity Personnel of the Bell System -- 6.8% 

Att.1ched arc fur t.h'."r analyses of ,this data. 

NotP.: In Southwestern Bell 40% of the Security Personnel have 
prior law cnfo~~emenl experience with the FBI. 

ANALYSIS OF AT&T DATA 

TOTAL SECURITY PERSONNEL-----· 656 

'l'OTAL FilI EXPERIENCE ------ 45 

'l'OT/\L "LOCAL EXPERIENCE ------ 31 

TOTAL "STA1'E" EXPEitIENCE ------ 18 

PERCENT FBI AGENTS IN SECURITY 6.8% 
PlmSONNEL 

' 
(1l21) 



JL1. /\ ql\ f\ " 
., TOTAL NUMB.ER TOTAL NUMBER PERCENT IN 

LOCATION OF AGEN'rS FORMER FBI LOCATION 

Corporate Security ·6. 1 1.6-% ' 
(NY) 

Penn Bell; Diamond 49 1 21. 
State Tclc:ehonc 

Rell Tclcehonc Lab. 4 1 25% 

C&P - D.C., WA, VA. Md. 30 1 3.3'7. 

New gn~lancl TclcEhonc 30 3 101. 
~ 

~ 

Northwc:;tern Bell -23 1 4.31.· lv 
~ 

P:ici f:i.c Horthwest Bell 18 1 5.5% 

Pc1eific '£clephone 1 Nevada 100 2 2% 
Bell .... ·----... 

South Ccntr:11 39 .3 7.61. 

Southc-rn Bell 54 14 25.97. 

~ Sou-th\-;c:; tern Bel 1 40 16 40% 

Western Electric 12 1 8.3% 

./ 



APPENDIX 11.-FBI'S NOVEMBER 28, 1975 REPLIES TO 
QUESTIONS RAISED AT NOVEMBER 18, 1975, HEARING 

82-118'84 

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION 

WAIBIN'C.TON, D.C. HSU 

November 28, 1975 

U. S. HOUSE SELECT COMMITTEE 
ON INTELLIGENCE ACTIVlTlES (RSC) 

Reference ls made to the hearings held on November 18, 1975, 
before the U. S. Bouse Select Committee on Intelligence Activlttes (HSC) 
at which testimony was given by James B. Adams, Assistant to the Director
Deputy Associate Director, Federal Bureau of Investtgatton (FBI); W. Raymond 
Wannall, Asslstant Director, Intelligence Divlslon, FBI; and other FBI 
representatives. The ~ormatton set forth below ls 1n response to specific 
questions raised during the hearings. 

One aspect of the bearings dealt with the FBI's Investigative Interest 
1n the Institute for Polley Studies (IPS). You asked Mr. Adams lf a phone 
call from your Admlnlstratlve Assistant to IPS was Intercepted and recorded 
by the FBL You specifically referred to Information attributed to a source, 
WF T-4, which appeared 1n a document labeled WFO 100-46784. 

From a review of our me, It was determined the symbol, WF T-4, 
was used 1n this Instance w designate a one-time retrieval of some IPS 
trash abandoned by a trash lruck at a Washington, D. c., sanitary dump on 
August 23, 1972, The recovvred trash Included carbon typewriter ribbons, 
from wblch information was subsequently transcribed, The actual 
transcription from one rlbbo,n read as follows: 

''Mrs. Woolbert of Congressman Pike's office was asked by 
Byron Johnson to call you. Be ls running for the 5th Congressional District -.... -
of Congress. Be wonders If you wW be wi1Ung to go around and round up a 
group of liberal, anu-war folks for the evening of August 6-12th. She expects 
you to call her when ~ get back." 

The above-quoted note was on a portion of a typewriter ribbon 
between other material dated July 26, 19'12, typed by Marcus Raskin's 
secretary. 

(U28) 
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You requested information concerning attacks by the IPS on the 
FBI mentioned ln the document labeled WFO 100-467 84. 

Information responsive to your inquiry ls contained in pages 
2 through 8 of the report of our Washington Field Office entitled "Institute 
for Polley Studies, 1520 New Hampshire Avenue, N. W., Washington, D. C.; 
IS - REVACT," dated March 15, 1973. A copy of this report was furnished 
to the HSC by letter dated November 14, 19'15. As the information is already 

-available to you and ls classifled "Confidential," lt is not being submitted 
herewith for inclusion in the public record. 

Congressman Dellums inquired as to the FBI's basts for the 
investigation of the IPS. He asked lf the FBI's investigative interest in 
IPS was based on an association between IPS and "Ramparts" magazine, 
rather than to determine the degree of association between IPS and the 
Students for a Democratic Society (SDS). 

An investigation of IPS was initiated on June 20, 1968, by the 
Washington Field Office of the FBI based upon information set forth in a 
communication dated June 19, 1968, from the New York Office of the ,st 
Thts communication, caJtioned ''Students for a Democratic Society (SDS)," 
contained lnf ormatlon from a source who had furnished reliable information 
in the past that on May 27, 1968, Arthur I. Waskow of IPS, Washington, 
D. C., had contacted Jeff Jones of the New York Regional Office of SDS. 
Waskow reportedly advised Jones that his name had been included among 
50 young, intelligent, leftist militants recommended to attend a three-day 
meeting of the Foreign Policy Association (FPA) at the New York Hilton 
Hotel, New York City, on May 27-29, 1968. 

The source expected members of SOS to attend and possibly 
attempt to dominate the meetings. 

The investigation of IPS was initiated to determine its association 
with SDS and what, lf any, influence the New Left, of which SDS was an 
integral part, had on the FPA. 

- 2 -
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Later in October of 1968, the Baltimore FBI Office reported 
information relating to a 1968 trip to Cuba by SDS members. "Ramparts" 
magazine was preparing an article, with some apparent cooperation from 
IPS, on this trip by SDS members. Consequently, FBI Headquarters sent 
instructions on November 1, 1968, . to appropriate field offices to determine 
if there was a relationship between "Ramparts" and IPS, inasmuch as both 
had demonstrated an interest in SDS. 

In response to the inquiry of Congressman McClory, there are 
currently 110 members of the Socialtst Workers Party {SWP) on the 
Administrative Index (ADEX). 

In discussing the FBI inquiry concerning Lori Paton, Congressman 
Johnson asked when the inquiry stopped and how long it took to establish that 
Miss Paton was a high school student. At subsequent points both you and 
Congressman Kasten made similar inquiries regarding this matter. 

Miss Paton first came to the attention of the FBI in mid-February, 
1973, when her name and address were obtained from a legal mall cover 
on the headquarters of the SWP, New York City. This information was 
forwarded by letter dated February 28, 1973, to our Newark Office for the 
purpose of identifying her and determintng whether any further inquiry was 
warranted. The Newark Office reviewed its indices and contacted establtshed 
confidential sources in an effort to determine the reason for her contact with 
the SWP, These inquiries proved negative. On March 22, 1973, Newark 
opened an individual case on Miss Paton and requested a further inquiry at 
Chester, New Jersey, to determine her identity and whether she was involved 
in subversive activities. On March 28, 1973, inquiries were made by our 
Resident Agent at Chester, New Jersey, with the local credit bureau and 
the Chief of Pollce, which indicated Miss Paton had probably graduated 
from the local high school. Later on this same date, our Resident Agent 
contacted the principal and vice principal at the high school and determined 
that she was in fact still a student there and had probably contacted the SWP 
in regard to one of her school courses. No further inquiries were made 
regarding Miss Paton. The Resident Agent, in the normal course of his 

- 3 -
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business, dictated and forwarded to his Newark headquarters the results of 
his inquiry in a memorandum dated April 2, 19'13. The Newark case Agent 
routinely revtewed the information from the Chester Resident Agent, 
recommended closing, and on May 7, 1973, the case was offlclally closed. 

The above information concerning Mies Paton ts furnished for 
inclusion in the transcript of the hearings concerning FBI survetllance 
acttvtties, November 18, 1975, at line 19, page 4165. 

It ts requested that all of the above information be made a part 
of the official record of the November 18, 1975, hearings. 

- 4 -
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION 

1USB1NC.TON, D.C. HUI 

· ~ November 28, 1975 

CONTACTS BETWEEN WEATHERMAN AND THE 
INSTITUTE FOR POLICY STUDIES (IPS) 

The following is submitted in response to a request 
of Congressman Dellums for information in the files of the 
FBI which shows contacts between the IPS and Weatherman, the 
information to be inserted at line 25, page 4286, of the 
transcript of the hearings concerning FBI surveillance activities, 
November 18, 1975. 

Information was furnished to the New York Office of 
the FBI, in May, 1968, showing a contact between Arthur Waskow 
of IPS and Jeff Jones of the New York Regional Office of the 
Students for a Democratic Society (SDS). Jones was then a leader 
of the SDS and is currently a fugitive from justice being sought 
by the FBI for Unlawful Flight to Avoid Prosecution - Aggravated 
Battery and Bail Jumping, as a result of his participation in 
the "Days of Rage" on the part of the Weatherman at Chicago, 
Illinois, October, 1969. Jones is also a leader of the Weather 
Underground Organization (WOO) by which name the Weatherman is 
now known. 

On August 13, 1969, a source who has furnished reliable 
information in the past, advised that on the afternoon of 
August 12, 196§, William Charles Ayers, a leader of the Weatherman 
operating out of Chicago, Illinois, was in Washington, D. c., for 
the purpose of soliciting money. The amount of money being sought 
and the reason for ~uch is not known at this time, nor was it 
determined at that time. Ayers reportedly obtained money from 
Arthur Waskow of the IPS, Washington, o. c. This same source 
advised that after Ayers obtained the money, he left 
Washington, o. c., on the same night, destined for Chicago, 
Illinois. This same source also advised that Ayers was scheduled 
to meet on August 14, 1969, with Bobby Seale of the Black Panther 
Party (BPP). The source advised the purpose of the meeting 
concerned the relationship between Weatherman and the BPP.· 
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION 

'lt'.UBINGTON, D.C. HSU 

November 28, 1975 

RE: TESTIMONY OF ARTHUR MURTAGH BEFORE 
THE SELECT COMMI'rl'EE ON INTELLIGENCE, 
NOVEMBER 18, 1975 

Among the allegations made by Murtagh during the 
November 18, 1975, hearings before the HSC was that at one 
time he was asked to obtain through his informants hand
writing samples of Andrew Young of Atlanta and other 
assistants of Dr. Martin Luther King in the Southern Christian 
Leadership Conference (SCLC), for what he believed was to be 
used for illegal purposes. 

In.1973, the time Murtagh originally made. this 
allegation, a check of FBI Headquarters files as well as 
those of the Atlanta Office of the FBI was made. A com
munication was directed to FBI Headquarters by the Atlanta 
Office on August 13, 1973, which advised that a review of 
files disclosed no information to support Murtagh's allegation 
and that personnel, who would be knowledgeable of such a re
quest of Murtagh, had no recollection of any such request.· 
FBI Headquarters files did not contain information which 
would substantiate Murtagh's allegation. 

Mr. Murtagh alleged the FBI used illegal activity 
to compromise the "movement" and that Mr. Hoover had no 
sympathy with any "racial movement." Presuming that Murtagh 
is referring to the Civil Rights Movement, our investigations 
were aimed at determining the nature and extent of communist 
influence in the racial movement and not to deter the move
ment itself. The FBI promptly and vigorously handled investi
gations relating to Civil Rights violations and our excellent 
record in this area speaks for itself. 

Mr. Murtagh alleged that Mr. Hoover threw a veil of 
secrecy over the Bureau's internal operations making it impos
sible for the public or Congress to know of Bureau operations. 

(1129) 
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Mr. Murtagh is well aware that annual appropriations were 
baaed on Mr. Hoover'• teatillony before Congreaaional Collllitteea 
which were at liberty to examine all areaa of the Bureau'• 
operations in conducting their inquiry for budget justification. 
As members of Congress and representatives of the people, 
Colll'llittee members have always been in a position to know of 
the Bureau's internal aa well as external operations and to 
make Congress and the general publJ.c aware of their observations 
within their prescribed mandate and aubject to the rules of 
confidence. 

Mr. Murtagh alleges that the Bureau usea harah dis
ciplinary measures. The atandards of conduct of' the PBI are 
baaed on and _are in accor4ance with the Departaent of Justice 
Order 350-65 and the Code of Federal Regulations. Adlliniatra
tive action for failure to meet these known and eatabliahed 
standards is handled promptly and fairly. No adainistrative 
action is ever taken without first obtaining an explanation 
from the employee involved. Disciplinary Pflicies of the aid-
1960s were no different than in previoua decade• and little 
different than at present. Mr. Murtagh'• allegation that dia
oiplinary measures had so eroded Agents' confidence in Mr. Hoover 
by the mid-1960s that the policy •tell the aan nothing• reached 
the point where Bureau supervisors did not furnish Mr, Hoover 
with information that had come to their attention for fear of 
reprisal, is without factual basia, is not docU11&nted, and 
appears to be a matter of Murtagh'• personal opinion. 

Mr. Murtagh alleged Agenta under Mr. Hoover had no 
avenue through which they could air grievances involving 
unethical or illegal practices. Thia ia not true. If aaked 
or required to take part in something illegal.or unethical or 
outside the Agent's job description his obvious initial re
course would be to report s&ID8 to the next higher superviaory 
authority. Since Murtagh insinuated that internal channels 
would not be reaponiive to accepting or forwarding auch 
grievances, it must also be pointed out that Agent• could 
always see~ recourse by writing or going to higher authority, 

, such as the Attorney General. · 

- 2 -
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Mr. Murtagh alleg1!8 that the FBI has carefully 
selected Agent personnel who were politically disposed to 
the ri9ht. 

The FBI is excepted from the competitive Civil Service 
in our employment of both Special Agents a~d clerical personnel. 
our employees are selected based on educational qualifications, 
peraonal interviews, appropriate testing and rigid background 
investigations. No instructions have ever been issued to deter
aine the political affiliation of applicants for employment 
with the FBI. Political affiliation or persuasion is not now 
and haa never been a prerequisite for employment. 

Additionally, Mr, Murtagh alleges that thousands of 
Agents have been forced to leave the Bureau in •utter disgust.• 
This i& not corroborated by the facts. Percentage comparison 
studies reveal that the turnover rate of Special Agents is con
sistently below that in the Federal Government and private 
industry. In the first place, large numbers of Agents have not 
resigned and no information has come to our attention that would 
in any way indicate that large numbers of Agents have resigned 
>n •utter disgust.• 

He also suggests that either the salary scale for 
Special Agents should be reduced or that we should establish 
educational requirements to justify our high pay standards. 
The starting grade for a Special Agent in the FBI is GS-10. 
The u. s. Civil Service Commission has found this position to 
be correctly classified in grade GS-10, based on a thorough 
study of all pertinent background information including the 
educational, physical and other qualification standards for 
recruitment, training courses and facilities, examination of 
typical, practical case problems and a study of the scope of 
FBI jurisdiction and the numerous duties and responsibilities 
of Special Agent personnel. Classification standards for the 
criminal investigating series GS-1811 were revised in February, 
1972, and information therein continues to support GS-10 as the 
entrance level for Special Agents. 

- 3 -
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Kr. Murtagh recolllftends that to insure against re
establishment of uncontrollable power within the Bureau that 
Agent selection be a legislative process so that future per
sonnel would represent the full spectrum of American society 
instead of only a narrow seg1Qent as it now does. 

our current Special Agent complement is made up of a 
cross section of Americana representing all walks of life, 
races and creeds. All applications received are thoroughly 
reviewed and treated in a like manner without regard to an 
individual's station in life. 

Equal opportunity is, and has been, an established 
policy of the FBI, The Bureau has applied an unqualified 
policy of considering each applicant for employment without 
regard to race or any other discriminatory factor. over the 
years we have emphasized and reemphasized not only the need 
b~t the desire to attract minority applicants to our ranks in 
order to be repres-entative of the American people and fulfill 
our responsibilities. 

In support of his allegation that the FBI prac-ticed 
institutional racism in hiring, Mr. Murtagh also attributed to 
Mr. (James B.) Ada.ms of the FBI a statement to the effect that 
Murtagh's hiring of blacks for the Bureau's work force, would 
have to be stopped. 

Mr. Adams categorically denies having made any such 
statement and the FBI's record of affirmative action in re
cruiting black employees belies any such statement. 

- 4 -
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

FtDEaAL BVRE.UJ or INVESTIGATION 

•.u•11uaoiw. D.C. IHU 

December 2, 1975 

RB: STATEMENT OF ROBERT W, HARDY 
BEFORE THE HOUSE SELECT 
COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE 
NOVEMBER 18, 1975 

On Tuesday, November 18, 1975, Robert w. Hardy 
appeared before the House Select Committee (HSC) dealing 
with the subject matter of intelligence activities and 
~de a statement concerning his performance as an informant 
for the FBI. In this statement, Mr. Hardy made certain 
allegations against the FBI which are set out below with 
appropriate responses. 

The attached pages set out each of Mr, Hardy's 
allegations which are excerpts from his testimony. Each 
allegation is followed by a refutation, Except where specif
ically noted, these responses to Mr. Hardy's allegations 
are excerpted from the f3I report of Special Agent Michael M, 
R.fll'All at Philadelphia dated November 18, 1971, entitled, •cAJDden 
Action, Jayma Ann Abdoo1 Et Al.• This report is a chronological 
c001pilation of debriefings prepared following the daily meetings 
of Hardy with the FBI Agents assigned as his contacts- The 
report is attached. The refutations of Mr, Hardy's testimony 
are, therefore, in the main taken from his own contemporary 
reports to the FBI. 

Enclosures (2) 

[~ N:1!'£.-~ liJnit.atioos preclooed printing the 
259-!)age F'BI reblttal transmitted with the ~ netDrandlrn, It 
is in the cxmni tt.ee files. ) 
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FEDERAL BVREAV or INVESTIGATION 

'I .UalNCTO"'. D.C. HSU 

November 28, 1975 

RE:- TESTIMONY OF LORI PATON BEFORE THE SELECT 
COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE, NOVEMBER 18, 1975 

Regarding statements before the United States House 
Select Committee on Intelligence Activities (HSC) made by Lori 
Paton, the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) would like 
to place the FBI's inquiry on Paton in proper perspective. It 
is important to note that the inquiry stemmed from the FBI's 
investigation of the Socialist Workers Party (SWP), the largest 
Trotskyist-communist party in the United States. 

Paton states she was subjected to public exposure and 
suffered embarrassment and humiliation. While the FBI did, of 
course, conduct an inquiry to determine Paton's identity, the 
FBI did not publicize that fact. The FBI prepared no formal 
report on Paton and no information on her was disseminated. 
~he FBI has maintained throughout the course of the civil action 
instituted by Ms. Paton that it did not cause any of the alleged 
notoriety and publicity following the inquiry. The United States 
Court of Appeals fo1· the Third Circuit noted in its recent 
opinion, "It would ippear that a factfinder could conclude from 
this record that the investigation first became publicized 
through the efforts of Gabrielson." Mr. Gabrielson was the 
chairman of the high school's social studies department but was 
not the teacher of the class for which Paton wrote her letter 
to the SWP. 

Paton said she felt she should have been contacted by 
the Agent. This was not possible until she was identified. Once 
she was identified and the purpose of her contact with the SWP 
was known, there no longer existed any ~eason to contact her. 
The reason for her contact with the SWP became known during the 
investigation. It was concluded that she was not involved in 
subversive activities, and her case was closed. 
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She states she was concerned about the Government 
keeping a record on her as she might some day seek Government 
employment. She then filed suit to find out why she had been 
investigated and to have her file destroyed, The Government 
argued that her file was an accurate record of a lawful inquiry, 
and thus the FBI was prohibited by Federal laws from destroying 
her file. This matter is still in litigation. 

Regarding Paton's attorney's request, on June 13, 1973, 
a letter was directed to the Special Agent in Charge (SAC), 
Newark Office, FBI, with copies to the Acting Director, FBI and 
the Attorney General by Frank Askin, utilizing the letterhead 
of Rutgers University, School of Law, Constitutional Litigation 
Clinic, Newark, New Jersey. In this letter, Askin stated he was 
making inquiry on behalf of Ms. Lori Paton and William Gabrielson, 
Chairman of the Social Studies Department, Mendham High School, 
He said the inquiry was prompted by a letter sent by Ms, Paton to 
the Socialist Labor Party in New York, seeking information for a 
school project:---iie also said that she and her family were 
concerned over the fact that this letter could prompt an FBI 
investigation. He demanded to receive an answer from the SAC, 
Newark, to the following questions within five days, threatening 
to take further action if a satisfactory answer was not received 
by June 20, 1973. 

"l. How did the FBI learn of Ms. Paton's letter to 
the Socialist Labor Party? 

2, Does the FBI maintain a general policy of surveil
lance of correspondence with the Socialist Labor Party and other 
minority political groups? Are all such correspondents investi
gated? If not, why was Ms. Paton selected for investigation? 

3. Under what circwnstances will correspondence with 
a political party inspire an FBI investigation? (Mr. Gabrielson 
needs this information so he can advise students when such 
correspondence might cause them to be investigated.) 

- 2 -
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4. What records or notations have been made in the 
Bureau•s files regarding Ms. Paton, Hr. Gabrielson or any other 
person connected with Mendham High School as a result of this 
incident and investigation? What reports were filed in regard 
to this matter and to whom were copies ~ransmitted?· 

On July 16, 1973, Mr. Askin received his response over 
Mr. LaPrade's signature. It is noted Mr, LaPrade is not the 
Director of the FBI, but at that time was the SAC of the Newark 
Office of the FBI. The contents of that response are a part of 
current litigation and further comment is inappropriate at this 
time. 

- 3 -
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT Of' JUSTICE 

FEDERAL BUREAU or INVESTIGATION 

RE: 

•.UBINC.TO~. DC. HUI 

November 28, 1975 

STATEMENT OF PETER CAMEJO BEFORE 
THE HOUSE SELEC'l' COMMITTEE ON 
INTELLIGENCP., NOVEMBER 18, 1975 

Peter Camejo, as the Presidential candidate of the 
Socialist Workers Party (SWP), testified that his organization 
has been victimized by FBI and Central Intelligence Agency 
(CIA) activities since 1945. He briefly explained the 
nature of the SWP and its position on election campaigns, 
advocacy of violence, and foreign influence. Numerous 
references were made by Camejo and others to 30 years of 
investigation of the SWP by the FBI. Since the SWP was 
founded only 37 years ago in 1938, a desire to avoid discussion 
of the early years of the SWP was apparent and ignored 
the fact that 18 members of the SWP were convicted 32 years 
ago for violations of Federal statutes dealing with conspiracy 
to advocate the overthrow of the Gcvernment of the 
United States and to advocate inRubordination in its armed 
forces. 

In Dunne v. United States, 138 F 2d 137 (1943), 
the Eighth Circuit Court of Appeals considered statements of 
the SWP on the same topics that were discussed by Camejo. Of 
particular significance to the court was the Declaration of 
Principles and Constitution of the SWP which was adopted at 
its founding convention in Chicago from December 31, 1937, to 
January 3, 1938. The 1938 Declaration of Principles sets 
forth the goals of the SWP to be: 

1) ·The main specific task of the S.W.P. is 
the mobilization of the American masses for 
struggle against American capitalism, and 
for its overthrow." 

2) " .•. take control of state power through 
the overthrow of the capitalist state and the 
transfer of sovereignty from it to their own 
Workers' State -- the Dictatorship of the 
Proletariat." 
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3) "The Workers' State is a temporary 
volitical instrument making possible the 
transition to the class-less, socialist society.• 
• •.• The noblest objective of the human race-
communism, the classless socialist society-
inaugurating a new era for all of mankind, will 
be realized." 

4) • .•. The revolutionary party in this 
country does not aim merely to lead the working 
class of the United States in revolution, but to 
unite with the workers of all other countries in the 
international revolution and the establishment 
of world socialism." 

The current position of the SWP is contained in 
evidentiary material in FBI files. Included in this material 
are official SWP documents such as "The Decline of American 
Capitalism; Prospects for a Socialist Revolution" which was 
approved by the 26th National Convention of the SWP and 
appeared in a special issue dated November 7, 1975, of the 
"International Socialist Review,• monthly supple:.">ent of 
"The Militant, "the SWP newspaper. The 1975 Prospects for a 
Socialist Revolution states, "The Marxist model for construct
ing a revolutionary program in the imperialist epoch is the 
founding document of the Fourth International, the worl~ 
party of socialist revolution, founded by Leon Trotsky in 1938." 
The 1938 Declaration of Principles also includes this program. 

The following is a comparison of specific portions 
of Camejo's testimony with other material concerning the SWP, 
most of which is from court decisions and official SWP dccwnents: 

AIMS ANO PURPOSES 

Camejo testified, "I think it is important that 
I briefly explain exactly who we are and what we stand for." 
He described the SWP as a "political party based on the working 
class• or as a "workers movement" and SWP members as "Marxists" 
or "internationalist." 

- 2 -
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The explanation of what they •tand for included, •on the 
question of establi•hing 1ocialism, however, wo are in o 
minority. our goal ia to win a majority to our point of 
view." At no point in his statement did CJmejo acknowle4ge 
the SWP i1 a revolutionary, Trot1kyist-communi1t organi,~tion 
which ha, as its purpose, aa stated in its Declaration of 
Principles, the overthrow of the u. s. Governrnent, the 
institution of a dictatorship of the working class, and the 
eventual achievement of a communist society. 

In Dunne v. u. s., the court considered the 
Declaration of Principles and 1aid, 

"The Declaration sets forth the program 
of action to effectuate this overthrow of 
the existing capitalist society and the 
Government which supports it. The first 
step is to build the strength of the party 
RO that it can have a majority of the 
exploited clasaes back of its leadership. 
The final step ia to overthrow the existin9 
Government by force." 

The 1975 Prospect• for a Socialist Revolution 
states, "The world crisis ot capitalism does not favor 
extenaive and effective long-term capitalist reform in 
the United States but the development of the requliitea 
for a revolution.• 

ELECTION CAMPAIGNS 

Camejo states, •we think a political party based 
on the working class is needed. That is why we are offering 
candidates in the 1976 elections.• 

The 1938 Declaration of Principles also discusses 
election campaigns and says, 

"While relJing primarily on mass actions, 
propaganda ~nd agitation as the means for 
furtherin~ its revolutionary aim, the Party 
will al,~ participate in election carapaigns 
though at all times contending against the 
fatal illusion that the masses can accomplish 
their emancipation through the ballot box.• 

- 3 -
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fO!,I_IGN lt!fLUENCI 

Camejo deni•• that the SWP ii run by• foreign power 
or orqan411tiQn and 1tate1 that SWP member• are 
•internation•li•t•• who •J1Aint1in a relationthip ot fraternal 
eolidArity with the Fourth International,• 

Th~ 1938 Pealaration ot Ptinciplea 1tatea, 

·The revolutionary party in the United States 
oollaboratee in the tullett mea1ure with all 
9roupa, orqanization, and partie1 in all other 
CO\U\triea 1tandin9 on the tame fundamental 
pr09ram a1 our own, and cooperate, with them 
in the elaboration of• complete world 
pr09r4111. The S,W.P,, therefore, ia affiliated 
with the Bureau tor the Pourth International a, it1 eeotion in United States.• 

Camejo stated, •And although we 1trongly disagree 
with the VOQrhia Act, 1ince it wa1 paaaed in 1940 we have not 
been affiliated to tho Fourth JnternaHonal." In Dunne v. u. s., 
the court diacu1ae1 an attempt to su•pend and witharaw the 
OeclaratiQn ot Prinoiples and quotes defendant Jame• P. Cannon 
(found~r and leader of the SWP until hi• death in 1974) aa 
follows, ·The pr!ncipal reason, I may aay, was the paaaage 
by Congro•• of a bill known a1 the Voorhi1 Act, which penali1ed 
part!es belonging to international or9ani1ation1.• The court 
~en oonclqded, •Even as to the Voorhia Act, this action waa 
merely a a~bterfuge and 1moke 1creen." Another quote from 
Dunne y. Ud S. seems particularly appropriate when conaidering 
~he SWP1s enial ot membership in an international orqaniza
iion while ~lao following Trotsky'• teaching that conununiam 
cannot be established vith lasting success•• an isolated 
phenQmenon in one country alone. The court aaid, 

"When they use words which may or may 
not mean the forbidden thing, they intend 
just one thing and that is to sguir~ 
through the statute leaving a haae which 
they hope will make it impossible or 
diff!cult to find any fracture by their 
passage." 

- 4 -
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Statement of Peter Camejo Before 
the House Select Committee on 
Intelligence, November 18, 1975 

The Fourth International continues to be the 
worldwide Trotskyist revolutionary organization and is 
presently headquartered in Brussels, Belgium. Although 
claiming to have withdrawn from formal affiliation in 1940, 
the SWP continues to maintain a close association with the 
FI and participates and votes as a •sympathizing group• in 
FI meetings. 

The 1975 Prospects for a Socialist Revolution states: 

"The Marxist model for constructing a 
revolutionary program in the imperialist 
epoch is the founding document of the 
Fourth International, the world party of 
socialist revolution, founded by Leon Trotsky 
in 1938,• 

"The Socialist Workers Party is internationalist 
to its core. Not only are world developments 
shaping the coming struggles at home, but the 
American workers' enemies are the exploiters 
on a world scale. The perspective of the 
Communist Manifesto--' Workers of the world, 
unite• --remains ou1· fundamental goal. While 
reactionary legislation precludes formal 
affiliation to the Fourth International, the 
Socialist Workers Party, since its founding, 
has been an integral political component of 
the world party of socialist revolution.• 

ADVOCACY OF VIOLENCE 

Camejo stated that the SWP "doesn't advocate or 
engage in violent or illegal activity. The FBI has never 
produced any evidence to the contrary.• Mr. Mcclory asked 
Camejo if the SWP hadn't originally advocated the overthrow 
of the Government by force of violence. Camejo answered, 
•Never in its history." 

- s -
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Statement of Peter Camejo Before 
the House Select Committee on 
Intelligence, November 18, 1975 

The 1938 Declaration of Princ1ples states, 

•The belief that in such a country as 
the United States we live in a free, democratic 
society in which fundamental economic change 
can be effected by persuasion, by education, 
by legal and purely parliamentary methods, is 
an illusion.• 

The court in Dunne v. u. S. considered the above and 
other quotes from the Declarat1on of Principles and concluded 
that the SWP believed the "final step is to overthrow the 
existing Government by force.• 

The SWP does not publicly espouse violence or 
terrorism at the present time; however, material obtained 
by the FBI does dispute Camejo's statement that, •wt beli~ve, 
as Marxists have always believed, that the philosophy and 
the methods of terrorism are damaging to the workers 
movement•; and that ·Advocacy of terrorism is incompatible 
with membership in the SWP." In 1974, a minority faction 
within the SWP, the Internationalist Tendency (IT), supported 
the majority position of the Fourth International (FI) and 
was expelled from the SWP. The IT followers were not expelled 
for their support of the FI position which favors the current 
use of guerrilla warfare in Latin America and elsewhere if 
local conditions indicate that such violence would enhance the 
revolution. Rather, they were expelled for operating in 
secrecy in violation of SWP directives governing its own 
operations. In fact, the majority of the SWP did not reject 
violence per se but refused to support the FI position because 
they felt ~he use of violence was then premature. Some of the 
followers of the IT position have been reaccepted into the 
SWP by renewing their unconditional acceptance of the leader6hip 
bodies of the SWP. 

I 

The 1975 Prospects for a Socialist Revolution states, 

"While powerful world forces are laying 
powder kegs under American imperialism, only 
forces inside the United States can take power 
away from the American capitalists and disarm 
them." 

- 6 -
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Statement of Peter Camejo Bef?re 
the House Select Committee on 
Intelligence, November 18, 1975 

•To protect their struggles and gains 
again3t murderous attacks by goons, cops, and 
fascist bands, the workers will have to organize 
and train their own forces and use them in the 
most effective way. Starting with defense of 
picket lines and the right to strike, the pro
tection of their demonstrations or those of their 
allies, and proceeding to workers defense guards, 
workers militias, and the requisite arming of 
the working class, the wor);ing masses wi 11 learn 
from their own experiences what measures to take. 
The lessons of history, incorporated into the 
general strategy of the workers movement will 
prove invaluable on this life-and-death question.• 

In addition to his statement, Camejo apparently 
turned over to the Committee a list of some 225 incidents 
of alleged FBI harafsment which have taken place since April, 
1971, when Cointelpro 'fl'as discontinued. The SWP and its 
youth group, the Younr1 Socialist Alliance, have filed a lawsuit 
against the Government.. A large number of Bureau documents 
have been released to the SWP through pretrial discovery 
proceedings. The bu:k of these documents concerned Cointelpro • 
but some have inclujed the files on individual plaintiffs. 
In the lawsuit, ap~roximately 150 •investigative incidents• 
have been alleged as examples of harassment by the FBI. These 
have also included such items as interviews of SWP and YSA 
members, and their relatives, neighbors, associates and 
employers. These allegations have been answered in the discovery 
proceedings in the lawsuit and no:.e has been admitted to be, 
or should properly be, interpreted as a Cointelpro action. 
Since the list of 225 items has not been furnished to the FBI 
and since it apparently concerns a matter in litigation, it 
would be improper to make further comments at tbis time. 

Courts ~hjch have considered the role of the 
Government with regard to organizations such as the SWP have 
held that investigation of them is warranted. In Dennis v. 
United States, 341 U.S. 494 (1951), the court stated, 

- 7 -
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Statement of Peter CAJDejo 84'fore 
the House Select Coaaittee on 
Intelligence, November 18, 197S 

•obviously, the vurda cannot aean that before 
the Government aa.y act, it must vait until the 
putsch ia about to be executed, the plans have 
have laid and the signal ia avaited. If 
Government is avare that a group aiming at its 
overthrow ia attempting to indoctrinate its 
member• and to cOllllit them to a course vhereby 
they will •trike when the leaders feel the 
circuaatancea permit, action by the Government 
ia required. The argument that there is no need 
for Government to concern itself, for Government 
ia strong, it possesses ample powers to put down a 
rebellion, it aay defeat the revolution with ease 
needs no answer. For that is not the question. 
Certainly an attempt to overthrow the Government 
by force, even though doomed from the outset 
because of inadequate numbers or power• of the 
revolutioni•t•, ia a sufficient evil for Congress 
to prevent. The damage which such attempts create 
both physically and politically to a nation aakes 
it impossible to measure the validity in teraa of 
the probability of succeaa, or the i111D&diacy of a 
successful attempt. In the instant case the 
trial judge charged the jury that they could not 
convict-unless they found that petitioner• intended 
to overthrow the Government 'as speedily as circura
stances would permit.• Thia does not mean, and 
could not properly mean, that they would not strike 
until there was certainty of success. What was 
meant was that the revolutionists would strike vhen 
they thought the time waa ripe. we must therefore 
reject the contention that success or probability 
of success is the criterion.• 

The supreme Court additionally noted that, •it the 
ingredients of the reaction are present, we cannot bind the 
Government to wait until the catalyst ia added.· The Court 
of Appeals which has considered a portion of the current SWP 
lawsuit has stated, •The FBI has a right indeed a duty, to 
keep itself informed with respect to the possible commission 
of crime, it is not obliged to wear blinders until it may be 
too late for prevention.• (socialist Worker• Party, et. al. 
v. Attorney General of the United Statr~ of America, et. ai., 
510 F 2d 253 (1974),) 

- 8 -
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JlJSTICE 

FEDERAL BU.REAU or INVESTIGA'l'lON 

WU81PfC.TON, D.C. HSU 

Noveft\bet 2a, l97S 

RB: STATBMINT or KATHY SLIDOE-toVOR!N !EFORJ:: 
THB HOUSE SELECT COMMt'l'T!! ON Itrrit.tIGENCE, 
NOVEMBER 18, 1975 

on May 15, 1914, the rat recei~ed a r~queat !or a 
National Agency Check from the Civil Service CottniAsion ccstl) 
on Kathy Camille Zahraie, nee Sledge, who waa emp1byed at 
the Veterans Administration. Hospital, Seattle, Washington, 
on March 31, 1974. 

A review of FBI files diacloaed information con
cerninq Mrs, Zahraie'• activities and membership in the 
Socialist Workers Party (SWP) and the Young Socialidt A11iartce 
(YSA) from 1972 to March, 1974. rat files ala~ disciosed 
information that B&bak Zahraie, Mra, IAhtaie•d husband, was 
also a member of the Bin> and YSA, The SWP was at that timij 
oited on the liat of or9anizationa designated by the 
Attorney General pureuant to Executive Order (EO) 10450, 
The YSA is the youth arm of the SNP. --

EO 10450, in ite preambl•, atates that the intereats 
of the national security require all pe;sona privileged to be 
employed by the Government 1hall be reliable, trustworthy, of 
good conduct and character, and of complete and Ufisver~ing 
loyalty to the United States. 

section 2 of EO 10450 requires the avency head to 
maintain an effective program to insure employment or retention 
of applicants and employees ia clearly conaiatent with the 
interests of the national security. 
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Statement of Kathy Sledge-Lovgren Before the House 
Select Committee on Intelligence, November 18, 1975 

Section 8 of EO 10450 list1 guidelines for 
developing information which is of investigative and by 
inference, adjudicative interest. 

A full field investigation covering the above 
standards was initiated by the FBI concerning Kathy Camille 
Zahraie. 

Conoerning the statement furnished by Kathy 
Sledge-Lovgren to the HSC on November 18, 1975, persons 
interviewed during the FBI full field investigation furnished 
the following informations 

She was an active and participating member of 
the SWP and YSA from 1972 through the time of the 
investigation in 1974, 

Her co-employees and supervisors were interviewed, 
one at a time, and were questioned concerning her 
suitability and loyalty. At no time during or since 
the interviews have any of these persons complained 
of having been "upset" at being "brought into the 
matt$r." 

No complaint ha~ been received, either written 
or oral, from a Dr. tremann or from Kathy.Sledge• 
Lovgren•s chief supervisor concerning any "disruption," 
nor were any of her co-employees "ordered" to "come up" 
and answer questions. The FBI has conducted and con
tinues to conduct numerous investigations of various. 
matters coming within its investigative jurisdiction 
at the United States Veterans Administration Hospital 
in Seattle, Washington, and has received no complaint 
concerning our investigation of Kathy Sledge-Lovgren. 

The FBI contacted a total of 5 tenants in four 
units of the 17-unit complex managed by her. The 
persons contacted were also questioned concerning 
her suitability and loyalty. 

Her "best friend," could be identical with an 
individual who was interviewed at an FBI office at 
her suggestion and by appointment. Her former-boss 
in Chicago was not "called in" for an interview..and 
was not interviewed in an tBI office. Neither com
plained of "intrusion" nor exhibited "anger" and both 
furnished information concerning her. 

- 2 -
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Statement of Kathy Sledge-Lovgren Before the House 
·seiect committee on Intelligence, November 18, 1975 

Persons interviewed advised that she and her husband, 
Babak Zahraie, mentioned the advocacy of violent over
throw of the Government. Her mother, Mrs. James N. 
Sledge was not interviewed during the investigation. 
Neither Dr. Sledge nor Mrs. Sledge have made any 
complaint to the FBI, oral or written, that they were 
caused embarrassment by the FBI. 

- ·Th~FBI-rs unaware of the family relationship 
of the Sledge family. 

The FBI has received no complaint, oral or written, 
from Kathy Sledge-Lovgren, or from any persons con
tacted during the course of the investigation as to 
the manner in which the investigation was conducted. 

- 3 -
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION 

'IUSBJNGTON, O.C. HUS 

....... ,' November 28, 1975 
~ 

..... ,'' 

RE: TESTIMONY OP ROBERT GEORGE SILVERMAN 
BEFORE THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON 
INTELLIGENCE, NOVEMBER 18, 197S 

Mr. Robert George Silverman, President of Peer 
Enterprises, Ltd, testified on November 18, 1975, that during 
the Fall of 1972, two men who identified themselves as Agents 
of the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) contacted him 
and his father at the office of Peer Enterprises, inquiring 
about Bruce Bloy and one other employee. Mr. Silverman stated 
that in response to his question as to the purpose of their 
inquiry he was told that Bruce Bloy and this other employee 
~ere members of a political party in which the FBI had an 
interest. He also stated that as an employer, he had no interest 
in the political beliefs of his employees and he felt the FBI 
had no right to inquire at an individual's plr.ce of employment. 
He characterized the approach of the Agents ns presumptive, 
mysterious and aggressive. 

Reg~ding statements made before ',:his Committee by 
Mr. Silverman, a review was made of files of FBI Headquarters, 
Washington, o. c., and the Chicago Office of the FBI, concerning 
this matter. It was determined that Robert George Silverman 
was never contacted o~ interviewed by any Agent of the FBI 
concerning Bruce Bley~ Mr. Silverman was interviewed on 
April 28, 1975, concerning an ongoing criminal investigation. 

Records of the Chicago Office also revealed that 
Bruce Bley and another individual, both of whom were members 
of the Young Socialist Alliance (YSA), youth gro'up of the 
Socialist Workers Party, were reported bY. a source to be employed 
by Peer Enterprises, Chicago, Illinois. 

Records of the Chicago Office of the FBI also contain 
a memorandum dated October 30, 1972, which states that an 
investigator for a committee of the u. s. House of Representatives 
reported on that date that he had interviewed J.M. Silverman 
(father of Robert George Silverman), OWner, Peer Enterprises, 
regarding the other YSA member who was employed at that 
company • 
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION 

Y,UBINCTOl'f, D.C. HSU 

November 28, 1975 

TESTIMONY OF MARCUS G. RASKIN BEFORE 
THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE, 
NOVEMBER 18, 1975 

The FBI's observations concerning allegations 
made by Mr. Raskin in his testimony are set forth below. 

Mr. Raskin alleges the Bureau rifled the trash 
and garbage thrown out each day by the Institute of Policy 
Studies (IPS). 

on August 23, 1972, a Special Agent of the FBI's 
Washington Field Office retrieved some of the contents of 
IPS trash abandoned by a trash truck at a Washington, D. c. 
sa~itary dump. This was the only occasion where IPS trash 
was retrieved by FBI personnel. 

Mr. Raskin also alleged IPS Fellows were targets of 
the Boston grand jury investigation of the Pentagon Papers, an 
investigation which never resulted in indictments. By letter 
dated August 31, 1971, the then Assistant Attorney General 
of the Department of Justice, requested the FBI conduct addi
tional investigation of IPS pointing out a possible connection 
between IPS and the unauthorized disclosure of the "McNamara 
Papers," a possible violation of Title 18 of the u.s. Code, 
Sections 792-98, (Espionage). 

Mr. Raskin stated, it was clear that IPS Fellows 
had their conversations intercepted by many warrantless 
wiretaps, although it is not yet known on whom the taps were 
placed. Although conversations of individuals previously 
identified by the IPS as associated with the Institute have 
been overheard through national security electronic surveillances 
conducted by the FBI directed at other persons, a review of FBI 
records of the IPS investigation fails to reveal that the IPS 
organization or any known IPS Fellow was ever the subject of 
electronic surveillance conducted by the FBI. The FBI has, 
however, received information relating to such individuals as 
a result of electroni.p surveillance conducted by another Federal 
agency, which informalion did not mention the IPS. 
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Testimony of Marcus G. Raskin Before the Select 
Committee on Intelligence, November 18, 1975 

Raskin also claimed "IPS came to the attention of the 
o. c. Police and their political intelligence unit. Theo. c. 
Police employed the same informer used by the FBI against IPS, 
and perhaps several others. Several mysterious break-ins took 
place at IPS over a course of two years." 

Earl Robert Merritt has publicly admitted that he is 
a former informant of the FBI. Merritt was, in fact, an in
formant of the FBI. He first contacted the Washington Field 
Office of the FBI on October 1, 1971, and advised he wished 
to furnish ·information to the FBI concerning criminal matters 
and what could be termed "New Left" activities. Merritt also 
advised that he was a former source of the Metropolitan Police 
Department, Washington, D. c. Merritt was discontinued as 
an informant of the FBI on June 1, 1972, after it became 
apparent that his credibility was doubtful. At no time was he 
directed to perform any criminal act by Agents of the FBI, 
and, in fact, was advised to the contrary. The FBI neither 
conducted-nor directed any break-ins against IPS. 

- 2 -
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APPENDIX IV.-MATERIALS RELATING TO SOCIALIST 
WORKERS PARTY V. A1TORNEY GENERAL OF THE UNITED 
STATES OF AMERICA 

c..mcs or ns 01a11CTOa 

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION 

1F.UBINGTON, D.C. USU 

November 28, 1975 

RE: BASIS FOP. INVESTIGATION 
OF THE SOCIALIST WORKERS PARTY 
AND THE YOUNG SOCIALIST ALLIANCE 

During the HSC hea~ings concerning FBI surveillance 
activities, November 18, 1975, it was requested that the FBI 
submit for inclusion in the transcript of the proceedings at 
line 4, page 4247, documents showing the basis for the investi
gation of the Socialist Workers Party and the Young Socialist 
Alliance. · 

Attached are documents responsive to that request. 

Enclosures (4) 

{a:MfITI'EE rXY."E. --'Ihe attadlrrents sutmi tted with the follo..,i.ng 
affidavit are explanatory in nature and are in t.hf:_g:Jt1Tdttee _files. J 

r 

(1151) 
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,,::,, . :i(lflTII;,!::~ i) ISiH fC.: r ()I,' N .ii Yl~m; 
.,.,.,.,~ u-i.1,1~ ~ ~ 

SOCIALIST womams PAJ\TY t ot al. t) 
. ) 

PlalntUta, ) 

Y, I 73 CIV. 3160 (TPO) 
AFJ'IDAV-IT 

ATTORNEY GEl\'F.RAL OF THE UNITED ) 
STATES OF A!.IERICA, et al., )' 

·Defendants. J 
. . 

) ______________ ) 

AFFIDAVIT 

Hugh Uallot, being duly sworn, deposes and says: 

1. Jam employed as a Special Agent of the 

Federal Bureau of Investication (FBI), Washington, D. C. 

J &a &&8il,'1lCd to 2. supervisory -~~Si ti~~- Vitb _the· FBf at 

Headquarters nnd nm familiar with tho Socialist Workers 
, 

Party (SUP) and Young Socialist Allianco (YSA).· 

2. The continuing investigation of tbe SWP ftnd 

of its youth Ara, YSA, is conducted to determine whothor 

·8WP, YSA and their members Mre violatin~ any Federal 

etatutcs, including Title 18, u. S. Code, 2383 (Rebellion 

or Insurrection), 2384 (Seditious Conspiracy), 2385 

(Advocating overthrow ot the Government), 238C (Voorhis 

Act), or Title so, u: .. s. Code, 781-798 (Internal Security 

Act of 1950), as.w,11 aa to obtain security intelligence 

S.nforutlon. 

Information concerning the activities of SWP 

and YSA has been received by the FBI fro• numerous sources, 

Including inform3nts ot tho FB~who have been in attendanco 

at BlfP and YSA mootings, conferences and national conventions 

both early in SWP and YSA history and continuing to tho , 
present tiao. In suJU\:lry, this intorcntion iG: The SWP 

at.-1 YSA aro rovolution:..ry Trohkyist-couunist organizations 

wh1-:h havo as their purpose tho overthrow of the United States 

Govcrna~nt, tho institution ot a dictatorship of the working 

class and tho ovcntual Achievement of a c0ta•unist socir.ty • .. 
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SWP was toundod iD tbe United Statca 1A 1938 as the 

Alloricaa •ection of the worldwido Trotakyiat-coaaunist 

re•olutionary organization n:uaecl the Fourth lnt~raational 

(FI), whlcb is headquartered in Europe. The FI was fot1ndcd 

in 1938 in Europo and embodies the ideology of Leon Trotsky 

concerning tho application of uarxism and the need for 

continuing revolution in the world to achieve coJ1111Unisa. 

ID 1940, SIP withdrew its formal affiliation with 

the PI to escape application of the Voorhis Act, which 

re~lates certain types of orcanizations subject to foreign 

control, Since 1940, however, SWP has conducted a close 

association with the FI (a 111ajori~y of which endorses and 

supports Ure eu!'rcnt •.is~ of v1olcr.ce) :-,nd f',,'P rartic:!.:,:-. t, .. s 

t\nd votr.fi ns .. · ~;:,·:,r.:a: •• z.::.n:; group" in FI r:iootin;;s. See 

S1fP Internal Information Bulletin, dated Aprti, 1974, an~ 

IntornaUonal Internal Discussion Bulletin·, dated April, 

1974, annexod hereto. 

lbile the SffP and YSA are not known by the FBI 

to publicly advocate the use of violence at the pres.eat 

tiae, these organizations aaintain that eventual violent 

rivolution is incvitnblo. SWP and YSA seek to precipitate 

revolution when conditions are perceived by the~ to be ripe, 

and seek to setii:o conta·ol of and direct tho revolution when 

1t occu1·s. Specifically, S\fP and YSA are not knoirn by 

the FDI to have rejected the use of violent and illccal 

menno to nchiC'\'(' their purposes. nath~r, inforK:Ation 

rccciVC'd by the FDI indicates th3t SWP and YSA would use 

violent nnd illegal ~cnns to achieve their purposes if such 

~cnn~ were con~idcrcd by SWP nnd YSA 3S bc\ng expedient. 

An tmportnnt ~inority !nction within the SWP intends to 

take all ncccs~ary steps to effectively implement ,FI 

decisions. Sec SWP lntern3l lnfornntion Dullctin annexed 

her<'to. 
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Rogardtnc tho Bolshevik party on which SWP is 

~- aodeled, it is noted that Lenin described tho ~Qsk ot th.~t 

_party as: ''To place upon the ordor ot the day armed 

insurrection in Petersburg and ltoscow, conquest ot pow9r, 

.;.;... overthrow of the 1:overDJDcr.t •••. " (Quoted from "The Russ inn 

co:Revolution," by Leon Trotsky, Doubleday Anchor Books, at 

pace 266.) 

SfP has stated that it is based on the doctrines 

of tfarx, Eo;::cls, Lenin and Trotsky. Karl ~arx wrote in 

the Comr.iunist !:anifesto tha .. "The Communists disd:iin to 

con~eal their views and ai~s. They openly decl~re that 

their ends can be attained only by the forcible overthrow 

of all existing social conditions." 

Leon Trotsky, whose doctri~~s guide the S~P and 

YSA, has written concerning means to be used in the 

revolution. Trotsky said, "the revolution does require 

of tho revolutionary class that it should attain its end 

by all methods at its disposal - if necessary, by an armed 

rising: U required, by terrorism." (Quoted fro11 

"Co11U11unism: Basic Writings," edited by Anne Frernantle, 

a·Mentor Boolt, at page 252.) 

More recently, SWP leaders have commented 

concerning revolution and the role of thoir party, The 

SWP National Committee in Warch, 1971, adopted a roport 

concerning the building of tho Socialist Workers Party which 

stated that "It must be a 11:i.ss revolutionary socialist 

comlxLt party on tho Leninist 1110del. ••• " (Quoted trol:l "A 

Revolutionary Strategy for tho 70s, Docull(!nts of tho 

Socialist Workers Party, .. Pathfinder Press, 1972 1 at 

page 02,) Gcorge_Novak, an SWP theoretician, stated with 

respect to tbe "comini;: Amcric:in revolution" that "it can 

be anticipated that the direct stru~glo for power between 
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tbo ar~ed ca~ps will bo exceedingly ferocious. hard-fought 

and protracted. It will require extraordinary efforts. 

tenacity and discipline to dislodge and dispossess the 

aonopolist iaatters of Aaerica." (Quoted from ':X,enocrSH:J 

and Revolution." by George Novak. Pathfinder Press. 1971, 

at pl\ge 271.) 

The SWP ncws5>3per ''The Mi 11 tant," in its issue 

ot May 17, 1974, on p:i.se 25, includes an article by an 

SWP member which states that ''The only model of a 

successful strategy for socialist revolution wRs that 

of the Russian BolshevU:s i:: 1917." 

James P. Cannon, longtime leader of SWP who 

was named as a plaintiff in this c~se, has stated th.lt 

"It is the opinion of all ~tarxists that it (RO<:_~:i.l 

transforrn:i.tion_) will be acco111pRnied by violence." (Quoted 

froDI "Socialism on Trial 1 " by James P. Cnnnon, Pathfinder 

Press, 5th Edition, 1973, at pa,o 135.)· ·nth rer~rence to 

this very lawsuit. cannon subsequently stated "We 

exploit the cracks nnd crevices in the bourgeois-democratic 

system without paying the slightest respect to it." 

(Quoted from the S\fP newspaper "The W.litant," issue 

dated January 25, -1974, at page 7.) 

It may also be noted on February 20, 1974, 

Xovin T. Maroney, Deputy Assistant Attorney General; 

Cr1ainnl Division, Department of Justico, appeared before 

the Coll\lllittoe on Internal Security, House of Representatives, 

and testified concerning the domestic intelligence gathering 

function of the FBI. A copy of llr. llaroney 's statement is 

attached hereto. 

HUG II iL\ L''LJ;T 
Speci:\ 1 ,\1:cnt 
Federal Durcau of Investigation 
Washin~ton, D. C. 

Subscribed and Sworn to before ~o this 

December, 1074 • 

___ day ot 

• ~. I 

\· 
I 
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK 

----------------------------------x 
SOCIALIST WORKERS PARTY, et al., 

Plaintiffs, 

-against-

A'I'TORNEY GENERAL OF THE UNITED 
STATES OF AMERICA, et al., 

Defendants. 

·----------------------------------x 

73 Civ. 3160 (TPG) 

SUPPLEMENTAL REPLY MEMORANDUM 

I• 

The FBI ~as now made its third attempt to come for

ward with evidentiary materials to support its contention 

that SWP and YSA advocate overthrow of the government by 

unlawful means. None of the materials submitted come close 

to providing a substantial basis for this contention as re• 

quired by Gibson v. Florida Legal Investigation Comm., 372 

U.S. 539 (1963), and similar cases. 

On the other hand, the affidavit of Barry Sheppard, 

and the supplerstary affidavit of Richard Finkel, submitted 

herewith, together with exhibits, provide clear and specific 
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proof that the plaintiff organizations use and advocate only 

lawful means to promote socialism, and that they oppose and 

denounce unlawful methods. Sheppard Aff. p. 2, Finkel Supp. 
_y 

Aff., p.2-3. 

The most recent Hallet affidavit contains numerous 

charges, innuendoes, conclusions and allegations, but not a 

single substantial piece of evidence that plaintiffs advocate 

violence or other unlawful means. And there is not even an 

innuendo that any member of either ?laintiff organization has 

ever actually engaged in mildly illegal activity, to say 

nothing of riots, bombings or other violence. 

_J/ In addition to the materials submitted by plaintiffs here
with, the materials submitted by the FBI refute the contention 
that YSA favors unlawful activities. Thus, a resolution con
tained in "Young Socialist Strategy for 72, 11 submitted with the 
Supplentary Affidavit of Hugh Mallet on December 9, 1974, states 
at p. 42: 

"The YSA rejects the concept of large
scale civil disobedience as a strategy 
for the antiwar movement." 

In a report contained in the same book, p. 46, concerning an 
antiwar d~~onstration at the Pentagon in 1967: 

"We, along with others, had to consist
ently fight to keep the demonstration 
from becoming entirely a civil disobed-
ience, confrontationist action." · 

-2-
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Mr. Mallet's discussion of violence begins on page 

2 of his supplemental affidavit. He opens with an admission 

that plaintiffs do not "publicly" advocate the use of vio

lence,~ (emphasis by Mr. Mallet). The emphasis on "pub

licly" is obviously designed to imply that plaintiffs privately 

advocate violence. Necessarily satisfied with this innuendo, 

Mr. Mallet does not directly assert that plaintiffs privately 

advocate violence which - as the FBI well knows after decades 

of Qurveillance - they do not. ~Ir. Mallet can only assert, 

without SJJpport, that plaintiffs "maintain that eventual vio

lent revolution is inevitable." Id. Even if this assertion 

were supported and true it would not indicate that plaintiffs 

advocate violent revolution, which they do not. 

Next Mr. Mallet asserts that "SWP and YSA are no1;: 

known by the FBI to have rejected the use or violent and 

illegal means." Id. pp. 2-3. This lack of knowledge estab

lishes nothing. 

However, we are told, undescribed "information" re

ceived by the FBI "indicates" that the plaintiff organizations 

11would 11 use illegal means 11 if'1 such means were considered ex

pedient. This statement is so unsubstantiated, insubstantial, 

contingent and vague as to be entitled to no weight whatever. 

-3-
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Next Mr. Mallet attempts to impute.to plaintiffs 

a position of the Fourth International ~favoring the current 

use of guerilla warfare and armed struggle to achieve revolu

tion in Latin America and elsewhere." Id., p. 3. We do not 

see what solace the FBI can find in this, even assuming that 

plaintiffs favor the_quoted position, which they do not. 

Americans' sympathy with such struggles, for example in the 

Spanish Civil War, has never been thought to indicate an in

tent to overthrow the United States government by force. 

Mr. Mallet next quotes a 1940 resolution referring 

to SWP as a "combat organization," referring to the Bolshevik 

Party, and referring to doctrines embodied in the principal 

works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Trotsky. 15!.L, p. 4. As 

evidenced by the 34 peaceful years intervening between the 

quoted resolution and today, the term "combat organization" 

does not denote violence any more than the terms "fight" or 

•struggle" which are often used in connection with civil . 
rights, labor and other legitimate social movements. The same 

goes for the similar, more recent phraseology on page 4 of the 

affidavit, includi...r:ig the reference to "armed camps" by George 

Novak. The Novak statement, moreover, even .if imputable ta-·· 

plaintiffs, advocates nothing, but merely expresses an opinion 

-4-
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in the nature of a forecast in the course of a published 

book. This is equally true of James P. Cannon's statement 

that 11it is the opinion of all Marxists that [social trans

formation) will be accompanied by violence. 11 Mallet Supp. 

Aff., p. S. 

As for Marx (circa 1850), and Engels, Lenin and 

Trotsky (who died in 1940), it is true that plaintiffs• or

ganizations are generally based on principles develope~ by 

these influential figures. But s~_lected phrases from their 

writings, quoted out of cont~xt, provide no basis for imput

ing to plaintiffs any unlawful intentions or advocacy con

cerning the United States government. It borders on the 

preposterous for the FBI to attempt to justify its actions 

by quotations from these works. 

We add that Mr. Mallet can hardly be viewed as a 

disinterested, objective witness, in view of the FBI's hos

tile policy of using its information and power to discredit 

and disrupt the plaintiff organizations. 

In sum, despite decades of surveillance and despite 

three successive submissions of purported proof from its files 

on this motion, the FBI has been unable to come up with a 

single substantial piece of evidence to refute plaintiffs' 

-s-
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position that they are engaged in and advocate only purely 

legitimate political activity. This is because no sucli evi

dence exists. There is therefore no constitutionally ade

quate basis for any monitoring of the YSA convention, let 
..:ii 

alone for compiling an attendance list. 

II. 

At the hearing on December 9, 1974, the court ex

pressed interest in whether the civil service challenges re

ferred to in plaintiffs' moving papers resulted in any onus, 

burden or stigma on the challenged employees. 

At least two of the individuals referred to by 

.plaintiffs were dismissed because of their affiliations, . . 

namely Duncan Gordon and Xenneth Ward Evenhuis. This fact 

appears in the decision and appellate records in Gordon v. 

Blount, 336 F.Supp. 1271 (D.D.C. \971), aff'd. 475 F.2d 418 

(D.C.Cir.1973), ~ ~ 414 U.S. 879 (1973). See 336 F. 

Supp. at 1272 (Gordon) and 1273 (Evenhuis). Technically, 

_1/ The FBI could not begin to obtain a search warrant based 
on this insubstantial submission. Compare Spinelli v. United 
States, 393 u.s. 410 (1969), holding invalid a search warrant 
based on ambiguous FBI investigative reports including conclu
sory statements attributed to informants. 

-6-
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tpe csc ~ismissed Gordon and Evenhuis on the ground that 

they lied when, despite association with SWP and YSA, they 

stated that they did not belong to subversive organizations. 

l!k. Both individuals were eventually ordered reinstated but 

only after assuming the burden of protracted litigation.~ 

As appears in the letters of the Civil Service 

Commission, Exhibit 11A11 of the original affidavit of_Richard 

Finkel, affiliation with the plaintiff organizations always 

results in more than mere cordial correspondence from csc. 

At a minimum, the hapless employ~are required to answer 

searching, extensive interrogatories conce~ning their polit

ical activity and beliefs. See,~,~. pp. 4a-8a, l2a-

16a. Failure to answer is grounds for dismissal,~' p. la-

2a. The csc correspondence ~nd interrogatories are phrased 

in accusatorial, intimidating tones. They aro always burden

some and intrusive. Often, as with the similar queries in 

Schneider v. Smith, 390 U.S. 17 (1968), these compulsory in

terrogatories "pass the outermost bounds of reason." 390 U.S. 

at 27 (concurring opin1on). See, for example, Finkel Aff., 

·Ex.A, pp. 4a-8a (interrogatories to Norma Jean Lodico) • 

. -7-
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we emphasize that reporting to csc and other govern

ment agencies is only one of the ways in which the F8I has 

historically harmed people who associate with plaintiffs. 

See plaintiffs' Memorandum in Support, p. 7. 

CONCLUSION 

The motion should be granted for the reasons stated 

above and in plaintiffs' previous memoranda. 

Dated: New York, New York 
December 12, 1974 

Respectfully submitted, 

On the Brief: 
Herbert Jordan 

63-165 0 • 76 • 16 

Leonard B. Boudin 
, Herbert Jordan 

RABINOWITZ, BOUDIN & STANDARD 
Attorneys for Piaintiffs 

30 East 42nd Street 
New York, New York 10017 
(212) oxford 7-8640 

' 
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UNITEU t;'l'ATES Dl!:i'l'.K.1"-'J. ''\:.'Otl'l~1.· 

SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NE\f YORK 

-----------------------------------x 
SOCIALIST WORKERS PARTY, et al.', 

Plaintiffs, 

· - against 

ATTORNEY' GENERAL OF THE UNITED 
STATES OF 1\MERICA, et al., 

t' . I 

Defendants • 

. --------------------------------- X 

STATE OF NEW YORK ) 
) ss.: 

COUNTY OF NEW YORK ) 

AFFIDAVIT 

73 CIV. 3160 (TPG) 

BARRY SHEPPARD, being duly sworn, deposes and says: 

I am National Organ~ation Secretary of the Social

ist Workers Party. ~ am f~liar with the history, poli

cies, programs and activiti~s of the party. 

According to SWP records, a "Declaration of 

'Principles" was adopted at the founding convention in.1938. 

The Declaration of Principles was withdrawn on December. 21, 

1940, by a vote of a national convention of the SWP, held 

in New York City. 

Since that date the.re has been no Declaration 

of Pr~nciples. The only permanent statement of the SWP1 s 

purposes and program is found in Article II of the SWP 

Constitution, copy annexed as Exhibit "A." Article II 

states: 
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·The purpose of the Party shall be 
to educate and organize the working 
class for the abolition of capital-.;.~ 
ism and the.establishment of a Work
ers Goverrwent to achieve socialism." 

The specific methods used by the SWP to educate 

and organize are electioneering, distribution of literature, 

public.speaking and other legal activities. 

The SWP does not engage in or advocate violence 

or any ot~er illegal activity. The views of the SWP are 

reflected in a statement issued .on November 22_, 1963, by 

Farrell Dobbs, then National Secretary of ~he SWP as follows: . 
"The Socialist Workers Party condemns 
the brutal assassination of President 
Kennedy as an inhuman, anti-social and 
criminal act. We extend our deepest 
sympathy to·Mrs. Kennedy and the child- , 
ren in their personal grief. 

·The act springs from the atmosphere 
created by the inflammatory agitation 
and deeds of the racists and ultra~ 
conservative forces. Political ter
rorism, like suppression of political 
freedom, vi.al.ates the democratic rights 
of all Americans and can only strength
en the forces of reaction. Political 
differences within our society must be 
settled in an orderly manner by majority 
decision after free and open public de
bate in which all points of view are 
heard." 

Printed in The Militant, December 2, 1963, p.l, copy annex

ed as Exhibit "B. u The SWP .continues to adhere to the 

above views. The views o~_~h~ SWP on this subject are 

further reflected in a pamphlet entitled "Marxism versus 

Neo-1marchi,et,. Terrorism," by George Novak, copy annoxea 

i 

: . 
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as Exhibit "C," and in an artic~-~ at pages 12-13 of th~ 

Aprils, 1974 issue of The Militant, copy annexed as 

Exhibit "D." 

A copy of the SWP's 1972 election platform is an

nexed as Exhibit "E~" 

The policies and facts outlined above are in no 

way altered or contravened Qy anything that may appear in 

the writings of such' revolutionary figures as Marx, Lenin,· 

Trotsky, Samuel Adams, Patrick Henry, Frederick Douglass, 

Eugene v. Debs and others. 

Sworn to·before me this 

12th day of December, 1974.· 

f-/ 
BARRY SHEPPARD 
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK 

---------- .------------------------x 
SOCIALIST WORKERS PARTY, et al. , 

Plaintiffs, 

agai~st 

· ATTORNEY GENERAL OF THE UNITED 
. STATES OF 1\MERICA, et a 1. , ~ 

Defendants. 

-----------------------------------x 
STATE OF NF.W YORK ) 

) . ss.: 
OO'QNTY OF NEW YORK ) 

SUPPLEMENTARY 
AFFIDAVIT 

73 CIV. 3160 (TPG) 

RICHARD FINKEL, being duly sworn, deposes and 

says: 

· This-statement supplements my affidavit dated 

October 24, 1974. 

A recent statement of the means by which YSA 

seeks to attain its purpose is contained in the "Draft 

Political Resolution," dated November 1974, annexed as 

Exhibit "A." 

X participated in drafting the resolution, along 

with other offic~rs and members of YSA. The resolution 

was adopted and approved by the National Executive Conunit

tee. It will be presented to the 14th National Convention 

in St. Louis for consideration. Past experience indicates 

that it will probably be adop(cd by the convention in sub

stantially its pr~sent form. 
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The 1976 Socialist workers election campaign is 

discussed beginning at page 26. 

Other activities are described throughout the 

~esolution.·. They ~nclude organizing educat~onal forums 

ai:'d picket i~nes.to protest the raci~t government in South 
, • ' .•• ·1 . . .· • r ~ • . . . 

· Africa (p.6); exchanging sp_eakers, publications and docu-
: ..• ·. . . .I':. . . . 

ments with socialist youth organizations elsewhere in the 

·. world (p. 7); organi~ing a student meeting to hear union 

leaders explain issues in the municipal worker's strike in 
., .. ~ .. . . 

~a~ Francisco .(p.10); getting out the truth about _the 
.• ~ 

• ."•;'" t, 

miner's strike (p.10); helping organize a Preedom March 

. tc, pro~est racist resistance to the federal busing ordor 
. ' 

in Boston (p.12): selling The Militant and Young Socialist 

:.new.sp~pers · (p.13); campus forums, talks·, classes and dis.:. 

cu,sions _(p."13) ;_ participating in boycott committees to 

.·suppor~. farm workers (p.15); promoting the liberation of 

women through sales of socialist press, distribution of 

literature and campus forums on feminism and Marxism (p.18); 
•· t .. :•. 

campus forums, speak-outs, rallies, picket lines, sales of 
. ~ 

press, classes on Marxist ideas., and student government 

campaigns (pp.20-21). 

YSA does not advocate or use violence or any 

other unlawful method in connection with the above acti

vities or in any other connection. On the contrary·,. YSA 

opposes such methods. For ~x~mple, at the 1970 YSA co.n- · 

vention, held in New York City, a political resolution 



... 

': . ., .. _ 

1169 

was ~dopted __ containing the following statement: 

"'l'errorism 

~Several tiny terrorist groups exist 
in the u.s., composed of individuals who 
have completely rejected the perspective 
of winning masses of people to the struggle 

.for social change. As Marxists have pointed 
out for over a century, isolated acts of vi
olence carried out by a small, self-appointed 
elite "vanguard,•• represent a complete retreat 
from the mass independent struggles that are 
needed to act~ally make a revolution. 

11Although the terrorist groups in the 
u.s~ today are small and have little politi
cal influence in the student movement, their 
actions are widely publicized and can both 
disorient the movement and provide the ruling· 

· class·with a tool for discrediting and attack
ing it. It is important for us to, continue to 
counterpose a revolutionary socialist mass 
action perspective to_ terrorism and to help 
educate the mass movements_ against terrorism." 

. Copy ~nnexed as Exhibit "B. 11 YSA I s v~ews have not. change(l. ·· 

"I have studied the supplemental affidavit of 

Hugh Mallet, served on December 11, 1974. Insofar as its 

~llegations concerning the activities and purposes of YSA 

are contrary to the statements in this and my previous 

affidavit, the allegations are erroneous. 

sworn to before: I! 'i this 

12th day of Decc:n,ber, l 97~. 

sf 
r RICHARD FINI<EL 

.• 
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APPENDIX V.-POLITICAL RIGHTS DEFENSE FUND RE
PORT RELATING TO THE FBl'S INVESTIGATION OF THE 
SOCIALIST WORKERS PARTY AND THE YOUNG SOCIAL
IST ALLIANCE 

Dm lblitical Rights 
llll Defense Rind 

For more information call 
Cathy Perkus 212/691-3270 
or 202/783-2391- . 

BOX 649 COOPER STATION NEW YORIC.N,Y. 10003 212/891-3270 November 18, 1975 

ADVISORY BOARD 
ROBERT ALLEN 
PHILIP 8ERRIGAN 
NOAM CHOMSKY 
RONA LO OELLUMS 
ROBERT HEIL8RONER 
DIANA 80NNOR LEWIS 
EUGENE McCARTHY 
GEORGE NOVACK 
EDITH TIGER 

, NATIONAL SECRETARY 
'$V0STAPLE10N 

NATIONAL STAFF 
OVE ASPO\' 
CATHERINE PERICUS 
SHERRY SMITH 

!SPONSORS ON REVERSE I 

A partial list of post-April 1971 incidents of FBI 

Cointelpro-style harassment of the Socialist Workers 

party and the Young Socialist Alliance 

and post-April 1968 burslaries and break-ins at 

offices of the SWP and YSA and homes of members 

(This list of 229 inpidents of post-1971 harassment is 
part of the evidence 1n the civil suit filed by the swP 
and YSA against the FBI, CIA, and other federal agencies 
to stop unconstitutional harassment of political activists.) 

A. Post-April 1971 Cointelpro-style incidents in 
which FBI agents told employers, landlords, parents, 
associates, and businesses that individuals are associated 
with the SWP or YSA (and sometimes called the SWP, ysA, 
or members "subversive," "violent, 11 or "dangerous") .-. 

B. Post-April 1971 Cointelpro-style incidents in 
which FBI agents interviewed or contacted members (and 
sometimes called the SWP, YSA, or members "subversive," 
"violent," or "dangerous") 

c. Post-April 1971 Cointelpro-style incidents in 
which people were discharged from federal employment or 
harassed by the Civil Service Commission because they 
belong to or support the SWP or YSA 

D. Post-April 1971 Cointelpro-style use of 
informers in the SWP or YSA, confinned by the FBI or 
admitted by ex-informers 

And, 

E. Post-April 1971 incidents of FBI "pretext phone 
calls" made by agents to members of the SWP and YSA and 
to families and friends of members 

F. Post-April 1968 political burglaries and 
break-ins at offices of the SWP and YSA and homes of 
members 

G. Post-April 1971 incidents in which servicemen 
were discharged with less than honorable discharges by the 
U.S. Army because they supported the SWP or YSA and in which 
Selective Service registrants were declared unfit for 
service because they belonged to or supported the SWP or YSA 

(U'fl) 
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A. Post-April 1971 Cointelpro-style incidents 1n 
which FBI agents told employers, landlords, parents, associates, 
and businesses that individuals are associated with the SWP or 
YSA (and sometimes called the SWP, YSA, or members "subversive," 
"violent," or "dangerous") _ 

1. In the fall of 1972, in Farmington, Michigan, two 
FBI agents visited Gail Altenburg•s parents and questioned them 
about her whereabou~ 

2. In March 1973, in Burbank, California, FBI agents 
visited Catherine Anderson's apartment building, 441 Pass Avenue, 
and questioned ·Die owner about her. They said their investigation 
"involved the security of the United States." 

,. In September 1971, in Albany, New York, .FBI agents 
questioned Richard Ariza's former landlord about him. Agents also 
questioned the new occtipants of his old apartment about him. A 
personal friend of Ariza•s was visited by two FBI agents and 
questioned about him. Ariza called the FBI office to protest these 
inquiries, whereupon he was summoned to the federal building and 
interrogated about his association with the YSA. The FBI agents 
questioned him about each of the members of the YSA in Albany and 
about Ruben Montare, a member in New Jersey. They questioned him 

--about tfie"'YSA•s political position~· 

4. In the fall of 1972, in Denver, Colorado, two FBI 
agents visited Dennis Atkins's employer, Concentrated :&nployment 
Program, and asked to speak to him. They characterized the SWP as 
advocating violent overthrow of the U.S. government. They asked 
Atkins to help them compile a list of SWP members and supporters 
in the Denver area and to work for them as an informer. 

5. On May 23 1973, in Boulder, Colorado, two FBI 
· agents (one named Smith~ visited Robert Capistrano's apartment 
and asked him questions about the whereabouts-of Skip~. 

6. In May of 1971, in San Francisco, California, Jett 
Berchenko was denied an apartment because "FBI had warned lancl!ord 
of dangers of the SWP11 

7, On August a, 1973, in Flint, Michigan, an FBI agent 
visited the home of Ollie Bivens and interrogated him about the 
YSA and his politicarii'ctivlty. His parents were upset and have 
since attempted to get him to quit the YSA. 

a. In the winter of 1973, in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 
an FBI agent telephoned the employer of the mother of Debs Bleicher. 
He asked to speak to Bleicher•s mother and questioned ~about 
her son's activity. Later, Special Agent Charles Warner called 
Bleicher at home and questioned him about the YSA and SWP. Agent 
Warner asked Bleicher for names and addresses of other members 
and asked him to collaborate with the FBI • 

--
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9. In spring 1971, in Houston, ·Texas, FBI agents 
visited Mrs. Dever, the owner ot the apartment at 3914 Dal.las 
Street, and questioned her about~!!!!!!, a tenant. 

10. In October 1972, 1n Chicago, Illinois, FBI agents 
on two occasions visited the employer of Bnice BloE, informed 
him of Bloy•s membership in the SWP, trie~ge 1m fired, and 
said the SWP was on the attorney general's list of subversive 
organizations. · · 

ll. On Jan. 24, 1975, in New York City, FBI agents 
visited the landlady and neighbors of Lee Smith and questioned 
them about Debby Bustin, a friend of silth~ 

12, In November 1972, in San Diego, California, FBI 
agents visited Bonnie Cady1s former employer, Eta-Hopkins & 
Galvin Corp. and asked questions about her. 

13, In July 1972, in Los Angeles, California, FBI agents 
visited neighbors on both sides of the home of Anne Chase•s family. 
The agents told the neighbors that their investlgi'Eion had 
to do with subversives and might involve a morals charge. Later, 
Chase's father approached persons whom he felt were following him, 
They revealed that they were FBI agents and told him that Chase 
was a "stooge" of the SWP and was being "forced" by the SWP to 
typeset campaign materials in his (the father's) office. 

14. In February 1973, in San Diego, California, FBI 
Special Agent Ryans visited Jo-Ann Della Giustina's landlord and 
asked her questions about Delia olui£Iiii and about Lori Adolewski, 
On May 30, 1973, Ryans returned and asked the landloroTs dauiKter 
if Della Giustina and Adolewski still lived there. Agent Ryans 
returned again a few days later and questioned the landlady, In 
June 1973, an FBI agent telephoned the landlady and told her 

· Della Giustina was a communist. 
At the same time, Della Giustina was fired from her job 

as a secretary. Also at this time, an FBI informer, John Hollowell, 
was operating within the San Diego SWP. 

15, On April 2, 1975, in Chicago, FBI agents visited the 
apartment building of Antonio DeLeon and told the janitor that 
DeLeon "is an unfit tenant." 

16, On May 16, 1973, in Denver, an FBI agent telephoned 
Anne D.lrrance, new landlord of the building where Dan DeWitt and 
two other YSA members lived. They questioned her about beWltt•s 
personal and political activity, said he was in the SWP, and said 
that the FBI considered him capable of "violent political activity." 

17, In summer 1971, in Ann Arbor, Michigan, FBI agent(s) 
visited Maceo Dixon's parole officer in the 22nd Judicial Circuit 
of Michigiil"ind questioned him about Dixon's SWP political 
activities. 
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18. In September 1972, in Detroit, FBI agents visited 
George Bachert, landlord of building at l?.O Seward, and showed 
him pictures of several tenants, all of the~ SWP supporters. 
The agents characterized Maceo Dixon, a tenant and then a 
candidate for electio~ to~~ouse of Representatives, as 
a "dangerous person." , 

19. In January 1973, in Columbus, Ohio, two FBI agents 
(one named Robert Mohler) visited~ Drobnic 1s parents and 
asked them questions about Drobnic~er on the same day, they 
returned and questioned Drobnic about his politics and personal 
life. 

20. In April or May 1973, in Philadelphia, two FBI agents 
visited the former apartment of !g Fruit, and interrogated his 
roommate, Barry Meister, about Frui~ 

21. During 1973, in Danvers, Massachusetts, FBI agents 
visited many people employed by the St. Johns Preparatory School 
where CraigbGannon's father was headmaster. The agents asked 
questions a out Craig Gannon who had graduated from the school. 

22. In December·1972, in Detroit, FBI agents interrogated 
Lisa Gleischer about her association with the YSA. They also 
Intirrogated her parents• neighbors about her. 

23. In 1973, in Oakland, California, FBI agents visited 
the manager of the apartment building·at 3302 Telegraph Avenue 
and questioned her about 1ler tenants, Al!!! Grady and .Y.m!! ~. 

24. In June 1975, in Atlanta, FBI agents questioned 
Elijah .9.!:!!n's landlord. about him. 

25. In summer 1972, in Vietnam, agents of the u.s. Army 
. Criminal Investigation Division, interrogated~ guaus sister, 

an army nurse, about her brother. They characterlze y as·a 
"registered SQcialist" and questioned her about her private 
correspondence with him. 

26. In February 1973, 1n Denver, FBI agents visited the 
manager of~ guy's apartment at 1518 St. Paul Street and 
questioned ~a out Guy. 

27. On Feb. 23, 1974, in Detroit, federal agents visited 
~ Ha~onovich 1 s place of employment, the Fenkell Post Office, 
ancJ:ciues loned his supervisor, Mr. Pegram, about Haponovich. 

28. On May 24, 1973, in Denver, two FBI agents visited 
Marilyn Rashkind's apartment and questioned her about~ l!!!!s!• 

2~. In late October 1973, in San Francisco, an ~I 
agent visited the family home of Vau~hn Hocikyan and tried to 
interrogate his grandmother, sayinge was Investigating a robbery. 
The agent returned later and questioned Hocikyan•s mother about 
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her son's daily stops at the Soviet Consulate. Hocikyan's mother 
told the FBI agent that Vaughn delivers The New York Times there. 
Not satisfied, the agent spoke directly to Hocikyan and insisted 
on getting a statement in person from Hocikyan about his delivery 
route, Hocikyan refused to bring in a statement after explaining 
his job on the phone to the agent. After that, the FBI agent 
contacted Hocikyan's employer and questioned him about Hocikyan • 

........._ 30, On two occasions in May 1971, in Utica, New York, 
two FBI agents visited St~hen Honie-and interrogated him about 
Steve Wattenmaker and Kat een '1tigerald, Home's wife. The 
agents asked Rome to '3ofn--:eie' YSA and become an inf'ormer for the 
FBI, 

31, In summer 1971, in Kansas City, FBI agents visited 
the construction jobsite where Johnnie L. Combs was.employed as 
an electrician and interrogated him about John Isenhower, his 
roommate. Later, Isenhower called the FBI ol'?Ice In Kansas City 
and complained about the incident. The agent promised Isenhower 
he would be "rewarded" if he cooperated with the FBI. 

32, In December 1972, in New York City, FBI personnel 
visited the landlord of Eli~abeth tayko, Judy Kleinbyrg, and NtRcy 
Rosenstock, at 225 East 28th ~tree, and questioned him about em, 

I 

33, In winter 1973, in St. Louis, FBI personnel visited 
Elizabeth i~yko's employer. After this visit the employer told 
Jayko*s fe ow workers to avoid her. Jayko was soon dismissed. 

34. In fall 1973, in New York City, FBI agents visited 
Linda Jenness•s land.lord, Ben1ard Lipschutz, at 237 East 5th Street. 
~toid him that in 1972 Jenness had run for president of the 
U.S. on the SWP ticket. They gave Lipschutz the impression that 
Jenness•s activity was illegal and that he did not hava to rent 

· to "people like her." . 

35, Through 1971, in Chilli~otne, Ohio, FBI agents 
visited Joseph f, K!!!!:'s father at ~7~ Simon Lane and questioned 
him about Kear. 

36. In January 1973, in Oakland, Califo"•nia, FBI personnel 
visited Joseph P. Kear's aunt and uncle at Fruit Hill Drive and 

--=--....,.q""t:i,Mestioned tnem-aboi:it"Kear. --

37, In May 1971, in Oakland, Califon1ia, FBI personnel 
visited Jim Kendrick's apartment at 456 Rich Street and questioned 
the babyiitter about Kendrick's wife's political beliefs and 
activity. 

38, In October 1972, in Douglasville, Georgia, FBI agents 
visited Barbara Kiene•s employer, the Hartford Insurance Group, and 
left a message for Kiene to call Special Agent Charlie Fullam at 
the FBI office •. Kiene called Fullam. He questioned her extensively 
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about the YSA, its activities and its members. They FBI also 
visited her parents and told them that Kiene's YSA activities 
were a "threat to the u.s. goven1JDent." Her parents ordered her 
to quit the YSA and forbade her from visiting the Atlanta offices 
of·the SWP and YSA. She resigned from the YSA in November 1972. 
In December 1972'Spec1al Agent Fullam called Kiene at her new 
apartment and asked her again for information about YSA members 
and for YSA literature. 

39~ On Feb. 1, 1973, 1n Detroit, two FBI agents (one 
named Bill Jones) visited 8t)dy Knowles's apartment and questioned 
her roommate,.§!!!!~. a out her. 

40. In June 1973, 1n Mt. Vernon, New York, FBI personnel 
visited neighbors of~ Lichtman's father and questioned them 
about Lichtman. In the same month, an FBI agent called a neighbor 
of Marc Lichtman•s mother and questioned her about Lichtman. 

41. In April 1975, an FBI ~gent visited Jack Liebennan's 
apartment building and questioned the elevator operator about 
"the real tall, really revolutionary guy" (Liebennan). 

42. In 1971, in Lynn, Massachusetts, FBI personnel 
visited Stan1e6 L16man1s employer, Murphy Plumbing Co., and asked 
if they laiew Ceyad a communist working_ for them, naming Lipman. 
The agent then questioned the employer about Lipman. 

43. In July 1973, in San Diego, FBI agents told Vinnie 
ibng 's employer of Longo's membership in the SWP and said that 

employer should fire Longo. Employer said that he would 
no longer hire members of the SWP as a result of that visit. 

44. In spring 1975, 1n New York City, FBI personnel 
questioned the superintendent of Wendy Lyons•s apartment building 
about Lyons. _ 

--45. In 1972,in Oakland, California, FBI personnel visited 
the office of NanT* Mackler•s landlord, Ansil Realty,at 4432 
Piedmont Avenue. ey asked questions about the politics and life 
style of Mackler and her roommates, all YSA members. The agents 
told the landlord that Mackler and her roomnates were subversives. 

46. In June 1971, in Denver, two FBI agents (one named 
Clapp} visited~ Mitea's employer and asked questions about 
Maley. Later they vis e Maley and questioned him about his 
political activity. 

47. In summer 1973, in Morristown, N3W Jersey, FBI 
Special Agent Devlin visited E>eborah Meldrin's home and questioned 
a friend about Meldrin and her husband Howard Meldrin. Agent Devlin 
left his number for the Meldrins to call. Deborah Meldrin called 
the number and Agent Devlin questioned her about her political 
activity and that of her husband. 
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48. In March 1974, in Morristown, New Jersey, two FBI 
agents (one named Koslap) approached a security guard at the 
bank where Deborah Meldrin works and questioned him about her. 

49. On Mar. 12, 1974, in Morristown, New Jersey, two 
FBI agents (one named Koslap) visited Deborah Meldrin at home. 
They asked her for a photograph of her estranged husband, Howard, 
and questioned her about his activities 1n New York City where 
he lived. The agents told her·that they had found out much about 
her past and were keeping her and Howard under surveillance. 

50. In late 1972, in Hughson, California, two FBI agents 
visited a former employer of Ross G. Nicholas.and asked questions 
about Nicholas. Two FBI agent-;-'vlsited Nlcboias•s wife and 
questioned her about Nicholas. Two FBI agents visited Nicholas 
and questioned him extensively about the YSA, SWP, members of 
both groups, and Nicholas•s own activity. The agents told Nicholas 
that the SWP was on the attorney general's list of subversive 
organizations and that consequently Nicholas•s name was on a 
government subversive list. They told him that the SWP was 
controlled from a foreign country. They showed Nicholas a large 
file and told him that it was his FBI dossier. 

51. In August 1973, in Chicago,· an FBI agent told 
Sandy 0'Neil 1s landlady that O'Neil was "in a dangerous group." 

_ 52. In fall 1972, in San Rafael, California, FBI agents 
visited Ron Paynebs employer, Programming Products, Inc., and 
asked questions a out Payne. 

53. In May 1973, in Cincinnati, FBI personnel visited 
the security officer of Walnut Hills High School and asked who 
had arranged a speaking engagement for Andrew Pulley at the 
school. The agent offered to place a "tali" on the person who 

'had arranged the meeting. 

54. On Mar. 26, 1973, in Detroit, two FBI agents (one 
named Bill Jones) visited Arturo Ramirez's wife, Margot Ramirez, 
and questioned her about his political activity, she refused to 
answer their questions and they threatened her by claiming that 
they knew of unspecified "problems" she was having with the law. 
They asked her to call 965-2373, ext. 358, if she changed her 
mind about talking. 

55, In October 1972, in San Diego, FBI personnel visited 
Marc Rich's employer, A-1 Bindery, and told the boss, Pete Randall, 
tnit fficFi was in the SWP and that the FBI did not like members-of 
the SWP working in companies that had government contracts. The 
employer told Rich he would be fired if he talked to his fellow 
workers about his socialist ideas. 

56. In April 1973,· in San Diego, FBI personnell visited 
~ !ll.2.h's new employer, Great Western Printing, and questioned 
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Rich's supervisor's secretary about Rich.·They told the secretary 
"to check voter registration" if the supervisor wanted to know 
why Rich was being investigated. Rich's supervisor telephoned 
the San Diego election records office and was told that Rich was 
affiliated with the SWP. At the time Rich was a candidate for 
shop steward in elections soon to be held. The supervisor told 
a union official that the union should prevent Rich from being a 
shop steward because he was "a communist being pursued by-the FBI." 

57, On Nov. 28, 1972, in San Diego, FBI personnel visited 
the awtt and uncle of :l.!!!! .B2!!!l and questioned them about Roten. 

58, In May 1971, parents of Paula Savich and Charles 
Ostrovsky received anonymous threatening letters about Savlch's 
and Ostrovsky's political activities at the University of Indiana 
at Bloomington. (A two-year long Cointelpro operation at the 
u. of Indiana was supposedly discontinued in July 1970,) 

59. From August 1970 to January 1972, in Austin, Texas, 
FBI agents visited the Executive Director and two assistant 
directors at Evel~ Sell's employer, the Human Opportunities 
Corporation of Au~in;-!'exas. The agents questioned Sell's 
superiors about her and informed them that Sell had run for public 
office as an SWP candidate in 1958. (Cointelpro files have shown 
that the FBI got Sell fired in 1970 from another teaching job 1n 
Austin.) 

60. In February or March 1973, in Columbus, Ohio, FBI 
agents visited .2!! Shannon's parents and questioned them about him. 

61. On Nov, 11, 1974, in Columbus, Georgia, FBI Special 
Agent Charles Rhodes told Martha Shockers employer that she was 
a member of a subversive organization, he YSA. In April 1974 
Shockey organized a meeting in Columbus for the SWP gubenatorial 

·candidate.Also at this time her name, address and phone were 
listed in "Socialist Directory" in the socialist newsweekly, The 
Militant. On Feb. 14, 1975, af'ter an inquiry by Shockey FBI 
Director Kelley wrote to her congressman (Jack Brinkley} that she 
"was the subject of an appropriate investigation at Columbus, 
Georgia during 1974. 11 

62. In summer 1974, in Oakland, California, FBI agents 
visited the manager of~ Sholin's apartment. They asked 
questions about Sholin a.ncrller roommate and told the manager both 
were members of a "Communist organization" and Sholin worked for 
a bookstore which sold "communist books," 

63, In early 1972, in New Orleans, FBI personnel visited 
David Shroaer•s neighbors and questioned them about his political 
oe!Iefs an activity. 

64. On May 1, 1973, in Philadelphia, two FBI agents (one 
named Charles Warner) visited a neighbor of~ Stanton and asked 
questions about Stanton. 
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65, In May 1972, 1n Los Angeles; FBI personnel visited 
three neighbors of Bruce Tao,er and questioned them about his 
morals and politica'T"v!iws.~I personnel also visited Milt Wolpin, 
the professor chairman of Tapper's graduate committee at the u. 
of Southern California and questioned him about Tapper. FBI 
personnel also visited Tapper's employer! the Veterans Adminiatraion 
Hospital, and questioned Tapper's superv sor about Tapper's loyal:ty, 

·66. ln mid-August 1972, in San Diego, FBI Special Agent 
Green telephoned ~i Tulloch and tried to set up a meeting to 
discuss the YSA. ock dldii•t agree to the meeting. Green then 
told Tullochthat the FBI was "concerned" about his activity but 
that the FBI did not want to resort to measuren that would harm 
Tulloch. Green said such measures would inolud~ talki1,ng to 
Tulloch's parents, employer, friends, neighbors,·-and unspecified 
"other things," Green said the FBI "had pictures" and that it was 
against the law to "conspire againSt the United States govenunent.n 
Finally, Tulloch agreed to meet with Green but later cancelled 
the appointment. 

In September 1972, Green called Tulloch'& mother and told 
her that he didn't want to do anything to hurt Tulloch and would 
not need to if Tulloch would cooperate. Later in September, Green 
called Tulloch 1s mother a second time and told her that he 
was "very disappointed" that Tulloch had not cooperated. Green 
said that he would be"forced" to inform Tulloch's emiloyer that 
Tulloch was a socialist. He said the FBI had become quite 
concerned" because Tulloch was "moving up in the party." 

In December 1972, in Philadelphia, FBI personnel viaited 
Tulloch's sister and brother-in-law and questioned them about 
Tulloch, The agent said that the inquiry resulted from Tulloch'a 
affiliation with the SWP, 

67. In 1973, in Louisville, Kentucky, an FBI agent 
called ~ Valenza I s landlord and questioned him about Val.enza, 

· The agents"ald Ji!s investigation was for "national security," 

68. In October 1972, in Long Beach, California, FBI 
personnel visited John Van Lewan•s employer, Longbeach Aircraft 
Co,, and told the empioyer tJii£"\ran ~wan was in the SWP. 

69, In August 1973, in Oakland, California, FBI 
personnel visited the neighbors and the employer ot Joe Ward, Sr., 

-· father of Joe Ward, and falsely told them that Joe Ward, Sr. 1was 
a "Trotskylti Communist" and member of the SWP, 

(In November 1969, 1n Carmel, California, an FBI agent 
visited Joe Ward and his family at home, The agent tried to 
persuade Ward to _drop out of the YSA. He told Ward and his parents 
that the YSA was a "Trotskyite Comm\.mist" organization that was 
trying "to use" Ware,. for "its own ends." The agent said that 
Ward's father would lose his job if Ward remained in the YSA.) 

70, In June 1973, ir, Austin, Texas, FBI personnel 
(including Special Agent Jack King) visited Wend& Wisenbetff's 
landlady, Loraine Thrasher, and questioned her a out wlsen erg. 
They also visited a former neighbor of Wisenberg's and asked 

63-166 0 • '18 • 17 
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questions about her. On June 13, 1973, FBI Special Agents King 
and Holmes visited Wisenberg at her home, 601 West 19th Street, 
#B.and interrogated her about the SWP. 

71. In November 1972, in Cleveland, one week before 
the YSA national convention, FBI personnel visited INight Knapp, 
manager of the Sheraton-Cleveland Hotel, site of the convention. 
The agents tried to get Knapp to disclose financial records 
relating to the YSA. They told Knapp that the YSA was a dangerous 
organization and-:aiat FBI agents would be assigned to monitor 
the convention. 

72. In August 1974, in St. Louis, FBI Special Agent 
Stephen Kettner visited Jacqui Craig, employed in the sales 
department of the Jefferson Hotel where the !§A was holding its 
annual national convention in December. Kettner told Cratg that 
the FBI "would be on the premises" and "would keep an eye on 
the convention in case anything should break out." He asked for 
information about convention arrangements. 

73. In June 1971, 1n Pittsburgh, U.S.Parole Officor 
Jesse Clark told Ellard Yow that if the Washington Parole Board 
were informed of hls politI'cs tint he could be recommitted for 
being a_"menace to the coDBDunity." 

74. On Nov. 14f·~972, 1n San Diego, Matilda Zimmerman 
was fired from her job as a secretary after an FBI agent visited 
her employer. (From Zimmerman's sworristatement): "In the fall of 
1972 I was working as a secretary for L'Mer Engineering, 1345 
Crosby Street, San Diego. L1Mer Engineering is a firm which does 
engineering work predominately on contract tor·the U.S. Navy. On 
Nov. 14, 1972, my immediate supervisor at L'Mer, Mr. Herbert 
Padro, called me into his office and unexpeotedly informed me 
that the president of the company, Mr. Donald Parsons, had told 
him to fire me. During the period I had been working at L1Mer, 
my work had been consistently praised by both Parsons and Padro 
and I was given eteadily increasing amounts of responsibility in 
the office. Padro 1n fact indicated to me that he had protested 
to Parsons that my sudden departure would cause serious disruption 
in work then in profess. When I demanded a reason, Padro simply 
said he had insiste that I leave immediately, that afternoon. 
He said he had no authority to tell me anything more about why I 
was being fired, About three weeks later I returned to L'Mer to 
collect my last paycheck, found Parsons in the office, and asked 
for a reason for my firing. Parsons told me that the FBI had 
come to L'Mer and asked'·questions about me. He said they had 
"warned" him about me. He also said that the reason L'Mer had not 
mailed my last check was because the FBI had told them that I had 
moved out of my apartment and they were looking for me. I had 
not moved." 
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B. Post-April 1971 Cointelpro-style incidents in 
which FBI agents interviewed or contacted members (and sometimes 
called the mfP, YSA, or members "subversive," "violent," or 
"dangerous") · 

75. On Feb. 26, 1973, in Kalnmazoo, Michigan, FBI 
Special Agent Blake called dail Altenburg's dormitory room at 
Kalamazoo College and asked-io-see her t e next morning at 10 
o'clock. On Feb. 27, she went to the FBI office in lCalamazoo. 
Special Agent Blake took her to a conference room and questioned 
her. He said the SWP had been classified as subversive by the 
attoniey general since 1955. He tried to convince her that she 
should quit the YSA. He warned of possible harm to her career 
if she remained in the YSA~ 

76. In summer 1971, in Kansas City, Missouri, FBI 
personnel visited Joyce Anderson. 

77. Dennis Atkins, 1972, see# 4 

78. Twice during 1974, in Bloomington, Indiana, FBI 
personnel interrogated~ Atwood. 

79. In 1972, in New York City, an FBI agent called 
Michael Baumann at work and said, "I want to talk to you about 
some things in your past." . 

Benduli. 
80. In 1974, in Atlanta, FBI personnel contacted 2!!£! 

81. On Dec. 13, 1972, in Detroit, Jeff Berchenko got a 
message at the Detroit SWP office asking him-io-caii 965-2373, 
ext. 358. He called the number and a voice answered "FBI." 
Berchenko hung up. 

82. In fall 1974, in Pittsburgh, FBI personnel 
contacted !i!!!! ~. 

83. 12!l?! Bleicher, 1973, see# 8 

84. In October 1972, in Cleveland, FBI personnel 
contacted~ Bocchicchio and asked him to become an informer. 

85. In 1972 and 1973, in St. Louis, FBI personnel 
contacted !Yl!, Breihan. 

86. On Dec. 24, 1974, in Chicago, FBI personnel visited 
and questioned Cynthia £!in!. 

87. In September 1972, in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, FBI 
personnel contacted Ronnie Cammack. 
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88. In spring 1975, in Racine, Wisconsin, FBI personnel 
contacted Randy Christensen. 

89. In 1974, in San Francisco, FBI personnel contacted 
Joseph £2!!!.. 

90. In summer 1974, in New York City, FBI personnel 
contacted EI:!!! Collet. 

91. In 1973, in Washington DC, FBI personnel contacted 
Afrodita Constantinidis. 

92. In summer of 1971, in Kansas City, Missouri, FBI 
personnel telephoned John Constant and sttempted to interrogate 
him. -

93. In May 1973, in Seattle, FBI personnel visited 
John Cotman and tried to interrogate him. 

94, On Oct. 20, 1972, in Detroit, two FBI agents visited 
Bruce and Jo Dallas at home and questioned them about their 
poiltical vl"ews and the SWP. This visit was prompted by Bruce 
Dallas's recent attendance at two public forums sponsored by 
the SWP at the campaign headquarters. 

95. In February 1973, in Atlanta, two FBI agents came 
to Steve Dash's apartment at 8:00 AM and asked to see his roommate 
!!!!m Mel Iman. · 

96. On May 21, 1973, in Seattle, FBI Special Agent Cliff 
Spingler visited John Deeter's apartment and left a note: "John 
Deeter/please cal~iff Spingler/Seattle FBI/MA 2-0460." .Deeter 
called. Agent Springler said that it was his duty to investigate 
groups advocating the violent overthrow of the government. He 

· said that the SWP and YSA were such groups and tried to interrogate 
Deeter about them. 

97. In early 1973, in Los Angeles, an FBI agent called 
Lucio DeLeon at his job and made an appointment for a meeting 
nearby. The agent met with DeLeon and interrogated him about the 
SWP. He offered to pay DeLeon to inform on the SWP. 

98. Daryl Drobnic, 1973, see I 19 

99. On July 24, 1974, in Nashville, Tennessee, FBI 
Special Agent Laverne Moore visited Warren~ and attempted to 
interrogate him. Moore commented on the presence of another 
person in Duzak's house, saying "I thought you lived by yourself." 

100. In February or March 1973, in San Antonio, Texas, 
FBI personnel visited~ Eannance and questioned her about the 
SWP and YSA. 

101. On April 1, 1973, in Eugene,-Oregon, two FBI agents 
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met up with Kenneth Eardlimon the campus of the University of 
Oregon and interrogated h • Eardly asked the agents how they 
knew where to find him. He was on the campus very seldom. The 
agents replied, "We do our homework." 

102. In May 1973, in Philadelphia, two FBI agents 
visited~ Savage and questioned her about :l!!!l Fargo. 

103. On Jan. a, 1973, in Atlanta, at 6:30 AM two FBI 
agents visited Tom Fiske and questioned him about the SWP and 
YSA. They said tney""'wou!d contact him again for more questions. 

104. In July 1972, in Detroit, Kirk Fowler got a message 
at his job, the Holden Office of Michig~clai Services, to 
call Bill Jones at 965-2373. He called and a voice answered "FBI." 
He asked for Bill Jones and was connected with a person who 
questioned him about the __ SWP and its politics. -

105. In 1971, in Detroit, Bd Frisch was interrogated 
by FBI personnel. The agents showed""l'risch a YSA financial_ 
report that had members• first names and.last initials typed 
on it. The full last names were written in in long}Jand. They 
singled out the fact that Ernest Harsch had given $40.00 to 
the YSA fwid drive. . 

106. In fall 1972, in Los Angeles, FBI personnel 
interrogated Cynth!a Fuller about her YSA activities and other 
YSA members. -

107. In June 1974, in Cleveland, FBI personnel 
interrogated £hW Giordono and threatened to "make things hard" 
on him and his parents. 

108. ~ Gleischer, 1972, see# 22 

109. On Feb. 26-27, 1974, in Indianapolis, FBI agents 
called John Goldberg and questioned him about SWP and YSA members 
in Indiiilipoils and Bloomington. 

110. In spring 1973, in Columbus, Ohio, FBI personnel 
visited Lyle Gordon and interrogated him about the YSA and SWP. 

111. In spring 1972, in Detroit, two FBI agents visited 
Bill Grettor and questioned him about SWP, YSA, and his own 
pol'Itlcai views and financial affairs. They questioned him about 
Barry~. 

112. In 1972, in Oakland, California, FBI personnel 
visited and questio~ed Gerard Guiber. 

113. In fall 1972, in College Park, Maryland, FBI agents 
visited Peter Haas and questioned him about the YSA and his · 
politicar-ic'tivlty • 
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114. In fall 1971, in Brigham City, Utah, FBI Special 
Agent Bishop of the Logan FBI office interrogated Shelley Hannum, 
!!!:!g Glover, and two other members of the YSA. 

115. On May 30, 1973, in Denver, two FBI agents visited 
Marie Head at her apartment.and questioned her about the SWP and 
~cfliir political activities. 

116. In April 1973, in Jamestown, New York, Kurt Hill 
got a call from Special Agent Engel who wanted to queition-nII'l 
abo~t his political activity in support of the mfi>'s 1972 
presidential campaign. . 

117. In March 1975, in Berkeley, FBI personnel contacted 
:!,ghn Hummer and called the SWP "subversive." 

118. :l.2hn Isenhower, summer 1971, see# 31 

119. On April 26, 1973, in Philadelphia, FBI Special 
Agents Warner and Harris visited Samara Jarosh at home and 
questioned her about_the SWP and YSX. They said the SWP advocates 
"new ideas of a violent pature." They requested a list of members 
and local leaders. They threatened to tell her parents about her 
membership and said they "would hate to have to embarrass her at 
work." They told her they would return. 

120. In February 1973, 1n Los Angeles, two FBI agents 
stopped Claire Jones, a postman, on his rounds and interrogated 
him about the ~d YSA. 

121. On Oct.27 1972, in Detroit, two FBI agents visited 
Robin Maisel 1s apartment and left a message for Maisel to call 
!piciai Agent Bill Jones at 965-2373, ext. 358. Maisel called and 
Agent Jones questioned him about the SWP and his relationship to it. 

122. ~ Maley, June 1971, see # 46 

123. In summer 1973, in Carbondale, Illinois, an FBI 
agent called Matthew Meighan and questioned him about his 
activities with the YSA. 

124. Deborah and Howard Meldrin, 1973 and 1974, see# 47 
and 49. 

125. In fall 1971, in Miami, FBI Special Agent Marvin 
Lewis of Boston, a relative of Allan Mellman, came from Boston 
and tried to persuade Hellman to quit the YSA. He told Mellman 
that the YSA was under suveillance by the FBI and that all SWP 
and YSA members including Mellman were surveilled. 

126. !!2.§.! Nicholas, 1972, see I 50 

127. In February 1972, in Denver, FBI agents contacted 
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.§h!E! !!.2l!n and asked her to become an infonner. 

128. On March 7, 1973, in Detroit, an FBI agent called 
Jane Osterberf's mother and left a message.for Osterberg to 
cit! Speclaigent Bill Jones of the FBI. Osterberg called and 
Agent Jones told her the SWP was subversive and questioned her 
about tm SWP and a nwnber of SWP members including !W5.! !i!!!n• 

129. In spring 1975, in Ch~cago, FBI personnel contacted 
Charles OstrovskY. 

130. In April 1973, in Philadelphia, FBI personnel 
visited Jo Otero's apartment and left a note saying, "Miss Otero/ 
Call Ageiit Warner, FBI/W 3-5300 after 5:00 pm." On May 2, 1973, 
Agent-Warner rang Otero•s apartment bell, came to her door, and 
tried to interrogate her about the SWP and YSA. , 

131, On Nov. 22, 1972, in Ann Arbor, Michigan, FBI 
Special Agent Gene Ward visited Dave Richmond's apartment and left 
a note for Richmond to call Warcf'""i£':9662-2597. Richmond called 
and Agent Ward questioned him about the YSA. 

132. On Nov. 10 1972, in Ann Arbor, Michigan, FBI 
personnel visited David Ruhland's apartment and questioned his 
roommate about him:-11'niy ie?t a message for Ruhland to call Gene 
Ward of the FBI at 662-2597. Ruhland called and Agent Ward 
questioned him aboµt his association with the SWP. . -

133. In September 1971, 1n Detroit, an FBI agent called 
Joseph Saunders and asked him for information about the SWP. 

134. In April 1973, in Philadelphia, two FBI agents 
visited Joie~ Saunders•s apartment and asked for his roOIDlllate, 
a member o e ~ who was not at home. The agents left, telluig 
Saunders, "We know who yQu are," 

135. On Nov. 14, 1973, 1n Blo01Dington Indiana, an FBI 
agent with the first name of 1om visited M!.tQ. Schultz's place 
of employment. He told Schultz that the YSAwas ffdomlnated" by 
the SWP and therefore was a Communist or Communist-sympathiztng 
group. 

1,6. In January 1975, in Seattle, FBI personnel contacted 
Marty Semerad. 

1:,7. In January 1973, and again in spring 1973, in 
Columbus, Ohio, an FBI agent visited !i!!n..Qy Stemmer and questioned 
her about the YSA and her activities Iil""Colwnbus. He also aske4 
questions about~ Bingham and Shirley Pasholk, 
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138. On June 21, 1973, in Austin, Texas, FBI 
Special Agents Holmes and Riley visited Richard Stewart. Stewart 
was wearing a T-shirt imprinted "Vote Soclailst Workers." The 
agents questioned him about the SWP and taunted him about his 
t-shirt. · 

1,9. On April 8, 1975, in Castro Valley, California, 
Special Agent Mullen visited Linda Simpson, neighbor of Jane 
~. and said he was conducting a "confidential inqui-ry-:,r-He 
'qu'i'itioned her specifically about Jane Super. 

140. On May 15 197,, in Seattle, two FBI agents 
visited Jo~e Thomas at her family home and questioned her 

.-about tm Y and her-aasociation with it. 

141, In March 1973, in Detroit, FBI Special Agent Clyde 
Merriman-visited Jackie T6ney's job. He posed as a friend of 
Toney•a to get in to see er and they questioned her about the 
YSA. . 

142. f!8.!. Tulloch, 1972, see I 66 

143. In summer 1972, in Detroit, FBI Speciaf Agent - -
Bill Jones visited P-Qn ~fin's apartment at 127 Seward and left 
a note tor him to ca""II Jones at 065-2373, ext. 538, 

144. On Aug. 29, 1972, in Detroit, Special Agent Bill 
Jones and another agent visited Chrtsty Wallace at her job, 
Hagemayer Enterprises, 929 Penobsco Building, and questioned her. 

(In August 1972, in Detroit, FBI personnel visited a 
former employer of Wallace, International Multifoods, and 
interrogated them about Wallace who was then running tor public 
office on the SWP ticket,) 

145, In October 1973, in Boerne, Texas, FBI agents 
visited !s! Weaver and attempted to question him,· 

146, In May 1973, in Seattle, FBI personnel visited 
Harriet We old's apartment and left the following note: "Harriet 
(>r es e o Please call/Cliftord M Spingler/Seattle FBI/ 
~ ~4 • e Weinhold's·attorney, Mike Withey, called Agent 
Spingler, ~ingler said that the basis for his inquiry was that 
the SWP ~d YSA were putti.lg out literature that called for the 
vtolent Qverthrow of the U.S. govenunent. . 

1.47, In 1972, in Cleveland, FBI personnel visited Marcia 
lfreeler at her job a~ Metropolitan General Hospital and 
~estloned her about the YSA and SWP. They threatened her with 
t!rtng if she stayed in the YSA and mentioned the potential 
hardship for her tour,..year-old daughter it Wheeler loather job. 
Sh~rtly afterwards Wheeler quit the YSA, 

148, In August 1971, !n Detroit, three FBI agents 
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(including Jack Lowie) visited Steve Williams, a truck driver, 
and questioned him about the swP'aiicI YSA. They asked him to 
cooperate with them. They said they knew of several traffic 
violations that, if reported, could result in revocation of 
Williams•s drivers license. They said they knew that Williams 
hoped to become a lawyer and that the FBI would be able to help 
him do so if he cooperated with them. This offer was repeated in 
the fall of 1972, 

149. Wendy Wisenberg, 1973, see # 70 

150. In summer 1971, in Kansas City, Missouri, FBI 
agents visited Raleigh !!22s! and questioned him about the YSA. 
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C, Post-April 1971 Cointelpro-style incidents in 
which people were discharged from federal employment or harassed 
by the Civil Service Commission because they belong to or support 
the SWP or YSA · 

151, Steve Beck, J\.Ule 3, 1975, ordered to comment on and 
explain association witli the SWP. 

152, Jeanne FitzMaurice, June 1975, ordered to comment 
on and explain association with the SWP. 

153, Alan-Green, 1971, ordered to comment on and explain 
aeeociatlon wit'fi"'l'h~. 

154 .. :Emily Homonoff, Sept, 12, 1972, ordered to comment 
on and explain support ot SwP and its 1972 election campaign. 

155, Lawrence HYftll• Dec. 5, 1973, ordered to comment on 
and explain association w SWP. 

156. Norma Lodico, Dec. 5, 1973, csc produced a d!!tailed 
dossier on !..odlco•s poiltlcal activities while a member of the 
SWP. The dossier included a copy of Lodico's March 29, 1971 letter 
of resignation from the Detroit &'WP, Lodico gave the letter to 
the organizer of the Detroit SWP and he kept it in his personal 
files.) In the course of the SWP suit, the CSC admitted in court 
that it received a copy of Lodico's letter fr<'m the FBI. How did 
the FBI get it? In the fall of 1971, still-unknown burglars broke 
into the Detroit SWP campaign office and stole mailing lits, 
lists of contributors, and the only copy of Lodico•s letter of 
resignation. A Detroit policeman at the scene of the burglary 
commented: "It looks like an FBI job," Soon after the theft of 
the lists, many individuals in Detroit -- whose names appeared 
on the lists -- began getting visits and calls from FBI agents. 

157, Katry Sledge, Oct, 11, 1974, ordered to comment on 
and explain assoc atlon with the SWP. · 

158, Sarah Ullman, Oct. 7, 1975, ordered to comment on 
and explain association with the SWP. 

159, Alice Woznack, Mar. 6, 1973, ordered discharged and 
barred from goviriiment employment, 
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D. Post-April 1971 Cointelpro-style use of informers 
in the S'ffP or YSA, confirmed by the FBI or admitted by ex-informers 

160. John Hollowell, who served as an informer in San 
Diego, California from 1961 ~o 1973. . 

161. Stephen Cooper, who served as an -infonner in 
--1'.ndianapolis from January 1972 to April 1973. The FBI admitted 

it paid Cooper to run for school board in 1972. 

162. In December 1974, in the fflfP suit, the FBI argued 
that informers in the YSA be allowed to-attend and monitor the 
YSA national convention because some of the .informers are. 
leadt.rB of the group who "would be conspicuous by their absence" 
and "non-attendance of confidential informants at the upcoming 
YSA convention will tend to identify them and compromise their 
security." ' . 

163. John Neal, who served as an informer from June 1969 
to March 1975 1n Norman, Ok.lab~. The FBI admitted that Neal 
was on the bureau's payroll as an informer. In 1971 Neal helped 
start :t}le YSA chapter in Norman. 
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B. Post-April 1971 incidents of FBI "pretext phone 
calls" made by agents to members of the mtP and YSA and to 
families and friends of members. Agents assume phony identities, 
sometimes pretending to be court officials checking about "jury 
duty," to try to glean information and harass members. In an 
initial response, the FBI admitted in court that agents made 

~ five of these "pretext calls." 
....... , 

~--

164. ~ Ackerman, spring 1972, j:urY duty, New York City 

165. Wendy !!!mm, Jwie 19]5, jury duty, New York City 

166. ~ Barnes, Mar. ,o, 1974, jury duty, New York City 

167. Andrew Bustin, Nov. 23, 1973, jury duty, New York 
City (in court, Sep, io, 1975, FBI admitted making call) 

168. Vangie Bidsvik, July 31, 1973, jury duty, New York City 

169. Jean garH, April 1973, jury duty, New York City (in 
court, Sep. 10-;-i97, I admitted making call) 

" 
170. Jane Fisher', fall 1972, jury duty, New York City (in 

court, Sep. 10-;-!'975, FBI admitted making call) 

171, ~ Freiwirth, summer 1972, jury duty, New York City 

172. !!! Fruit, 1973, person posing as SWP organizer called 
Fniit 1s parents and questioned them about him, Philadelphia 

173. 

174. 

175. 

176. 

177. 

178. 

§!!:! 2!:t.!!, June 1972, jury duty, New York City 

Phyllis Kittler, spring 1972, jury duty, New York City 

Caryl 12,u, Nov. 1973, jury duty, New York City 

Janice~. 1972, jury duty, New York City 
,. 

~ f!!:!!, January 1973, jury duty, New York City 

H!!!!!, Pichey, Jwie 1973, jury duty, New York City 

179. Arlene Rubinstein, January 1973, jury duty, New York 
City (in court, Sep. io, l975, FBI admitted making call) 

180. Dave Salner, spring 1972, New York state lottery 
official, New Yori City (in court, Sep. 10, 1975, FBI admitted 
making call) · 

181. fil~·§!!m:, July 13, 1973, jury duty, New York City 

182. ~ Slodki, Sep. 28, 1973, jury duty, New York City 

183. :!!!!! ~. 1973, jury duty, New York City 

184, Debbie Woodruff, January 1973, person posing as census 
taker vi~ited and questioned Woodruff during a non-census year 
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F. Post-April 1968 political burglaries and breakins 
at offices of SWP and YSA and homes of members. 

185. In August 1970, in Washington DC, FBI personnel 
searched Bonnie Cad~'s personal belongings at 3503 Springland 
Lane, NW and remove political literature. (In November 19.70, 
in New York City, FBI personnel visited the superintendent of 
Bonnie Cady's apartment building at 522 East 11th Street and 
asked questions about her. They asked to be admitted to her 
apartment, but the superintendent refuse.) 

186. In fall 1970, in Sarasota, Florida, !l.2!! f!!:!A I s 
apartment was broken into and a number of radical newspapers, 
pamphlets, and leaflets were stolen. . 

! 
187. On Oct. 31, 1971, 1n Detroit, SWP campaign offices 

located at 3737 Woodward Avenue were broken Ii£o. Stolen were 
lists of campaign supporters, campaign contributors, and 
subscribers to the Militant newspaper, political correspondence, 
and a lett~r of resignation from the SWP. (One policeman at the 
scene of the burglary remarked that 11It looks like an FBI .job.") 

Soon after the theft of the lists, many individuals in 
Detroit -- people whose names appeared on the lists -- began 
getting visits and calls from FBI agents. 

The stolen letter of resignation (written by Norma Jean 
Lodico) turned .up Dec. 5, 1973 1n a Civil Service Commlssior
dossler about Lodico•s political activities. The CSC ordered 
Lodico to explainlher association with the SWP (almost three 
years after she resigned). In the course of the swP suit, the 
CSC admitted it received from the FBI a copy of Lodico•s letter 
of resignation. 

188. In fall 1971, in Detroit, CraifnGannon•s apar"tDent 
was broken into and political files stolen, ciudlng a list·of 
names and telephone numbers of members of the Detroit SWP. 

189, On Jan. 28, 1972, in October 1972, and on Feb. 9, 
1973, in Houston, the~ headquarters was broken into and 
ransacked. Stolen were valuable records and equipment. 

190. On Feb. 1, 1972, in Detroit, Charles Bolduc's 
apartment at 4225 Commonwealth Avenue was burglarized. Stolen 
were memberships lists, mailing lists, political correspondenc~, 
and other intemal party records. 

191. On Mar. 7, 1973, in Houston, Tom Veniier•s 
briefcase disappeared filled with political-rl'l.es. 'l'wo weeks 
later a Secret Service agent returned the briefcase to Vernier, 
saying that a "concerned citizen" turned it over to the Secret 
Service. Missing from the.briefcase when it was returned was a 
list of SWP campaign supporters and their phone numbers. 

192. On May 24, 1973, in New York City, Norman Oliver's 
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apartment at 95 Eastern Parkway #6E (Brooklyn) was broken into 
and political files rifled. At the time Oliver was running on 
the SWP ticket for mayor of New York. 

193. On Dec. 29, 1973 1n Denver, the apartment of 
MarQ:ery Vanderslice, Kathleen Shields, and Fem Gtpinywas 
burglarized. lli the residents were out of town a a SA 
natiaial convention. Stolen from the apartment were financial 
records including a YSA check book, a YSA ledger, a list of 
contributions trom YSA members; minutes of an SWP meeting; 
and names of individuals throughout Colorado who expressed 
interest 1n the YSA, 

194. In 1974, in Portland, .ie McCraw•s apartment 
was broken into and political papers s ien. 

195. On Sep. 9, 1974, in Cleveland, the YSA office at 
Case Western Reserve University was vandalized. 

196. On April 29, 1975, in Brooklyn, the offices of the .m and ~ were broken into. 
~ 197, In September 1975, in New York City, Jose Perez's 

apartment was broken into and political literature itoien. 
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a. Post-April 1971 incidents in which servicemen weret 
discharged with less than honorable discharges by the u.s. Army 
because they supported the SWP or YSA and 1n which Selective 
Service registrants were declared unfit for-military service 
because they belonged to or supported the mtP or YSA 

Servicemen discharged: 

198. Duncan Ward Kenned~ Jan. 21, 1972 
199. Jg.lin sliiiiiterry, t. 5, 1971 

200. 
201. 
202. 
203. 
204, 
205. 
206~ 
207, 
208. 
209. 
210. 
211. 
212. 
213. 
214. 
215. 
216. 
217, 
218. 
219, 
220. 
221. 
222. 
223, 
224. 
225. 
226. 
227. 
228. 
229, 

, 

_, 
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APPENDIX VI.-AFFIDAVITS BY MEMBERS OF THE SO· 
CIALIST WORKERS PARTY AND THE YOUNG SOCIALIST 
ALLIANCE 

AFFIDAVIT 

. I joined the Detroit local of the Young Socialist Alliance 
·1; in March of 1962 and was an active rnernber of that organization 
.1 in Detroit, Cleveland, and Seattle until March of 1969. I joined 

. I
' the Detroit branch of the Socialist Workers Party in January of 

1963 and was an active member until early 1971. I formally 
resigned my party membership in March 1971 by writing a letter of 
resignation which I delivered to the organizer of the Detroit SWP. 

My membership in both the YSA and St'1P was quite typical. I 
held a variety of as$ignments and attended most membership 
meetings, forums, and conventions held by the two organizations 
during the years of my membership and took part in the discussions 
voting, and work of the locals and branches of which I was part. 

I have never advocated the violent overthrow of the United 
States Government nor did the YSA or SWP while I was a member. 
Furthermore, I have not heard or read of such advocacy being held 
by the YSA or SWP either before or since the years of my 
membership. 

In the fall of 1965 I was arrested and charged with "disor
derly assembly" in Cleveland. This charge was defined as being 
present at an assembly where a violation of law took place. It 
was established in court that alcoholic beverages were being sold 
illegally at the assembly concerned, which was a Socialist Workers 
Party election campaign banquet and dance. I was arrested at my 
home for the same charge arising from the same 1965 incident about 
one year later. The charge against me and others who were present 
that of disorderly assembly, was fow1d to be unconstitutional. 

In December of 1973 the Civil Service Commission sent me a 
opy of my letter of resignation to the SWP which I recognized as 
uthentic. Civil Service requested that I define terms I had used 
in the letter as well as answer questions regarding my membership. 
The Commi-ssion stated that my response was necessary to determine 
my suitability for continued employment with the Department of the 
Interior where I am employed as a librarian. Civil Service 
verified in a legal document dated April 1974 that the acting 
director of the FBI transmitted my letter of resignation to the 
Conunission in April 1973 as part of an investigative report. 

63-185 0 • 18 • 18 
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In the fall of 1971, several months after I had resigned from 
the SWP and after I had left the area, the Detroit S~ offices, 
were burglarized. It is known that·address lists of SWP election 
campaign supporters and other files were stolen. I believe that 
the FBI obtained my letter of resignation through the burglary 
at the SWP offices. 

In July 1974 the director of the Department of the Interior 
Library told me that despite her request that I receive a promotio 
from GS-9 to GS-11 at the end of my first year of service in· 
Janaury 1974 this raise was not approved because my •security 
clearance• had not been completed. My pro1110tion was finally 
granted in August 1974. I believe that the FBI-Civil Service 
investigation of my suitability for continued employment cost me 

I 
this ~ight -~nth d~lay of my,~r~otion • 

..-.. 11 :) / - . . ~-. ·i..~· • -J \ ... · ..... ~-. . . .,..../1~ 
1 _.1·,~c.1 1:.·:r, c 1.- ·---= · · r/A. ~~ ~-r ! Notary Public ' , • N~anL1CO 

f My, Commission expires: Da;e:..:J11f7C"li lt:JA£ 
;,:'~1/·/ I 1··•,., 
Ive.;'~,· .t 11, 
I / / 

I 
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ffoveaber 14, 1975 

In mid-lovember, 1972, I vas work.in& as a secretary tor t•Mer lngin,erlng, 
located on Crosby Street in San Diego, California. L 1Mer Engineering vaa a urine 
engineering tina which 1111,inly did contract vork tor the United States lavy. ~re 
bad never been any criticisa ot my vork, and in tact I vas steadily siven in
creasing responsibilities. 

Suddenly one afternoon s:, supervisor ,---Mr. Herbert Padro, called .me in and 
told• the preeident ot tbe COllp&D1 1 Mr. Ibnal.d Parsons, bad told h1a to tire me, 
and said I vas to leave illlediately, that afternoon. Be refused to tell me vby 
I vas being ti.red. 

About three veelr.a later I· returned to L'Mer because my last check bad not 
been mailed to me. Parsons called me into his ottice and, in the presence ot 
Padro, Mid soaething llte, IIJoung lady, tbe FBI vu bere about JOU and ve mow 
vbat JOU are." When I asked vby L1Mer hadn't mailed rq last cbect,· Parsons said 
aomethina to the effect ot, "'l'be FBI told us you're not living at that address and 
they're look!na tor 10ur real address." (1be add.NH tbey bad vaa correct, and I 
hadn't moved recently.) Be also said, "1be:r Jr.Dov about 10ur friend Bowe too., 
and tbe;y vent over to Bts-Boklb, to tell them about ber." (Bonnie Aptbekar vas 
another Mllber ot the Socialist Workers Party vbo worked tor an attlliated 
engineering tira. She vaa also tired. ) 

Parsons seemed aDII")' and vas quite threatening in his aanner, and I did 
not proloDg the discuaaion any further. -· 

I vaa a aeaber of the Young Socialist Alllance trca 1966 to 1970 and have 
been a aeaber ot tbe Socialist Workers Party 1ince 1968. At the tille this incidea* 
occured I vae the organi&er ot tbe Socialist Vortera Party 1n San Diego. 

leitber I nor the Socialist Workers Part7 advocate or engqe in violence 
or illegal activities. 

Matilde ua-.i:11&.1m 
404() W. n Blvd. #11 
IDs ~lea, California 9001.8 
(2.13) 389-3~ 

INDMDUAL ACKNOWLEDGMENT 

...... _ ................... -~ i:..,. AAl!le• ........ } S.S. 

I 

{ 

- On chis. ........ ~.~---, .... ., ol ..... ff.9~li!r. ............ 1975 ... befort me. 
__ .. ,._ .......... - .......... _ ........ -~ .. ~-~ .................... 1 Noc:aa, Public iD and fot Mid ... ~! .... ~.~.f ... O>unc,, 

(SIAI.) penom1JJ ~ .......... Matilde i~•RIAll .-- .. -- ................... _, ______ ....... - .... . 

Noa.If hblic iD and lot llicl. ............................................ - .. ·-··-···c.ouai, add Scale ...... ,. 11, oocnmieeion apm.. ............................ 19 ..... .. 
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Bruce L. Bloy, being first duly sworn on oath, deposes 
and says that, 

My name is Bruce L. Bloy. _ I am 28 years of age, and 
reside at 2228 N. Magnolia, Chicago, Illinois. 

-
I became a member of the Young Socialist Alliance in 

January, 19?1 and continued to be a member of that organization 
until July, 19?2. I joined the Socialist Workers Party in March, 
19?2 and have continued my membership until the present. 

During or about February, 19?2,_while employed as a 
library assistant for Field Enterprises, publisher of the 
Chicago Sun-Times and the Chicago DfilY News, I was asked 
to report to the office of my immed ate supervisor, Mr. 
William Sannwald, then head librarian. Upon entering his 
office, Mr. Sannwald informed me that he had been contacted 
by agents of the Federal Bureau of Investigation. According 
to Sannwald he was asked whether he was aware of my activity 
with the Socialist Workers Party, to which Sannwald replied 
that he was -- I was rather open in talking about my political 
beliefs. They then asked him about my work record and Sannwald 
reported to them that it was good. They then asked Sannwald 
not to inform me of the PBI's inquiries. I left the employ 
of Field Enterprises in May, 1972 for personal reasons. 

From September through December 19?2, I was employed at 
Peer Enterprises, 920 N. Michigan Ave., a typesetting and 
lay-out shop specializing in the printing of local high school 
and college newspapers. 

At this time I was training as a layout artist. I was 
also working with the Socialist Workers 1972 Campaign Committee 
in the capacity of press secretary. 

On or about October 20, 19?2 I was approached by Jerome 
Silverman, senior partner at Peer who asked," Are you involved 
in some sort of radical political activity?• 

In the month and a half that I had been employed at Peer 
I had not spoken of my political beliefs to anyone other than 
Steve Beren and Jane Tourtellotte, also employed at Peer, and 
who were also active with the Socialist Workers Campaign. 

I told Mr. Silverman that I was associated with the 
Socialist Workers Party. He then asked if Steve and Jane were 
also associated "!1th this group•. I replied that they were. 
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He asked what the organisation did. I said that we 
primarily ran in election campaigns but were also active in 
the anti-war movement and the movement for abortion reform. 

He said, "Well, I'll tell you. Be careful. They've 
got you under a microscope. They want ,to throw you in jail."· 

A few minutes later Jerome Silverman returned yelling, 
• I don't think I want Socialists working for me.• 

I tried to calm him down, pointing out that the three of 
us had done good work for him and were merely trying to earn 
a living. I asked him where he received his information about 
our political activities. 

Jerome Silverman said that about two weeks before he had 
been visited by an agent of the Federal Bureau of Investigation 
who had told him of our political associations, mentioning that 
the SWP was on the Attorney General's List of subversive 
organizations. A week later a second agent visited requesting 
additional information. On both occasions the agents requested 
that their inquiries not be divulged. 

On or about October 20, 1972, the day of the incident, 
a person claiming to be a Congressman on the House Internal 
Security Committee telephoned Mr. Silverman, again inquiring 
into my activities and insinuating that myself, Steve Beren, 
and Jane Tourtellotte had been sent from New York to Chicago 
to fulfill some undisclosed assignment for the Socialist Workers 
Party. 

I pointed out to Mr. Silverman that while Steve Beren had 
recently moved to Chicago, both myself and Ms. Tourtellotte 
we?e~l~nft!'time residents of Chicago. 

Mr. Silverman then said that he felt it was too rjsky to 
continue to employ us in that it might jeopardize his business 
accounts. 

At this point, Robert Silverman, junior partner in Peer 
Enterprises, entered into the arguement, and took his father 
into the back office, A short time later he emerged and said 
that we nee~_not be concerned for our jobs and that he and his 
father had agreed to no longer cooperate with the FBI on such 
fishing expeditions. 

I left the employ of Peer Enterprises in December 1972 
for a better occupational opportunity. 

My arrest record consists of charges of "disorderly 
conduct• filed against me in Louisville,Kentucky in April 
196?, while participating in a peaceful demonstration sponsored · 
by the Southern Christian Leadership Conference (SCLC) and the 
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Southern Chriatien Educational P\lnd (SCEP), demanding puaqe 
of an open housing ordinance in that city. The ordinance 
under which I was charged was later found to be unconstitutional 
and the charges were dropped. I have also been cited tor ainor 
traffic violations in the city or Chicago, 

Neither I nor the Socialist Workers Party advocate or 
engage in violent of illegal activities. 

SUBSCRIBED and ~ORN to 
before me this :1!.L._ day of 
October, 19?5 

/oA-~~A , otarybl C 

f.;y Cchl;r.1ssion E.-:pira i, c ~ Ir Z /"i~ ;, . . 
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APPENDIX VII.-DOCUMENTS REFERRED TO IN STATE· 
- MENT OF MS. LORI PATON 

~--· . ~r--... ;:..-: ;......... . . 
:~. r ti> Sl"A"l"l:.S GOVil\.NME:\'T 

X1c,norandum. 
SAC, 'NE\TAUK 

SA JOUN HUOH DRYAN 

· U>RI J.>A'roN 
SM - S\iP 

(P) DATE: 3/23/73 

Re Now lorlt lot tor to Newark dated 2/28/73. 

On 2/14/73, [i"v,tcc!J advit;cd one I.ORI PATON, 
Ullo Drive, Chentbr, N.J., had b~en in cont~ct ~itb the 
SVP Nation:\l Ofi'ico • 410 \~ust Street, Ne\:I York CHy ~ 

Newark indices negative ra PATON. 

'l'ho follonJ.nc sou1·ccs, who :u.·c fm:aili~r t.11 th 
certllin phn:.~s of sulnor:.;ivc r.ctivt ty ii1 tlw Stnto of 
Now Jorsoy, wcl'c cont:ictcd durin~· ::inrch, 1~'13, !or nny 
infomation connecUn~ the sub,i~ct wjth subvP-tsive activity 
with nor;.1tivc rcsul t~: 

At Chcsto.t>, N.J. Con tu ct soui•ccs and conduct 
criainal inV(Jfn:ir::\tion 1·e:.~:irdinz lORI PNJ'ON, t.tilo Drive, 
to detenninc i.f she is involved in subvcl~s i vo activity. 

1 -·
1 

...•• --.:~ _.:_.1(S0CIA~ISi' ~-R~RS p. "'Zf.T)U 17;. 
.lllD:n:u~ B '\ 
(3) -·· ' ~ ,{', J. ·,\ . 

. . A:• J :i, t ',•, . . ~~:c=:;..,t-:---:--.·:---·-·. (,"''Y' l ,, I• l.:'\ot-.· tll •••, I I,,-.. 
·'·.:} ,"1 • I ~: .. L~H::·\. . : : , ••. -~~ 

. :1 L ,-1" .. ;.,,,-;..···~·-'' 
'. (-., \'~ t'c~\ ~tl.i •· . ,\_, {);.:~:i~~.:.~·t:~.:·\ 

l\. ( I' .. I·.- "t ... > T/ {.· I ••• 

. D,,, ·u.s_. ~t11·!11!.S no11tl1 R,vd,11/y OIi tbt /),I! S.111:,:~1 N.,:, ;~~.d::.":::_:.-:.~--~---' _·: . 

·-··-··. --·-... 
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UNlTED Sl'A'rES 01:::r.\llt:~11;~1: o,.· JUSTICE 

F_EDEKAL OCR EAU Cl)' i ~\' 1-:n lr..\TIO~ 

. l'o:1t Otfic& Dox llSS 
Nniirk, ttov Jo1·noy · 07101 

Jul:, 6, 1973 

.! 

J?rnnk 
0

.Aald.a, Enq •. 
~tl!lti tutionnl L1 ti~:\tion Clinic 

. Eutsor~.J~~iv~t:~ii_tr.: ~-~~9~;1..'.o:t L!l':1 
)03 nnahingt~u Stroet · 
Kev:i~~, No~ Jorsey 07102 

tlen%' L!r. Ao?d.n: · 

·'"P . ., 

· You:· lottal" dated. Juno 13, .1073,. tuidG. inquiry 
on bah:ilf .o! Us. I.oz-:\ Pa·i:on a..ud A:.r. Uillini::1 Go.brielcon. 

Af·ter cn:retull7 rovior,ing the tncto ln th1D · 
mntter, I havo conclude<J tht"n.·o wns no i~propriety on 
tho pnrt ot invastir,~tiv~ p~r~onno\ ot thio Durenu ond 
tho.t the FD! b~e l'.o lrnot,led~e of any letter Us. l'llton 
esy h~vo oobt to tho Socialist J...obor P~rty. You ~ny bo 
asnured that &.:a. P3ton is not the sub;joct ot an inveoti
·ent!.on by· th1s Bu"t"e:iu end th:lt the !-'BI does not c,,~!n t~.tu 
a gonernl J)l)licy ot surveill:mce ot corrospondenco ot 

: p:,litica-l groups auch no tb.e Soci~l.ist L:1.bor Party. 
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APPENDIX VIII.-FBI MEMORANDUM OF JANUARY 8, 1976, 
RELATING TO NUMBER OF SOURCES EMPLOYED IN 
BUREAU'S INITIAL INVESTIGATION OF THE INSTITUTE 
FOR POLICY STUDIES 

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT or JUSTICE 

rlDlaAI, •u•uu or DfYBSTI04TJON 

wua1MCl'Olf, D.O, NNf 

62-116404 Januiar:, a, H?O 

V, B, HOUBB SBUSCl' <X>IIJ.IX'M'BII 
OK XNTBLLIOINCII ACTIVITJIS (HSC) 

RI·: RBQUBST FOR DICLABSll'ICATION 
OP CBRTAIN FBI DOCUllBNTB 

- Reference la 111Ade to HBC lette1.• datecl~cet1ber 11, 
1978, whioh requested tb•t oertain documeinta ntemd io 
during tbt HSC hearlna ot November 181 1975, t>e doaJaasitied 
tor inclusion ln the HBC J:"8port, 

Certain of those docu•nts in ,1ues1;1oQ peria1» 
to tbe AdainistraUve pJges ot ap PBJ'. J"GJtort on th• 
Institute tor J>c,1101 Studies (1Pa), dRtQd lla,oh 14l J969, 
Thia docu•nt, along with otbttrfl, wp~ or1S1Qa1lr Jurnisbe4 
to tbe H8C on Novoaber 14• 197D1 ln accordance wlth 
JmtrucUom received fro• the vapartaent ()t ~sUc• 
1n reepome to a request fl'Qm the RSC, 

- Jt 1a tJ\o rps,,. position that t~s.a docu•nt 
even tbouch it is 11ncJ."81!Jitied, aJJ~ld llQi ~ re~•as~~ 
to tbe public. 

- Xn Jn e~fQrt to bO ,espozmlve to the HaQ's 
request, it""°" tJrcte4 •t • -.etlag qp Januar,_! 1 J976, 
botwo•~ 119, IJlen NJller gt th• nsc atatt and r~ 
representat1vfl8, tbat the toilawing ,xpl•nation reg~rdl~ 
tho COV81' page11 of the ator49-,ntj,qned repqrt .,oµ'.f.d suttJpe 
for lnclur,ton lP the JISC repgrt 1n Ueu ,;,t tbtt 
Ad11lniatrative paaee inolµde4 ln. tbt[II flSC :repgr~ f 

FBI "Port on Ille 1va, datod ltaroh 14, 1989, 
and aubllltted by the WIUlblngtQn P,eld Ottiqe. (Wl'Q) ot th, 
~r wu the in1Unl :report prepared oq tJ\t IPIJ, 'J.'IJfP 
Ac:uu.niatrative paaec, ot th..., ,,port cQnt•ln ihe ldeptltitfl 
ot FBI field otttoe,a reoelvi!MJ copiei, ot ihis ..«tportr 
the jusUUcatlon tor olae"1t1lng the rerrt_f _ tbe 
1dent1t1 .. ot certain ,ouroea, -10P8 wit the lc:SontJtles 
ot tbe Agents contactlna tlles, sources •Utd the dp,tea f 

{12.08) 
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U, 8. noun BBi.Ber OOtntlTTII ON IN'l'BLLIGBNCB ACTIVITIBS (RSC) 
RB: RB·~UIST roa DBCLABOlrlCATION or C&BTAIN FBI DOaJUINTS 

identltles'ot indivlduala IMtntloned in the bod, of tbe 
report who, at that time, "ere und•r tnveetlcnUon or were 
on the Security lndo~, vhlcb haa al~• been dlacontlnued; 
identities of Cpecial Aaenta coftd\lottns certain phases 
of tnveetiaatlon nnd tnvoettuatlve leade tor recipient 
field ottlcee, 'nle AWnietratlve pa6ee alao include 
a 11.et ot e,clstt.ng eourcee taatliar with New IAttt and 
nactal matters in t~e ffll8bington1 D, c., (IDC) area 
wbo were contacted ln hbruaryt 969, oonoernlna IPS, 
"1th peptlve resulta, tto11e or the aourcea U.ated were 
eetabliabed tor the puipoae of .,enetratlng tbe IPS, The 
Ad•int.atrative pag .. ot thle report also contain a list 
entttled "Jntorunta," wbloh la a Uat ot 62 sources, 
.any of whom wore not oonUdenUal illtoraants, but wh~1 contidentlally, turnlahed lntoraatlon on either the Jprs 
orcaDlzation or 1nd1vldua1a known to be aaaoclated 
with IPS. It 111 noted the sources anct S.ntoreant. listed 
on theae papa were set tortb !)r numerlo de.S.gnation 
only, and their actual identities were not revealed, 



APPENDIX IX.-MEMORANDUMS SUBMITl'ED BY DEPART
MENT OF JUSTICE. RELATING TO 17 "KISSINGER WIRE
TAPS" 

TOP SECRE'l' ·~rte• or Tfl.~ 01uCT1•• ' •' : 

UNITJm S'fATES OEPAltTMENT OF JUSTICE 

~ FEDERAL DUnEAU or· INVF.STICATION 

lfaJ_ 12,. 1969 
•. . 

• . MEUOUAl't'DUll FOR THE· ATTORNEY GE?mtAL ... . . . . . .. . . 
·i. ·: '::· >'. RBt . 0COLONEL ALEXA~'DER r.s. ffAIG .• 
.:~ ·. • ·· · :h . aoi'BbffiICAL SURVEILL,\l:CE REQ~ST 
•'' ..... •,.;.· .· -:;·..... . ,;. 

• On Mny 10, 1969, Colonol Alexander M. H~ig, who is 
usigned to Di•. Henry A. X:issinr:or's staff, came to t})is Bureau 

. to advise thnt ~ ·request was·being made o~- tho highest authority 
~. ·which involVE>$ A matter of most gra,ve and. sbrious conseque-cce to . 

our uatio~al Nocurity. He stresse~ that it~i~ po sensitive it deMac 
baotlling on n. noed-to-know basis, with no.xecord maintained. lie I 
ro~estod thnt telephono sur\•oillance be pla.ced on tho following ! 

-········· -~~-'4!. •'t 'v ~tl.t.i~ .. , ,. 
tndividuals~oo do~o~mi~~ ~~orioµs~ ~~cur~ty pro~· om oxists: 

and . . ft > • • · 
. . 

. . ~s-ag_e.d : and is DeJtartr;,ant of emoloyee 
~- vho has been "on ~11 to th~at1$tQill siciiu:u.r__c_o...Y.!!5!.i l)s1nco 

.. He .was nssian~d to. the Pa1·is peace conference 
bet~eeD . ·. Applica~t-typo investigation by 
this Bureau ;ndicated, while in Paris, he re?ortedly 

.... .. 

. .,- . 

,· 

.,-
- ·· ,· aged was d~tailed frora the Departmont ot 

to tho National Security Council as a senior st~t! bcmoor 
on . . • Ho ·was the 'Subject:· ot an applicant-type 
1nvestlg~tion by this Bureau. Wbilo admittedly he has had contact 
with Soviot n~tionals the investigation did not disclose at that tit 
any pertinent dorogatory i~tormation. . I 

Tho tilos of thi~ .. Bureau contain no identifiable infoma.-l 
tion conce1·ning • . . : 

aged was dotailGd to tbe Nation3J 
Security Counctt QO from the Department of 
·whoro he hnd hnoq cruploycd in various a.dr:iinistra ti ve cnp.i.ci tics 
sinco An npplicant-type investigation disclosed th~t 
during mid sand early d he was suspected ot 

ONAL SECURITY INFOa:.rx:·::~~ . 
TOP SECRET , Unnuthorized Disclos~u·~ =· \ \ 

Subjc~t N Cl'iminal ~:m~tion~ .... - Group 1 ,, .,,. 
Excluded from nutomatic 
downr.rndin~ nnd 
docla.ssi 1'1 cation 

(1~) 

., 
,· 

' 

(El-~ 
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. I ... 
TOP S~_CRET 

Me110rhodum "tor tho Attorn3y General 
•, ... 

RB: COLONEL ALEX.AtIDE.R tJ. llA IO 
·.·.-. .. . .. 

ThorOlJffh
0 

invos'tiS:Lt!ons wc:r~ 
0

conductod by Dopantaent of 
·.10\ii'ever, no into·1·wation was dovel'oped indicating he .. . . . . . 

was.. • • . • ~ ~ ... . . .:_.· .: •. ;_\ . . . : . _,/ 
.. , - C:,lo~L!~a.11r is _!!!11 t_!lty...As.&iJ;.tant-to-th&-As&ista.Dt . 

to the .P~.!.~.~-Lt.of:Jiaffon.$.~_µ_r_i,.j;_y_J;ffai~ He was the subjoct 
6! in. ~pplic3nt-type investigation a~d nocferogatory 1Df-<)rmat1on 
was developed concerning him. · · . · 

; ·~. . ·, ~' ..:·. 
, This Duroau 1~ in a position to.conduct.~he necessary 

telephone~surveillnoces requested by Colonel Haig; 

' J-. 
\ . 

APPROVE~ 

DATE 

..... 

,: . ,·. 

I • 

Respectfully; 

. ~. ~d"o·~""",, 
• - - ( \ -- . • \-4 -

~lll F.dgnr Hoovor · 
"' ·Diroc'tor 

.. .. ·. ~ .. 
) 

..... .. 
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..-X& o, nt1 ,., .. aero• TOP SECnET 

,..-... ... 

UNJ'ft-:0 ST.\1'E:S o~rART)IENT o•· JCSTICE 

•FEDEllAL nt:ICF..-\U OF INYCSTIC.\TION 

WASUINCTON. O.C. HUS 

.,. . 

I 

May 20, 1969 

l!EIJOR(llrDtr.l FOR THE AT'iOR~T/ GENERAL 

RE: •• COLmmr., ALEXA.Mom !I. ILI\IG. . 
• • . TECIIHI_cAL SURVEILL.t\l,CE ·RE90EST-

lly memor:uidum of llay. ·12, 1969, reported {hat· 
Coionel A'-.3xandor ;.i. !!aig, who is assignee\ ~o Dr. Henr)i.~A. 

"-Kissinger's stnf!, ad·li~ed this nu.,:eRu tbQ.t 4 request. 'I.or 
te1ephono .surveillances wn:; being oade on the- hi~hest 
aut;J10rity ~hit.n im•olvnd c. t1a1i:.t•.~r or r..ost cra\•e. a_nd serious 
coMoquonce to our nntiona.l sccuri'ty. ::.e stressed that 
becau~e of its sor.siti•10 n:?.'turo, it should bo handled on 
a need-to-know basis, ,vitb ne, record ~aint~i::cd. In 
responso to cis request, ·yo~ 3.uthori.zc~ j:el,e9hoce;~urveil-
lanco't on h U,,w,~· "!-t{;dt/V l,-r\."l:.1"-<..tW~!'-, .... 

I 

· On lJay 20 6 !!)69. Colonol -Hai!~ prc:ac!ntcd an 
additional 1·equent aavisln; tlrn.t it l'lnS al~o being made 
on tho highest autb~rity in connection with tho same 
se_nsitive r:ia+-+0 ,... l!e requested that telephono surveilltinces 
~ placed on and . 

<..l?oth of whoD ar~ on the staff of the Nntio~al....S~c;i,J:J.1!_ ----
Council. 

. is aged and-served as a staff 
aembA~ with the~QJl.a..!_Socurity Council~ Was~ington, D. c., 
fro111 .. to From. 1968 ~ to 

be·was a me~ber of the research stnft of 

since be has aca1n been serving as a stntt 
member of the Jia1:_!o..nal_[_c.£_uri~. Applicant-type 
investigations by this Bureau in 1gGG and in 1969 disclosed 
no unia.vornble information of a security nature concernin(; 
him. 

NATI0XAL SECURITY INFORMATI 
TOP SECRET ~ Ut:anth->dzcd Disclosure\ O.N 

Sub;ect to Criminal Sanctiona Group 1 ''"'1 

Excluded from auto111atic 
downgrading and 
declassiUco.tion 
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TOP SECRET 

~emorandu.~ for tho Attornoy General 
BB: COLONEL ALEXA?:O.En !.1. HA I G 

·-- . . . . is aged. and was employed trom 
to . . . by the Doparta~nt of He is 
currently on tho staff of the Natiop:>i,l...§~curity Council. 
Applica, . .:-type invostignti.o~!l 'I.ere conuuctoa by tnis-B\1l"e:Lu 

. concerning fil"iiii£. fo·sr,rHf61,· ttnd in 19G9. t The !~vestiga
• tions disclosed no pertinent derocntory information of a 
4,security nnturo. • . · ... . : . .; . . .. "'. . 

• 
.. 

resides at 
resides ,e 

.) .. 
#, This Bureau is in a position to ~o~duct the necessary 
telepho~! s~rveill~nces requested by Coloner ll~ig.~ 

Respectfully, 

· ..... t\··~~ 
J~ EdgJ-\too,,er 

Dir~ctor ~~ 

TOP SECRET 
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TOP SECRET . 
u~1n;o STATES Dt:rART:\W~'f o•· JUS'flCE 

F~DElc.\L DUREAU OF IN\'ESTfCATlON 

w.Un,s,;rol't, o.c. uns 
Kay 29, 1989 

' 
llEMORANDU'J FOR THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 

RB: COLONEL ALEXI\NDER M. HAIG 
TECHNICAL suuv.:.I~LANCE REQUEST 

I · t 

_;::..~· 

........ 
, Uy ae1r.r;randn of tlay

0 

12, 1969 t and URy 20, 1969, 
~ rAported thnt Colonel Alexander M. Haig, who is ncsigned to 

Dr. Henry A. Kiss{nger'a·stnff; advisod this Durenu that a 
rpquost for tolephono surveillnnces wcs being mndo on the 
highest nuthority which involvecl a tulttor ot most frl'ave and 

· serious c"nsequonce to our nnt.ional security. l~o s·t1•cssed tho.t 
~~ecause of its sensitiv3 nnturo, it ,houl(~b~ hnndled on a neod

to,-know basis, with no record aaint~fned. ·II). response to his 
request, you ,uthorizod tha requested telepho'ne e\lrveillances • ..._, .. 

· • On lrn,y 28, )9Eil, Colonel Haig presented an .additional 
requost in connection ~1th tho same sensitive mat~er. "He 
requested th:it a telephoJ'\e sur\•ei llnnce be plncod !)n .. 

" 'residos :it , • . ...... . 
W:i.ahtncton, n. c., and is with . 
'Recently ho has bean tclcphonicaliy in contact wHh 

on whom you authoriv.~d n telephone survoillance in 
captioned caso. . . . . . . • . - - - ·- -

IS 
extrel!lely actlve .in. \1a--t,t:ngtou and° has dev~lOJ?G_d ver)• sensitive 
bigb lovol contacts. 

It .you approve, a tolephone surveillance will be 
pla~~d. by this. Bureau on · 

Respectfully, 

~ .• ..).;\° 0 .,,J 
• ~ G ..... ;.. 

n Edgar Hoover 
· - :--/) · · Di rec tor 

APPROVED :1· ./t/(f<2;c-_-;;_~Q NAEJ~-~L S_EC_URIT~ IN!"OTI:.IAT!O~t 
; l/ b. · U1::-..ut:w1.·lit!d D:sclost.:r.: 

DATE / . f/-1 f /!, 9 Subject io Criminal Sanctions. 
~1 

TOP SECRET 

GROUP 1 
Excluded trom automatic 
down~rndln,: and 
doclnssi!ic3tion 
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TOP SECRET °'"" o, TTI&-111arnoa ·-:.,· ·J 

u~1TED ST~\TES DEPAnnrnNT or JUSTICE 

, 

tc' .,. 

;,'EDEIUL UUREAU OF IN\'ESTIC.\TION 

WAIDINCTO!'I', D.C. HUS 

June~. 1969 

llEMORANDIDt FOR THE .ATTORNEY GENERAL . . 

RE: COJ.O!H~L ALEXANDER M. HAIGt 
TECHNICAL SURVEILLA!lCE REQUEST . ~ .•.. .. ; 

..·: 

My memornndum ~f May 29, 1969. as·~1~ two pre~ious 
memoranda, reported· that Colonel Aloxnnder Al. Kaig, "ho is 
assigned to Dr. Henry ,1&·. Kissinger's staff,. advised~ thi~. 
Bureau that·a request for telephone surveil]Jlnces was boing 
'mado on thE! highEt-st authority which invol\~<;l l 1natter of 
mos\ grave .and seriou3 conscquenco to ~ur nati'Onal security. 
He stressed that because of its sensitive nature·, .it should 
be handled on a need-to-know basis, with no record maintained. 
You authorized the requosted t~lephone survei~lances.· 

. On this date Dr; Kissinger hns req~ested·. that a 
telephq.ne survej llance -be-pln"ccd i>ii "-·-· ·--·--·. ·--·- . 
is nlRo known as J~e_j.§_a_~Q.I:.t..QJ>..P.OndenLv..th-

and has been in cont:ict with the 
individuals on who~ tclophono suriotllnnces have been 
placed. He resides at · 
Washington, D. c., and has telephone nuQber . The 
files of this~urcau contain no pertinent information of 
an internal secur1ty nature concernin~ him. 

Upon your approval, a telephone surveillance will 
b~ placed on · · at his residence. · · 

... 

-~ 
Jtespectftrlly, 

~.~~~ 
J~ EdgJzJHoover 

Director·· 

APPROVED / f C ,t6(';--) 
~.,..,,...,,,,....._..._ ................. ....__ ...... ~TIO~~I. SEC.UnITY .JNFOP.l\fATION 

I II 

DATE l!/'l/(9' Su~J~~t~r~;!,~;~i~:~~~ions 
TOP SECRET 

GROUP 1 
Excluded from nutomatic 
down~rading nnd 
declnssi!icnt lon 
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·rop S~CfiET 
•.• 

U~ITJW STATES· 01;rART.\IJ:;~'f OF JUSTlCE 

FEDEn,\L DURl.:,\l' OF lln'l::S'flGATWN 

YUlllNGT'>S, D,C, ZOUS 

July 23, 

J.UU!ORAt:DUU yoa TUE AT'l'C:t?~Y GE~RAL 

BB:. 
• ~UNlCA~ S¥RVEILLA?,CE 1m9trasT --· .... ----··---

. Tbis vill confiro your ·con•,ersntion wit.b Assistant 
to tbe Dircctor·C~rthn.i>. Dotoac~ on July 22, l~u9, during 
xl,ich YOU ndVised thnt a telop!J0118 &:.Ur\•eilla~cp \::1S desired 

n , . ... 'Who resi•:les in _ .. ,• ~ . _ .. ·. ·. 
: Virginia. . • ··· ~ . 

~ . 
· A survey is being cocductcd to deteroice the. 

feasibility of ir.stitutiua n telepbo:10 surveillnr.co on 
·- If you n.pprove, a .tolophone ~urvci llnnco '7111 b.e 

placed by this Bureau on bim. · 

.. 63-US O • '16 • 19 

Respectfully, 

TOP
0

SECRET 

GROUP 1 
Excluded fron autorn:itic 
downgrading nnd 

. declassification . ... __ 
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-ontc• Ot"1MI Dllll!C'Na TOP SECRET . 
UNITED STATES DEPART

0

MENT OF JUSTICE 

FEDERAL UUREA.U or INVESTIGATION 

YASRlNCTO~. D.C;. HUS 

;, 
August~. 1969 

• Ir .• 

MEmRANdmJ FOR THE ATTORNEY' GENERAL 
1,'· 

,. Rt?:· COLONEL· ALEXAN D~R M. 'HAIG 
. TEatNICAL S~RVEILLANCE REQUEST .• . . .. . . ... 

·' 

.. . .,.. . . . . .. ,,;· 
• Prevlous memoranda have req~e.sted '8~d· you have approved 

, t•lephone surveillances requested by CGlonel Al'E!xander H. Haig, 
who i"s assigned to the staff of Dr. Henry A. Kisslhger of the 
Yhl te .-Hou s.e. . .: . 

Colonel Ha
0

ig has now pr.esented An addt. tional request 
advising that it is being Made on the highest authority in 
connactlO,ll with the same sensitivefuatter •. He requested that a 

elephone surveillance be placed on of the 
White House staff. 

resides at 
and h~s unltsted'telephone number 

. Recently, was in contact vl th . 
. • • on.whom you previously 

authorlzed a telephone surveillance in this case. agreed 
to advise in advance of the content.s of to be 
made in the future by .~he President. · t , . . . ., 

" 

""\TE: 

Respec£f ully, -

~tDE~gcv~. 
~ . Dlrecto~:: , ... ,0 ,. 'L sr:- • 

,h.\ J A .,.-i. .:.CURITY PJFOTI'I ''l'lf''f -.-:-1-IJ-:;;.-i u • . . . "' i. 4 J ;"j 
•,' 11.t.k(R~~ IUt(l~,1or1ze:cl Disdo~m-.1 . 

/.•~------ TOP SECRET Subject to Criminal Santt!ous 

GROUP l 
ExcludcJ troo outomat1o 
'1ovnsradlnc end 
declo!.rnU"lcaUon 
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OftfCS or TICS DIUCTOa •. ~, J 
.-TOP-SECRET- ~, 

UNITED STA1'1::S DCl"Alt1'.\IEXT Of' JUSTICE 

,., ... 

• 

.. 
, 

FEDERAL DUREAU OF JNV£STIC,\'t10N 

'WA!onlNCTO:-l, O.C. HSU 

September 10, 1969 

MEM01c!\Nom1 ·~a THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 

. -, RE: 
. .... -:'. ;· . -·: 

. Pu~suant to your roquost, a te!eph·one-• 
. · survoillR.nco wil~ "be pfaocd on cnptioned individual 

upon :aacoipt of your wl'it\en app1·oval~ • • . i ~· . 
. .. :_ · is a correspondo,-t\: in \fas?iin~ton, D. C., 

..._,tor tho . .. _ ... . • : ··lie has 
·· previously worked ab1·oad to·r G :..,('in severa~unt,;oies, 

.ipc}uding
1
,.the ~pviAt._nn~~~·..L. t:,t.K.~~~~~-· 

· ·· TI---~~ "f-O .. µ?-:?...., -~:1 ; · 'j·'fl /1 t.1o.Z:~ ~ · r ~L . ~ · 1 f" "I / I I l.'-" '· · 
--" -l,~1-~-!-i. :.ut:t~ J\.0), .(.;. -~~t ~~ (~· 

..... 0 
.--: . . . ~-~ --· ·-·i 

During in·terview · in · ·· ... !967, by Agents 
of this Buronu, ho 1·eadily volunteered information 
concerning h.i,s contacts. with Sqviet-bloc p~rsonnol, 
but indicatod ho ,.,as not a\Yare ·that any of thcl'D might 
i.ve had intelligence significance, but if such should 
occur ho would.promptly ~ontact tho FBI. 

Available information indic~tos that ----
residlls At · • · ·. · · J Washington, D. c. 
This Bureau will place a telephone surveillance at his 

i-esldenco.upon receipt of your written approval. In 
view of the sensitivo nature of this invosti&ation, 
no record is being ~~de concerning tho coverage and it 
is requested that this memoranduul'·ba returned upon 
approval. 

Respectfully, 

DATE 
.·'.,::; .· .. ··-~ :.~:~ .. TOP· ·SECRET-
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[COMMITTEE NOTE.-The four documents which follow. all dated May 4. 
1970, involve wiretaps on four separate individuals.] --

01'PJC& OF TIIF. DIRF.c:1'011 

TOP StCRET . 
UNITED ST.\1.'l~S DJ-:l'Allnm~T OF JUSTICE 

FEDEII,\ L DUREAU OF IN\'ESTICATION 

Y.UUISCTO:-i, D.C •• nus 

)lay 4, !970 

RE: 

.,,. 

. .. 
. · On t

0

he ev~ning of ,t!:Ly 2, 1970, Bri~ndio~ Gc.nornl 
Alexander;)t. Haig, Of the i~a..tional Secur~f.Y Council Sta.ff, 
advised th:it a serious security l1J3k hall occurred 

~. 9oncerning U~ited States involvenont in Cnmbodi~. 
He requm;tcd th~t ns soon ns possible " telephone 
su.tveillnnco be ir.stitutcd, if f~:i.sibla, t>n the residence 
and otfice of ' - - J. . . 

··A survey is bcins· conducted to detemtho if 
it is feasible to inst3ll a telcohone survcill~ncc on him. 
If it is detor.:iincd to be feasibl~ nnd you approve,-· this 
installation will bo placed by this_ Bureau • 

. Respectfully, 
I 

TOP SECRET 

Group 1 
Excluded from nutomatic 
downgrnding and 
declassification 

NATIONAL SEC,URJTY INFOflMAT. ' 
Unauth~1·,zcd o· .. 1 10 • .( S b. 1~ osure 

u ~ect to Criminal Snnctioai 
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T0:2 SECnET 
., .) 

UNITED STATES DCl'AllT.\h:~T or JUSTICE 

FEDERAL DUnEAU o•· INVESTIGATION 

,r,Ul.lf~CTOS, D.C. ZHU 

,,. '• 
ltay 4, 1970 

·-·- ... __ .. ·--- . . ·-· . . . . · ~ ;·· ·. 
l • . . 

T~HNIC,\L SURY£ILLl, .• ,CE RI:QUEST 

. t)"' . • ... ,. 

<>n the evening of May 2 • 1970 '.Brigadier General 
·• -. Aloxander U, lI:tlg, of-the National~~ecu~t~ ,Cou~cil · 

Staff, advised thnt n serious securit~ lcak·hnd·occurred 
cQPcorning United Stntes involven-ent in Cncbocfia. · 
Be requested that as soon as possible a telephone 
surveillnnce ~e instituted. if fe:Lsible, on.,the 
residence and office of. · 

. ~ A survey is being conducted to eetermine it 
.. it is feasible to instnll a telonhone surveill:mce · ·on him. 
· It it is deteX'i!lined to be feasible ~nd you npprove, 

this insta11ati9n vill be pl~ccd tiy this Bureau. 

. .. .. · Respectf.ully, 

6\-~J\ ~ 
~hn E (::lr Hoover -

Director . 

'l'OP SECRET 

Group 1 
Excluded from automatic 
downgr3din,; and 
declassific~tion 

-· 



,,, ... .... 

1216 

'IO~ SECP.ET _ 

UNITED S'f.\Tj;S 01:.:PAJlT.\IE~T 01·' JUSTICE 

FEDERAL DUREAU OF IN\'ESTIC.\TION 

YASDISCTOS. D.C. JOSJS 

llay 4, 1970 

u, ' ~ ... .: :. ,. 

TECHNICAL SURVEILLANCE RtQOES'1'. . ... 
• . .: . •. .t ' --~ 

On the ivening oi May 2, 1910, 
, . Brigadier Gc~er:il Alcx:inder u. Ha).g, Q;t •the 

; National Security Cou~cil Staff,~a~vised.~hat. a 
. _ ,erious scnuri ty leak had oocurrcd c~,nccrn:iqi;· 

~D11;cd Stntcs involver:cnt in Cambodia. · · 
He requested that as. soon as possible a·telophone 
surveillance be institu~ed, if feasible. on the 
residence and oifice of · 

" . A survey is · boing conducted to detenilioe 
1f it is fcasiblo to instnll a tcloo~one surveillnnce 
on· bia. If it is detemined to. be fe~sible and )'OU 
approve, this· installation-will be placed by this 
Bureau. · 

kespectfull~, 

~~ 
obn Edl;_tir Hoover · 
• Director · 

,,. 

.sl'prov8d: @__/p~~ 
Date: ~~ -

TOP SECRET 

Group 1 
Excluded from automatic 
downgrading and 
declassification 
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TOP SECRET . 
UNITED S1'ATE3 DF.PAR'~tENT or JUSTICE 

FEDERAL DURF.AU OF INYESTICATrON 

WASDIHGTOS. D.C. H$U 

May 4 1 1970 

lfEMOMNDUJ.I FOR. THE A'r!'ORNEY GENj:RAL 
I . . . . • .•.. . ~ . 

RE: •. ..: ____ _ .. - .,, 
•D};t>AR'.l'ltE?-t'T OF •.: ;···: ~-
TECHNICAt SUrtVEILLANCE·REQUEST · ., . . .. • 

AL.,: ~:: ,ij2i~~ e.,(ning ~t'·i;~Y 2, 1970,• $fl':i~"-fr,,.,,;!4 (fP"""'~N, n 1 -<, of _tbo ?latipnnl•Sccu~ity council· Staff, 
, #. advised tha ~· serious sc:eurity l<X!.k had occurred con

ceming United St:ites involvement in ;.!nrnbodi~; ·He requested 
t~t as soon as possible a teleph.one s\!rvoillance be. 
instituted, if feasible, on the residence apd office of 

. A survey is being conducted to dotormina if 
· ·1t is feasible to inst:>.11 a tele!)hone surveilla.nce .. on 
·hilll. If it, is determined to be fc~sible and yoJ. approve, 

· .. this instnllntion \Yill bo pl:lced by this .Bureau. 

.... ~ 
,. 

-Approved: ..... 
Date: . 

,.,.. 

.. 
· Respectfully, 

)\~~~· 
'\JJohn i4aar Hoover 

· Directo1• 

TOP SECRET 

Group 1 
Excluded fi.·0111 :mtoma.tin 
downgrnding and 
declassification 
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TOP SECRET 
UNITED ST.\TCS DEPART'.\lt~T OF JUSTICE 

FEDERAL DUHEAU OF INVESTIGATION 

YASlllSCTON. o.c. 
0 

IOSU 

. ., . 
May 13, 1970 

I • ~. 
lrEHORi\?IDU!,i FOR THE ,\ TTOn~EY GENEnAL • 

.. ..... 

·RE,~•·~. . • ·. ~ 
.TECHNICAL SURVEILL.i\NCE RE-QUEST 

;. . ~ 

.On J.lay 1~( 1970·, -a/1gadier General Al~xahder U. 
Haig of tl1e National Socurity co,11\Pil ~td"ff, advis~d 

~. ...~hat Dr. Henry A. Kissinger of° tho \i'hite· H~use. staff, 
bad request_d that ns soon as possible a telep~one· .. 
Sl.lrveillance be insti tutcd on the hom:., of .. · t of th'o National Sccur~ ty Council Btn.ff. - -= • 

.... · . 
. A survey has.been conducted and it has deter

mined that the installation of thifi telephone surveillance 
is ieasible. If you approve, 'this installation wi-1_'!. be 
placed by ihis Burc~u. 

Respectfully, 

\ ~ -.... __ 

~ 
--"' _._, ... 

h~ Edg H~ovcr . . · · · · 
Director 

TOP SECRET 

Group 1 
Excluded from automatic 
downgrading nnd 
declassification 
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.. omc• or r111 01:i1cn,1 TOP SECRET 
·:it! 

ft' 

• 
UNITED STATES DEPAHT)IE~T OF JCSTICE 

FEDtRAL ·nunEAU OF INVESTIC.\TION 

YASRJNGTON, D.C. ZHU 

_,,. 
October 16, 1970 

MEMORANDU1\f FOR THE A TTOH.NV.Y GEN,&RAL 

· RE: SPECIAL COVERAGE AT THE .... ' ~ ~ . . RE~UEST OF THE WHIT.f_;.HQUSE 

"· 

,. 

. .. Th; Hono5.ablc H-~ a .. ·Haldeman, As~lstant t~-the .. 
President, h'as requestea that the telephone surveiUi,nce on 

· · , be reinstituted. · • " · . -~ 

t,,,,.• is an employee or foe U. s.· Department 
of · · You previously approved a telephone surveillance of · 
him on ~ay 12, 1969, which ,~as discontinued on_June ·20, 1_969 •.. 

. "' This Bureau l~ in a position to conduct the .:. 
necessary tele~hone surveillance request('d _by :\tr. Haldeman~ 

Respectfully, 

.~~-
hn °Edg\} Hoover ·. . . . 

Director · 

TOP SECRET 

GROUP 1 
Excluded Crom automatic 
downgrading and 
declassification 
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'l'OP SECRET • 
UNITED STATES Dt::l'.\UT)IE~T OF JUSTICE 

FEDERAL DU.llEAU OF l~\'ESTIC,\flO~ 

'IP.UBl~CTO~. D.C. ·aous 

De~ember 14, 1970 

I t 

llE~!ORA?.OIDt FOR:-THE ATTORNEY GENERAL ... ·. 
·' · 

RE: 

~~ 

. . . .· .. 
0

SPECIAL COVERAG:& A''t T!IE 
RSQUEST" 0:,1' THE WHITE HOUSE _. ... ; . 

•" • r . ~ .;.·~ 

. Tho Honorable H. R. IL'l.lde.:han, Jas·sistant to
'tbEl Pres.ident, hns requested that •the Bureau institute 
;':!-,..toJ.ephC'nO Furvcill:mcoCJ on t~e home teloohone of : .. 

. Tbis Bureau is in a position to co~duct th~ 
neceseary_ telephone surveillance requested by · 
llr • Jbl d81T'.:1D • . • , 

;.?~"_c~~111y; ~ 
.. 'lghn Edg Hoover · . . •· 

• Direc r · · 

. APPROVED ~M~ 4 -=' . 

DATB __ 7J __ .o#-/_~~~ . .,,__~..-4-#-Z.-.t> ....... _ 

.. ~ .. . 

... 

TOP SECRET 

NATIONAL SECURITY INFOR~.~.\-~T)'.'f 
: Unauthol'ized Disclosure 

Subject to Criminal Si:mction::i 
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APPENDIX X.-ADDITIONAL MATERIALS SUBMl'ITED BY 
. FBI RELATING TO QUE.STIONS ASKED AT THE COMMIT
TEE'S AUGUST 7, 1975, HEARING 

62•116464 

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT or JUSTic, 

PEDIBAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION 

YH8UfGTON. D.C. HUI 

December 2, 1975 

U. s. ll>USE SEIECI' CXHtI1TEE 
ON INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES (HSC) 

RE: ~TS HADE OF FBI .AND 
DRAR'IMEHT OF JUSTICE 
~IHTATIVES WRD«; 
T~TDl>NY ON AOOUST 7, 1975 

During testimony of Aasiatant Director Eugene 
Walsh before the HSC held on August 7, 1975, the Committee, 
on pages 1252 and 1253 of the transcript, requested 
information concerning how the Hlsslsalppl Civil Rights 
Investigations were reflected in the Bureau budget. 

In response to the above, you are advised that 
FBI funds have not been and are not budgeted specifically 
for any partlcalar type of lnYestlgatlon 8Uch aa civil 
rights lnvestigationa. lather, funds for all our field 
investigative efforts are contained ln one subactivlty, . 
"Security and Crlainal Investigations•• Field Inftatigationa." "
Funds for the Headquarters aupervt.aion of the FBI inveati• 
gative activities are contained in the budget aubactlvity, 
"Security and Criminal Investigations•• Coordination." 
Expenditures ln connection with all lnvestigationa are 
charged against these subactivitles. 

While funds are not budgeted for specific types 
of violationa, ln providing juatlficatlon for funds requested, 
FBI officials do provide testlaony before the Coagreaaional 
Appropriations Coaaltteea with regard to wolkl.oada being 
experienced and anticipated in the major :lnvestlgatlve 
categories. For example, on March 4, 1965, .former Director 
HoQver provided detailed testimony before the House 
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U. S, HOUSE SELECT CXffltTTEE ON INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES (HSC) 

RE: RF.QUESTS HADE OF FBI AND DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 
REPRESENTATIVES WRING TESTIMONY ON AUGUST 7, 1975 

Appropriations Subcommittee regarding civil rights activities, 
including testimony concerning the murders of the civil rights 
workers in Mississippi. 

Pages 1314 and 1315 of above-mentioned request 
contain an inquiry concerning the use of FBI computers, 

In response to that request, the following descriptions 
of automated information systems operated by the FBI are 
submitted: 

The FBI Identification Division has been the 
national repository for fingerprint records since 1924. In 
1971, Rockwell International conducted a systems requirements 
study regarding the automation of t~e mamal functions of 
the Identification Division. On .August 30, 1973, the Division 
began automating the arrest records of first-offender criminals 
through the Automated Identification Division System (AIDS), 
As of July 1, 1974, all first-offender criminals were being 
added to this file causing it to grow at a rate of about 
3,000 records per day. As of November 24, 1975, the total 
records in this file were 1,385,349. The AIDS project includes 
the research and development efforts associated with the 
FINDER fingerprint reader, a special purpose device which 
automatically reads standard fingerprint cards and stores the 
data in computerized form. 

The National Crime Information Center (NCIC) is an 
on•line information system containing over 6 million records 
relating to stolen property, wanted persons, missing persona 
and criminal histories, Federal, state and local criminal 
justice agencies have access to this system via a dedicated 
teleprocessing network. 
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U. S. HOUSE SELECT OCltf IrrEE ON INTELLIGENCE .ACTIVITIES (HSC) 

RE: REQUESTS HADE OF li'BI AND DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 
REPRESENTATIVES OORIYl TESTIMONY ON AUGUST 7, 1975 

The FBI collects and tabulates monthly and anmal 
statistics of selected crimes reported to law enforcement 
agencies committed in the United States. The Uniform Crime 
Reports (UCR) automated information system provides support 
in assembling and processing the crime statistics utilized 
in the preparation and production of the UCI publications, 
including "Crime in the United States." 

The AIDS, NCIC and UCR systems provide support 
for the entire criminal justice COIIIIIJllity. 

The Cryptanalysis Support System is a classified 
and dedicated .Automated Data Processing (ADP) system which 
performs mathematical and related calculations associated 
with the FBI's cryptographic examination efforts. 

The FBI, an agency of approximately 20,000 employees 
and an anrual budget of $468,700,000, utilizes ADP as an 
administrative and management tool. The FBI'a payroll ls 
co111>letely automated. Personnel matters, such as promotion 
and transfer, are managed through an on•llne personnel data 
system. If forts are now underway to automate the FBI I a 
budget by implementing a management information system. 
Several coq,uter programs provide statistics required to 
properly administer the FBI. All of these individual efforts 
make up the Bureau Administrative Support Infozmation System 
(WIS). . 

The Investigative Support Information System is 
composed of all ADP efforts which directly support the FBI'a 
investigative mission. In recent years ADP has been utilized 
to directly support investigations, Many cases involve 
handling large volumes of lnveatigatlve data in computerized 
form which are printed, sorted ard/or searched by FBI ADP 

- 3 -
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U.S. HOUSE SELF.CT <XHIITTU OH IN'l'ILLIGBNCE .AC'l'IVITUS (RSC) 

RE: UQUBSl'S HAm OF FBI AND DBPAl'l'HUT OF JUSnCB 
REPUSBNTATIVIS WRitc l'ISTDl>NY OR AOOUST 7, 1975 

equipment, Without the availability of necessary ADP equlp118Dt, 
many of these cases could not possibly be handled expedl• 
tioualy, efficiently or accurately, Direct assistance baa 
also been,provided to the Antitrust Division of the Departaent 
of Justice, nae FBI'a aut011atlon effort directly illV'olvlng 
investigation of major cases baa more than doubled durlag 
Fiscal Year 1975, · 

The FBI'a Files and Coamunicationa Division aanagea 
intra-Bureau coaaunicationa and the records files, Aaajor 
portion of the FBI'• ADP efforts irwolve automation of 
several functions of the Files and C:0--,nlcationa Division, 
Thia includes automating the General Index, the Central Jteco~a 
fll~ system and the Secure Teletype Syst•, , \ 

During Fiscal Year 19751 the FBI spent a total of ·, 
$8,261,000 on ADP. The coat includes hardware purchase and 
rental, maintenance, software acqulaltlon, telecoaa.mlcatlona 
in support of NJP, ataf~ space and supplies, Of that total,. 
$8,001,000 was the coat of perfoml.Qg the MR work of the 
Data Procesalng Section, Collputer Syateaa Division, Tbe 
remainder was the coat of operating the FBI Laboratory 
Dlvialon'a classified Cryptanalysis Support Syat ... 

I 

,. ----------" ....... ,..__ 
El Gift AVAILABU 


